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PARENTAL KIDNAPING

TOREDAY, JUNE R4, 1880

Housn or REPRESENPATIVES,
SuncomMITTEE o CRIME OF THE
CIOMMITTEE ON THE JUBICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittes met at 1:33 pan. in room 2237 of the Raybum
House Office Building, Hon. John Conyers [chairmon of the subeom-
mittes] presiding.

Present: Representatives Conyers, Edwards, Gudger, Hyde, and
Bensenbrenner,

Staff present: Hayden W. Gregory, counsel; Steven G. Raikin,
assistant connsel ; and Deborah I, ggvem, associnte counsel,

Mr, Cowvens. The subcommittes will come to order,

The Bubgcommitles on Crime begins hearings on the problem of
“Parental Kidnoping.” The suhcommittee tales note of the {oct thot
some estimated 25,000 children are abducted ench yeor by the losing
parent in violation of child custody and visitetion court orders in the
aftermeth of divorce proeceedings.

Parents nre now exempted from eriminel prosecution under the
Federal kidnaping statute. When o poarent kidnaps his child and takes
bim to anotber Stote, the second Btote 13 not bound by the ehild
custody decree of the first Stnte; und ofien the second State un-
wittingly encourages this kind of child snatehing that hos been the
subject of inerensing concern by the citizens, parents, and n number of
organmzalions.

Thns, the subcommittee is very pleased to begin uwn inguiry into
severil pieces of legislotion that have been mtroduced.

The Chnir has received o request to cover this heoring in whole orin
part by television broadeast, radio brondeass, still photography, or by
other similar methods and, in accordnnce with Committes Eﬁ{f} V(a),
permission will be granted unless there is objection.

[No response.]

Mr. Cornyers. Hearing no objection, such eovernge is permitied.

The Chair I8 very plensed to welcome one of our distinguished
Members of Congress from Florida, the Honorable Chaorles Bannett,
o sponsor af H.R. 1290, one of the major pieces of legislation before us.

We welcome vou before the subconnmittes, and I incorporate your
full printed remarks into these hearings.

[Statement of Hon. Charles Bennett follows:]
{1}
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PrEPaArED BraroMext or Hox, Crances B Benvere

Mr. Chairman, I want to thanl yon for the opportunity to testify hefore your
distinguished subcommities ou H.R. 1200, legislation which I have introduced to
eombint the problem of ohild snetehing. As vou koow, Senator Wallep has intro-
dueed companion legislotion in the Bepate (8. 104, with 24 cosponsorsy, and 1 wos
the first Member of Congress to intreduee child-sentehing legisladion back In 1973,

Child snatehing is generally defined as eoncenling or restraining o child by one
of its parents in viclation of n pustody desrse or visitation rights of the other
purent. Since child snatehing is not now a Federnl crime, the Justice Deparbment
does oot sompile statisties ou how often this problem oceurs. Howevar, from csti-
mutes I have seen and from the mail T have receiverd on the subjeet, T have every
indieation that ehild snatching is renching epidemic proportions.

I am sure that thers are few, if ony, Members of Congress toduy who have not
heen contacted by o desperate eonstituent about o child saatching. Unfortunately,
there is little o Congressman csn do to halp in these situations beeause child
enatching Is not now a Federal erime. Binee Federnl kidnapping statutes speeifically
execlude all parents from their jurisdietion, vietimized parents usyally cannot gain
Federal help in loeating ¢heir children.

The prablem of ehild snniching was first hrought to my abtention by 5 eonstitu-
ent whose children bad been abhdusisd by her ex-husband in violetinn of o state
sourt order. T would lile to toke » moment to chronicle the experienees of this
wam%n to dramsaiize the frustrofion and heartbreak that accompany schild
snatshing.

I will rgefer to the woman as Mrs. Bmith. In the mid-1960"s, Mrs, S8mith divorend
her husband and was granted custody of her three children by o Florida court. In
April 1968, when the children were visiting their father in Califoraia, he covertly
ook them and moved to Colersdoe, Sines child snatching is not o Feders! crime,
the TBI refused to enter the oase. In 1969, Mrs. Smith locnted her shildren and
got them back, but only after going to Colorado to Ale For custody in thot stote.
Her ex-husband was gronted visiting rights.

In Juns, 1970, the chikiren were visiting their father in Colarado when he took
them again and moved soverily to Washington atate. The children were returned
to thelr mothar in November, 1971, but only after another exhousting legal battle.

But the story does not end thers. On November 13, 1972, the father flew to
Jocksonville, went to the childrew's school, took them nnd floaw them to Seattle,
Again, it wos necessary for Mrs. Bmith to loente her ex-husband ond her ¢hildren,
go to that locale and fight to regain the eustody of her childran.

Beliave it or not, Mrs, Smith is actually one of the luely ones. Mony vistimized
porents are never able $o loente thelr children and never see ther agoin.

1t is ridieulous and Impreper for o porent to have to wage o separate custody
battle ln state after stote becanses the other parent steals the children aad moves to
another state. It is tzapic when the victimized porent cannot locote the abducted
shildren and moy never see them again.

T roost coses I lonow of, Ib i5 costly to locate missing ehildren. Private investi-
gators do not eome cheap. And onee the children are looated, the parent may
have o trovel to that loeale and fight for custedy in that state’s eourts.

And yei, it is not the parent who suffers most in ehild snotehing coees; it is
the children.

Mozt psychiatrists will tell vou that after s emotional uphesval sueh oz 2
divoree In the family, a child must have a stable and secure environment if he or
ghe is to mature property. However, the victim of a ¢hild snatehing is often yanloed
from a steble environment and thruet inte a whole new situation at o very debeate
time in bis or her devealopment.

Buch n {roumatic experience san cnuse irrsparsble demsge to & ehild’s ame-
tional siability.

In order 4o combat the growiog prohlem of child soatching, I suthored legis-
lation in the 93rd Congress to malke child snatehing o Federnl crime, shereby
providing FBI help to vietimized parents in lecsting their children, That bill
would simply have removed the porental esemption clause from the Federal
kidnapping statute.

T 1874, this subcemmitiee held henovings on my bill. I reintroduced the bill
in the 84th Congress with oneg maodification. I added a provision seiting o celling
for the penalty: o fine of not more than $1,000 or imprisonment for pot more
than one year, or both for the crime of ebild snatehing.
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Senator Wallop and I both introduced child snatehing legislation at the be-
Einni:lg of the G6th Congress. FLR. 1200 and the companion bill in the Benate,
3, 105, encompass the main points of previgus legislption 1 have introduced on
this subjeet., The substoptive elements of TLR. 1290 nre also insluded iz H.R,
6915, the eurrent Oriming! Code Reform Bill

As you kpow, H.R. 1200 has three main thrusts: First, the hill creates o new
section to the UL.E. Code entitled: “Full faith ond eredit given fo child custody
determinations.”’

This seciion requires states to enfores nnd not to modify custody and visiba-

tion orders of obher states made consistently with o set of crteria from the Upi-
form Child Custody Jurisdiction Act, By providing for full fnith and cradit for
other stnte’s custody determinations, this section remoeves the motivation to
s;m:{::h & child in order to shop for o favorable custody determination in another
state,
The second part of the bill guthorizes the use of the Parent Locator SBervice
in the Department of Health and Human Serviess to locats parents whoe abduet
their e¢hildren in viddation of the custody or visitation rights of the olher parent.
This section of the proposal provides an efective search mechanism and further
redutes the peed for FBI intervention.

Third, the bill sets criminal penaliles for child snatching by creating a section
in the niled Stntes Code sntitled “Parental Kidoopping.' This sestion malkes
it & erime to soneeal o child for more than seven days in violation of o parent's
right of custedy or visitation or to restrain 2 ghild without good enuse for more
thion 30 days. The former offense is punishable as o Closs B misdemeanor {not
mere thap § months, not more than §16,000 or both), and the Iatter offense
i5 guni&hahle as # Clags C misdemeancr (not more thon 30 days, not more that
10,000, or heth).

This section also provides that the FBT “may not commence an investigation of
un offense under this section unless sixby doys Gave elopsed ofter both (A) o repord
iz Bled with local Inw enforcement suthoritios . . . and (B) s requegt for assistonce
of the 8tale parent locator service is made.” This language secos to overpome the
consern of the FBI that o Feders? child spatching law would pull it into countless
domaestic disputes.

Finally, this seetion provides that it is o defense to p prosecution thet & parent
did not report o child spatehing within 80 days, or that the abdusted child was
refirned unbarmed within 30 daye of the issgance of an orrest warrant for the
offending parent.

I think H.R. 1200 provides ap effective interlocking fromeworle for reducing the
incidenee of ohild snatohing, helping viefimized parents locate thelr children, and
misimizing the involvemenst of the %‘BI to only those sases thot really redquire the
help of that agenoy. 1 stropgly urge the subeommities to support H.R. 1290

TESTIMONY 0F HOK, CHARLES E. BENNETIT, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE THIRD GONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT OF

THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr, Berwwrr., Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you and the com-
mittee {or sllowing me to lestify on behall of H.R. 1290, legislation
which I have introduced to combat the problem of child snatching. As

ou know, Senator Wallop has introduced companion lagisintion in the
enate, 8. 105, and T was the first Member of Congress to introduce
child-snatching legislation back in 1973,

Child snatching is generally defined as: “Concealing or restraining o
child by one of its parents in vielation of o custody deeree or visitation
rights of the other parent.”

Since chiid snatching is not now a Federal crime, the Justice
Department does not compile statistics, as far as I know, on this
problem. However, from estimntes [ hove seen and from mwl I have
received on the subject, I have every indicotion that child snatching
is reaching epidemic proportions.

‘
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It is ridieulous and improper for o parent to have to wage o separate
custody battle in State after State bacnuse the other porent steals the
ehildren and moves to another State. It is a tragic thing when the
vietimizaed parent cannot locate the abducted ehildren, and may never
ses them sgain.

In most cases that T know of, it is & costly matter to locate missing
children. Private investigators do not come cheaply. Onee the children
are located, the parent may have to travel to that locale and fight for
the custody in fgze Staie’s court there where there iz no familiarity.
And yet, 1t is not the parent who suffers most in child-snatching
coses; in fact, it is the chaldren.

Most psychiatrists will tell you that after an emotional upheaval
such as divores in o family, & child must have a stable and securs
environment if he or she is t0 mabure properly. However, the victim
of o child snatching is often yanked from a siable environment, and
thug thrust into & whole new situation st a very deheate time in his
or her development,

Such o traumatic experience can cause Irreparable damage to a
child’s emotional stability.

Senator Wallop and I both intreduced ehild-snatching legislation
st the beginning of the 96th Congress. H.R. 1280 and the companion
bill in the Senate, 5. 105, encorpass the mein points of previous legis-
lation that I have introduced on this subject in previous Congresses.
The substantive elements of F.R. 1290 are olso included in H.R, 6915,
the current oriminal code reform bill,

As you know, H.B. 1200 has thres main thrusts;

First, the bill creates a new section to the United State Code entitled
“Full Faith ond Credit Given to Child Custody Determinations.”’
This section requires States to enforce und not to modify custody and
visitntion orders of other States made consistently with o set of
eriteria from the Uniform Child Custody Jurisdiction Act, By pro-
viding for full faith and credit for other States’ custody determinations
this saction removes the motivation to snatch a ehild in order to shop
for o favorable custody determination in another Staia,

The second part of the bill authorizes the use of the Parent Loeator
Service in the Depariment of Health and Human Services fo locate
parents who abduet their children I violation of the eustody or
visitation rights of the other parent. This section of the proposal

rovides gn effective search mechanism and forther reduces the need
or FBI intervention.

Third, the bill sets eriminal penslties for child snatching by creating
o section i the United States Code entitled “Prrental %ﬁdn&p’mg.”
This section makes it a erime to conceal a child for more then 7 days
in violation of o parent’s right of custody or visitation, or to restrain
& ehild without good caunse %or more than 80 days. The former offense
is punishable as o cluss B misdemesnor—not more than 6 months, nor
mora thon $10,000, or both; and the lntter offense is punishable i:»y f
ela%?, 1% misdemeanor—not more than 30 doys, nor more than $10,000,
or both,

This section also provides thot the FBI, and I am quoting: “* * *
may not commence an investigation of an offense under this section
unless 60 days have elapsed niter both {A) o report is filed with local
low enforcement authorities * * *; and (B) o request for assistance
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of the State Porent Locator Service is made.” This Innguage seems to
overcome the concern of the FBI that n Federal child snotching law
would pul! 1t inte countless domestic disputes.

Finally, this section provides thot it is o defense to a prosecution
thot o parent did not report o child snatching within 90 duys, or that
the abducted child was returned unharmed within 30 days of the is-
suance of nn arrest warrant for the offending parent.

I think H,R. 1290 provides an effective interlocking framework for
reducing the incidence of child spatching, helping vietimized parents
Iocate their children, and minimizing the involvement of the FBI to
only those cases that really require the help of that agency. I strongly
urge the subcommitiee to support LR, 1200.

I am o strong sdvocate of it. T think it is very much needed. As you
knew, I have been before your committee before. Maybe it was o good
thing thut there hus been o postponement, because the bill that is
before you now has had much input, and much thought, snd it is o
much bebter bill- than I oviginally intreduced—aos is often the case,
sometimes, that things are improved by waiting awhile—and I think
it is now in an excellent condition, und I hope vou ean pass it

Mr. Conymrs, Thank you very much. T appreciate your concern on
this subject; but apparently you have felt that it is necessary to
criminalize o conduet between spouses, or former spouses, ut a Federal
level for violating State court orders.

You realize of course that this would bring in the Federnl Bureau of
Investigation; it would bring in the whole Federal criminal lepal

rocess; and 1 am Just wondering if you are ready to make marital
gii?ﬁrenﬁes, and all of the kinds of issues that are reised in connection
therewith, such as whether one spouse has a suitable living arrange-
ment; the “dirty linen” type guestions that will become issues that
even the FBI agent In the first instance will have to make soms kind
of jndgment on teo determine whether there was “concealment” or
“detainment.”’

Would vou spenk to that, Charles?

Mr. Bewwerr. Yes. Well, in the first place, if one person stole a
pig from somebody else and took it ncross the Floride-Georgin line,
it would be an FBI criminal offense right now under the law, or they
took an automobile, ov whatever of value, anything seross State lines
would be. So cerbuinly this is a more important aren. We will have to
concede that it is o more impeortant wrea.

The second point I would like to maolke is that it will net involve
vou in this type of domestic thing, because it is based upon court
decrees. There are many people who have written me snying, "“Well, 1t
ought not to be based on court decrees or other situations where there
is a necessity of coming in,” and that is o good argument; but it fails
to preserve sgainst the very sort of thing you referred to.

This legislation is based upon where a court decree hus been entered
by the court which knew the parents, knew the children, lmew the
cireumstances, and made o decision that wes in the best interest of
that child to be ot a particulor location.

Now those court decisions can he chonged, but not by the Federnl
Government. They have to be chungedgy the State court. So it is
not going to get yon involved in these domestic matiers like you
referred to, becouse it s bosed on o State court deelsion.
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Mr. Convars. Would you be su%pori:ive of the notion that we
examine the regson for the proeblem that has arisen—nnmely, spouses
seeking other forms and jurisdictions to retry o problem of custody
which has already been given in one State court?

Essentially, that frequently is the motivation. Could we not begin
to regulpte the rules—and you mentioned the Uniform Child Custody
Jurisdietion Act that could be mude more useful—so that judges in
the second jurisdiction would not want to reward o spouse who has
snatehed ? Hssentially, it is a Torum~shopping expedition in many of the
cnses. Do you think thet we might be able to move in the aren of the
couirh processes nmong the severnl Stotes, rother thon start ntiaching
erimingl jurisdiction which might in these emotional circumstances be
provecative to one spouse or the other?

Mr. Bexnerr. Well, let 1ne sey this to you: First of all, the bill does
cover everything that you would suggest doing. It is just one section
of this bill thet hes to do with eriminalization, and the eriminal pres-
sure is noi 8 high eriminal pressurs; it just allows the FBI to assist.
And that iz the reason why it iz made o crime, to allow the FBI
processes to be brought into the matter. That is the basic resson why
1t is there. I doubt if very many people would ever be convicted of
such o orime.

Second, I want to say to you that elthough there undoubtedly is
some incidence of people wanting to shop for another forum, in the first
place there is no forum but the best forum because it is where the
parents lived and where the child lived.

In the second place, really statistically there is very little foundn-
tion for thinking there are very many people who want te do that.
Becnuse if thay did want to do 1t, they would have notified the other

arent where the litigation was teking ploce, and they generslly do not.

other words, generally these are real thefts, and they do every-

thing they can to hide, No. 1; No. 2, they don’t litigate. They zenarally
do not litignie.

Mr. Coxynrs. Well, then, would you have the FBI expending timse
searching out places when the reporting sgc}use does not even know
where the other spouse has taken the child?

My, Beunerr. Well, the FBI cannot hondle investigstions of ell
kinds, This does not meuan the FBl is %oing o be made into n tremen-
dous institution thet is going to do oll these domestic things, It does
not even do it right now. I doubt if sn FBI inquiry would be made
nbout the stealing of o pig that I referred to earlier. Under the law,
they can; but I doubt if they ever do. They probably do not even run
down all automobiles. They do not do everything that they have
the power to do,

is is to Eive them the power to do it in a proper case so they
could use it. Right now, they do not have the power te enter in. They
ara not allowed to enter in. This will ellow them to enter in.

There ore a lot of sofeguards here to protect the FBI Irom baing
overused—like the long lapse of time that has to occur; Like notifying
them promptly; and things of that type. My guess is that if this goes
into effect it will not seriously reguire very much assistance therve.
BS&%&‘: Conyrrs. Let me turn the guestioning over to Mr. Hyde of

inois,

Mr. Hyor. Thenk you, Mr. Chaitman.
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I do went to compliment My, Bennett {or this legislaiive initiative.
I am o cosponsor of TLR. 1280. A "kidnaping” is still & “kidnnping,”
whether 1t is for profit or 1s part of a contested custody. Both cause
great anguish and suffering. Furthermore, net everyone can afford
o private detective—only the most aflluent.

ere almost always is an interstate aspect to these incidents,
so0 I do think the legislation is very useful. Bat, Mr. Bennett, what
is your feeling sbout including consent of the child as a defense, pur-
ticularty where you have an older child? I know in guardianship
proceedings in Ilinois, the court takes into consideration the wishes
of the child if he 13 over 14,

Mr. Besxzre. I do not envision this being anything in the Federal
court’s hundling at all. I envision that being just us it 1s now, o matier
which would he considered by the court which fixed the custody in
the first place, or which might amend it in the second place, and it
would not be o Federal court; it would be a local court naving juris-
diction over the demestic problems.

The conzent of the child is often very important, but n judge might
well—if you put yourself in the position of the judge—decide that
some paorents, because of prostitution, or becnuse of heroin addiction,
marthunang, gambling situstion, whotever you might have, they might
decide that muybe the child's decision as to where he should be shounld
test within the loeal State domestic court, as it is now, ond that is
where it will be after this bill passes.

Mr., Hype. Many noncustodial porenis lidnap their children
becnuse thelr visitation rights hove been violnted hy the custodial
parent. Would you make this o defenss, o bar to prosecution, or
perhaps a basis for reducing the pengity under sentencing guidelines?

Mr. Benngrr, Well, T do not think really very many people are
going to ever be convicted under this-low, I think the big impuct of
this %uw is to allow the facilities of the FBI to be used.

What you heve asked about I think is something that should be
considered; but I doubt very seriously that any court is going to find
anybedﬁ guilty of o evime under the circumstances that you outlined.

Mr. Hypn. Arve there not specinl problems involved when the child
is removed from the gountry, which could very easily happen, sspe-
cially to Conads, Mexico, or Eurepe? Would you faver un nmendment
to your bill to suspend the 60-duy waiting period before the FBI
intervenes, if there 15 good reason to belisve that the child is going o
be taken out of the country?

Mr. Bunner?. Yes; I would favor that.

Mr. Hypn. Thank you. I have no more questions,

Mr. Coxyers. The Chalr recognizes the gentleraan from Celifornia,
Mr. Edwards.

Mr, BEowarps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I compliment vur collesgue from Florida on his leadership in this
impoertant cres, but I have ne questions.
Ar. Convers. Well, it looks like you've gotten off to & good start.

Mr. BeyxerT. Thonk vou, very much, sir.

Mr. Conyers, Thank vou.

I notice our colleague from New York, Mr. Homilton Fish, Ju., 1=
present and hos introduced legislation. Ile 1s o member of the Judicinry
Committee, and we welcome him before the Subcommittee on Crime
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at this time, and incorporste fully his prepmred remarks into the
record.
[The {ull statement of Mr. Fish follows:]

Preranep Btimemert or How, Hamivvew Fisn, Jr.

Mr. Chisirman, T appreciate this opportunity to appear before this distinguished
subcornmitiee and share my views with respeet to legislation attempting to deal
with thie subject of parental kidnapping (or “child snatehing”). 1 congratulate you,
Mr. Chairman, for taking this initintive regarding what has Decome a growing
and serious national seandal

This issue was graphienlly brought to my stiention in 1874, when one of my
eonstitutenis—Mra. Gloria Yerkeviich of Lake Iatrine, New York—was vie-
Hmized. Her dau;;‘aiar, Jornna, was taken from her by her natoural father, Forover
two and one-half years, my office worked with Federsl and local officisls In an
attempt to help, but to no avsil,

As o result of this case I began to explore the possibility of » legislotive mech-
nism to deal with this problem. Ironically, T concluded that the prineipal problem
here is a clause eontalned in the T8, Copstitution and bhow It is interpreted.

Article IV, seotion 1 of the U.8 Constitution stotes that “Full Pnith and
Credit shall be given in sach State to the publie Acts, Records and Judieisl Pro-
ecedings of every other State.’ Howaver, the full fnith and eredit ¢lanse has been
inferpreted to anply only to final judgments and Gual orders ssyed In State courds,
An order awarding the custody of 2 minor child is elwoys subjeet to modification
and adjustraent in the State where it is issued. 8o, by its very nature, a eustody
orderis not & final erder and does not hove to be afforded [all faith and aredit in the
courts of other Biotes, .

The ratiounls behind the temporary nature of eustody orders is that the Court
should retain its fexibility, so that if circumstances ehange it will be in o position
to protect the ehild’s welfare, However this lock of finality esuses obvieus prob-
lamg in custody disputes sases. Sines 2 State court is not required by the full
faith and sredit ¢louse to récognize the volidity of on already existing ocustody
arder, issued in snother State, there Is absolutely no predicinbility in the suteome
of these ensez, Very often the parent awnrdad custody in the Initinl procceding is
unable to Teialn custody IF the other parent fokes the child $o another BMate, This
ggﬁﬁ;g;g legal situation s an incentive for the noncustodial parent to abseond with
e child.

Mr. Chairman, I fully understand that the bills that your Subeommitipe will be
sonsidering today would all ijmpose eriminnl penaltios on o parental kidnapper. As
serious ag this problem is, I thinlk it valid for ono to raise the question whether or
neb eriminal low is the appropriate mechonism to be used for the resolution of
these inter-famnilinl conflicts. Further, if parental kidnapping becomes o federal
erime, o eonsiderable additional worle burdsy would be placed on the Fedoral
Buremy of Investipntion. I$ is my understanding thot both the Depariment of
Justiee and the FBI have consistenily opposed ihis approach. Certainly my
personal experience has been {hat the T8I is unwilline io get inveolved in family
matbtars,

As ap alternative o the imposition of oriminnl penalties, I hove infrodused
H.R. 325 which would give U.B. Distriet Courts jurisdiction o enforee volid
eustody orders issued by state courtz. Unfortunately, n jurisdictionsl confliet
arises sinee my bill was not referred to the Subeommittee on Crime. Rather, i ig
now pending before the Bybeommittee on Administrative Low and Governmental
Relotions. In the last Congress I wrote Administrotive Law Bubcommittes
Chairman Danielson and urged that he schedule joint hearings with your Bub-
committes on this important sabjsct. T stili feel thut o comprehensive review of
this grﬂiﬁ"gm is preferalids 4o o fragmenicd approagh. Parbaps, Mr. Chalrman you
conld expand your hearings beyond bills proposing criminal penaliles. At the
viry least, T would urge you to explore the poseibiiily of some cooperative oiforts
with Chalrman Danielson,

HBinee the Congress has two slternstive approashes—one criminal ond one
aivil—to desl with this situntion, I wanted io take this opporfunity to familiarize
you how my propusal would work. My bill aims ad getting around the problems
eaused by the foet that full faith ond eredit doses not atineh in shild custody
coses. That is, H.R. 325 would allow the Tederrl courts to he used as the mech-
anism for the enforeement of au existing, volid custody order. It would ohviate
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the necessity of o parent, who has been granted sustody, of geing into the courts
of another Sinte in an effort to retrievs the child., Rather, the custodial parent will
b able to utilize the nearast U8, Distriet Court. This method should he quicker
and cheaper for the custadinl parent. There would be no further problems eaused
by the lack ¢f spplicability of the full foith and eredit clonse, [Purthermore,
nationwide juristhction is automatically nchieved over the “offending” pareni
and “process may be served in any Btate.” Tader the scheme of ELUR, 325, T18.
Marshals wil he brought in and utilized in the search to locaie the ‘‘runaway
parent’’ and missing ehild.

H.R. 325 would awmend section 1332 of iitle 28, U.8. Code, dealing with the
aripinal jurisdistion of VL8, Distriet Courts in diversity of citizenship situations.
However, importantly, the minimpum $10,000 ameunt in copiroversy usaally
required in diversity jurisdiction iz not mode applisable to custedy eases. The
remiedies under HLR. 325 would be civil rather than criminal, The equitable
ﬁewms available to the Federal courts {f.e. hobeas corpus, lnjunctions, ete) gan

2 tapped, including “eonternpt”’ should the offending porent conlinue o dis-
regard the terms of the initial enstody deerse being enforeed by the Federal
epurh, Yn short, HUR. 325 would provide a better ehanee of locrting o ebild in o
“enntching’ or other “runsway’ sihuation, and of sbtuining eourt enforesment
of » valid, ontstending custody order when the ¢hild ends up in awotber state.

My, Chairmonn and meambers of the Subeommmittes, T do not presume to conclude
that the imposition of eriminwl penalties on purental kidnappers sre Ul-advised or
inppproprinte. But, I do feel, thot this Subcommitter ought to consider non-
eriminal legislative nlternntives before taking final setion in this ares. Maybe o
combination of the two approaches in one bill would work.

Agnin, I apprecinte the opportunity to appesr bers today. 1 would be happy to
try and answer any guestions you may have, Thank yon.,

TESTIMOXY OF HON. HAMILTON FISH, JB., A REPRESENTATIVE IR
CONGRESS FROM THE 25TH CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT OF THE
STATEOF NEW YORK

Mr, Fign. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Choirman.

I appreciate this opportunity to appear before your distinguished
subcommittee and to share my views with respect to legislation [ have
introduced, which is H.R. 325. I certainly congratulute the Chair for
&akiréglthis Initiative, beeouse this has become a serious nationaol
scandol.

Mpr, Chairman, this issue was brought to my attention groplicelly
in 1974, when one of wmy constituents—>Mizs, Glorin Yerkovitch of
Lake Katrine, N.Y.—was victimized, Her infant donghter, Joanna,
was talren from her by her nabural father, For over 24 vears, my office
worked with Federal and local efficials, the White Housge, the FBI, and
the Department of Justice, in an attemnpt to help, butb to no avail.

As nresult of this case, I begun to expﬁ:i‘e the possibility of o legisla-
tive mechenism to deal witl this preblem. Trondeally, T soncluded that
the principal problem here is a clause contained in the U.S. Constitu-
tion, ond how thot clause is interpreted.

Article TV, section 1 of the T.8. Constitution states that: “Full
Foith and Credit shall be piven 1n ench Sfate to the public Acts,
Records, end judicial Proceedings of every other State.” However, the
full faith and eredit elouse has been interpreted to apply only to fnal
judgments and final orders issued in State courts. And as the Chair
knows, an eder awarding the cugtody of o mimor child is always
subject to modification and sdjostment in the State where it Is issued;
so, by iis very nature, a custody order is not o “finnl order’” and does
got have to be afforded Iull nith and credit In the courts of another

tote.
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Now the rationale bebind the temporary nature of custody orders
is that the court should retain its flexibility, so that if circumstunces
should ehange it would he in a position to protect the child’s welfare.

But it is thic very lack of finality that causes the obvious problem in
custody dispufe cnses. Since the State court Is net required by the
full faith and credit clause to recognize the validity of already existing
custody orders issved in apother State, there is absolutely no pre-
dictability in the outcome of these cases.

Very otten, the parent awarded custody in an initial proceeding is
unable to retuin custody if the other parent tekes the child to another
State. This confused legal situation is an incentive for the noncus-
todial parent to abscond with the child.

Mr, Chairmen, I fully understend that the bills before your sub-
committee will all impose criminal penolties an o parental kidnoper. As
serious ng this problem ig, I think it valid for one to raise the question
whether or not criminal law is indeed the approprinte mechonism to
be used for the resolution of these interfamilial conflicts.

Further, if parentol kidnaping becomes a Federal ¢rime, a consider-
sble additionn] work burden would be placed on the Federal Burean of
Investigation. It is my understanding that both the Deportment of
Justice and the FBI {mre consistently opposed this approach, and
certainly this has been my personal expenience in talks with the FBI
in the case thot came to my office. They wers unwilling to get involved
in Fumily matters,

As an alternative to the imposition of eriminal pensliies, I have
intreduced H.R. 328, which would give U.5. distriet courts junsdietion
to enforce valid custody orders issued by State courts.

Unfortunotely, a jurlsdictionnd conflict arises, since my bill was not
referred fo this subcommittes. Rather, it is pending before the Sub-
commitiee on Administrative Law and Governmental Relotions, also
of the House Judicinry Commnittes.

During the last Congress, I wrote to Administrative Low Subcom-
mitfee Chairmnn Donlelson and urged that he schedule, with your
subcommi ttes, joint hearings on this important subject. T still feel thot
& comprehensive review of this problem is preferable to the present
jurisdictional approach. And perbaps, Mr. Chairman, you would
consider expanding your hearings beyond bills proposing eriminal

enalties, At the very least, I would urge you to explore the possi-
Eﬂity of o cooperative effort.

Now, sines the Congress has iwo alternative appronches—one erim-
ingl end one civil—to denl with this situation, 1 winbed teo take this
Dpﬁ)rtuﬁity to fomiliarize you on how my proposcl would work,

¥ bill sims ot getting sround the problems caused by the foct
that the full {sith and eredit clause does not attach to child custody
cases. That 15, H.R. 325 would allow the Federal courts to be used as
the mechanism for thie enforcement of an existing, valid custody order.

It wounld obvinte the necessity of o parent who has been granted
custody of going Into the courts of nnother State, or mayhe several
Stutes, as she tracks down her child in an effort to retrieve that child.
Rather, the custodial parent would be able to utilize the nearest U.5.
distriet court. This method should be quicker and cheaper for the
custodial perent. There would be no further problems coused by the
lack of npplicability of tbe full faith and eredit clanse; nationwide


http:D.ttn.ch

i1

jurisdiction s automatically achieved over the “offending” parent;
and “process may be Seweg n any State.”

Under the scheme of H,R. 325, 1.5, marshals would be brought in
a}z:i:iiduti}imé in the search to locats the “runawny parent” and missing
child.

H.R. 325 would amend section 1332 of title 28, United States Code,
denling with the original jurisdiction of U.S. district courts in
diversity of citizenship situations. The minimum $10,000 nmount in
controversy usually required in such diversity jurisdiction is not made
applicable in custody cases.

The remedies under my Ill would be eiwil rather then eriminal, The
equitable powers wvallabls to the Federal courts—whsther they be
habess corpus, injunciions—can be tapped, neluding that of contempt,
should the offending Earent. confinue to disregard the terms of the
initigl custody decree being enforced by the Federal court.

Mr. Chairmen and members of this subcommities, I do not presume
to conclude that the imposition of criminal pensliies on parental
kidnapers are ll-advised or ingpproprinte. T do recognize that they
present problems for you. 1 feef that this subcommittes ought fo
consider noncriminal legislative alternatives before taking any final
action.

1% is not ineonceivable, Mr. Chairmaon, that there could be o struc-
ture of alternative remedies nvailable In one piece of legislution.

T appreciate the opportunity to appear hers with you today, and T
will be happy to {ry to enswer uny questions.

Mr. Conyers. Well, you roise 2 unigue appronck that I think the
subcommittee has to consider, but right now we have, as you know,
pending votes, I would npprecinte it if you could return for questions,
and then the subcommitiee would stand in recess until the end of the
two votes that are now pending.

Mr, Fasz. T would be happy to. Thank you very much.

My, Cownyzns. The subcommittee stands in recess.

iRecnss.]

Mr. Conyuns. The subcommittee will come to order.

We have just concluded with the testimony of our colleague, Mr.
Fish of New York, and we are now open for guestions.

I might ask my eolleague whaether or not the thrust of his legisintion
is to seek o solution that minimizes Federal involvement and aveids
criminalizing the conduct that is the subject of these hearings?

Mr, Fism. Thot is correct, My, Chairmen,

Mr. Conyrars. And would you not take the Uniform Child Custody
and Jurisdiction Act and in effect implement it ot the Federul leval,
perhaps for such time unti! oll of the scveral States have decided to
enact 1?

Mr. Fisn, Mr. Choirman, that is precisely the thrust of my ap-
ranch~—which is, to federalize the Uniform Child Custody and Juris-
iction Act. It may well be possible to condition the life of the legisla-

tion, such as a sunset provision, on the adoption of the uniform law
by all the severnl States, which would have the snme effect.

Mr. Convars. And what happens in the Uniform Child Custody
and Jurisdietion Act, as I recall, is thut it provides o basis for estab-
lishing jurisdiction and so imposes some arder in terms of the forum-
seelting nspect to these custody cases.
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Mr. Frsu. Jurigdiction does seem to be the thread tEot goes through
nll these heart-rending coses thal have come to the Members'
attention over the yenrs, where jurisdiction is so difficult to establish,
to attach in ony place in the country.

Mr. Convens, Are there any reports from any of the ngencies in
support of your legisiation?

r. Fisg. Mr, Chairman, the subcommittee chaired by our dis-
tinguished colleague, Mr. Danlelson, ssked the “HEW,” at that
time, and the Department of Justice, for reports.

The Department of Justice has not responded. Patricia Harris,
the Secretary of HEW, did respond as follows:

Dear Me., Cuarmman: This ia In response o your request for o repork on
H.R. 325, o bill t0 amend sention 1332 of title 28 of the United States Code o
grant furiasdiction to distriet courts to enforse any eustody order,

The above-captioved bill has no substantinl effect upon the programs ad-
ministered by this Depoartiment. We therefors defer 1o the views of other Tedearsl
apencics meore divectly concerned. We are sidvised by the Ofics of Moanngement
and Budget that there iz no ohjection to the submission of this repert from the
standpoint of the ndministration’s program.

That is the only report that we have received back.

Mr. Coxvers. The Deportment of Justice made no response?

Mr, I'rsu. Has not regponded to date.

Mr. Convems. Let me nsk you: Would it not he possible to srgue
that with your appronch we might actually invite forurn-shopping
on the part of o spouse who hes removed the child?

Actually, Mr. Bennett would impose the obligation on State
courts, and you would require the Federal courts to give full faith
and credit to the decision.

Wonld n spouse under such law toke the child, and then move into
g Federal court, and then, se to spenk, “getl the Arst jump” in the
proceeding? Ts that o possibility?

Mr. Fsr. Well, that is certainly not the intention, no. Tt i1s the
custodinl parent who would initiate the Federal eourt proceeding.

Ta carry it one step further, let us say that the—I had a very
mterssting conversntion with Mr. Gudger on this, and T think it s
something that should be explored more fully. What if the parent
who tekes the child from the parent with custody into snother juris-
diction, another State, and proceeds to get custody? So that you bave
two vaulid custody sgreements.

Well, my hill on iis face snys that the Federal court should enforce
the existing custody ngreement, and what T menn there is the first
custody agreement, the volid custody sgreement. I think that this
situation might e met by such devices ns insisting that in the event
the custody 1s sought in another jurisdiction by the parent with control
over the child, thot notice would have to be given to the other parent.
Thot would bring the matter to the nttention of the custodinl parent
as to the whereahouts of the child; it might head off & second custody
decision; and it might speed up the attachment of jurisdiction in the
Federal courts.

Mr. Convyeas. I would like to recognize Mr. Gudger of North Caro-
lins to continue this inquiry.

Mr. Guoeni. Thunk you, Mr. Cholimoan,

I want to commend the gentleman from New York for this very
important Bll, and for his very capable and thorough explenation of 1t
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Addressing ourselves to the low ss it exists now, most States T
believe presently by case law or by statute would deny jurisdiction to
entertain 8 oustody application mude by the noncustodinl parent who
has lefi o Btole where an award hins been given to the custodial poarent
unless the Btate {rom which the child was remeved would hove allowed
o modification upon change of circumstances on the applieation of the
noncustodial parent.

In other words, if New York State hed a rule whereby upon »
change of condition the unsuccessful parent in the original proceeding
could come inte the court and move for modification of the custody
order, and for o change in his righis of custody, or for her rights of
custody, then the State to which that child is removed by the non-
cusiodial parent eould grant jurisdiction if the child was retained there
for some ressonable period of time.

Now, as an attorney I huve been in that situstion on occasions. 1
reshize that your bill speaks to that, but I am not sure that it would
effectively cnuse all States which have this jursdictional policy to
absndon 1t.

Now you and I during the recent interim wers telking about the
fact that i we are going to soy that the Federal court may hove and
assert jurisdiction in the Stote of asylum, the Stoie to which the non-
custodial parent has removed the child, that the custodial parent can
come into thot Federal court in that State end apply for 1is help. X
the nopeustodial parent has retreated with the child to thet State of
asylum, we will say, and has there held the child for 6 months in secrecy,
and then goes into the courts of that Stote and files nn applhication for
custody of the child—saying that there hes been o change of circum-
sbancs, the child is now i school in this new community ; that he, the
hushand, hos an estahlished business there; that the best intersst of
the child requires that he, the hushand who has absconded with the
child from New York, now has custody of the child under the order
of the syl State.

Why could we not create o right of removal in the custodial parent
to go1nto the State eowrt and Wt that jurisdiction ond bring 1t over
to the Federal court?

Mr, Convens. Would you like that question repeated? [Loughter.]

Mr. Fisu, No. ] know the problem. As 1 said

Mr. Gurezs. Having siated it to you enrlier, do you see it in context
iﬁtm’(}yyiﬁt&iy here expressed? 1 do not know, mayhe T have confounded

¢ issue.

Mr. Frsn. Tt certainly 15 o matter thoat should be explored corefully
by the subcommitiee and by the counsel for the subeommittes, be-
cause wherens the legislation ilself says that the custody ayder should
be enforced—and I am assuming it is the first custody order—that if
there is sny ambiguity here, we wani Lo reach the problem that you
just addressed.

Mr. CowyErs, Would the gentleman yield to me?

My, Gupser. I will be happy to yield—If T may state the problem
sguin in o listle bit eloser context. T dealt with this situstion on at
least five different occasions, where s parent would get o custody order
in sey New York, youwr State. The other perent would then come in
and nbseond with the child, kidnap the child, and remove the child
say to North Carolina, my State. And there, afier e period of time,
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come into the courts of my Sta te—usually n district court, a fairly
inferior court level—and apply for custody of the child, and get an
order there; or maybe not get an order there, because the lnws of
our State would require that potice be given to the other parent.

Well, I think we would have to address that situstion where, if that
notice did not in fact reach the other parent in time for thei parent
to interfere and remove him to the Federal court, then at least the
order could he later vacated and such » removal ordered.

My problem is that when that second court has acted, the sanctity
of m; decree 1s of almost equal dignity as the sanctity of the original
court.

Mr. Fish. There is no ouestion shout it, Mr. Gudger, this is n
problem. And if the noncustodial parent acts first, it is going to be a
worse problem. I think it should be met and addressed in this
legigintion.

Mr. Conyens. Could I just interject, the difference between fhe
Bennett proposal and yours: You would have, enforcing the full faith
end credit provision, the parties removed to & Federal eourt. Under
the Bennett provision, his bill would impose the full faith and credit
enforcement on the State court,

Tt seemns to 1oe that that is a very important difference. The Federal
jurisdiction, could it not, Mr. Fish, result in the Fadersl court liti-
goting hetween two State court decrees; whereas, in an alternnte
method previously suggested, we would be imposing the responsibility
of tha enforcermnent upon the Biste court, and thereby reducing, it
seems to me, the amount of litigation.

Do you see any possible merit in legving the enforcement at the
Stats level, rather then introducing the Federal judiciary?

Mr, Fisa. Well, I really think that it is easier on the parent that has
custody of the child to go to the nesrest Federal district court—which
in some cases will be one stop, and just a few hours’ distance—and
have jurisdiction attached nationally, than it would to have to even
discover which other State to go into.

Mr, Cowyens. Of course you know thet the Federsl courts have no
expetience in these kinds of matters, and they would be moving into
this other aren. T am just thinking of the fuct that they have “speedy
trial” considerations, antitrust, organized crime, the RICO siatute,
bankruptey muiters, and hare on the averapge of & 21l-month dackef,
you would now be imposing custody matters which it seems might be
handled in the courts thet normally handle thnt, especially if we wers
going to implemant the Uniform Child Custody and Jurisdiction Act,
which I think is salutary.

Mr. Fisu. Well, T am not going to presume to tell this commities
which anthored the Speedy Trial Act—and I served on the sub-
commities with the chairman for & couple of yeurs, and 1 am Tully
aware that this does present a problem that we cannot duck; that it
will add a burden to the Federal court system.

As far as the experience or lack of experience of the court, however,
I would sugpest thet under Zrie v. Tomphines, the State law will be
applied by the Federal court. So I do not think thet any unique
expertise 15 NHcessNTY.

Mr. Cowyers. .The Chair recognizes Mr. Sensenbrenner from
Wisconsin.
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Mr. Spnsengrenner. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Asyou know, Mr. Fish, 1 ain also a cosponser of My, Bennett's hill
H.R.1290. Your alternative is an interesting one which may expand
the jurisdiction of the Federal district courts into family law perhaps
for the first time in history.

My busic question is this: Do you feel the problem is the lock of
court enforcement of exdsting custody orders, or is it o failure to locate
the nbhducting parent, because the Incilities of the Federal Bureau of
Investigation and the Socinl Security Admimstration’s Parent Loca-
tion Bervice ars generally mnavailabls, and the Internnl Hevenne
Service records are unavoilable wnder the Privoey Aci? -

Mr. Fisp. Mr. Sensenbrenner, I would have to say it was both
those, from the exparience of actunl cuses that come to my offics, as
well ns the coses T have heard about from other collengues’ offices ns
soon 8s | sent out o “dear colleague” letter on my bill.

As T spid in my initisl statement, the fact that full faith and
credit is not given iz one problem. Obviously this does not even get
renched uniil you can locate the child snd the absconding parent.
That remains o problem under any vehicle, it seems fo me, of approach
to this legislation. It is my judgment that once Federpl jurisdiction
atbaches, thot it 1s nationat; that the 1.8, maorshals ure aveilable to—1
do not sxpect them to be out hunting for people, but to follow up on
leads that would otherwise not be possible for o person of modest
means to pursue.

T know in the principal cose in my office, the frustrating and sad
sspect of it was thot leads kept coming up in different parts of the
country—stories about a child who was similer to the child in ques-
tion—ond so my constituent spent a lot of time, and a lot of money,
and o lot of heartache to no avail because of the difficulty in tryiog to
trock down oll of these leads,

I would submit that perhaps, had there been Federal jurisdiction,
the Federal marshal could have acted very promptly in ascertoining
whether or not the lend had any maerit.

Mr, SENsENBRENNER. But, if the custodial porent cannet locate
either the child or the abducting parent, how could either your bill,
which gives the Federal court jurisdiction, or the present Uniform
Child Custody Jurisdiction Act, thut hog been ndopted by 44 of the 50
Stotes, I bahieve, really help in solving this problem?

In short, if you cannot find the child, how can sourt proceedings be
effective?

Mr., Fma. Well, these appronches, whether they be the uniform
approach, your approach, or my bill, does not get to that issue.

I mesn, the child could be abroad, today probably more likely
than in past years, as we do not have any effective departure contirol
in the United States, as you know. But it just facilitates an action by
the custodial pavent if the child is located, under any approach.

Mr. SpNsENBRENNER. I yield back the balance of my fime,.

My, Cowyers. Are there any further questions?

[No response.] )

Mr. Conyers. We want fo thank you for presenting this unigue
approach. It will be examined carefully snd exhsustively by your
former subcommittes.
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Mr, Frsa. Thank you very much.

Mr. Conyers. I wounld ﬁw to call u panel of witnesses next: Mr,
Arnold Miller, accomponied by Ms, Rae Gummel; Mrs. Sandra
Coleman; and Mrs. Marelyn Armstrong, Mr. Miller is president of the
Children’s Rights Inc., n nonprofit organization, end the only organi-
zation of national scope addressing this problem of child snatching, Tis
expertise comes from his ewn experience. Ms. Rae Gummel is vice
president of Children’s Rights, and has been actively working with
porents. Mrs. Bandra Coleman is o (plm“ent of o kidnoped cild.

I yield to my colleague, Mr. Edwards of Californin, to have the
honor of introducing his constituent.

M. EpwARDS. ngmk vou very much, Mr. Cheirmsn,

Mr. Chairman, Mrs. Marolyn Armstrong is a parent from Union
City, Calif., whose child was kidnaped October 22, 1976, She 1s
also o constituent of mine. She was able to enlist the nssistance of the
FBI in locating her child in May 1980, and earlier this month her
fermer spouse plended guilty to Siate parental kidnuping charges,
and was sentenced to 5 venrs’ probation and 6 months in the sounty
juil. He was nlso ordered by the California Superior Court to muoke
restitution to Mrs. Armstrong of $28,000. Mrs. Armstrong serves on
the Board of Governors of Stelen Children Information Exchange,
Inc., a California-bagsed nonprofit organization devoted to the exchange
of information to assist parents and children in kideaping coses.

W pvpeleomne-yous

TESTIMONY (OF SANDRA COLEMAN, A PARENT OF A EIDHRAPED
CHILDP, MYRTLE BEACH, 5.0.; MAROLYN ARMSTRONG, & PARENT
0F A KIDNAPED CHILD, UNION CITY, CALIT, ACCOMPANIED
BY ROBERT HUTCHINS, ALAMEDA COUNTY DEPUTY DISTRICT
ATTORNEY; AND ARNOLD MILLER, PRESIDENT, CHILDREN'S
RIGHTS, INC., ACCOMPANIED BY RAE GUMMEL, VICE PRESI-
DENT, CHILDREN'E RIGHTS, THC.

Mrs, ArmsTrone. Thank you, very much.

Mr. Conyers. We are glad that nll of you were able to join us today.
We know of your continuing concern, and we would Iike to hear from
you in your own way. You may begin. Mrs. Coleman, would you like
to start?

Mrs. Cormman. Yes, sir.

1 um o eustodial parent of 2 ehild who was kidnaped Oectober 4,
1977. We have spent in excess of $30,000, and today we are
no clospr———o

Mr. ConvyEns. You have spent that amount of money in sttempting
to retrieve your child?

Mrs. Conmman. Yes, sir, through privete investigaters, thyough
travel expenses, through investignting school boards, aond through
government departments from one State to another. This happened n
the State of South Caroline, and we have yet to be any cleser todoy
than we were 3 years ago.

Mr. Coxvyers. Do you know where the parent and your child nre
locnted? Or have you known at any time during this 3-year period?

Mis. Coreman, No, sir. He was abducted out of a publie school in
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Anderson, 8.0, through very malicious methods. It was very well
planped to snefch my child. We feel Iike he is in the Siate of North
Carolina, but we have no iden. The only reason we assume that, is be-
cause that is where his parents are, snd that is where his residence
was ot the tivee of the snateh.

M. Coxvers, What recommendutions would you have to this
subeommittes in considering this legislation before us?

My, Coreman, We have been through State, local, nnd Federnl
agencies to get some help. We huve so far had every door shut on us.
They sny, again, and again, there is not o law on this of any sort. Wa
were able to get o felony wmrrant issued againsi my ex-husbund, but
as vet we have seen the felony warrant not worth the paper it is
written on. Nobody has recognized it.

Mr. Coxyers. The problem is, you do not know where he is to take
any type of nction.

Ars. CoLEMan. Right. Wa fee] like he hos changed names. We have
been through evm%f depsrtment of records we can go through. Bo,
with the prohlem of taking a new identity, it hos created prohloms for
us that I do net know if this subeommittee has considerad.

So many people say, once yvou find them, then we are going to do
this, and we are going to do that. But you have got a person with a
new identity, and how do we find them? And we need some sort of
help from the Government, some sort of Federnl intervention—of,
some kind—and so for, we have not had any.

At present, we have nowhere else to turn for help. We have been
through everything we can go through.

Mr. Coxnveas. Thank you very much.

Mrs. Coumuvan. Thank vou,

Mr. Covvurg, Who would Like to proceed next?

Mr. Mrurer. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Children’s Rights, Incorporated, would like to thank the subcom-
mittee for allowmg us to tesfify today. We are hers to speak on very
serious issues which we consider to be among this Nation's most sig-
nifieant social phenomens——that iz child znatching and ehild restraint.

“Child snatehing’ 15 a situsbion in which a porent sbducts nnd
crosses State lines with his or her own child, snd eoncenls thet child.
Under current Faderal law, this is not a crime.

We have coses of children taken at gunpoint, and under similar
violant cireumsiances. There are still no clues ss to those children’s
whereshouts. We do know that the few children who are brought
back or found are psychologically damunged. 16 is not ungommon for
parents to spend $15,000 or $20,000 m trying to loecate their missing
children.

The biggest element in child spatching which we would Like to
stress to the subcommitiee is conceslment. This is sn ores in which
we feel thet Federal help s desperately needed. Let me clurify the
differences between child snatching and child restraint.

Child snatching mvolves the element of shduetion and conceal-
ment, ond almoest without {ail 1t involves toking the child aecross
State lines, The jurisdiction from which the child was taken has no
way of locating thot missing child. As long as the element of conceal-
Eliemhi'?{:lm netion, ‘we feel thot n crime has been committed against

e child,
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Child restraint, on the other hand, involves a child being taken or
sent out of Btate with the understanding that he will visit for o speci-
find period of time and then be returned. If, after that period of time
is ended, the child is held by his porent, there is still no way of bringing
the child back to the original jurisdiction.

Thiz situntion is compounded by the fact that the orders of one
jurisdiction often are not enforced by & sister State. Both child
snatching and child restreint are nbusive. It is imperative that Con-
gress protect our children from these actions.

We are asking for Faderal legislation to help the cifizens of this
couniry locate their missing children, so that domestie issues such ns
custody can be settled by the loenl courts.

It is very important that this subcommittes understond that we
do not want to involve the Federsl Government in domestic Issues.
Custody, visitation, support, of cefers, are domestic determinations
ond we feel such determinations should be lefi to the family courts.
Bui in order Lo make such deferminotions, or to make those determi-
nations relevant, we must get all porties bock into the originanl
jurisdiction.

Thus, there are three basic considerations which we feel must be
included in any legislation which purports to address the problems
of child snatching and child restraint.

First, 1t is imperative thot custody, visitetion, and access be given
full faith and eredit by the sister State. Thot eclement has been m-
eluded in H.R.. 1280,

The second eloment needed is o mandate for the Federol Parent
Locotor Service to use available files for initial investigative purposes,
This would take considerable pressure off the Justice Department, and
will establish whether or not the child has been in fact abducted or
restrained as cloimed. T am wmaozed thet the Parent Locator Service
will find the dollar, but not the child,

The locator service element has been included in H.R, 1280,

Third, wo feel that the troumas inflicted on fomilies and children
by these acts, together with thelr inierstote nature, make it imperative
thalt such actions be mode erimes ot the Federsl level. This final
element has also been included in H.R. 1290.

Tn testimony before the House Subcommittee on Criminal Justice
on March &, 1978, in testimony before the Sennte Suybcommittes on
Criminal Justice on January 30, 1980, nnd again here today, we sitress
the g;eed for a fair and vinble notional solution to the child-snatching
problemx.

1979 was the Internationsl Yesr of the Child, Much fanfare sur-
rounded the studies, activities, and goals of that worthwhile effort.
But we find it odd that ours, the Nation claiming mest loudly to
protect the wenk and innocent, our Notion hos failed to protect her
own children from the severe tranma and emotional uphenval in-
berent in child snatching. Thousands of parents heve foeused hopeful
eyes on this h&&rm%lmmnt a few of them [rom North Carclina, Wis-
consin, J1linois, Michigan, Ohio, Missouri, Californis, snd Oklahorne—
and we hope that this time Congress will not fail our children.

Mr. Qonyers. Thank you very much.

Mr, MrLLer, I would like to break from my oral statement and add
an sdditional stabement, if I maoy. .
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As T henrd the speckers prior to mysell, it seems like there is & lot
of discussion nbout custody. One of the basic issues that Children’s
Rights has always talked about has been the fact that child snatehing
really is not 2 custody issue. It is borne out of domestic problems in the
family, but the resolution of the custody problem we think should be
left to the local courts,

When we are talling about jurisdictional problems, we are talking
about Stote to State, obviously; and upon our records of the theustnds
of letters that we get, we nre talking shout 70 percent of the snaiches
that occur, oceur prior to o court determinetion. That means that at
the danie, on the doy that the child is taken, no court really has juris-
diction over the {;hgd.

Bo if you are geing to include and make it part of the Federal law
that we are only going to look nt o case of o stolen child who has had &
prior eourt determinetion made on him, we nre leaving out the vast
majority of the parents who actunlly have their children taken.

Mr. Coxyrrs. That is very interesting, becanse I think you may
have introduced n new dimensiop—the problem of snatchings that
oceur before a cowrt determinntion has been made. T am pleased to
hear this percentoge. We were trying to determine how many

Mr. SexspyerENNER. Would the gentleman yield at this point?

Mr. Coxvrens. Certainly.

Mr. SEnsENBRENNER. [ weuld like to have the stafl do some research
on what the divoree procedures are in the 50 States, I know that in my
own State of Wisconsin, for instance, there is o temporsry hearing
held before & family court commissioner almost immedintely following
service of process. Then, o temporary order on issues such as elimony,
child support, and custody is issued that is effective prior to the time
the case nctually goes to trinl. T wonder what the procedure is n
the other States, because if they follow Wisconsin's procedure, there
would be an enforcenble order nlmost from the time the divorce
p&g{arﬂ were served on the defendant.

r. CoNyers. We have o Fdbrary of Congress, Copgressional
Research document that I think will have some beaving on it, but I
think he is referring to the matiers even befors there sre any pre-
Hminary heariogs.

Let us hear from Mra. Armstrong, now.

Myrs. Anustrona. Thank vou very much, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Conyers. You ars weleome,

Mrs. Anustrong. 1 would like to say that my daughter was taken
on October 22, 1979, so she actunlly was gone approximately 7 months,

There are not any reliable statistics availahle, although we do be-
lieve that some 25,000 {o 100,000 children are taken per year. My
daughter became one of those statistics, pot once hut twicsa.

Last September, my former hushand came and took her for the first
time snd, through intimidation and through my threstening hun with
&vs;y{)ne from the FBI to personsl harm, he returned my child within
24 hours.

I went to the local cowrt ond asked for s temporary restraiping
order prohibiting him [vomn toking her on visitetion agoin until the
matier conld be resolved, and was denied that order. Some 2 wesks
Inter, he came and took her forcihly from my babysitter, while T was
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out to lunch at my office nnd it could not be confirmed whether he wos
to pick her up or not.

ory Elizobeth was taken on October 22, 1078, and 1 did not hear
one word about this 2M4-year-old child for 64 months. ?&*ijf former
husbond is o vietim of &&ehoiism nnd drug abuse. He bad been in
some five or six psychiatric hospitels ronging from Saint Helena's
m Deer Park, Calif,, to the ASSIST drug rehabilitation program in
Alomeda, Colif, Dischargad {rom the service with o menial disorder,
he had eontinued through life very insecure.

A very interesting element sbout this, Mr. Chairman, 1s that my
former husband, who commitied this crime npoinst my child, as o
youngster was o victima of child abandooment. 1t is o continuing
process.

Although Mary Elizabetlk was 2} when she waos token snd 1 didn't
know where she was al} this time, 1 tried every possible means that 1
could to find her. 1 enlisted the help of the local police depnriment
first at the Union Clity Police Department, and we obtained o felony
warrnnt under 278, and the hunt was then on.

Alameds County district nttorney’s office, and Mr. Hutchins, who
is here with me this afternoon, proceeded to Instruct the local nuthori-
ties to continue their hunt. Because of the psychological and emotional
and mental bockground of Mr. Johnson, 1 contacted the FBI, ond
they really told me thuot there wos nothing that they could de.

1 contacted them again, talked to an investigntive officer—excuse
me, ] think they are called “Investigator Agents”—and he informed
me that he thought that just perhaps 1 did meet the elements for an
“unlavwiul flight to nvoid prosecution” warrant.

As a result of that, he referred fo me Mr. Hunter, who is the U.8,
sttorney in San Francisco. 1 did contact My, Hunter, and Mr. Hunter
recornmended to the Justice Department bere in Washington that
because of the severe psychological boeckground, and drug sbuse, end
tlecoholism backeground of my former husband, that the FBI indeed
becoms involved.

O or obout March 10, I came to Woshington, D.C., and T talked
with Mr. Adams of the Justice Department, and 1 wos fortunate
encugh to be able to convinee him that my child was in danger, that
my former husband bad in faet left the State of Californin, and Mr.
Hutchins assured them that he would extradite him immedintely at
the expense of the State of Californin and Alnmeds County,

Mesting all those elements of the FBL was not essy, ond in my
particular case it was true;itwas o {act; and it was necessary. We had
& 2M-year-old out there who was endangered.

Mr. Conversg, Dd the authorities kmow where he wos at the time?

Mrs. ArmsTroxo. No, sir. Wa had no ides in the world where he
was. He had been sighted in December near his parents’ heme in
Colorado, and his mother told me that he called occasionally and told
her thot the buby was “just fine.”” His “just fines” and my “just fines”
are noh the same, sir, so I was not convinced that she was all right.

Mr., Epwanps. How did the TBI find him?

Mrs. Armstions. The FBI began doing field office investigations.
Agent Pelnzio [phonetic] in Ban Francisce directed severn! field offices
to make severn| phone calls and go out and interview pecple, which
thay did. They became actively involved in the case in March.
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As a result of them becoming involved, he abandoned his vehicle in
southern California, and s search of thad vehiele revenled a lot, There
ware drugs, some maichbook eovers, and things like that. The car
wag pone over by the FBI crime lab.

Then on April 28, as o result of the FBI and other sgencies investi-
gating and talking to people, I received an snonymous phone call
from southern Colifornia telling me that my lormer husband and
my doughter had been frequently seen in a restaurant, which I was
familiar with, in Sepulvedn, Calif.

I vulled the FBI and the local authoritias, and barause they could
neb act fast enpugh lor me—it was Fridoy evening—I hired o private
Imvestignbor, and 12 days and $28,000 later, my daughter was
recoverad.

Mr. Evwarps. Is it your testimony that it is necessury for the
Federal police, the FBI, to be involved In these cases?

Mrs. Anssrrong. It s my testimony, Mr, Edwards, that there are
definitely cases where it i3 absolutely necessary. We are not just desl-
ing with a custody matter; we wre dealing with endangered children,
in many instances. My particular case perhaps is somewhat unique,
in that my child wos endongersd; but it is not unique in that the
f ucilitiaes that were nvailable to me bacouse she wis endangered worked
m 53 days.

My, Convess. Mys, Coleman, did you try to get the FBI involved
in your case?

Mys. Conmmaw. Yes, sir; I did, T went to the FBI to see Mr. Ike
Lee in Ceolumbin, 5.C. He sald “i” my child’s life wes in danger, if
there wis o medical renson, that possibly he could issue a AP
warrint. We hid & doctor write & statement that my son has o severe
allergy; that if he is not treated with certain medication, it could
become lile-endangering.

Beveral] days later we got back with himi, and he seid be had talked
with someone with the Justice Department and they turned it down.
We went ogain to Charlotte, N.C., which is where my former husband
was living prior to the abduction, and went to the FBI fo speak with
an agent, and again we had the spme response. Thers was nobhing
they could do; that it 18 going to have to be copsidered a Little more
life endan%ering than it is—which I connot see a difference ns a mother;
he could die from this sllergy gs easily ns from an automobile acei-
dent, or o heart attnek, or sorme potentin] illness.

Mr. Conysrs. Did vou wont to conelude your testimony, Mrs,
Armstrong, before we have questions from all of my collengues? Or
wera you hnished?

Mrs. Amvsrrong, In eloging, T would like to say that in my par-
ticular case, we were decling with o lot of elements that exist in ol
cases, and that is the fuct that my former husbond was o very sick
person, and still is, is very important to remember,

I think in these cnses where people come to the FBI and have o
situation where there is really o sick child, and/or o sick parent in-
volved—tbis was not an act of love for my child; this was an aet of
hostility toward me. I recognize that. This is bis woy of getting back
at me for remarrying; this is his woy of getting baek at me for all
the “horrendous things” that I had done to him in the past; it was
not out of love for the child. They paver are.
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And if the child is not loved in that manner, then the child is en-
dengered, in any event. I think it is really importent to recognize
that there are specific enses, but they are all kidnapings. Just because
n child is held for hostility reasons does not make 1t any different,
from ransom. It is the same kind ; it is just the monetary exchange that
is different.

Mr. Conyers. Thank you very much. Your child is still missing?

Mrs. Armsrrong. No; my child was racovered by the FBL.

Mr. Coxyers. Your child hes been recoverad?

Mrs, ArmsTRONG. Yes, on May the 7th,

Mr. Coxvers. | know we are all very glad to hear that,

Mrs, AwssTrRoNG., Thank you.

Mr. Convers, Ms., Gummel, would you care to make o statement?

Ms. GummeL. Yes, I would. I certainly agree with Mrs, Armstrong
that in her particular ense she was very fortunate to be uble to prove
that her child could very well ba in danger, A problem that most of
our parents of course have is that they do not know where the child
is, and they cannot prove that their child is in & particular denger at
a particuler time, )

One case thot constantly comes to mind when people soy, “Well,
the child is OK becouse they are with their mother or father,” is a
ease of another woman in California, Nine Yoder-Vigil, whose daughter
was taken at the ape of 7, last yeor, and was found in » hospitel in
Alpbama nnd had to hove emergency brain surgery and other sur-
gery, part of which left her possibly never to walk agoin—und this
15 & 7-year-old child—as a result of beatings given her by her father
and stepmother. Needless to say, Mrs. Vigil did not kmow that her
child wns being abused at the time she was looking for her; she just
know she was missing,

I do not think there is anyone who would want to imeagine that a
child is OK when you do not know whers that child is. I think we
have to assume that thers is & possibility for herm to these children
until we can locate them.

Mr. Convens. Well, I want to thank all of you on the panel. You
have very clearly demonstrated the problem, and now let us see if we
can search out some of the solutions,

The first thing T am struck with is thet if 70 percent of the snatch-
ings occur before there are any legal proceedings, then this raises o
mammoth problem of initip]l investipation end discovery. Becauss
what we are here to try to fashion is » remedy nationally for sepyching
for the pbductor-spouse and the child,

Am T hearing vou correctly that you are prepared to nuthorize the
Federol Bureou of Investigation to now turn to investigating some
25,000 child spetehing ceses n year? I shudder to think how many
edditional FBI agents may be required.

Let us talk about that mitial problem and how you would see that
resolved.

Mr, Minier. I will comment on that,

The intent of H.R. 1290 is to take the first throst, investigative
thrust, through the Parent TLocator Service, We are giving a period
of time for tha PLS to locate the missing child. Depending on wgether
it is restraint, or depending on whether it is reslly concealment, the
time differs, But thai is the imnitial approach.
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The FBI is not being called in right from the start, ond we do not
want the FBI in. The 1den that FBI agents are going to be Tupning
down parents we would like to get awny from, becnuse that is not
the case.

We ore only tﬁmmi to the Justice Depurtment and the FBI nfter
HEW his done an exhaunstive search upd the child cannot be found
and it looks like we do need additional Lelp.

Mr. Cornrers, But you would put the Poarent Locator Service tp
work before there nre any proceedings instituted between the spouses?
{s that correct? ;

Mr, Muzrer, Absolutely, becouse of the comment that T moeda
enrlier. The issue is not based upon which State, or which jurisdiction,
for example, has or should have the right to hear the cose of the child.
What we have here is o missing kid, We have abducted children. Now
the fact that the parent took the child is no reason to excuse the issue,
which is what the Lindbergh law currently states.

Mr. Conyzrs. Well, ure you opposed to that?

Mr. MiLrer. To which? o

lI)\rIr. Convyers. To the exception made hy the Tederal law on this
subject. )

Mr. Mirer. Yes. If I could, I would just take the exception out,
becouse I know how it got in.,

Mr. Convers. But would you prefer to do that? T mean, that is an
alternntive that this committee can approprintely consider. ;

Mr, MiLLER. Based upen the sociol issues that we have todny,
T think it better if we toke the current bill thot iz befere the cormmittee,
because it nddresses other things besides just the exclusion stotement
oub of the Lindhergh law. Buf the concept is still there,

We ave addressing the overall issue of the foct thut it is wrong for
anybody—parent or otherwise—to conceal o kid.

Mr. Convers. Well, would you prefer, if you used the locator
seryvice, to toke out those comfidential matters thot are currently
in it and provide an objection to the various departments for their
fuller utility, as you recommend? Doubtless you are aware that the
IRS matenal is in the locator servies and certnin socinl security
information. Would you prefer that to be in, and run n chance of
violation or invasion of privacy? Or would you prefer to toke that cut
and expand ihe use of the service? .

Mr. Mouer. The very elements that you are rnising now are being
used to find the back-child-support payments. The PLS dees not
really cure about bringing dad %&e}a into the original jurisdiction as
long ns they can garnish his selary and bring the money back. That
is being done now. )

My pomt is that the PIS is already in place. It is set. We are In
favor of enlorging its responsibility te include not only the financianl
responsibilities, but nlso the child.

Mz, Conyers. Would you not enlarge the number of persons and
agencies that would be making use of the Parent Locator Service at
the same time that you enlarge its responsibilities, and thereby run
the risk that is compleimed of by them?

Mr. Mirper. T sin sure, ns we enlarge its responsibilities, we ars
going bo enlarge somewhere down the line, of course. I do not know
where the brenkoff point would be.
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Now we are still talking sbout one agepey. I think you mentioned:
Are wo going to enlsrge other agencies? I am not so sure that we are.
T am sure that o {few of them would come under this new law, but T amn
not too sure that thet mony of them would.

I kind of agree with Congressman Bennett's earlier comments
that it would probably be very rare that a parent would be convicted
under the Federl Inw. The situation that occurs now is that a parent
will go to his attorney and say, ““I have hnd it up to the syebrows
with my sx-wife; I cannot stand 1t. What do I do? Can T just lenve and
take the kid?”’

Right now, the stborneys all seross the country serving their
elients will tell them, “Nothing will happen to you. Go ahead and
take the kid and run.” It 1s very difficult to get ap attorney to admit
to that advice, but it is advice that is being given natienwide.

What this bill would give us and the purents and the kids weould
mean that the attorney would be shle to say, “You cennot go be-
eause it is ngeinst the low."

Mr. Coxnyers. Mrs. Armstrong?

Mrs. AsusTROoNG, Why are we trying to enact o Federal law if we
are not golng to make it o crime? I have never heard of any defenses
to prosecufion hke there are in this bill, for instance. )

ou can take w ehild and it ean be gone for 30 duys, and if you
bring that child back, then suddenly it is not “kidpsping.” So are
wo to assume that every 20% days that child cen be taken and re-
turned on the 30th day, und every 31st day that child can be teken
again and we have a yo-yo here?

Mr. Hutchins is hers with me. He is from the Alameda County
District Attorney’s Office. He bas n lot of thoughts and a lot of
copiments to make on eriminalization about this bill. But one thiog
1 would renlly like to make you understand, Mr. Conyers, is that the
children are your future constituents——

[Laughter.] )

Mrs. ArusTtrone [continuing]. And they are your present vietims.
That is o}l there is to it. You nre going to arrest people thot are
%&rfmts that are your constibuents; there is no question sbout if.

he police are going to becoms involved, and some of these parents
are going to po to jail. But these children have got to he found.

we are going to make o Federal law of HL.E. 1280 or 8, 105, or
whatever becomes the law and we are going to make it a Federsal
offense, why are we not going to prosecute them? I take exception
to the foet thet very few prosecutions will oecur with this. i

Mr., Conyers. I will yield to Mr. Edwards to explain the selective
enforcement of the erimunal justice process.

{}fmu%hter.] )

Mr. Epwanns, T want to thank the chairman very much.

{Laughter,] .

Mrs. ArmsTRONG, It 35 selective prosecution, Mr, Edwards, ob-
viously. There is no guestion about that.

Wo do not do that in California, though. I would like to ndd that.
We progecute them all,

. r. Conyers. Well, I said that to vield to Mr. Edwards for any
questions he may havs of any of the pansl, but I should point out
to you that the selective enforcement of the lpw is one of the problems
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that is brought about by the massive number of criminal complaints
that overwhalm both the Statc and Federal systems.

I think you have directly pointed out some of the reluctunce about
moking this a eriminal offense for the first time: That is if we are
going to make it & criminel offense and are not going to seriously
mvoke it, I renlly wonder how mony parents are going to worry nbout
the misdemennor offense that is connected to this when you consider
3}}6 dgep ermotionality thot is frequently connected to these kinds of

isputes.

Irs, AgpmsTrRONG. Are you committing, then, Mr. Conyers, to the
fact thut it should indeed be o felony?

Mr. Coxyess, No, I am not. I um wondering whether it should
be made n crime at all, espeeinlly if in the renl workd of selective
prosceution—tho world where unless there is nbsolute danger—even
with this law it would seem to me that the FBI would probsbly be
g little bit reluctant to go after sach snd every purent who might in
fect be in violabion.

‘What does this FBI agent do, for exnmple, when the parent says,
“T'm on the way to turning the child in; this s the 25th day™? Thers
gid then the FBI agent has to make a determination ss to whether
to prosecute now and look rather foolish when the parent completag
the return of the child as he said he would, or wait for 5 more days
and find out that the parent has then subsequently left the Stafe.

These are the kinds of resl problems of enforcement thut we have
to consider a5 thoroughly s we can now.

I yield now to Mr. fdwards.

Mr. Epwanps, Thank you, Mr. Chatrman.

These are excelient witnesses, ond they have described o very real

roblem that exists in our country. I know this subcommittee, and
mdeed the entire dJudiciary Comnmnittee and Congress, will take this
suhject very serionsly.

The chairman did mention one problem that we have in the United
Stotes, and especielly in urhan America. For example, I believe last

aar there were 100,000 felony mrrests in just New York (ity elone,
Kut only 10,000 prosecutions. That is the prohlem that the TBI,
and the Federal police generally fuce.

However, by saying that, I do not want you to think wa nre not
taking this problem very seriously and we do not appreeiate your
testimony.

Thank you, Mr. Chuirman,

Mr. Convers. Mr. Iyde of Ilinois.

Mr. Hyoe. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Some of these cases are truly domestic disputes, and not every
situntion involves o hazard to the life of the child. A loving parent
can be the abductor, as well as the person from whom the child is
ghdueted. It can really be o domestic dispute—very sad, and very
anguishing. But, to involve the FBI in every one of thess cases,
when wo set estimates of 25,000 to 100,000 per anmun, doss ersate o
very difficult problem. I hove expressed imterest in ﬂraat-in% what 1
thought should be a Federal crime of baby selling, The FBI did net
want to get inte that area either because of Emited manpower. But
surely, at & minimum, in those coses where harm may come to the
child, as in your situntion (indicating Mrs. Armstrong}, ond in your
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Mrs., AnmsTrone. Well, in California we do fill out o guestionnaire
that is o statistical questionnaire when o final decree is issued, cer-
tainly. But what happens to that information, I really do not know. I
just kmow that I ﬁi}eg out one.

I think that if that information were fed into the Porent Locator
Servies ot the izsuanee of any kind of court order regarding the custedy
of a child, then perhaps there would be many, many more leads than
we have now, That would eertninly be something that should be
seriously considered,

Mr. Gupaer. Well, if one of the parents hos any criminal record,
and that sort of thing, should that he made known to the court and
becoms o part of this record, so thet if there have been fingerprints
and such information as thai, it wonld be available?

Mrs. Armsrrong, Well, when the felony warrant is issued, it goes
out “over the wires,” so0 to speak, or NCIC, or whatever it is referred

to, then thot imformation usually does beecome readily avnilable,
© Mr. Gupesnr. I balieve it was your suggestion that your husband,
during this period of absence with the child, changed his identity?
He no longer had the same name. He probably applied for o new
socisl securify number, or tendered himself for employment as though
he had no previous soeinl security number, Did these things happen
so that social security date would pnot be useful?

Mrs. Armstnong. Yes, they did. He did not use his correet social
security number. As o matter of fnct, us I recall he wius working on
what is commonly referred to as an “IRS tax dodge controct basis.”
So he did not even supply his employer with o social security number.

Mr. Mizzenr. If I ma

Mr. Gupeen. Yes, N}:}w miy [ ask, would you comment on this?
Do you have any ideas a5 to who we could make the research effective?

You mentioned in your testimony that out of 5000 ceses you
found 150. Am I correct? On page two of your testimony, do I not
find this statement——-o

Mr. Minuer. We gquoted » percentage. This is children

Mr. Gupopr. Here it is. “Our cose files cover more thun 5,000
children. Less than 150 of these children have beon located to dete.”

Mr. Manuear. Right.

Mr. Goupasr. Now would you explain what you think can be done
to locate those children?

Mr, Mizimr, Right now, when parents contact us, the type of
advice we give them is to bosically tell them where they stand, It
is practical advice. It is advice of what other parents have tned,
anil whot will and will not work based upen current law.

Some people try to use the PLS, and we will try to explain to them
why and how the PLS will and will not work. Some parents have been
s&gﬁessfﬁ gotting their kids throngh. It depends on the local PLS
office,

In general, the overall view—and the PLS is not supposed to tnlke
the cases wheve the parent hag aheeonded with the {:hﬁ . We will go
through and we will try to map out other avenues, but there is no
guestion nbout the fact that it i3 a one-man battle. The vietimized
parent must put out the money, must do all the contects,

Now you are talkipg ahout whit other ihings eon be added, and
I frankly do not know, Mr. Gudger.
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Mr. Gupeer. Let me sny this: All of ns are aware that since these
statuies have been adopted moldng it » felony offense to abscond with
the child nfter the custody order has heen entered, thereupon, the law
of extradition becomes availahle. Not only do you hove unlawful-
Hight to avoid prosecution, & Federal offense, become available in the
Tederal court structurs, but you algo have the vight, if you ean locaie
that parent, to hove thot porent extradited through the extradition
gz‘ocesa through the orders of the respective Governors of the two

tates, including the asylum States. .

Mr. Coxyzrs. Could you bring your questioning to an end?

Mr. Gupaer. If you cannot loeate the man, this is of no use to you.
What I am asking you is: Give rne some suggestions as to what should
be made available to PLS techniques of location that are not presently
availabla,

Ms., GommEes. 1 am not really certain that there is any more in-
formation that con be given to PLS, and I am eertainly not awars
that IRS and Social Security can get their records into a usable form
any f{aster than they do. I certainly wish they could, but thot is an
internal problem that they have. f

I do know there has heen a lot of concern about expanding the PLS
to find children, and everybody is kind of going, ‘%h, harror; more
people baove nccess to the use of social security records,” and so on.

But I liave recently been informed—and I believe correctly—that
the Parent Locator Service is shout to start heing used for food
stamp froud. And agnin, if they are willing to look for child su port
money, and they are willing to look for food stump fraud, I E’nd it
really ludicrous that they are not willing e look for little ehildren who
are usunlly between 2 and 7 and consequently connot make a phone
call and cannot get themselves found.

When Arnie's son was taken  yesrs age—and we just found him
last year in March—his noume had besn changed several times. He
did not know where his father lived. He had been tnken when he was
414, and by the time he wns 9, when we found him, he really had no
iden who his father was, what his name was, where he had lived, or
anything, That child had no way to find his father, had ha wanted to.

At the same time, the father had no woy to find the son. It is o

roblem that the other two women on the panel have experienced.

e of them hes been very lucly; the other may never find her child.
And I think that is an incredible thing te say in this country.

Mél Cowyers. I sm sorry; I am going to have to move nlong as
ropidly

r, SENSENBRENNER. May I nsk some questions, Mz, Chairman?

Mr, Coxyers. I nm going to recognize you, Mr. Sensepbrenner. T
wanted to find out, though, if Mrs. Coleman wonted to respond one
time ko these procesdings?

Mry. Coremax. I did, at one peint.

We have o felony warrant issued, and I have yet to have the State
or the Federal agencies racognize it. I do not know whaere slse to turn,
as I had stated.

We have got a felony worrapt issued against the brether of my
former husband, my ex-brother-in-law. We have evidence and proof,
which we had t0 have t¢ wiite the warrant, thot he helped with this
obduction. They arresied him in Charlotte, N.C. They booked him.
He was out on bond
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My, Cowvens. He helped with the abduotion?

Mrs. Congman. He helped with the abduction. He rented the car
thot was registered at the motel the night before my son was taken,
i&hnd through the police department in Anderson’s search, they found

is out.

They arrested my ex-brother-in-law in Charletie, N.C, They booked
him. They let hitn out on bond. When it cume time for the extradition
henring, the solicitor of South Carolina and the Governor of South
Coroling said : “No, they are not golng to extradite,” to guote, *'this
is dirty.”” And we have the evidence to prove he helped do this.

We hrve a $1}-million lawsuit in progress down in Charlotte,
N.C., which storted 2 yeors ngo. I have yei to see the inside of o court-
room door. The judge in North Carolina—the superior court criminal
judge in North Curolino—said he does not know whaot to do. 5S¢ now
wa hove appenled to Raleigh, and I em waiting now to go to the court
of nppeals.

Mr. Coxyers. Thank you very much,

Now, Mr, Sensenbrenner.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. I am convinced that this problem is a very
reel problem, and that Federal legislation of seme sort is necessary
to correct it. I nm inclined to go elong with the eriminalizing of child
abduction, simply because it will hring sotne of the investigotory
powers of the Federal court system and the FBI into play.

The testimony from this pansl-—us well ns Representotive Fish's
testimony in answer {0 my question——-wgy clearly indicates that the
primary problem is one of locating the child and locating the abducting
parent, rather than n failure of law enforcement, or o failure of the
izaurt jdystam to not once the child and the abducting parent have been

oeated.

OUn that issue, I notice that Mrs. Armstrong spent $28,000 to sue-
cessfully recover her child; and Mrs. Coleman has spent over $30,000
to unsuceessiully recover her child to date.

I would be interested to know what both of you ladies spent this
money on. Exactly what kinds of expenses were incurred by vyou in
your senrch for your children?

Mrs. Covemax, We have had telephone bills each month, following
lends, from Federal, State, and local government departments we
would call. We have not had 2 phone bill yet, since my son was taken,
of less than $120 o month. I heve ealled avery relative, every neighbor,
boards of education ; I have called the Staie of Michigan where he has
relatives; I have called his new wife’s relatives, neighbors, friends, and
5o forth, in the State of Florida,

I hove had private investigators which, unfortunately, have taken
g very large sum of our money—right now, over $5,000—and were
just total “erooks.’ We sent one man in particular $2,500. He made me
all the promises I wanted to hear. We sent him the chack for
$2,500 and after that, he refused phone calls, he refused letters, and
that money is gone. It is as if T fore it up or bumed it.

We have spent travel time—your motels, nnd restaurants, and so
forth—to smlga out places, We have a lawsuit going, I have an attorney
in hire which I have had now for 2 years, and he is a very highly
respecied attorney in Charlotte, N.C. His fee is not “che?a,” 85 you
would say. He is an expensive highly qualified attorney. Yet, I have
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not found my son, so T have more to do and more to spend. We figured
it up. It hos come to over $30,000 now.
. SENBENBRENNER. Mis. Armstrong?

Mis. Anustrone. I would say likewise, in our particular case, that
we spent money on exactly the smme things. Ovor private investigating
bill was something in excess of §17,000, and thet was 12 intensive days
of search by three private inves%&tors. This was 1n addition to hov-
mng two FBI agents who were working on the case practically full time
during those 12 days, and the lovul police department which was ng-
tively running record checks und doing things for the FBI nnd for
the private investigators,

So the majority of my money was spent on that. We plso had hotgl
bills in Los Angeles for 12 days for my hushand and myself, and air
transportation, I believe this is my fourth trip to Washington, and it
1s not cheap to come here,

Phone bills. T have not had a phone bill of less than $300, [ do not
think, in a very, very long tiue. :

Printing churges, interestingly enough, [ had 150 fyers made u
and sent them to nursery schools—au “wanted” poster, if you Wlllp
Postape, sending those posters out to the area where we thought he
was.

Advertisements. We ran a rewaxd advertisement in the Las Vegas
Review Journsl, in the Los Angeles Times, in the San Francisco
Chronicle, with pictures of the chuld, offering a reward, a sizable r'e-
ward, for information leading to the arrest, and the retwrn of my
duughter. ‘

those things add up. And i was only 7% months. Now I odmit
that [ perhaps pursued this with more economie vigor than the mpjority
of people are capable of doing, because I had a lot of resources and o
lot of suppert and a lot of help—family, friends—money wos available
to me. So I was able to do it much faster.

I cannot imagine what happens to peopls who do not have any
money to do any of these things.

Mr. SENSENERENNER. One of the nrguments that I sm sure will be
levelad agoinst this bill is that, if 16 passes, the types of expenses that
both of you lodies have described would be shifted from the families
looking for their abducted children to the Government,

Does either of you think you would have spent any less in trying
to trock down wyour child privetely if this il had been low when
your child was nbduected? .

Mrs, ArmeTrowe. I think [ would have; yes. Perhaps, because 1t
would not have tuken me 4 menths to zet the FBI involved, and when
the trail wos still very, very warm. He was driving a car interstite,
and we could noi get it on the computer. We hnd the License number.

I think that this is why I basically disagree with the 80-day element
in the bill that says that you linve to wait 60 days for the FBI to
become involved. T think if the FBI became involved Immediately
upox the issunnce of o local-State [elony warrent, we would have
muny more children back much quicker.

Mis. CoLexan, In my case, my ex-husband sold everything he hed
in August before ha abducted the child in October. He moved in with
his parents. There were nbsolutely no records. My present husband-—
I have remorried-—is o police officer, now. He has access to quite o few
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police computers in both our State snd through cooperption from
neighboring police departments. We have not had a police department
help us, yet. So my husbond worked in the capucity of s police officer
Investigating this case totolly on his own.

If we had had somebody totally professionnl, as the FBI agenis ore,
they would be out tracking my ex-husband instead of us. The in-
vestigntors we hove had made us all the promises, but meade only
flimsy attempts. We did more footwork than they did; and we did it by
learping. We went from one plaoe to another.

If we had hed somebody professionsl—as you know, by the reputa-
tion of the FBI, they are—then maybe we would not have had quite
83 long n journey. And I still have the road fo go down that, fortunately
for Mgm, Armstrong, she hos found hers. T haven’t. And with no low
now, and with the fime thot it is %oing to take to poss the bill to got it
into ennctment, my son’s life 1s slippmeg eway {from me.

An ex-husband, everybody says, hos o right to the child; but so do L
And I have nobody helping me. Nobedy has given me the right to my
son. The Government is helping him hide, becnuse you are closing
the deors on me. And we hove nowhere to go or no one to help us but
ourselves,

Mrs. AmrmsTroNe. Moy I make one further comment that Mr.
Hutchins brought to my ottention, and I really hod forgotten.

Two days nfter my former husbond tock daughter—namely,
the 24th of October—he went to the State of Oregon, where he ob-
tained, by wallkdng in ond signing his nome on an applicaiion, s
picture-identification photograph driver’s license. We olready had a
warrant for his arrest in Californie. It wos already out. But if there
hod been some Federal coordination between the States at that point
when he applied for that driver’s heense, even under a phony nome,
if he had been required to put a birth certificate or something like we
do in Californias—when you go and get a first-time driver’s license,
vou have to show your birth certificate or some form of identifieation—
if that had hoppened, we perhaps would have gotien him right then
and thers in the driver’s license burean. We would have gotten him in
Cnlifornia if he had gone in ond given some form of proper identifi-
eation end not fo eg.

So it is a possibility that if we kad had the FBI invelved immedintely
we could have gotten him,

Mr. Bensgxerevyen. As T understond hoth of vour nnswers to
my guestion, a lot of the expense that you had te bear was a direct
result of the fact that you could not get law enforcement involved
shortly after the nbduection while the trail was siill fresh, Therefora,
much of this burden would not be transferred to the taxpayers.

Mrs, Arvstrone. I beheve that is troe. Also, we have to Temember
that this is an individual concern, and people are going to spend ac~
cording to their individual needs and destres, as far as this is coneerned.

I would he the first one to tell you that my excessive expense was
totally }Jredicuted by myself and my famil{s feeling that if we did
not find her now, we would not find her alive. 5o considering that,
your parents, your cousins, brothers, and whatever, are wﬂ%ng to
spend any amount of money to help you do that. .

And if the FBI had been invelved immedintely in my cuse, I think
sveryons would have relaxed; we would not have taken ss much time
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ord expense as we did; and it smba,bly would have been dons ve
sltﬂ}fly and very quickly. He did not go very far—>540 miles. ~

Mrs, Covmman. It con help take the trouman off if you know you
bave somebody professionally trained helping you. In my case, I
am living with the {act that I nm doing it myseﬁf. If T do not find him,
it 1s my fuilure, bernuse we have no one else to help us. And in my
case, he hes been gone almeost 3 years. He was only 5, so he does not
know how to contnct me, as was stoted, between 2 and 7 years old.
So this is what T pm trying to say: He is almost 9 now. And if I find
him soon maybe T can reverse some of the things that have been told
to him by my ex-husband and his wife, N

We have found these children have been told, “I didn’t want him;
I'm going to die,” things traumatic to him. I am living with this.
This is my first-born child, and I am living knowing he is living in this
kind of eircumnstance. And T know if T do not ﬁndg him before long, 1
cannot change some of the things that hnve been told to him. T will
only be able to change the way he has had to live. And what am 1
going to do if we do not get this bill passed and enacted soon? :

My trail is old, now, so I am going down strests that we have gone
down over and over and over again. He was smart enough to know how.
to do what he did, He sold everything. He got 1id of everything. He
changed everything before the abduction and he then stole Hyan
and il'ﬂpp&ti off the face of the Earth. How o man—ahe hes remazried
to 0 woman thot had o child—how four people can dyop off this Earth,
1 do not know; but he did,

We have been through, we think, everywhere we can go. So if we
do not get it enacted, snd enncted nnd enforced, 1 am going to lose
him. Fortunately for her, she has not; but I am going to. And that is
awfully hard to live with,

Mr. Convzrs. We want to thank all of you for an extremely im-

ortant personnl testimony. We apprecinte your work, Mr, Miller.
gVe know it has been long and difficult.

Mzr. Moaer Thank yeu, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Conyeas. You may be sssured that this subcommittee has
been impressed with the problems, and we will continue to work with
you for a Federal selution.

Thank you all, agnin.

Mrs. Armstrong, Tharnk you.

Mirs. Cormsan. Thank you,

Mr. Mnzes. Thank you.

{The prepored statements of Mrs. Colecan and Miys. Armstrong

{ollow:]
Prepiaen Sparesmpnt oy Sannra Jortow CoLesay

My nome is Sapdrs Jetton Colemen. T am 31 years old. 1 am a high schogl
gradunte with formal training s a medical assisbant and o porpmedie, 1 am now
married 0 Danny Boy Coleman. We have ope son. My husband is & city police
officer for the City of North Myrtle Besch, §.C. My full time job s pursuing my
gtolen gon.

¥ was martied to Norman Franklin Bhirlen, Jr. in 1968 in Charotts, N.C. We
had one child, a son, from thet marringe. is nome 8 Martyn Ryan Shirlen, date
of birtk 10-14~71. We were separated in 1974 and divorped in 18735, At that time I
was piven custody in the State of North Carcling, After our separation I moved to
Surfstde Beneh, B.C. to live with my parents, Harley and Sue Jetton. I had to
move in with my parents for the help they could give me, slone and witk o small
ckild I had to start over after § years of marriage, It's not easy, I was also given
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eustody in the State of South Carolina from s family court judge in 1076, Dan and
T were married in 1977 and we re-loonted to Anderson, S.C. where Dan had new
employment, Fle was offerer a job he very much desired and the benefits wers vary
good. My ex-husband was told of my move to Anderson, 5.C. Ryan began the
firat grade at Whitehsli Elamentary School the first of September 1877,

On Tuesday morning, Getober 4, 1977 T took Hyan to sehool as usual. About
1 o'clonk that afternoon his teseher called me to ask how Ryon wos feeling. I then
became hysterical beesuse T hod taken Rynon to school mysell, She thep put the
prineipnl on the telephons, He told me to come right over. When I got to the
school the police were alrendy there, During the investigntion of my son's dissppear-
anee the sehool lenrned from his first xTade teacher that after class had teken up
that moerning 5 man with o comera elalming to be with 8 nationnsl teachers magazine
told his teasher he was there to Blm her eloss for this publicntion. Af this time
he had her with her back to the eloss, My ex-hushand picked my son up and sarried
him out of schinol. Another first grade teacher, that was Inber questionsd and did
not know the circumstonces, snid she saw my ex-husband carry Rynn out of
school. Of sonree, we lenrned the man with the camers was just s distractank for
the spatch.

The long gearch now begins, We went to o loonl attorney who telis us he thinks
thers s a law maoking this o felony in South Carclino. We are sent to the family
judge in Anderson whe first confirms my costody of Ryan and then checks the
sullapiement for this new law. He finds it and we then po to the mapistrate who
writes o folony wnrront sgainst my ex-husband. This is written ss follows—
Transporting child under 18 vears of age outeide sinte with intent to viclate o
custody order 16-17-515. We then wenl to Chearlotte, N.C. whare he isfwas
living snd like everybody else hired o private detective ageney. They did some
wery simple footwork for vs ot o cost of $3000.00. We then began our owa footwork.
We went to see o psychie in Cherlotte by the nume of Dion Hudson, we wrote to
several suppozedly well known payehiss but pever received o reply.

Wo went to the University of North Cerclina where my ex-busband wes o
student to see i there was any Informution there that would be heipful to us.
Wa checked with the school board in Charlotie to ses if my son wos enrolled in
& looal sehool. They wouldn®t tall me anything without o eourt order. T asked the
telephone ecompany for ony new Esting or whare his old bill was sent, they wers
no help. We ufw did the soase for sll RHis wtility bills, We knew he bod re-married
snd where his stepson was in sghool. We went there to see if B request for records
to be fransferred had been made, they would tell rge nothing. We then called
eredit eard companies, we.went to all the bonks in Cherlotte and the putlying
towns chacking for the opening of new banks accounis, Let me soy now af just
about every ploce and agency we went to we were told aver and sver they conld
not give ug any information because of the Privaey Aot or unless I had & court
prder,

1 then learnad from his neighbors thint hie had had o yard sele in August 1977,
It was quite ap unusnsl yard sale a5 we learned they seld evervthing they had
including Loth cars they cwoed. They then movad in with his parents, Vv;e ran
VIN numbers, drivers license-—which have since come due for rénewsl but have
not been renewed by either my ei-busband or biz new wife, registrotions ete,
They have nothing in thoir name, We have run gosinl security resords for hoth
since this snatehing abont every § months, with ne records of eaything being pald
in. We have sent o letter to President Carter only to receive g form letier bask,
We went to Parent Locator Service ouly to be told thet we had a felony worrant
issued and had slready been through the agereies they use so they could bie of no
hslp fo us. We had our eity judge in Anderson, 8.C. reguest from the T.S. Attorney
General o review of pur case and to possibly intervene, again we were turned down.
We had Congressinan Butler Derrick ask for help through the Jnstice Department
and he wag unable to get sny for us. We have a felony worreant sgainst my ex-
husband but have yeb to see it worth the paper it is written on. We went Lo the
E.BI in Columbia, 8.C, and talked with Kr, Tke Lee. He told us he would speak
with someone with the Justice Deportment, as my son has n medieal problem
that could becorme life-endangering,

Several doys later we spoke with Mr, Les again and we were turned down. This
is a felony but the F.BE fecls it is an unlmportant felony——how do you tell the
differenee? We did not know ihers were important nnd unimportent felonies.
Next, we went to the F.B.IL in Charlotte, N.C. and of vourse, we were turned
dowp and shaffled oot the door. At both of thess agencies we asked to have o
TUFAP warrant issued but te no avail. We hired o private investigator by the
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name of George Theodore in Ilinois whe took $2,500.080 from us oud fled. We
have gone through workman's sompensation, the I*.A.A.’s main office in Okinhomna
(my ex-husband is also o privete pilot). We have sought out the locat physician’s
in the Charlotte aren that perform flight physicals, We've talked with vredit
buresus, Department of Vital Statistics, mngasine companies, We've traveled
te Michigon (my ex-husband hns o large number of velatives there) checking
with school bosrds, private schools which by the way threw us cut the deor, the
utility companiss ond soine neighbors of hig relatives. We have done the same
investigation oo the new Mrs. Bhirlen, We've traveled from Michigan to Florida,
The new Mrs, Shirlen hss family in Floride. We have had our telephone Bill
to be no less than $120.00 every month since my son was snotehed in 1977, .

During our msfestxga.twn we learned my ex-husband repistered o car st s looal
motel {(in Andersan, 5.0.) the night before my son was stolen that turned out to
hpve been rented by his brother. This made my ex-brother-in-law on nooessony
befere and ofter the fnct aod was of course enough evidence o have the same
warrant issued for him. He was pieked up nnd booked in Charlotte, N.C. but
when i come time for the extradition hearing the soheitor, Henry Raines in
Anderson, 8.0, said he would not have him extradited becouse this wos “dirty”’.

My ex-husbhand turned over sl power of atiorney for himeelf and his wife to
hig father in June 1077 {(hefore the abduetion of my son). Hs moved to his fnthers
home in enrly September 1977, He has worked and was at the time of my son's
abduction with his father, His father is self-employed and he hns worked for him
sinee the aga of 12 or therenhouts. We hinve the foet thot o phone call was made
prior 4o the shduction to the new Mrs. Shirlens employer by my ex father-in-law
stating that she would nol be returning to work because they had moved sod
kad taken her lushand’s son out of Anderson, B.C. e wos told to forward all
paychecks aadjor vacetion checls $o him. With the obiaining of this and some
other information wa hove begun o million nnd one-holf doflar low suit in Mecklen-
burg County Court, Charlotte, N,(, This suit is ogainst Normoen Fronkiin
Shirlen, Br,, Heba Bridges Shirlen, Ronsld Albert Skirlen, Norman FrankHn
Bhirlen, Jr. and Jessie Richmond I Shirlen. We were told this wonld be tried
in Federn! Court but the Federal Court Judpe very guickly looked at our case,
soid it was 2 custody ense snd tossed it down o gtate court. This, of course, is
not o custody cose as that was decided years sgo. We have had an attorney,
Mr. Willinin Jownes Chandler in Charlotte, X.€., in our hire since we began this
suit in June 1978 und have yel to see o courtroom doorstep, You know, we are no
closer today to "im:u%:énﬁ my son than we were three years sgo. We have spent, 08
of the present date of June 18, 1980, in excess of $30,000.00.

I had the great privilegs of being Alned for the upcoming segment of Child
Snatehing done by ABC Television Show 20720, This will nir in the fall of 1880,
They felt my story was #o unigue because of the totel jsolation I've recelved
from all locsl, state and federasl sgensiss, We have ssen the buck being passed
everywhere we go. We now have gone and done all we ean do, We have nowhere
else to go; that 18, agencies or finding my ex-husband through any type of record.
But I'm not goieg to stop hunting my lttle son, Not until death stops me or I
find him whichever comes first. Before you lawmakers make your judgment
thab affect vietime of this most terrible crime (bhe troumn of thiz erime alone s
irrepornble walk in my shoes for one year—not the three years as 1 hove
alrendy with probobly even more years to suffer my loss.

Heip us by making this erime punisbable and maybe thess snatchers will
return our children. I enrried my son ¢ months and beeaunse the Lord wos willing
I had n vormal and henithy delivery but in o sceond at the age of only § yoars
he was snatehed from me and you lawmalkers and Inw enforeers furn your baclk to
my ples for help in finding my son. If you chivse not to help e Pve lost a son.
The only way I'Hl be nble to find him and to retrieve him will be through vigilante
methods, At'this point T could become tlie criminel when in actuality I am the
vietim. ’

Prupanep SrareyonNT or Magoory WEST ARMETRONG

Mz, Chairznnn and hoporeble members of the commitiee: Todny the Subeom-
mittee on Crime of the House Committee on the Judigiary will exatinine o problem
of grove concern and persunal issue to me-—The Abduetion of a Child from O_ne
Parent by Another Parent~ond o proposed solution, FLR. 1290 and related bills
soncerning parentnl kidnopping. N L

My name is Mrrolyn Armstrong. Although my professional buckground is tn
economies and lw, and slthough I am the author of a fortheoming book, “The
Search for Mary: A Paper Chase,” and n member of the Advisory Board of Stolen
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Children Informstion Exchange, Tne., a Californin-hased non-profit eorporation
devoted fo the exthange of information o gssist parents and ehildren in abduetion
eases, o well, I come to you as a mother—the mother of o child-matehing vietim.

Although no reliable stotisties sre avallable, it is estimated that somewhere
between 25,000 and 100,000 children are kidnapped easeh year. On Qectober 22,
1978, my two.-year-old daugliter, Mary BElizabetl, becama one of them.

Mary Elizabeth wns born u Hetle over three yvears ago, after her father and 1
had separated, We subsequently divorced. Custody of onr dsughter, ehild sapport
and visitnbion were agreed upon between my ex-husbend, Phillip L. Johnson and
myssif, and on order granting me full custody wos issued on April 9, 1979, Mr.
Johnson has a history of severe slooholism, peychintric dizsorders and drug nbuse.
After hoving been hospitalized mony times for treatment ond reshabilitation, he
seemed mueh improved-—even, one might say, deing well. He visited Mary
Elizabeth on o regular basiz, taking ber nway for overnight visits ns well as day
visits. k% seemed to be going well. Then one Fridoay in eurly September, 1979, he

icked Mary up for on overnight visit, He telephoned me the following Bunday
roun his brother's home In Colfax, Washington, and told me that he had taken
Mary for & “ride,” 5 1000 mile ride, and wanted to “keep™ ber. My world was in
a spin. He sbviously no lesger intended to continue his rehabilitation programs,
my deughter would no doubt be suljjested to his drinking and drug problems—and
I was 106} miles away. I knew he had violoted some law-—iust what law I wasn’t
sure—s0 I threstened to sall the FLBUIL the local nuthorities in Woshington and
the Unien City Police. I sucereded in intimsidating him, snd he returned my
daughter, by plane, that evesing. Unhappily, it was not the end-—but only the
beginning,. gzz Oeteber 22, 1979, onee aguin Mary Elizobeth wus gone—anot for 72
hours, but for six god one-half lopg months,

We who live in Colifornia are more fortuncés than most. We hiave & low, crim-
inal penal sode seetion 278, which mpkes pargoial kidnopping s Islony. When 1
had eonfirmed that Mr, Johnson had vacated his premisas sod taken Mary with
him, T aolled the Union City Polies and Patrolman Jomes Providenza responded to
my desperate call. A police report was taken, an gl points bulletin wos issued, nnd
the hunt was on. We made p}}jmma eall ofter phone enll, attempting to get even o
small lead, to no avail T didn®t sleep, think rationally or function normally, My
marringe, my work, my child oll suffered. And what about Mury Elizabeth?
Where s she? Whsk bad she been toldY I3id she think T didn’t love her, want her,
care? Waz she being fed, getting her vital allergy medications—or was she lockerd
in 0 ear while her father dronk or got londed?

A felony warrsnt, sharging P.C, 278, felony parental kidnapping, wee issued by
the Child Sopport Division of the Alameds County Distrint Attorney's office.
(The distinguished gentleman at my side is Alameda County Deputy District
Attorney Roberi Hutehins, who prozecuted thet felony warrant.) With the felony
warrant, I thought ¥t would be easy $o locate my daughter. But, in spite of the
unrelenting efforts of Dstective Tony Montemaoyor, Union City Poliee Investign-
tion Division, not & clus was to be had.

Christsnss was ropidly appronehing. Certainly Phillip would coll me then. I had
an nnswering serviee; I couldn’t sfford to miss & eall, Nothing ewme i, (rom
Phillip or anyone else, Then we recelved information he hrd been seen in Oolorade,
his home state, But it turned into anotber dead end.

Even though I enlled the F.B.L when Mary Elizabeth was first kidsapped ond
was told they eould do nothing, I sslled again in early February, The Bpecial
Agent in charge of the kidoapping detail suggested I ask the TLB. Attoroey’s
office for an Unlawiul Fght o Aveid Prosecution warrant, He felt that “‘perhups”
I met the gecessary elements. Thaose elements were: A felony worrant must be the
basts; proof must have been {a) esioblished that Phillip erossed a sfate line with
the child, {b} that she wos in physical or moral donger and (c) that Alameda
County wounld extradite hirmn no matter where he wps arrested, I set aboub fo
meet those requirements aud on ar about Mareh 14, 1980, o UFAP warrznt was
aygbhorizged by Roper Adams an assistant Attorney Genersl in the Crime Section
of the Justice Departiment. Now the F.B.L would begin an investigation. Mary
wauki be found.

The F.B.L reinterviewed me and sent out reguests for Beld interviews with
Mr. Jolmson’s mother, brother, other fomily members, {rlends and former em-
plovers, Nothing. Bui, he did find out that the F.B.L was Involved-—someons
they interviewed must have tipped him off. He sbundoned his car. The Sun
Bernsdine County Sheriff’s department notified Union City Police that they had
impounded the car and we had a clus.
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At last, April 28, 1980, I received an enonymous telephone eall. My ex-husband
nnd danghter had been seen in a restoursnt in Sepulveda, Colifornin. I ealled and
was told that they did indeed frequent that restaurnns, a restaurant with which I
was fnmiliar, In vlew of o menpower problem on the pard of the FLB.L, and be-
couse of my intense desire to find my child, T deelded to hire a private detective.
Tagatber, we orgnnized nn intensive twelve-day monhunt, coordinating the efforts
of the {Frivma investigntor, she PRI, and Los Angeles loenl nuthorities, On Moy
7, 1584, six and one-half months and $28,000.00 in personal expenses later, Mary
Elizabeth was o my arms, The nightmare wss now slmoest ended, -

Fven though my daughter snd I sre reunibed, I still experience moments of
extrame fenr and apprehension. § am afraid thet this nightmare which lasted six
g@? one-half months will heppen ngain. My ex-husboand will soen be relensed from
juil,

He was charged with one count of Felony Eiduapping end two counts of Child
Abdustion. He hed Hved in ferrible conditions, Mary kad had no medicsl trent~
ment, ke was under the influence of aleohol when arrested. Because he assumed &
whole new identily, he was almost iipossible to find, He told the F.B.I, agents who
arrested him he would “do it again and agnin' and this would be kis 'Tife struggle.”
Ugpon o guilty plea to one count of clild stenling, he hns besn sentenced to six
months in County Jail, to be followed by o term of five years probation. He is to
make restitution o me for my costs inecurred in the seareh for my dpughter ond
hg is not to contoct either Mary Elizabeth or myself, What that means 15 that we
hinve o six month reprieve. After that, whot protection do we have!

My dauphter i now three years old. She has emotional scars. She wakes up
crying “Mommy-—Mommy."” Once renssured of my presence she falls ssleep ngoin,
‘We hove resson to believe she had been told I was dend. We are trying 43 & family
unit to overcome this insseurity of hers and o hes! these sears,

Several noted psyehologists have observed that ehild stealing i “the severest
form of ¢hild abuse todny.” Yet the F.B.1. treats child stealing as a family matier,
i be resolved by the domestic courts. Are we io suppose thet wife murderors
should be ¥ried in domestic courts os well? T am neither o psychologist or soci-
ologist, but T will testify to you that even though most of the chiidren snnatched are
not physically sbused, the trauma caused by snatehing survives for mony yeurs,
Even In amicable divorces, children frequently feel that they are the cnuse of
divoree and that thelr parents blame them. They are igseeurs, Children who nre
snatehed are frequently told that the other parent “doesn™ wont them,” “doeesn™
love them,” “ig pngry with them,” or “Is dendd.” These ¢hildren will suffer from the
troauma of thelr kidpoppisg for years, and for much too long that troums has been
disregnrded by authorities,

What about the parents who snateh childeen? Few i Indeed, any do i cut of
love of the children. Any intelligent human being can see that to deprive a child
of a parenb, to conesal the child, to run away with the child is not done out of love
of the ehild. It is done 1o hurt, for revenge on the other porent. Sometimes it worksl
Often the other porent does suffer nervous breakdpwns andfor total physienl pnd
maental eclinpse. And, of eourse, in avery ease the viedim poarent’s apnguish is
intense.

{ther fomily members guffer also! my 12-yeor-old son’s grades in school ook a
nose dive, my pregani husband blamed our remarringe for the situstion; my ﬁ;ed
porents conldn’t rest and their heplth suffered, How can anyone soy this s all s
‘domestic’’ matter when such so Impaet is maode on 50 many? If we use only the
numbers available to us of ehdld snatchings per year—uond as divoree grows
in this eountry, so grows child snstching—by 1990 one out of every fve humsan
beings in this country will be affected by this erime. Jsr’t this o national issue?

The opprosition still insists that the Federal Government should not get in-
volved in s area, They sy that this legislotion wiil make criminals out of
parents who are simply cxereising their parental righis, no matter how exireme
it moy appear, I mugt say, this noton is ﬂxtremai%; misguided, Mere parenthood
dees nel give anyone the right to abuse & ¢hild. The child is an individaal with
rights that must bhe protected.

Thizs has long hesn reeognized by the law. Child Protective Services has ageneies
in all fifty states, and thal ngeney recognizes that children must not be abused
by their parenta. Child Protective Services wiil bring eriminal charges against
porents wlo mentally or physieally abuse their children. The facts heing such,
gentlemen, oll thoat remaing js for this Honorable Commitice to recognize the
undeniable fact that child snadehing ig ehild nbuse. Legisiation isneeded to protect
ehildren pnd must be passed now.
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Still, the vpposition argues that the Federal Goveroment should not get in-
volved, They zay that arrest of the abducting %irlrﬁﬂt by the I.B.I. would cause
unneeessary tragma for both parent and ohild., Yet child snatehing is a folony in
my home state of California and parents who zommit i are arrested there, Iean
find no svidence that an nrrest by loce! authorities 18 any less froumstic than an
arrgst by the FBI The psychological effects are the same. As o matter of fact,
maost eriminals will tell you that the “Feds' arrest with 2 lot more “slass™ and the
asceommodatione are far better,

A snatehed ehild does not grow up to be your lawyer, yvour doetor, your dentiat,
pr professional. Just as a victin: of child abuse has emotional fyaurn, children
who are snatehsd bezome insscure adults who are unsurg of themselves and the
world about them. They have grown up runniag {rom place 6 place and hiding.
They become, in moest enses, o burden on society. Twenty-five thousand Lo one-
hurdred thousasd children growing up to become, most of them, burdens on
sogiety iz o setious potionsl problem. Maony of these shildren are on walfnre,
As pdults, they remain on weifere, Susiched children, when they become adults,
do pay less tazes and are less productive. The Federnl Government is alrerdy
involved in paying the cost. Pnying the cost does nothing to prevent or cure.
This legislation con prevent shild snatehing. It can prevent a child frem becoming
a less than fully productive adult. It moy even resuilt in the saving of taxpayer's
dollare. The Federsl Government zan not ignore abused childrea nor destruction
U]E i;ifée life of one ehild—much less the lives of {wenty-five to one hundred thousand
children.

As I mentionsd earlier, sitting next to me is Robert Hutehins, Deputy District
Atioroey, Alamedn County, His stotement i attoebed. T would ke to defer (o
himi now. Please protect our chiidren and pass this legislaticn now, Theank you.
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- BUMMARY meafmMpny . .

children's Rights, ¥na., is a nationa)l non-profit crgsnizacion
seeking & zelution to the problems of child-snstching. and ohild re~
straint. These axe isswes which are emotionally shusive to children,
and create o traumatic world for thww which shonid be nvoided,

Rithough the reasons f£or child abductions vary from pase te wase,
the similarities are wvery signdficant:

# childresn are taken out of storie,

& po custody determination has been msde prigs Lo
abduction in most ozses,

& average ayes of ebducted children ane 2«7 years old,

s ohildren ars soocealed by the abducting parast,
Aesults of ehild-snatohing

» children lsose thelr sense of communily,

& children usually reguire psychiatric and/ir paychule§5cal
aounselling. ’

children gre often behind in schonlwork, f

» ohildren have besn told that their sther parenk has died
or ny longer loves tham,

o locating the ohild beoosss the responsinility of €he
victim partenk. B

Bhivsical denzere of chiidesnatening

¢ ahildren kakew at gunppini ar in vislent scznes,

e ohildren thrown ints tsunks of cors,
s children grabbed off the strset into speeding ours,

w  significant susbers uf sbuses, neglects and deaths.

FHNNDEN'S BIHTHTR fnr
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toability of Stakes o cooe with child-snatchiong

e emoerpls from varinus Statas’ Attormey Geaneralsn,
s Jiffiewlties in getbing state felony warcsaba,
» wanvants usaless saptzide issuipg stake,

»  extradition rows.

piscuszion of H.R.1290 Ehe Parental Kidnapping Preventibm Azt of 1878

¢ nll childzes must be protected,
® wuie of states and fedarsl Parent Locater Services,
o full faith end credit in custody swards.

Lesters Ceos phildren .
Rewrigts from "Our Ereatest BESOURCE . . . tmr Childrap®
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cur organirabion, ¢hildren’s Rights, Inc., s the only national
orggnication dealing specifically with the isswes of childesnatching
and child restraint. Sinee owr inception in March of 1975, we hava
cpunselled gver 5,000 parents victimized by shild-snatching, 45 welil
a#% tens of thousends of otber parenty with restraint pr other custody-|]
rolated problems. We recedive a dally sversge of 22 pjeces of mail
per day, Bs well as 15 telaphone requests per day for assistance of
information. e have respunded tn this deluge to the best of ability
2 a pon-funcded, nom-pzofit volunteer osganization, with a one-person
natienal headgnarters stsff {sometimses aided by mtudent interns) and
a conkingent of ninety othex wgluntess chapter coordinaters and “Lend
an $Ar”® hotlines. We have baen doing this work, which consists of
telephone counselling {(non=lagal), weiting and distributing informs-—
tive materials including a guartesly newsietter, providing technical
aggistance for lecal, fegeral snd even feweign agencies trxying ko
deal with the increasing probvlamg of shild-snaiching and chilg
rzstraing, and trying to help children who axe £rightensd that these
things say happen to them, far aimest Five years, frow our home, all
day gvery day. It has been sxhausting, bot it has been well worth

che efPfprt, because we have helped. Buot we ars seversly limizsd in |f

the: help we can offer, because of ths very natore of the problems of

ehild-pnetehing and child restraint. child-ssatching, in pasticular,

iF B mnst confusing and erstbisn-lades problem, and one which laws

e CHILDREN'S RIGHTS, Inc soemmmereme
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generaily @u nok address.  In recent years, there has been a noticew
able interssk ahuwo by the Amsrican public and Congress, snd we are
heartensed that at lsast preliminary steps are being taken 5 allaviatse
some of the grief and hopelessness of these situations.

Filrst, it is impgriant to underatand the difference batwesn the

two concepts of child-snatohing and chilé restrzing, Withouet a com-

plete =zepzraiion of these bwo Lasues, the proposals of §.105 are difF-

ficult to comprehend in their true light.

¢hild-enatchirgy i the wrongful teking and concealing of 8 child

By wne parenpk frpm bhe othew. It not only describes the ghysical

separstion of the zhiild from one parent, bubk the uncertainty of knows
ing if or when the child and *wvimtim® parent will ever be in contaek
again., Qur oase Filas cover morg than 5,000 childrean. Less than

A50 of thase children have boen located fo date. Of these, iess chan

half have been returned to the parent fxom whom bthey were o¥iginally
taken: in roughly % @ the found cases, the "violim® parent is afradd
to instighie any kind of actlion, for fear the child will e abducsted

zgain before Lhey can get inko oowrt. This fezr iy based of the

loopholas &n curxent stzte and fSpderal law in the U, 5., aw well as
the lsck of international conventiong, pacts or treatigs bo deal with
these actions.

¢hild restraint is & similor bub much lesy sxpensive action, hoth
Einancially &nd emotionally. In restraint, one pscest Fails to or
refuses tu gmrmit aceess to bhe orher parent for comunicabion and
visization with the chiis. Flezsze zealize that smeither chiid
resbraint nor child-spnateshing is A ewstodizl lfssue — custady is a
saparste soncept, denliing with couslk hesrings snd judicisl decisions.

FToo RRANY persons meks bha arror of confusing child-smatching and

child restraint with the gustedy issse and bsegme hogged down in a

mmm CRILDREN'S RIGHTS, Inc B
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unnecResary mlethora of oourt documents whish have ao real bearing
on Lhe issues af ehild-sneabtching and ahild restraint. Indeed; our
rpoprds indisate that in over 70w of shild-snatchings, thers iz o
award of custody yot at the bime of the sbduction/concealment of kthe
cidle.

#his is one reason why the laws ave so ill-equipped to deal with
the problems which are Duilt into the child-anatehing and resizsint
sitnatisng. In the sknkes whirh address the problem ae all, ths
tendency 15 to zsfer to taking the ehild Yfrom the lawiul custody,”
or "knowing such taking to be usnlawfuel.® This 2llsws interpretaticn
4£ statutes to mean that only the takiag af a ¢hiid £rom & parent
with legal, couwri-gydered custpdy is applicable For the purpose of
thw statake. Amd that is sxaectly how thoess jaws are being interprs-—
ted. %e hawe nony incidents ia our [iies in which a parent wiih
custndy took the child, concsaling him or her from & parent who had
besn ovdered visltation righis; idnvariably, law anforvenent ocfficials
hayy interpreted those tagings to be “lawful,” beaduse the abductor
had egurt-ordersd sastody. And of course, in the vasi bulk o TON ww
ol the cases, thess lows are totally useless -~ there was no oeostody
decrea, therelfore thers wis no violiation of & decree, thersfoze no
Purilawiul® action btoox place,  Imagine the frustration of a parent
being tnid that if only they had obtained custody prior to the abduc—
timn, & warrant esuld be issvadl As though khe ohild is any less
traumatized becsuse he or she wasn't "overed® by 2 court orderi)
it is a well-known Fsct that costody ciders are always modifiable
updn changes of cizoumstances, or if the seeds of the child andfor

the ability of the parentz toc meet those neads change. It therefore

peens guite ludicrous that in # sitvation so trzumsbic and fraughi

with paychological and ofien even physieal Sangsr to the child, o

CRILOREM'S RIGHTS, Inc.




aggistanes #ill be renderwd unless the "viehim™ parent was pravious-—

ly given conrt-crdered custody of the child! pest it sound as though

a victimized custodial parent has nothing to worry aboul, however,

let us coukinue the seenario. Trug, the non-custndial or pre-
costodial payent walks away with empiy hands and no argument.  But
the pazsnt who had 2 valid and binging court order previous wo the
ahdunbion may be only @ litt}.ﬂ better off. Pirst, If the chil#d was
shducted during covrt-ordered visitation, the acthorities may decide
that the shdugher bad Ytemporsry® csstody duripg visitation, and that
therefore b 0t she was entitled &5 kesp or take away the child!

This say zvund ridiculeus, but it happens tes freguently o be con-
sidaxed ammsing. Even if the warrant is issued, it may be a graat
disappoiniment — post siates consider custesdis) interferencs @ mig-
demoanor, which maeny thav a) nokady in tha issuing stabe is going
o go ko soy tyouble to look fox the miscreant, #nd bB) ast only will
nobody in another state look for the abduckor, bt iF fnund, it iy
highly sniikely thai he or she wouilg even be apprehended, much less
prosecuted.,

k guestipn that comes vp koo olten in owr conversations with
parents is "Sut isn’i this kidoapping? Why won't the PRI find ny
ehildren? ™ ¥irsi, of courss, iL jsn‘e gidnapping -- not ascozding
to the applicahle federal statubs, which stakes thak & person is a
kidnppper who “unlawiully selzes, confines, inveigles, decoys, kidnaps

abdugts oy carries awsy aad holds for ronsem or reward or ctherwise

any parson, gxeapb in the cass oF o pdnor by the parsnt bheyepfg.®

{Emphasis added)

This pargnktal exception hay been low singe 1934, snd the united

States haz changed drastically in the ensvuing forty-six years. One

of the most notable changes, particularly in the past ten or Filtean Jf
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years, hEs been the rapidly-climbing divezce mate and, congegnently.
the incrpasingly common phenomena of child-snatehing and child re-
straint, These child-relatzd ofishoots of separation and divorce

have cavued gresg cnncém pmong prifessionsls 253 well as among parent
teackers and wspecially the children thamselves. Because the indivi-
dua) states sre unable to search beyosd thedr own boundariew fox ab-

ducked ehildren, svan thoss few ststas which hsve made ohild-anatshin
a felonicus setisn are stymied oa the lotablsn aspect gf child-

snagching b, 129 0proposes wee of the Pedersl Patent Logator Service

in this respewt, and [based largely on the reported success by the

State oF Califorsia, which masdates use of 1ts state FL9 in shild-
snatehings) Wwe #re very hopeful thab the FPLS would have o similarc
zate of puctess. However, going back to pur fictitioes pursnt who
bas finalily chbtalned {let’s be ysneropus) 2 state felony wargant fon
the abduoting parent., Unlsss bhat parent was awarded child support
and bives in California, bhe o3 she will now have o Find the abduccor
arrd efrild. Alone. Ab great expense. And the search will probably,
statistically, be a Efailure. Leb's just make this » very bright ‘?:nd

debermingd parent who decides be bry for federal inteswvesntissn. Is

it possible? Yes, Is it likely? Ho. WhyF what snshles the
fadenal mashinery to swing Jnio action in one oase, and pod in
angthez? Whe makss thess desisiofy, and on whai bases?

Pirat, it mest Pe migarly umdersiood chat, in the handiul of
eases bHhie .5, Department of Juskice bas investigabed in the past

Faw years, the charges were pok kidnapping., As sxplajned above, the

cuzrent faderal law spesifically exempks parenks from prosscukion
snder this ticle. Bewever, Justice does have the sothoriby to pub

ont & fefleral vnlawfel Flighbt to Avold Prossoution [UPAP} wazrant,

ahni Thix ssunds like he perfact sclubion ko the sad, broke angd
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gahaosted Trigkim® parent.  Bub again, there is red tape encugh o
choka a2 hrxse:  bhare ars Yreguirements' before Jusiise will issus
a UFAY in a ohild-gnatching case. 'I“hﬁl’& wast be @ staks Felony
warrent against the abductor (we'wve already discussad the likeiibood
of shtaining o warsast of any kind); the home state must bs willing
to extradite the abductor {an oxpanse mpst =tabtes =re Jpathe &o
gusranten); it must he shown that the sbdoctor has left e originsl
statm [which is hard to prove iF you don't know where the abductor
isi; and it most be showa thabt the c¢hiid is in real physical ox

moral danger (very hawd Lo prove vithout haviag the ¢hild and bkis or

ner situation evident}. So much for the federnl WAARP - and thus
the use nf the FEI ko searth for the ¢hild. So where doss a parent
turn¥

Mur organization has sxisted primaxily a3z 4 clearvisghouse of
infsymafion on the child-snatching issue. We hawve been contacted by
mure thano thres hupdred Cengeoesspersons and Senators in the past
three yoars {or azsistance and informaticn dus bo constituents’ cone
eayn and involvement with child-snatahing prablems, Thess Mewdbers of
Congress have bried to ksaist these victim pagyents in many and vapios
way, and their efforis on beheif of their constitueents iz to he com—
mardsd.  Howewver, as all of these cunterned national leaders have
found, to their dissay, thare is no beip for these families. therss
is maither » locaktlng agessy, ner prosesubing syster, nor scodal
welfare prgenization, which can assizt.

fach child-snadching ease Je andgue, bat thaere ars andeslying
similarities in the thousands of cases in cur filss that are gulite

sigmificant. The chief similaxities fre thab in meariy evary case,

thg abducting parent takes the mhild gut of state; in the majority

of cpuas the persnts are separated but no oeurt custody award had
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/ been made pric: bo the abduction: bthe average sbducted child is
three to zeven yearz of age; usually the wictim parent iz unable to
cbtain a stakte Esluny warzant (or even a wisdemsanor warrant} against
the abducting parent.

When we put these f[aptuors togethsz, we rsach a wery disturhing
sunelusion; thoueands Gf helpless yuung rhildren are being abducted
across state lines ansd sopcsaled by parents who have littie fear cf
being Found or prasscutsd.

s burdes of location is left estiraly tn the "wictim? parent ~-§
and 2 hwavy burdsn it is.  In checking asx £iles, we £ind fhat it is
ot gnusual for a pargnﬁ: o spend §l0-1%,800 par year on detsctive
and legal fess - and to stiil have np real clue as to the wherseboutbs
of fis or hex child., Hear in adsd that most of these parsaby will
not find thelr childzen.

gut rhe tzuly disturbing zlament in thesze cases are the childzen
themueives —w the *prirzes™ in the adult game cf abdugte~and-conoes),
gspally taken duping visitabion or £rom a school, day zare center or
bobiysitier, they find themszives suddenly uprooted Frosm their amail

world zad whrust intg very confusing situations. Our receomds indi-

pate that mest abduntors stay on the nove, often moving ssveral tipes
a year. The child does not get @ change to esteblish rwlsationships
in one community befer2 being placed inka 3 totally new eovironment.
this Eragmanted 1ifestyle sventually teacbses ths ¢hild not o fowvm
Friendships or get invnlwed in his commnity -— indsed, the ohild
fias no Ccommunity,

Fow cases of child-spatching have *happy endings® in which a
ehild iz returned to his ox ber zrivinal envizenment; and the prgb-

iumas we have sesn as dizeet reswlis of ¢hild-mnatching are wvery dise

turbing. Mot of these children have reguired paychistric therapy
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bacause of disovientabion and confusion: oftet the children aze
far behind in gehoel; mest hawve been bold thst the parent left behind

died, or "doesn't love you anymure.® Somsbimes they five been bold

that the other parent will hurk sy kill them, and that they should
run and soresm if they sver sse them! It ig phviocus to ug ghat

these ¢hildren are taksn, not out of greac love #pr the child, but

ts bwrt the prther parent.
That the ebild’s welfare i3 of little concern to an abducting
parent im evident im the fact that many children are taken 3t gome

ooint gr io violent cenfrontations in public pleces such 43 shopping

centerg; somebimes they are throws lsto erunks of oers for she "geb—
away," or gratbed off the streers into speedinyg ears. These are not
the actions o loving, sature parenks coscerned with the welfare of
chedr children. Ardther indication wf ihe vicious mature of these

acts i the nob-unctmuon harassment of the wiatim perest By the ab-
ductor - o#ils and letters stégiog “You'll never catch me,* “You'll

never see the childrsn agein,” st cetera. Often these mesgiges are

sank on Mother's or Fathar's Day, @b Chrisbmag, on the child's Lixth-
duy, eb cetsra. If is fleny te as thak this king of mouivation is
not irn the basih interesb of nhe child.

e would Like t6 illustrate three chses in which elildren were

found in the past year, 1979. Hopefully, these chses will illustrate
why we Feel that eduoation of the publie and of persons in law sn-

Fformement, 28 well as of judges and snwial workers, in imperaiive.

Sracey Duowan was at her bus stop on @ May 1978, When this

seven-year-old was sastched by har Eathex, it vook hex owther sixteen

fays tp ger Cceliforada bo issue a felony warrant. It took much

longer o find Stacey - three mohths. Staecey was not found by a

private detective, or thiough the siate Parenk Loeator Servica.
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Stacey was Found in a hospitsl., En a letter to OQRF, Stacey's
wokhey told us, *We ware nobified on the 12th of August that & jjittle
giri by the name of Connis West had been admitted into a Missizsippd
haspital on khe 7téh of August that could pessibly be Stacey. Bine~
tesn hours labet, I was crying and praying for my listlae girl in an
intensive caprs wnit., She bhad been severely beaten and burned osbout
ber tiny body., She had to have a portion of her brain zemoved to

sawe her 1ifs. #he doctors 5bill had ne hepe thai she'd live. She

hadl Been in a coma bubk startsd coming out of it when I arrived. Afhox|

@ gegend hrain surgery @i & tracheostomy, Stacey is now off ths

eritieal list aad in the hespibal at home in califernia.” na

suhsequent newsp r arkicle, it wes reported that *alows ta Stacey
caused extensive braln damage, reguiring murogery chat doetors belisve
will sewverely impair her inzeilect, sighk #nd muscular conkrwpl for the ;
reut of hexr 1ifae.” In a £urther letter ko wa in Hovember, Btacey's
mothey said, “The Stacey we mnea loved is gone forever buk the new
Stacey is even more specizl o us. ALl those monkhg we never losk
our faith in fisd. ge answered pur praysts and broughi her home. He's :
been showing us pne miracle after ancthexr. She's now in a rehwbilita
tiosn hospital and we're hoping she'll be home soon. She's heew doeing
what dooters said was irpossible.®

Thia is the kind of situatimn that makes wp the nightmares of
parents victimized by child-snatching «— wondering whether a zhild
will ever be found, or in what kind of condition,

My Dwn case involves my Eon, Masen, now ten years old,  When
Hason was sk, his mother {who had custody) disappsared with him, in
Tune odi 1§74. Because @ wap nek the custedial paxsnt -—— and ewven

though a cour: order had besn viplated — thers was no warrant to

be had. Bgesuse I dida’t know my forpey wife's address, I couidn't
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even get a contenpb-of-~gowrt beasch warrant! So Mason gat placed

on the missing-persony list., Using all the infoxmation we had avail-
alle, my Tamily aod I sesrched. We checked wizh his day care canber,
his pzdiatrician, neighbors. Ho «luses anywhera. T hired & total of
four private detmetdved pver bhe years be bry to fipg =y sun.  Be-
couse 0f the puklicity of CRI, I yot 2 Lot of vYfalse lesds,”™ Lelling
me Mesdn was in Texas, ¢alifornia, Ransas, Sansda, Utah,  We know

noW thab pason was in Atlaskl, Georgia; Bf. Pawl, Minpesetar Brighton,

Boston and Worcestsr, Massachugetbs;: &nd ponssy, Hew York. AT the
Lime Mason wag Laksn, he was forced to undergo a oomplste change in
Jifwatyle — his wether had gore sadergrovnd in B very sommon way:
linking inte a sub-gulture which would proteet her and permit her to
keep ey ohild as long as she followed their rules. Suddeniy, this
littie oy who had been used 4o racially-mizsed ngighbhorhoods, who
lsved EBig Macy, snsd who loved gveryone he met - guddenly this child
was thrust into an slira-orthogox Jewish community, where he was
taught to shun everyone who didn't isok Jike him, dress iike him,
eat Like him, think like him.

it palny me when M3son CWikA to me now, and I see and hear the

prajudice and elitest sslf-esteem ke has leagned. The day I found

him, although he recognized me, lw wouldn't admit it becasse he

thought the rabbhis didn't wanc hism 0 know me, ¥He have ahockled
over that incident recently, but 2 bthe eime I was devastatad to
think my son didn't reeognize me. Mason sonfided to me this past

summer thal the rabbis had 20ld him that God had nade black people

‘tiack sn that gthers could recpgnize them immedistely =g "bad." I

was appailed. ghis racism was even more clearly dempnstrated when

Mason came £o wvisii during his pecarber schosl break. My shtep-son,

@laven, osked Meson whai he thought of the hostage situation in Izas
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Haszon sald he badn't heard much about it, and didn’t think
of ik, @uinn gave his limited version of what was happendng, and
Einishad with, “pob't you think svery American should be coacerped
#nd care shoub bthew?® MBson's reply was, "Ale they Jewish?® It was
chvious that bs was willisg to woery if they were Jewish, bub if mok,
B dodldn't chme less.

rha Huoniand County Paoily Court in New Yorit decided that Hason,
sinde ba is "used to* the ujbra-prihedow lifestyle, shbuld remain
with hia mpther snd visit with me and my new family on specific
occassions. It hasn't wocked boo smoothly yeb, bubk we are hopeful
that as bims wears on, some of the problems will get ironed ouk. It
the meantimz, althopogh bhe courk erder requires ik, Mason is gekting
no psychiatric pr psychologieal sounseiling; I only cohneck on tha
telephone dhouk 173 of the Lime: a2md my so2n is sbil3 being taugnt
that I am aot 4 gopd parsen.  Pleding s ohild {g no guarantes thak
everything will be fine.

Indeed, sccurdlng o a newspapsr articls Ffrom the Qaspsr Stazr-
Tribune of 3 Becamber 1879, "phe body of Christine Sutherland was
fpund floabing in the Rorth plabtis Blver near gSleénrosk early Sundsy
mbrning. 7the S-year-oid girl wes sbfdveted Erom her Casper hops
early Sepe. I6. Feverdl duck hunterss spotied her glothed body
Fioating is the xiver Just below bhe Deve Johaston Power Plant, said

Jim Johnsos, 4 Convarss Courbty undersherif£.* whesn Chrisgine dis-

appeared, a child skealing wagrsnt was iEsued.

There are those whe ciaim thab this is a problem that states can
apd should deal with on bthalr own. Dur respense k9 this idea is an
gmphatie, "It can't he done.” Even in states sueh as California and
Wyoming, which have made a conceried effort to stem the tide of

child-snatchings, there aye no real rescurces available fpr in-depth
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szarches. In Decembsr of 1975, Oy coniscted every State’s Abtornayyy
General in the .G a., reUuesting information on corzent child-
snatching laws., The following excerpts From some of their responges
indicate the inability of individual states te eope with the child-
snatching probies:

Alz=akas .

*pistrict Attorneys in Rlasis SUTTEnRbly do fist peosecubs for
=h3ild sbealing . . . becavse of the Jomestic nsturs of ths gffense.
¥ gnepurage bhae efioris of your organization.®

Disirict of Coluasbsiae

fghe District of Colambla laws dp not specifically proscribe
ehiidstealing. Childstealing can only be resched indirscily, 2.9.,
thronghn aunbempl proteedings - . . W ®

pelaware:

WIn practice, prosecution . . . iw rare {estimated three cases
vearly) for sseveral feasons. Firgt, @ cvustody order must have been
chinined . . . without an adjndication, the Pamily Court is powar-
iess to act. Hecvond, when @ ohiid is tuken nut of state ., . . in
mosk circunghances jurisdictional problems prevent returrn, » (Bmphiasis
addedt

agwny

Yguneerning this problem . . . from & gensral standpoint I oan
assure wou bthat it is one of maiss gproporiicon. The osowrasnses of the
probwiam in this state is widespresd. . . .

"% peckive an average of ong oy kwe malls per month . . . from
brogen heartsd asd/or cebragesd pavents wha bawe Been vichismized by
these abdustions and have suggested to esah and every gne of bhem
that the oply sslution that I ecan foreses as being efficacious would
be federal ledisletion sp as b dnymive dnvestigetory persohiel sk

the pationhl level . . . (T]H8 GAiOF1Cy pf these cases JInVOiue Lo
cropsing of staves lines and, therefors, gtate legislatisp in the
f1leif] 18 OEbwbites MEAningless.

{rjoreign jurisdictisns 4o net boptys a custodial awaxd . . .
from saother state. ALl {on cften — vhich is to say din most Gdses
the fnreign state will make its pwn determination . ., . .

#re peems grossiy wnfads o ome . . . Lo pEIMIL 3 nen-osstodlsl
parent ko ‘abduct’ 2 child . . . take the child bo 2 forelgn shate,
and forse the custodial pasent tg litigats anew the izsue of gustody
.+ . «“{Emphasiz added)

Hentuuiy,
"rentumcky . ., doBy npt kesp atatigbdds . L, bub doss reosge

nize custodial interference €9 he s problem, especially is thone
instanees where the . . . parky absconds with the cﬁﬂé ¥ GIHE e
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skate.” {Ewphagis added)

Hontane:

MWe w=sid puras with you that ehis has becoss 3 sexicss problem
nacipnwids .

Bevadss

¥In 1975 the fNeveda legislature added a new seotios . . . which
rrovides:; ‘Svery perasti . . . who . . . detidins, conogdis or removes
ta) child feom a parent . . . ip gwilty of a misdemeanor.®

®re my knowledge, no one hag bean prosecuted under bhis provie
sion siace iis endctment.”

Rew Hasughire:

" . . « {aA) proceeding fur contemst is the only sethod in New
Hempshire by which to resolve this problem and bhat az T am gure youo
are awarnse Jdoes not customacily allow exteadicion.

e Mewions

My answer is Foreed b0 be in the negakive; at the present bime
Hew Mexico dpes not hawe & statuis which addressas this preblem.®

Byen the states which have made every efforbt to protent childzen
from child-snafching 3re usable to do wmeh once the child is kaken
vzk of state, Buvsn after fillng 2 stake felony wazssai and snbering
it on the MO0, the abducking garent is raesly Fcund. 2XE by some
figks the child is loo2ted, he or ghe has esually been with the abe

ductineg parenk fer a subghantial laagbh of timg, 2nd bheee is a fen—

deney te favor the "local yokel,® pven thouwgh that parent wrongfully
brought the child inte the jurisdictinn, It is at best a sad comment
an pur btilmes that pwy judicial syvstem allows a thief te keep what he
hag stolen.

oha metor legal cbstacle would be eliminated if the child-

snateher could be located before having the opporiunity to establish
jurisdiction in a new state or, as in my own caze, before the child
has becoms Taccustesed® to the new lifestyia. ‘

In those rars insbances in whick the child is loocated and rew

turned (either throwgh the courts or, more gommonly., by re-snatcehing
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there is no ¢uarantee that it won't happen sgain. We estimate that

woughly poe fifth of the cases in onr files involve mnltipls ahduc~
tipns,

Sur soneRIn foday is that Congress now hes & very jogical and
slgay-out sppyrbtenity ta slinminete the loophols in the current feders
kidnap peatute which allowvs an estisated 100,000 ehildres snsually to
o abdocted and concealed. For yeors, our Members {Bmong them thou—
sands 8f child-snatehing 2nd child reshtraint victiss: hsve iooked to
congzess for 8 olear, meaningfol and cumpassisnabe sslabisn to the
plight of the thousands of childrea placed in these antenshle pogi-
tivns ¢bch yesr. Tt is pur sincere bope that this spoortunity for
the Senate b act for ;:t;sté::tiazs of children and fanily anizy will be
given: the Iin-depth consideration it so justly deserwes.

Wz cannpk stress too strongly that child-spatching and ohild
restraint are olearly abusive actions. In the small town of Tishow

mingo, Cklehom# in 1878, theee-year-cld cody C8ih was killed when his

fathe:r snatehed him and the speeding car overturned in flight. Cody'af

father died the following dav.
Blbheush we are often naked how we oould intand bhat parents
be prosscated For taking their children out of Isve, guite Frankly we

have sever onog f£ound 2 Cass in whilech a child wag mastrsinsd or ab-

gucted which bay bettered the cohild's gonditiens. To the contrary,
thase children s¥e taken fzom whit they know dg "home®™ and are foreed
to Iive like fugitives, ssually sovipng fregueatly, and often having
to adijust o new pames in the abducting parent's attempts ko remain
unfound. £ love is5 Lhe parent’'s true motive, he or she would find
a way to work within the system for the child's best lnterest,

There iz an abondance of pgyohiatric evidence that parental dew

erivation is emotionally erippling. Faowing that congress has sup-
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ported so many programs o improves the gopditions of children in
the United Biates, amsd the true epticers yoo s8l) feel for childesn in
single~purent-béme situatioss, we feel confidant that you will give
suppert o the Pareptal Kidnapping Prevention Act of 1979, (AT mods
propogalis along theye lines as fay hack as the swarer of 197%, and we
are delighted tp have 3.105 and H.R.1224 baforse Congtess.

There are = {#w reservations we hawve about the Senacte wersinn of
the Act (5.105) which we would like to exprass and oxplais here.

First, 5.145% addressss only those cases of child-saatehing and
child reskraint in which # eustody order was viplated, This is of
great concern bo os For bws reasory £irst, Deoause over F0% of the
cazas ir our Flias ooouy srior to dsgoance of a custody awasd, and
second, becanfe it Yeguires s federal agency to derermins whether a
sustody wrder ig valid and binding. It bas been ouxr inpressicn that
the fedexal government doss nok wish 0 becnme invelved in wmaking or
enforpsing custedy orders, and essantialiy that {s what §5.30% wiil
reguire, ORI therefors supperts the lansuage of HOR, 1248,

additionally, we Ifsal that sonsistency aod anifovrmity in the
anforeanent of custpdy decrees 18 essential. 'Thi= shouid be dose ag
suggestesd inl.2.1290by including a section upder Title 26, chapier
115, mectisn 1738, which would ecall fmr full faith and cyadit in ous-
tody ameng the individual states. With the inelusion of this sectiomn,
tha compes practice af "epuri shopping” should be greatly reduced.
coupled with the Hill's criminal grovigions, this provision would
iszgely eliminate the temptation to abdumt the ahild in hopes of a
mure Eaveurable euastody decision im a new siste [(even though ghis
does not appear to be 3 major mebtive for child-spatehingd. It showld
it naked, howewer, that ax presently wrikben, the "bowe stake® ghall

be the stata in which the child has most recently lived fox six mon—
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secutive months {or sinte birth, if under six months of age}. Bew
cangs i may realistiseily bake more Lhan six sonths to £ind the

child, this swpuld give jurisdiction wo the fuylbive staie. We feel

that this is in confiict with the basis inténtion of the Parental
Ridnapping Breventien hAct, and would like b6 Suggest Lhat this spe—

eific cinuse be changed o define ihmt the “hors seate® shall be tha

state in which the child has most recently lived for six gopnsecutive
months, exgest that in the case of child-snatching or child reswwsint
the "home shite” shall be the stzte in which the child has =eoshk re—

cently fived for six coasecurdve months prisy ta such abducties or

restraint. In this way, we feel that parents and child alike benefit,
Ir the Spring 3977 issue of QRIS mewslettsr, "Our Greatest HE-
SOURCE . . . our Children,* it wis pointéd ont that what was needgd

to deal with the child-snatching problem was a multi-faceted proposnl

whiah wonld deal wikh osstody durisdiction and criminal prosesstion
for child-gnatching. The Parental Hidnapping sreventios act of 157s

does just that; wg hope sinperely hat the Senate will take this

ppportunity to resolve the very common and very complicatsd problamg (B

of child-snatohing and child restraint.

We are appendiny sopies of several articies which huve appeared
in WEESOUESE™ over the past filve yesrs, which we hope will be of in-
terest and assistarve.

In senclusion, we would like to restabe that the foregming is a
very hwlei destription of gome of the problems involved in childe
snatching and chilé restraint cumes, 25 well as o discusszion of some
of thes Earepsaching results that these actiess have on ahdldren.
Pigass bedr in mind that thowsands of families are adweysely affacted
by thase actions esich year, and that the only iogical selsiion to

them is comprehensive federal lsgislation to guand againgt child-
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snatcehing and ;:?;ild rastraint, and to Easilitate the enfurcement of
state custpdy awards. Buk mosbly, plezse keep in mind ghat while
wyefesgionals and parents have s hard bime umtangliing these issees,
the real wictims are the ones Jeast able bto deal with such oroblsms
the ehildren.

ORY recpives lekters fzom yeung shildresn who arse werried, sven
terrified, that they may be victims of child-statching. In closing,
Wz would like te submit ote such letter — £tom & pinewyear-uwld boy
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Federal Child-
Snatching Bills

SENATE HEAZINGS, 5.105

The Genate Subcarmittes on Criminal
Justice heid hearings on 5,105, ths
Farenta)l Hidnspping Aot of 1973, on
10 Jasuary 1880, CRI held an infor-
mal receptlon the preceding evering,
and nost of the pon-government wit-
nesses atkended. The hearing went
wzil, amd 85 soon as anything Fur—
thier devslaops in the Senabte, we®ll
dat you know. Rmong those testify-
iny weyre CRI's Pragldesnt and Viece
bresigeus {Armold 1 piller and Ras
Gunmel}, wickims viyginia Buzk, Do=m
tlevenger and funstince Grogan,
family law epecialists Henry H, pos—
ter and Lmris Jdenas Freed, and pro-
fzganr Russeil Coombs.

EEakinng SCHEDULER TN WHE BOHSE
Aftey last year's scheduling and

then postponing of heavisgs By the
House Svhedmmittes on Crigze, we al-
mpst despaired of ever having the
House companion of 5,)05{#,.8.1250)
heard. Howewsr, we have just basen
adviged thist hesrings ars now being
planned fur %4 Jane 1980, The main
_difference betwsen the bills is

Ehat H, R,1280 would protect all
children, noct jist thosz covereg by
3 valid pourt ordey. Recausp pf
whis, ORI strongly supports HR.1200
and sroes our Membern M voice their
ppinions te their Congressparsans.
The members of the Sobecomsitkes are:
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Bk, 3228078 sponsor is Representative
charles K. Bennett 0f piorida. The
Lifty-aight co-sSpOBSOLS Bre:

Buchssa Al Founy Mo
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Johnwtn ] LULEN FY
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Eeans (19 Cudgar He
#edsil I Ymiberiing 0B
kyde L Lnglisk oX
tries ho Ruli i o
Flenisn m BuBean UR
Bamiloos o Weaver R
Glickmas h ] Dailey .8
Whitcsker ] Dougherty B
Mezzo]ll X¥ Ercel FEN
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I£ any =f these are your Congress—
persons, lat them knpw how vou feel
an tha ghild-snatcehing fzsuel ¥t
has taken us Elve years to gei this
hearing, and it is very imporiant
that Congress yealize how very hadly
needed legislation is in this sren.

ERIMINAL CODE REWRITE

For yaarg, Copgress has been prying
&5 wpdate the languags of the U.5.
triminal Code, That process may be
fipaliy coming Lo an epd,  In 1979,
the Senzte pagned its weysion, which
incivded what is now 5,105, the
Parental Kidsapping het of 18¥9.
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The U.5. Bouse of kepressatatises is

currently working on its version,

H.R.6515, which iacludes the first

two of the bthree paris nf the Ack.

griefly, the fhres parts gres

@ 01l faith and credic for child
rustody nxdexs)

g usg ni the Fedeyal parent Loca-~
tor Bervice to jocate abducting
parentw &nd giolen childran; amd

¢ sriminal pesalties for child ro-
straint and concealmeat.

However, it should be npted that, if
passad, the meagure would net go

into effect until ganuvary of 1984.

uccaa

Serause we sre constantly besieged
by reguesks for information about
the Unifom Child Cusindy duirisdic-
tion pet, we 1ist here the States
which have passed the Act:

Adaska Mizfed
Arizuns MomhEna
AThENIBG srbraskns
celifornin Hpvoda
erigrade Bew Ehopabhee
Cunneeriout Baw Jrrany

B lawnre Bew Yotk
Flopias #nrth oarniing
Gy in porth bDakots
Haenid onds

Yduhy Gragnn
FElingin Feaneylvnsiz
Inaians Hhode raiand
trwe N Saurh pakoba
Eannsan "tehiesnen
Limbelans Vaymonk
Malne Virginia
Marylsnod Mashingenn
Nishigum Wisotnakn
MinpssoTE Wyzming

Fassxge is also beding considerad by
Alabama, Mississippil, Kenbucky and
Beah.

Y& is imperative thak pergens not
‘o pver-simple in their understand--
ing of what the Act does; W& get a
iot of Jetters from angry parents
who doyp'k undarstand why thexr
order wasn't wsheld in a scaze which
has passed the Rut. These apg very
compligated Jegal tacheicalities,
and if you have guestions slong
these linas, you should consulb
your attorney.
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INTERNATIONAL
TASK FORCE

15 what could he a mpajor step for-
ward gn the intepnatipnpal level, the
specizl Commission on Child Aldfuction
of the Hague Conference wili mest in
the falli. OG8RI wat asked to submit @
technisl papgr by the §.5, Sthte
DepaTtment's 1.5, Delegation to the
conferenon lasi yeay, and we have
peen closely waltehing the progress

of this effort.

nasically, the final product would

be a treaty between thg mWenty-plus
mubscribing couwntwiss, which would
azsist iy the returs nf children
snatphed agress internationsl borders.
#Hoediess to say, bhie would Bs a
mafer vittory for children!

Furthermore . ..

s you 231 knew, QRI &5 a nabdional
non~profit crganization sesking a
sulutisn ts the problems of child-
snatching and ¢hild zestraint., ‘the
two isBues are at least smctionally
sbusive to ohildren, ang creats a
trapmatic werld for them which
should be avoided.

hlthough the reasens for child abh-
dyctions vary fram case to case,
the similaritiss are very signifivant:
= children are caken out of stater
e no custody determination has bheen
wade prior &g abduction in most
ingtances;
8 average ages pf childrer abducted
#re -7 years oldr
8 childzen zre concealed fyrom one
parent by the wther,
,theze are, of eourse, physizal dan—
gers in shild-snatching situationsy
the press is usually guick to pick
ap 2 zhery whigh inveives children
taken at gunpoint or in a wiolept
scane. There ame significant paae-
bers of deaths, aduses and gbher
physical trauma. Heweesy, for the
must pard the affects of echild-
snatching arne not esgily ssen, like
srars and bruises, hut are inzide,
and difficult &o heal.
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Koamzil percentspe of the childean
i pur files have been Found, in
the joy of us ail. However, the
finding of those children has oot
Daan he end #f the probless.  Is
is opmmen amoag these children for
paychiatrie andsor paychological
sounaglling b be npadsd. %hesa
childzan very woflsn have no sensze
el eommuniky beeavse of Fraguent
mpves and adeonishments and in-
shirusbions not to talk about theiy
past, they are ofbep behind imp
schinol — have difficulty in making
friends —— and don't brust anybody.

And what are these ahildrean told
about the parent left behind? De-
panding on the age of the child
and nther factors, bhe story may
umg, but there are three hasic
probabilitiss:

% thab the psrent died;

& that the parent iz trying to
£ind them tw de some havm o
either the ahductor, the child,
tir bgihy or

o that the parent doesn’t love
them nr wang to sees them any more.

And how have the States dealt with
with this problem? Some -~ indesd,
many -~ have atrempted to make laws
£0 Gutay or prevent child-snabchings:
but they have no fporoe beyond state
lines and are therefors ineffective.
Indead, In our besblmony at the

61

Senzte hearings #n 30 Jsnuary, we
gunted ietters from nine ststes in
whish it was sffirmed that state law
wis inelfective.

We bruly feel that it is impsvative
tiat a federal law be passed which
will deal with child-snatehing from
8 broad base — and we feel that the
currenk legizlation {5.105 and H,H.
1298} do - by providing the follow~
ingz

o Full faith and credit for custody
arders;

» use of the Faderal parent Locator
Service to assist in child-
snatching cases; and

@ criminal penalties for Lthe acts
of child-snaktching and child re-
straint.

Most of pur letkters coma from adulks
— parents, attorneys, prosecubors,
legislators, judges, educators —
but some of pur mail is from children,
Children who are afraid nof being
abducted by onz of Bheir paranks.
Chiigdren whe have mek ohildren who
have had this experience, and fear
it for themselves. We do our bost
£0 zssure these chiidren that we ww
and you - are Lkrying hard {5 ged
them the protection they want aad
rreed . Bt we musik bry harﬁer, Lor
2arch Jay that goes by, more childrsn
£all inko thisz lsgal trapdoor, and
each day that happens is a day we
have f[Aailed ouy whildres,
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Federal Child-Snatching Bills

Yo will all be gind to learn that the .5, Senaba Subcommifbee on Criminal
Justicve has tentatively scheduled hessings on $.I1053 (the pavental Xidnapping
RCTY Fur labe January 198001 If vou wamb Lo have input, vontact the members
of fhe Subtommibine:

THREErAMz  Joaepn BRASN. K. BE
% gdvmid Wpanady WA ¥ Chacles KoC Mathléa HDB 2000 Gulx A Inad fooaxan s
* fwrwhe DRI hRL &8 Tacl Lakalt MY PRERIGK Lanhy Yt Srean Heneh ur

* cyewpRARGES DO the Act,

7he sponsor of §.105 is semator Malcolm Wallop of Wyoming. The twenty-fwn
ComGRURGOLE BTEY ’

Fennady M pcGowvern 5% Hoynlhen ba Foung o

By Ak Lavin MY tturoond B¢ Duoanicl HH

Stuimeith Ak Riegls ki Hallingw 14 Achaiitk HH

Intnrpw Ut Cacgneind A% Hainz . %lopson Y

EEI L ne Dagenzwa L DuRenBRLger i Jdahnscan 1A
Trematon wh o Randsl w

in the U.S. Hoase of Represenbatives, #.8.133¢ {The Parsntai Kidnapping A}
is sbdil collecting cobwebs in the Subocsmities on Crime, chaired By gphn
conyers, Jr. o Michigan. Mr. Conyess has siill Falisd ko comprehend she
sericss natore of the problams o child-snatehing and child restraine.

ro urgs hearings on B2, 1230 in the near fobors, WATTE wwe CALL - TELEGRAM
Jolin Conyers, Jr.. as well 25 the sesbors % the Ssbesmmities:
’ HEUEL SUMIMIITIEE L SRie
Chalrwans Guohs Sonyezs, dro . #3

¥ Ranry iyde I % Jemer Daopmmhresser WY Sobwce Bascrremier M@ fSmooid vzliaer @
* Lemnr EREET = pirhaal yymo Aymas 0% Son feeardy Ck  Jdohn Aahorock [=N

* py-apomenrs of thm Aoz,

- the sponsor of H.R.1Z90 is Reprapentative Charles E. Asnnett of rlarida,
CPhe Elfky-Eour co-spomsors Far the bill ares

Add kg uy CLagome e ko CA mascoll KY  AuCaln CH
Aargel .ouy Coldunres (23 [ Y NIt Duncah R
Laralee o Hlnakey b Olewsland Nl Molasd F- 9
T cheond Lo ELUL T Ch Plarit i3 ¥eung o
dkringer n Fazin A Iumpaan NI Seiberilng 1=
Frrzaon rr Kinwta €A fudgar AC  Cohecstar "
Feyanr M MeNabay &4 Pountéih HC Byda ik
Mitchall Y Lang ¥ Plahez WA Priem M
¥ wr ETEYRET T Kt wWhitkKGEeE VA Whitteher '3
Bushonn AL Tzl ran m natiey PA  licrman
Evang G rrzhian m Triel FA  Tnglish £ 4
SErnadaz o Faarell PL Mtphy FA  Rapin i
merdell 4 4 fhzpa re Jougher sy FR  SEnssebrsnner Y
o TL  Gtsked A

£ any of these 2re your Henators of Unngratapessons, let them ke how
¥t feel on the childesnatohing issue!


http:1\~~o.bl

63

OUR G%AF%ST

r L ) P
E) N
=l
.OUR CHILDRENM
A PUBUCATION OF CHILDREN'S RIGHTS, lac

A4 rTTR STRECT, MhW. wWASHIMGTRN, B, & FRnrn Babqe (TR 4522590

~WOL.5, HO.3 © 1979 CHINDREN'S RIGHTS, mo. SuMMER 197%

Federal Child-Snatching Bills

as many of you pecbably already knuw, the Bousse Subcommittee on Crime was
seheduled to hold hsarings on ¥.B.1830 (the Bouse varsion of the Parental
Kignapping Prevention hRot of I8Y9] on 3T Jone 397%. CHRI submitted a list
of experts who would bBe willing %o testify. However, the Subcommittes has
postponed hearings on this Bill indefiniteiy. Tthere was some discussion of
holding joint subcommittes hadrings on the isswe; st present, thers is fo
asaring schedulsgd 2% all.

The final fecision to heolf hesrings rests with the Chaizman - John danyass,
Jr., of Detrpie, Hichigan., EBe has closed his mind and heart to the 180,000
children victimized by child-snatching sach yssr. Repesatedly, Mo, Conyers
has demonstrated an lgnoeranse of tha problem, a8 well as # lack of conosrn
for Ammvisan childrsn., ORI finds this an astonishing respense Zrxs a gone
grassperson during thin Intsznationsl ¥aar of the Child,

1f vou wizh to make yourseld hesard: WAITE - CRLL - SEED TELECRRES to Jobn
IEYBrS5, Jr., as well as the mombers of the Subcpammittee:
pouse Subcommittes bn drime Chairmsn: John {pRyers, JT. 233
Don Zdwards A Harnld Yolkmer MG
Michaal Lynn Synar oK John pazblhwook OH
*Penry Hyde k3 *Jamey Sansenbrennar Wi
vLamar Gudger et Robert Kastenmeiel WI

You may wish to contact the suboommittes advisors as to why ehis issue is
nat being pressed; if sn, get in touch with the twg followipg gentlemen:

Bayden Gregory, Esdg. Frank Dunbeugh, BEsg.
Subcommittee on Crime Subtommitees: OO Crime

#.5. House of Representatives S 1X.85. House 9f Repressnbatives
Wasnington DO 20515 sashisgben DO EG8LE

or call the Subcommittes dizect st 202/225.-16a%,

the Speneor of H.RL1Z90 is Charies E. #zonetn of Pilorids; the So-Fponscrs
sre the fpllowing Congresspersans:

guchansn BLR Lagomarsing LAL Fascsli : FLA
Evans GA gamilisn Isn Huoitn -
Shroafar COL Baedell Ia Hima *
Hyds InL sazsnli fiece] Whirtager et
Prioe " Boiand Hal Glickmss ®
Loyrig b ix) Foung o) Antisin aRE
Spelliman " Seiberling [ni: DumEn b
addakhg Y LaFzice oy Grtingsy Y

Rangel " Richmong = T Amnure HE
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.c:b—-s;:ansars of H.B.1230, conginees:

Floric B Gudgey HC sailey PENE

THhumpsan " Founsain " Eriel "

Senssnbrennar WIS Fisher VA Hurphy "
Whitshursh *

There have still been ne hearings schedulsd on $.105, che Ssaars version
of the parsntal Hidsagping Pravention asy of 1979; chis kiil is presentiy
in the Senate Subcommibnas nn Criminal Justice, the pesdets of which azes

Senate Swhwammittee on Criminal Justice

Chairman, Joseph Biden, Jr. fred
*Sdward Kennsdy #Ha John Culver 1A
#nennis Deloncini RZ Patrick Leaahy WP
*Charles MoC Hathias MD Thad Covhzan MS
Panl Laxalk N firrin BAateh uT

In the Sensbs, the Bili's sponsor is Senstor Malcolm Wallisp of Wyomiang; the
co=sponsors un 5,185 arse

Hennody MAS Hegovern 50 peConcind ARTE

HoyRihan Y ¥oung feis] Heinz PER:

Bumpars ALSK Inouye g Simpson WYL

Cranston AL Lawin BICH Domenisi WHEY

Bayakawa’ » Riegla " Sehmity -
Thuzmand SCRR

* co-sponsors of the hot who are alsp on the rssponsibls sub-compnitiess,

1f any of ihese CO-ERONENLY XS YOUF LONJIRSSPEIsFHNS Or Senators, thank
© them Fpr supporking thie legislation. Let them know how you fzel on the
¢hild-snatehihy iSsue - show bthem your sugport.

We fmel very shrpngly that these bills shoeld be passed in 1573 — the Inter—
national Year of the £hild. Child-saostching and child zestraink are, our
daba shovws, ingreasing at an ingredible rate, not only is the U.5.. bur all
euer the world, Ik is imperatjve that hearings be scheduled immediately!!

INTERNATIONAL TASK FORCE

in the past year, we have had an increasing number of ghildren taken ool
af the U8, —- iz the Middle East, Wastsrn Burope, South Amarica, Canada,
Haxico and the Far Fast. Many of you hawe provided g with wonderful cone
wacts for parents whose children axe abducted to Fforeign cpuntries, bur wa
will always sesd to know morel Ft would be grestly appreciated if thoge
PE you who have had ¢p desal with forelon cases would take 3 fow moments to
jot dowa information for us, using the Following format, so that we can
compiln an I7F Handbook similar t» the Handoook discussed abows, pasically,
we nsad to knew:

If you cauid grovide this informa-

Hame of Agency or Individual tion for forelde social agensies,
Address and Telephone Handier atrorneys, Embasgies — anvone who
tontact Person {if an zgenmy) eould help (or hinder!} a pazent
Type of assisztance providsd Wn that countyy, iz would help

‘our @ppraisal (Good, Fadr, Worthless) dazens of parentsz dealing with cases

i the area you are Familisx with.
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Federal Child-Snatching Bills

Tha Parental Ridedpping Rrevention Ast of 1979 was istroduced is both houges
of Congress gn 23 Japnary 1978, In bhe Senate, the measure (85.185) is spon-
sored by Seoator Maicolrm Wallwup of Wyoming: its WHuose of Representatives oom-—
panicen bill {H.R.1280} is sponsored by Cosgresspan Charles E, Bannett of
Florida. CRY has been working on this legislation for years, and testified
far ¥z. Wallop's legislation in 187H; we have jusat learned that the House
Subaemnittee on Crime plans to hold initizl hearings on H.R, 1330 in late
June, The Senate has not schesduled bearings for 1979 yet., These bills are
nearly identical, and provide fox:

Véf..ﬁ, B, 2 COPYHRIcEY? CEILDREN'S RISHTS, INS, EPRIRG 1973

Full faith and credit in gustndy matters, based pn the American
Bar Asscoiation®s gniform child cuscody Jurisdiskion aots

¢ Use of the nabional Parmnt Locstor Service to trace ebducting
- patents and childrepn {the PIS now locates papents for nos-suppost):

& (rimina}l provisiane for the 7-day soncealment pr 30-day mestraint
wf a child. his prevision contzins fines of 518,900 and possible
prison sentences fur these offonaes.

CRY feels that the Parentsl Kidoapping Prevention Act is A gimnt step toward
rm)ipwing the btsumay created by child-snatehing and ohild restraint, wWe

wrge all our Mesbers and supptrters to Write their Congressperson and Sesabodrs,
wrging their support for these bills.

In the Senabe, the hill iz before the Sonate Judisiary Committee, chajsed by
Senator Edward gesnedy of Massachusetis, who 16 a co-sponsor of §5.105. ¢he
Heusa bill, P.R.1280, is hefpre the House Judiclary tommittes, Subcommittes
oo frims, which is chaired by Congressman John Qonyers, Je. of Michigan., We
urge labters to these gecilsmen, as Well =z o the merbars of their commitises.

Bll ¢.8. Senators may be addressed; he Honourakile
{nited States Sonate
Washingban DO 20318

A1l Mambess oF ths Aouse may be addrassed: The zancurable

U.5. Bousy of Hepresenta.ives
Washingben nC 20518
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felow ig & Listing of the members of the
Subcommibiee on (rime.
persons HOWii

House Judiciary comaibttee and ths

It is partjgularly imporktant L[hat vou write ke thess
sgvause the subcomsitiae will holé hearings in late Juns, it

is imperacive thac we heve groof of public concern with these issues.

HOQSE JUDIIARY COMMITTEE

Perer W, Hudinz, Jr, ¥.5,
ehalrmat
Iaek ﬂf«“ﬂb
fphes W, k;a&trﬂcl". Wl
Ile- Edwnrds, € afil,
drviees, Ir,, Mich.

“]e}}gg F. Seitierling, Ohlo
George T (Tagulang, Cobt,
Rahzer F, Ilri:!na, s,
Uilbeshh Haltamas, 3.F.
witomens 2. Mewall, K
Wil £ Hughes, .4
Eamn Bk He8, I, Ten.

# Lamer Gudeer, N.C,
Hu ;;,é ( . ¥alkmer, ‘t1u
Tzl i LY

b e Ln\n -‘srzew. mm.

Subcommitrge

Hohn Canyera, In, Mleh,, chaleman
Tthbery \v‘hmmﬁw win

Frtn Edw, nr"..a,

Lawar Qudper, ‘i

Harrhil L Voltmer, ds.
$ichaed Lynn Synae, Qla

® OowsSponsors of H.E. 12

Co~gponsors of House pilli B ®m.1230:

seph sddabbo (N¥}
ndward @wland {MA}
Homan 'hmoars (90}
Dante Fascsil [(FL)
Jusaph Pisher (va)
James Plozio {3#7)
Eacl Hubbn [}
Aughin Murphy {Paj
Frank Thompson,J2. (HT)
Lazmar Sudger [NO)
Dan #ica {FL)
Alian Eruel {#A}

Billy Lee Evans

L. H. Powneain
Rarkisy pedell
Don Bailey (PA}

Charles pangel

Henry Hyde {zz.j
Co-Sponsors of Senate hill S.105:

Edward mpnnsdy [(MA)
Geprge MoGovern (8B}
Alan Cranston {CA)
‘Benald glegle {HO)
Dannis DgCsncini (AZ)
Tarl Levin {MI)

paniel patrick

Juhn Heinz (FA)

LI

fomang MazToli (RY)

Siarence Long {¥3)

Robars Lagowaraino (CA)
G. WM. Whitehurst
agk whithaker (K53
John Bushanan 3%

Hilton ¥oung fun)

pale Bumpers (AK)
paniel Inouys (HI}

Tate 25 5, Madeai, Falil
Alrers 2. Miewa, L
Afiekaed 13 Bernes, M
flickand €. Stalby, AIL
Rakesr HeClavg, NN,
Tune Himiiback Tl
Hamilion Fiek; Jr, MY
\l' (‘afi.bzﬁ Builee, ¥
Crrtes J. J:M:!msdz Gk,
Johe S, ds&&m:.‘, Obin
Hiney J, H| 1.
Thamur N, !S'Vu.lnr:: Uikt
Hanshi 3, ﬁmyu— Xich.
Faan Erenepm, Cxlif.

amex Senxerbeanngs, Fr, Wi,

of Crime

doirm AL A}»}ﬁbmai Ohia
Fa}g‘” Senzentrenner, fr, Mick.

90, on the Comnittee.

¥

fGa) F. Jamgs Senzenbranners, Jriwy]
Sehns J. Lafaloe (WY)

Laae Hanlluoon {Iw}

Dan tlickmas {5}

Les AuCoin {UR}

Patyivia Schyoedar (O}

Johst Seiberting (O}

Richard Ottinger (WY}

Robert Young (Mol

Frederisk Richmond
Rober i Duncan (DR}
Helvin Price (IL}

N}
{Zh)

{EY}

{VR}
{HY}

poynihan (NY) Strom Thurmond (5¢)
Alan Simpson [(W¥

&. I, Hayakawa (OR}
Barrispn Schming {Nm}
Pabe Domenici {34}

LYC.

TRI ix proud to have baen gppointed to the Netional OrganizBiions

' Advisory

vouncil uo the Hagiosal CDommissicn on the International Year «E the Chiid.

Through the efforts of CRI,

thirtsen membery of Congeess hawe esked the Com-

mission Le scudy the issus of child-snacching for inglusion in bhe E£inal

Gummission Repors to President Catsar.
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CRI™S POSITION ON PRUPLOSED CHAMGES TO THE WALLOP AMENDMESNY

gur organizatisy is, and has been, the yaly national organization oo
des) specifically with the problems of child-snatching and child restraint.
Qur fiiey comeain thouwsands of cases in these categories, and we fosl a
great respensibiiity to owr cembers in disoussing these issves wirh legis-
lators on both szate and national levels.

Aftar €ive years of trying tm rescive these problems through the
legiplsvion ef & very cpnecerned Condressman, Chasles E. Benneti, the news
that Sgnators wallop, Kennedy, Thurmond and Megovern had introdusesd childe
snatching legislatian (now widely referred to o5 *the wallop Amendment®)
excited families all across the country. We at CRI hoadguarters have spent
thi past several moaths explaining the intoicacies of the legislative system
Lo these pasents, whose £aith in the abilicy and willingness of Congrass has
waan reaffivmed time and agaiz by our osrganizaticn.

Cconygress, in this new session, will have an espportunity eo ramedy one
nf the mpst distressing situations in the gountry - a siteacion deseribed
Py Albert J. Swvinit, M.D,, Directer of the vale Child Study Sentesr, as one
in which “children can be plungasd into a despair so dezp that it cauwses per-
sistant fearfalness and distrusy.”

1% i5 the hope o our arganization and the thousands of families around
the countey which we regresest, that the Wallop asendment as pressneted in
the Congressignal Reonrd gof ¥3% Januarw 1978 will be introduced as a separace
kil in borh the Sanace anﬂwyﬁg House in the 2bth Congress, First Session.

Sevaral points mmsh e kept in slghi st all times in discussing solu-
tiens i bhe child-snasehing and child restraint problems:

these actions are psychoiogically (and somatimes physically} abusive,

-~ the vast ssjsrity of these actipns {over 70 of the cases in cur
files) cewor ppipr te custedy determirnations.

the Justice Department has gongsistently opsased sy Eedersl governw

aent inveclvement in making cusbtody @stevminations.

with these points in mind, let us aow examing the original aAmendment and the
wraposed Changes.

Civii Frovisisos

pasically, these provisicns follow the Unifors Child Custody Jurisdic.
tign &0t, which CRI Bas always supported. To date, bwenty-sighy states have
adophed the Ack, and wi are prowd of bthe roles our organjzation has played in
supporiing passage of the Act in many states., CEI fesls that ghe #afinicion
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of "homes Heates* shound b mediflaed, howewse, 0 geguire that, in loshascss
af child-~snatching amd ¢rild rescralnt, cthe “home stake” shouid he the cne
in whieh the chi)d resided For the six-month period preceding such childe
goatching or ¢hild restraint. Otherwise, the absence of an original cug-
tody order pricr o such sction may well leasve an sanecessary loophosie for
parenes who want to abdust theiz childiesn.

The Amendrment also provides for usa of the Feduval Pawent Latater Eerw
vice in thild-spatching cases, which should ake the hurden of most of phe
investigative work from the shpulders of vhe F.o.%.

crininal Provisions

In the eriginal jwendment, the Sefinition of “righe &f custedy® can
b paraphrased agy follows:

h person is quilty of an ofFfense iF ke inteaticnally restrains his
child in viclation of any person’s right of custody mor visitation
arisiag from:
{h) a valid child custody determinazion {court ordexi:
18) & walid wrivken agreement isuch 25 A separation agrasmsnt]
betwesn the child's parentd or susrdians: or
ioy Ehe relaticnship of pavent and child, or guardias and wagd,
apegmnt bthe cipgumstanoes sel forth in {A] amg (B} above,

¢RI was ipstrumental in forming this language, and sur membarship is
highly disturbad hy the proposzl to alizinzce definitiaons {87 and (03.
This proposal, would #ause thare ta be sn offfnse only if 3 parent inten—
tionally violates 3 valid cestedy decrse. This is unacesptable under all
threg 2% the criterin stxessed earliez, for the following reasons:

~ the preoposed chonge implies that only children covered by a3 custody
decres are sdversely affscted, which is shviocusliy and pateatly ah-
zurd. ‘there has bheen mure than ampls evidence that child-gnatching
and child restraink are abusive — to 2oy ahild, not just a ehild
fortunate to have boen ondes 2 court ordey #t the time ¢f such act,

- the proposed changs is manifastly unjust anpd discriminatory, 2s iz
will, in practice limi& aceess to legal zemedy to less thap 30% of
the vistime of thege abuesive sttions. The incluzion of definitipns
iz} and [C} Wias delikerats, and the sals purposs of that inclusion
was to guarantee that all victinms would be eligible for assistance
under the law. ‘the blatant disprimination in the prsposed change
iz precisely what the ariginsl Acerdment tried to aveld, by speli-
ing put asy possikiz legpl asiruvarions in whish child-~smatching and
ehild yestraine tpke placw. The diistion 9f thiy language into a
sugar-water political gesture of comuern will be considered a
Congressional failure by fomiliay vizninized by these aotions.

~ while the Justice Deparemene has adamantly eppesed intezvention in
domestic dispurss or oustody Seteiminations, this change would
thraw that Deparbtment into bthe thick cf the Imbroglinm - tequiring
chet Department oo determine whether 3 custody order is valid ang
"entitied to enforcement gursuant to hthe provisinns of 28 0.§.C.
1738%." This dugs pet £ip whay the Justicze Depastpent has stated
it would be willing %o accept 25 LLs duties under ghis mype of law.
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Aasically. then, we fesl thar the Wallop Amendsent as wriginally stated
in the Congresciznal Beoozd of 25 Jamuagy 1878 le the hest, most viable
soiution &o rhe problems of child-snatching and child rescraine.  We feel
that the proposed change szenctioned by the stsff of the Senate Judiciary
Committes and the Justice Deparyment are an affront o the intentisn of the
Amefdmenl's spoassrs, unCesponsive to the nead foz provecting abildves Zrom
these abusive actisns., discriminatory against the masmriry of the vicrims
of spah actions, sand in direct wonfligt with the oft-atated wishes of the
Justice Departmank,

In the intsrest of finding a viable solution, and in the spizic of
truly helping victims of thase abusive actions, C8Y hkomes that the wallop
Amendment will be re-introdeced in tete as eriginaliy seb forth in the

Congressional Record of 28 January 1378,

INIFDRM CUSTOnY

Thaye are now 28 states which have adopred the Uniform child Custody
Jurisdictios Act, sccording ko the Navtional Conferesce of Commissipners oin
Uniform State Laws, We remind pur members that UGDJIA will not erd childe
snatehing, ‘hough it will wvery likely zut down ob “court shopping." The
rew List of adopting states is;

Alaskia Georgia Marylangd Chin
Arizemns Hawaii #ichigan Gregon
Culifornia Idaho Hinngscts rennsylvania
Colorade Indiana Hissouri fhods Island
Connpectizut Towa Muantans South Dakota
fi ) avare HapsEs May fork Wisconsin
#lerida Lauisiana Norvh Daknis  Wyomdng

URETURN OUR CHILDHAEN®™ SSLETTER

Mr. Farold #iltsch, & marketing spoeialist, has devealoped a dizeac
muil campaiqgr covericg a1l schopls in the 9.3, and Oznada. The purposss
of the campaigr will Be ts locate pizsing sohonl-aged children. The cost
of parcicipaking in bhe campaign is aporetimately 500 and there arze no
guarantess, For further infovmabtion, plesse conbace:

Hareid Milcsch
1 tampiichier Lase
Rochester KY 14816

1357 883-316%
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B THE SEHATE/CURRENT LEGISTATION

The U. 5. Senate recently passed the revised criminal cede {5,1487),
vhich includes Senater Wallop's amzndment to the Kidnap Statute. This
amendment would:

— increase the scope of the Parent Locator Service ko provide
informaticn in cases cf missing children;
— add a new "Restraint of a Minor" section, which would:
- make abduction and concealment of a child a Feaderal Class B
HMisdemeancr, and
- make restraint of a child without concealment a Federal Class
C Misdergenor;
- require that individual S5tates honor previous custcody awards
by other States.

This is the most powerful and comprehansive piece Df Federal legis=-
lation on child-snatching yet, and we support it whole-heartedly. Your
upgort is needed toc; don't let us down, write your Congresspersons and
Senators todayl!

The Wallcp Amendment distinguishes between child-snatching and
child restraint; explains how and when the FBI would become involved (based
an CRI's 30/90 Day Prnpnsal cf Cecember 1373); calls for the use of the
parent Locator Service for preliminary searching; and incorporates much
of the amarican Bar Associatien's model for uniform custody.

To conclude the Senate activities, Senator Georcge McocGovern has
introduced a bwin to the Moss-Edwards bill in the House (4.R.988), which
calls for full faith a2nd credit between States in Custody awards.

THE HOUSE/CURPENT TEGISLATICH

In the past several months, a number of new bills have been intro-
duced in the U.5. House of Repre=sentatives to deal with the child-snatching
problem. We are very happy to see this interest in such a sericus problem.

THE BEMNETT BILL (H.R.762) is the original child-snatching legislation.
It would:
- include parental abductions of children under the Federal
Kidnap Statute, and
- provide child«snatching penalties of one year imprisonment
and/or 51,000 fine.
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THE KASTEY 2ILL (B 8. 10433} wowld:

- ingizde chiild-gnatching under the Federal Kidoap Ztatute,

-~ reguire Stotes toc honor previous cwstody swards by other
Srakes, apd

- provide child-snatching penzlties of ong year imprisonment
and er 83,060 fine.

INE SAWYER BILL (H.R.2478) would:
. = inglude shild-spatehing in vipistion of 2 custpdy srder under
the Fedsral Kidnap Statute,
-~ inciude persuading s child to leave s parend in viplation of
3 cusbody order under the Pederal Kidnap Shitute,
~ provide penalties of one year imprisonmens and/or $1,000 Line
foxr flrst offenses, and
~ provide peaalties of twn yeez's imprissament andsor £2,8048
Fins Por repazt affensas.

CIEE F EInL (H.R,$213} wooid:
= plass state cugbady swards under The Surisdiotion of Pederal
Districk Courss, s6 that if custody were vioiaked, # Federal
Jwarrant could be isgued,

THE MOSS BILIL (#. A, 20H) would:

eguire tull falth and credit betwesn Stawes in eustody awards.

All eof thess bilis are in the Judicizry Committes of zhe ¥, &. House
of Representatives, and at present none of them axe schedulsd for heacings.

In 2o effort o rasplve the child-snatching peeblem. Congressmin
Fiuh cirmdated a latter to khe ovher sponsors of whilsS-snatching legislae
zion in the Mpuse {all thoss listed akovel, seaking thelr sigpatares and
walling for either individuel hearings on their respeecvive Bills oy joinn
hearings on the child-ssatohing issue. Tour of the £ive Cangresgsmen gighed
he letter (Congresssan Moss declinsd to sign). The lstter was then for—
warded to the Chairmen of the subcommittees in which these Bills sre pending,
ive., John Sesyvers, Jr. {Subctmmibtiee of Srimed and Seorge . Dandelson
{Subremmickes on A8ministravive Lew). Congressmean D-nialsen sa2id he weuld
nold hearings as soon &5 be gezs an opening: as axpecied, Congressmian Ton-
yers has not replied.

Theos L8 Lo Single Houss bill that resily resolves the shitde
spaeching izswe.  fhes Bzapett and Kesten bills are the wost promising. Dur
main oghjection o the Sawyex approach is that it would only ba of assistancs
in those ohild-snatching caszes whers custody had beer mwarded prigy oo the
raiting of the ghild. OUnfprtunsiely, that only zddresses about 3. o the
c8zes.  The Fish Bill approeches the proBlem Frosm 3 eivil peint of view,
zather #haz a friminal oas. It liks the Szwysr apprsach, sddresses only
the 3WA of emses in which custcdy was avarded prior to the chiid-snabtching.
Fhe . 5. Justice Departsent showld oob e directly invelved with the prob-
lem ¢f enfprcing gustody oxders. .5 far as ORI is coneerned, child—
snasching is not 2 sustody problem, but is sctually a form of child abuse,
znd should ko treated 2z a crime agsinst the child.

We're hoping thak Cengressman Fish will remain ag flex:}}ue I:l?waxcis
solutions as the innenk of his letter to the suboommittes chairmen implies.

whe best selltion, we belizve, would be for the Howse Subeomm:tize
on Oriminal Justice [(chaired by Congoesspman Jetms E. Mann) to sdopb the
sllop amendment inte the House veysion of the sewrlce of tha U. S. c:up;nal
code {#.R.5869), The Subcommittes os Criminal Justice is curyently Iaview-
imy both #.R.E2% and the Zenate version, §.3337 - OBy will e gaving
tmatimany on the child-snacching issue in early Mezch. Wish us jwck!ll
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CHILD~ENATIHINGS RESTRATNT

Child-snatching is 2 sitwetion in which one parent abducks and cop-
cgais 2 rhild from the other parent.

Child srestraing is a situztion in which & ¢hild is kRept away from
ne parent, without the sleméents of abkduction and concealment.

Alihough CRI hay keen predeminantly concernad with ohild-snatehing
for the past three years, we have had huge numbers of calls and lekcess
from parents wha know where thelr ehildren are, but are s&ill leyally help-

“less ay far as being skle bo fee pr commupin ske with their chiidren., We
feel that the withholding of the child is exiremely harmful, whether ke is

. actually being concealed from the victim parent or not, and ace theszfiore
. very happy that hoth child-snateling and child restraint are wonsidswed in
the Wallop Amendment to 5.1437.

“his leyisliaclon resoives the probless of child-snatching and ze-
gkraing, withood keing soncerned with issuves of custody, sovrt meders. ete.
These arp issuey thatf logal couris should hendis — thay are not preblems
Zfor the Pederal Jovernment to resolve.

As Fay as the child {5 concerned, he should not be burdened with
the deqlisisas of court erders nr cusksdizl rights. He has THE RIGHT =0
FHOW AND LOVE BOTE EABENTS. When a parent snatches gr restrmins a chilsd,
the resolt is the seme -~ tEhe ¢hiid is the lpser. His need to sxpress
love for both parents is baing ignored; ke is being used as a pawn to
spite the other parent; he loses his sense of community and Frispds.
Parents engaging ih these actions have managed to teach their childran
the very sad lesson that it is not worthwhile to trust adults, Recpnskhrut-
king that frusk »nd love is a long, hard road. Credit goes ko those parents
‘hy refuse to give up.
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CHELP-~SUATCEERS

Pechags Lha mest cften-asked guesiion about ehildegnatehing is:
“who does it mosh offbesn = bhe mother gy the father?”  The answsr Ly
simple enough on bhe susfase — the father — HBub we mush skasing the
issup Furbher for a trwe sxplanztios.

The sazial phencmenon of child-snatching oocurs whan g couple hes
decided to sepazete cor divozge. As 2xpected, pastions usually Xwn high
and rationaie iz guoite low.. Fhe ¢hild would pugbably prefer nob sepsica—
tion 2f all = unfortunatkely. it seidom works gui that way, and the
children ass easght in the middlie. They rmost fiad 2 way to lowe hobh
parsnts withouy losing the lowe of sichex.

In most Jurisdictisns throughour ths Uniced States, sethers are
awardad cuscody of the shildren mora sfzen; therefoxa, fathezs {as ths
nopwcusindial pagent) are more frequent ohild-snatchers g2 rhis time.
©e wouwld like to expiore scme of the motives of the abducting parent

* Lnes of jor fear of lasingd cuskody.
* gittarsesz or anger @b someihing the ex-—spouse has zeid pr donme.
* Retaliation for denial of vislitation,

* pifficulty in the adjustment of havisng o meke child-support
pawments without having free access to the child.

# Pesaniment shouf being excluded from the decisisn-maiing pro-
cass an the ehild's 1ife angd upbeinging.

If whe above motives coms into play, the parsni mzy give wvery
Pittle vhosgné s the child®s best interests, and it’s at this poiak
that we fipally understand why pasrents snatch theiy ¢hildren, and
why fathers aye now the wmors freguent snatchers. True, ib's ssually
the father whi dogs the taking, but it's really the non-Custodizl
pozent — Aot because he's the father, bHut necause ha is Lhe parent
mis® Likely bp lome 15 court.

BUT WHATEVER THE REASQM. PRREHTS SROULL BEALIZE THE EFFECT CBILD-
SNATUHING WILL #AVE &1 THEIR CHITDRIN, IND WAKE ALY PREQAUTIONS 20
AVOTD THIE CRIME AGAINST THEIR LOVED IS,
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Many Eathers' prganizatiens are bhattling for egqual vighus In the
courkroom in custody matters 21l around the tnited States. ORI sup-
ports khe equal rights philosophy, but wants o oauticnh ity nembers
on prg sader poinks  if through the vears the domestic sourr ﬁudg{gﬁ
equalize their custodial decisions between farhsars apd malhers “this
witl ot change the status of child=snateningll Thare will simply
"8 a5 many WMOLHECS engaging in thild-gnatoning as fathers., This is
~hy we must undergtand that it is net "the fathase” But the noo-custediel
pargnt, the parent most likely to lose, who comwmits Ehis oceies agalnse
our mhildcen.
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chilé-snatching has many cauzes, and many *solutions® have bsen of-
fersd by peoplue 2ll atosnd the country. Aside from many that are olemrly
unwerkabls {zuch as baitooing sach child's social securlty nusbher on his or
her foolb) . thres altersatiwesz seam o bBe most widely tallred sboub. In oxder
tos ciarify thess alternsbives, and to answer the many guestions you have
raised abosut them, we will discuss {non-legally? all thzees might here and
nowl .

#1, Unifoem Custody. This refers to the Uniform child Custody Jupise—
diction Act, which has baeen adopbted by the folloving elaven Stateds: Quli-
furnia, Colorade, Delawars, Hawail, meryland, pMessachusebts, Michigan, Nocth
pakota, Qregan, Wisconsin fod Wyoming.

gnifsrm custody would [hopefuliyl end the increasingly common prachics

gf "wsurt shopping,® In which 3 parent Weo lost custody in one State soves

o oanpther Scate and toies agedsn. 3t is nos uncommon o heer ol children
whose paranis each have valid and lagal cuasiody in one or morse stales.
Ezsentially, 2 State whish had adopted uniform custody would rafuse to ac—
oept jurisdiction in & cagiody lssues in which another State had alzaady made
3 @=cision. The poreni seeking 3 changs in oostody would have bo sonbkinge
orocesdings in the sriginal State., In this w2y, one court would presumshly
fiave all the relevant facks snd teastimony, MEny people believe that bhis
would end child-snziching., Bowewer, it shosld be notad thab unifozm sustody
dnes not provide For wverifying whether pnother Stade has alveady swarded
eustedy, or for remsrsing the child to the prigizai State, Fucther, thers
s idsklis svidence that child-snstchers serk lscai cusisdy in thairo pnaw
State — indeed, they sazem B0 aveld deing anyihing that could previde @ clue
for the victimized parent. $HUIS, ALTBOUGH WNIFORM QUSTODY RIGHT MILL ouT
BOrni O COURT-THOPPING, IT IS WLIMELY THAT IT WOULD BEVE MUCH EFFECT O
T CHILD-SHACHING,

#4. PFull paith and Credif. Bills have Besn introduced in both Houwses
Lf Congress (H,8,388, by Congressmen Moss ané Edwards, and S.7397 by Senator
MeGovern) *to exercise the pewar of Congress under Artiecle IV pf the Cosstl-
tubion te declare the effect 8f cectain Shawe judiciary orocesdings respgec-—
ting the sustady of children.” Hasieally, this woold provide that the dgw
cision of the first cowrt must ke opheld by courts in other States. fThig
legislation complements the uniform custody concept, 2nd would have a simi-—
ey wffewt. Other than the shortcomings of uniferm custody distossed abiove,
theze 45 snother technical deavheck: previgsusly, full faith and ewedit has
“wpuised Erates o uphold only final ordess of other Stabtes’ coupks,  duge
ady decress 3re subject to modificatien in the best interest of the child,
weg mre therpfprs generally noc fsidered Fingl priecs.  THEREFCORE, IT IS
(MLIRELY TAAT COMGRESE WILL FEQUIHEE THT IUDIPITUAL STATES TO AQIOGR HOH-FIHAL
LDOMESTIC <UST0DY DECHEEES.
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£3. hmmend Ridnap Skatukd, A Ril)l has hesn introduzed by Conpressman
Bermett {B.R, 762} whirh would amend the pregent Pederal Eidnap Statotke so
that 2 parenk would be held meccountakle for taking and concealing a child
£rom the other parent. It would alsg provide for a nedifisd penaloy fone
year imprisonment and/ur §1.000 fine] for such parental kidnapers, By
making child-sp2tching & FPedernl kidnap offense, the actweal loscation
" £ the parent and ohild would b possible — AN (BSIACLE SRITHER WWIPORM
CUSTODY HOR FULL FAITH ARD CRELYT PROVIDE SOLUTIONS FOR. Also, bescuise it
is amending an already-existing Pederal law., it doasn’t have the disadvan—
tage of extending Federa) intrusion intu State matters; ocustedy woold still
be decided and enforeed by the State’s. THIS BILL WiLD PROVIDE POR LOCATING
“FEE PARENT AND CEILD,. AHD HOLOIHG THE ABDUCTOR ACCOUNTRRLE FOR 2I18/¥ER AC-
TIEIS. R

Perhaps what is needed legisiadively is a cowhkination of =il thzes
alteznatives.

aut the reat solution iz For parents Lo realize that child-snatching

and court-shoppilg are temporary gains at bast. As long as the attivude
prevaiizs that childran awve prizes €0 be won in 2 courtroom, fngbody wins.

A PEREAGE PROM THE FRESIDEMT

On 25 Marsh, CR] presented testimony for public hearings on child-
snatching in Los Angeles Qounty. T would like to present axcerpts from
that testimony &8s my message o victlm parents snd interested persons:

‘We compliment your State £or hex affort [n eliminate the trauma of
childegnatching, Cadifornis is the firet State to piss comprehensive legis-—
Tation on this isawe, and we hopa that othars will szon follow her example.

"Howevgy, the faet still romains that sister Statea can disTegerd
Californis warzanns and reguests for extradition, and can alsgp disragagd
eustody prders, chossing instead bo grant custody to the parenk now Fa-

T ogiding within theiy own Surisdietien. Ouwr files are £iiled predpminentiy
with pargnts whp have bess ungucoessfs=l in lofating rheir children amd
Ex-GEOVSES. Thess are problems that the States cannot rasclwe.

"gaiifernia has provided for use oFf the Parent Locator gervieca for
finding niszing children. Howaver, In most Srates use of this service is
prehibited sxcept for locating parents who 2re not meking child support
DEyrmntE. Clearly, thers 1s such work to bo done befoze the Htabes will
by caprbles of even mabing s boken atbampt to locats victims of child-snatching.

“grar reoprds mise show that the mejority of child-snatchings ocoanr
prinr to cugipdy being swardsd — indead, sany ocour pricy to sither sapsnk’s
CEiding For guptody. Thos, often there 3is no court oIder or even an awtive
procwading when the children aze taken. This leaves the wictism perent in an
ingredinis gituatioen, The flesing parenkt cannot be charged with custodisl
intasfsrencs or non-suppoest, and thezs are no avenuss avallsble for assis-
rames.  Hur even For these parents who have cours oxdars. assistence is
mEwpsr and srbioreciiy hesdled, In most stases, custodial inusrfarsnce is
a patter of belng in contempt of court — 1t's useally Sifficule o gab &
banch warranp, and sves that deoeszn’t help if the perent hag left the State.
¥z have heard sumsrous Judges fomolain that their cestody orfers are un-

nferzsable; they ars gulie concerned zbout the open Spor avalilabls o
parants whe have lpat ssswedy, fea3r losing custody, ar sisply dontb want
£ b2 botharad with coult sppearances and legal fees,



“And yet, custody is pet the issue here: childern a2re the issog. Hge
QarélEES of whether a parent Hes custody or wvasitsbios rights — regordless
wf whathor castedy has besn 2warded w— the ousstion is realiy 'Does any
person have the gight b0 inksrfere with 2 ehild's right o know amd love
both parents? Dogs any persus have the right to sonsesl a child and thereby
violate the zights of the othsr mewbhars of the family anit to maintain son-
bttt witi: une ammthes?® We feel than when one parsnt intesticnally inwar—

Tuplks the love relationship bebwsen & ohild and the nther paTeni, stmething
seds bo bz dops abeout it.  Sines 1834, this couskry has cundoned the 3ok
‘GE child-snatehing sy eweluding parents wnder bhe jederal Kidneping Statute.

X5 is wime oo bring our laws upwto-date.

“de tzuly fesl what even if 2 State zoudd pass a perfect lsw, it wouldn't
help uniess there wers Federal legizletion to back it ap. As long as Htactes
Ean ignore ope ansthey's warrants and cousrd ordars, and as long 2s the east
of locatisg the abduceing oavent i the responsibiligy cf che wictim _parent,
tharg will bs ns ané to childgwsnatohing. Only wikh Fedsral legislation to
ellow leacating and prossouybion of these actions will we see a2ven # hop for
ending this ixresponsibisz action,

"he metter of locziion iz one which has hothered us fzom the very
beginning. It is far too easy to gat 'off the trask' and discuss unifzgw
cugtody, full faith aad ecedit, wnd 50 on.  These issues don't even came
ap fox mesr of the paranzs o sur files - chey ema't sven find their me-
spDuses, such less Lyy bo get them extradited o inkc & courtroom! If is
nob unusaal for a parent to spend ten or twenky theusand dollars ko find
the iy children, over 2 gouzss of severel veirs. The idea of thea spanding
cthousunds aere o fFight a cosiody Dettle in & foreign jurisdictisn iz owver-
whalming., And, of suurse, chegs is no guaranzee that the pavans will aot
abduet the childoen rgain, either before or after custody is awanded.

#0o, sustody iz net the issue. ‘Poa pany parenks in our razegrds have gustody
i two or three gkates, - but thay don*t have their children.

X PAod what of the children? Yhat haa happened t3 than during the
intervenisg yeszs? A cismelly smell nusber af the parspss wg oow of have
found their shildren. &Rimost without epecszption, the childres afe £rightened,
evan terpified, Why? Secauge the ahducting perent h#s cold them thab

woEmmy O0r gacdy will hurd then —— Rill bthem - bake them far away. Some
children have mecone hystericzi at sseinyg whah they thought was a ghozh —
they had Lesn foid tha okhar parent was cead.

FAlmest all of thess ¢hildyen have vreguired$ psychistric or psycholo-
giczl gousgeling, It iz noc whuasual for the sndire Family &0 pariicipata.
Adulss wg have talhed with, whe were abducksd =s childres, [asi cuins cone
fusgd mbout what happensd to them. They were surprised o Zind that the
parent left behind was Jeoking for them ll those years, wortying about
chem and wvendesing what had beosme of than, They uwsually fasl zhan they
Were chiéated sut 0f 2 peeningfol and jmpestant yelakipoship = and they
gon's understand why.

“Thi fast that child-snatching goes unpunished, evon whan the parent
san bhe Found, onlv makas the actisn mors tempting, and we feel guite strongly
that Federsl legislation which will provide nat only for che locasion hut
2140 the prossecution, c©f child-snatchers is the only soiukien.  If, wWhen
2 parant isks an antcongy what the resuls would he if he pr she sim ml_,' wack
the »n':cﬁ, the reply could be somrthing othas chan pxeba‘aif nothing, ' we
fael what ehilid-snabohing woold ke seduced Srastically.®

Arnold © Biller
President
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LUETODY & CEILD-S#ATCHING

The erfforts of CRT and the American prople aze saying that we want the
polidiss af gowerament changed - ORI his oo deubt dhey will be, bui time
is the most crucial factor. When a parent sxperiences the disapprarance pf
his child, hes soon realizes the child*s plight in wanking to ksow apd lpve
both parents. Helplessness, panic, deprassion and similar feelings =met in,
becavse esch day that goes by is another day the ¢hild is degrived of his
pazent’'s ileve. BRaEd Lo thisz the finapcial drain on lawyers and grivete dee
teciives, and you have a situabtion that SHOULD NOT MAVE TO HAFPERL

The welZfzre of the child end hig bast interssts sheuld be fpremest. It
s time we acespt greater responsibilicy for our children — dur countyy's
greatest resquree, and the muscle fiber of vor furure.

Chitdren don’t know sbout and azan't inserested Lo custody awards,
vigllatien agreessnts, wnfit parents, ate. R child’'s lowe is almost limit-
tess, and invariabiy he will defend 2 parent in spite of "storiss.” parents

250 Deanme aware tnag they and they alone are wasponsikie £2r meking the
Goure order work: Ghey 2long can gage the ehild fgel comforiables amd securs
in strange new schedules; and they alone czn assure bhat the ohild won't
have tc make a choice betwesn parants. by behaving like the kind of maturs
adiyits they want their children to hetvms,

When bro geod, lav-abiding parsnts wilk inteo a courerocs in 2 custosy
disputie, the Judce iz supposed [0 Dake his degision "in the bsybt interests
o the child.” He sees hefore him btwo peoole who eladim to leve thedir child
very mach, vet he hears @ verbal dispoke which fally shord of the child's
bast interests. A King Zolomon dscimion ls necasspoy Iin these wrses.  Hany
parents are aghast a3 the £fipel deoision 2 domestic Judge makes, yet thay
mus: understand the dudge's point 0f view: he is handing dewn 2 dawision
whish is unenforzeable. The stzencth of his Jdeclsian does nsh rest with
the eousk, put with the parzents involwved.

If the parents are singexs in wasting what s best}i:’o:: ths child:
thes will work within the guidalines set by the cpurg; if one parent is
wawilling to mogept thossz guidelings, problems Such ag withholding
vigitation and child-snatghing oecur - AND THE VICTIMS OF THESE RCTIONS
AHRE TEE CHILDREN!
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It is “npt illegal" for 2 pErent ko abduct & child and dizappear
across skate Lines. This is the essence of fongrossman Chaples besnatt's
legizletion, A.R.2958%: that this tvpe of shduntion should be classifisd asg
& crime. One problem is that ower 5% of thege abducticns take pliece prios
26 a cuskedy award: in many Instsnces, custody is obiamined after an
ghbuiuction without the other gazent’s knowledge. CRI feels thas costady

@ns aothisg in child-snatehing cases. A parent gets np "points® because
a6t Bplds 2 piece of paper awarding him e¢ustody of children he can'c find.
custody is tustody, and chilS-smaktehing is childesnakching; the formar 2
civil issyg - Ehe latter & crime ageinst children. Let's cOncanblain our
efforis on this criminal mct asgaingst cur chiidran.

&5Y PERECH WEO RBRUCTS A CHILD, CROSSES STATE LINES ANTD COVCEALS HIM,
FECARDLESS OF WEETHEER HE IS & PRREENT of THE CHILD, SHOULD B8 HOLD ALSCOLMT-
NELE FOR THIS ACT.

We need Pederal assistance to logste the missing childesn and to
panalize alwucting parents. The stakes have domonsbkrated time and agalin
ghat they are incapable of coping with this problem, and the incidence of
child-snatohing is growing, ve need rederal asmistance, and we nesd it now!
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\ ir 4 very imgortank, singe there are no gfficial records kept of
child~stealing cages, that we gek as much valid dabty as poasible on as

#Any TaEEF #F possibls: for this veason, we have inssrbed a wase sheeb —
if you kriow of oiher shild-snatching viciims who would like oasz sheets,
dust leb uys know. Alsa, all Chapker Coppdinators and fende-An-Rars will
zizo have exfra coples. We greztly appresiste your assistanes dn validating
the pigures we pressnd in our arguments bo Cengress gnd the statishics we
give the press. Muny of oux cases we samply hfive incomoleate information

en, such as knowing that there were two childrsn taksn , but not how aid
they wera a2 whea they wers tshasn., ve are alszo wesy Lnbterested in ooue
Riling daka #n whethar ghildrgn #ve taken Dbefgrs gusiody 1s crantsd, pare
haps becsuss the abducting parsnt fzars losing custody. Alsp, we wank ko
know whe theyr shildren are taken under fairly "normal' circumstances, suwh
as during visivsabion weskonds, or whethsr they arz abducied during the
riight from their ususl howe, ste.

It ds alse very important bo konow whethar custody has Deen gx:a}n:ed-
+ victimized parenis aiiec the childiran) sxe fLaken, begsuse we heed ©0
Enow hovw importancly ©9 SLELe5S custody - e parbts custody deorees may
pob Be considered walid in many 3urisdictisns. and many pacenks may have
spant & greas desl of money to obtain such custody only o £ind it agsless.

We alae meed Lo know how many pecents have been suceessful in obtaining
cuskpdial interference or cthey $iale warrants ageinst the obductinmg parent.
and wh2thar bhaving such warpanbs hasg been significant in loeabing or sutra-
dicting the shducting persnt. Ba0¥ of Lha ¢3ses we hknow ¢f have had simi-
lar experiencas to HWrs., puslaps, f.e., having the sheriff shate that thers
is no monmey or manpowsr to =ffect extraditicn.,even though the warnrzant hes
bizesn ohiained and whe shducting parent Found.

W have asked aboub wsing private detectives, because we get many
s bbers frem parents airhey asking =5 iF we gop rectmmend detectives {whith
we gan' t) or comelaining shat rhey f£221 they were *uaken to the cleczezs”
‘Iy tha ones they have hired., (kodssionally we wonder just how many pazents
lzel this way, s0 ws thought this would be a geod time to ask. Afer all, in
slpost every toas in which the c¢hildren have been Found, they have been
found by privabe investigators, not pellce.

we seem Co get & 1k of lattezs from parenis Who fas) st thelr
children have bean taken to spacific states or 2reas of the couniry. Fox
this rezzon, w2 have askad whethaw z0a have Ay L1eas as a the pessible
lecabion of your childiran)., v may, at soms fubuxe time, discover bhab
cztadin States are Thavens' for child-snatchars, and De sble to ges mush
Stetes 4o cooperabe in grosecutisy shild-snatchers Zound within theda bosdsre.
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Mr. Coxyesrs, Our next witnesses are o panel of Federal representa-
tives from the Department of Justice, from the Federal Bureau of
Investigntion, and from the Department of Health and Human
Bervices: Mr, Mark Richard, Mr, I'rancis Mullen—an old hand befare
this subcommittee—and Mr. Louis Hays.

All of vou have prepared testimony which will be incorporated into
the record ot this time, and 8s soon us you are comfortably positionad
ond have determined who would like to lend off, you may commence
vour testineny.

[The complete statements of Mr. Hichard and Mr. Mullen follow:]

SraremenTt or Marx M. Bicmanp, Depoty AssisTanNt Atronnsy GENER4L,
Ormvinarn Division

Denr My Chalrman: Thank you for the epporiunity Lo present to this gom-
mitige the views of the Department of Justiee on H.E. 1280 relsiing o the
problem of “ehild snatehing.” Before discussing the speeifics of HLR. 1280, 1
would like to explain our surrent poliey and invelvement in this zensitive orea.

As you lenow, the existing Federal kidnaping statute, 18 ULB.C. 1201, specifically
excepts from its coverage the Kidnaping of a minor ehild by his parent. Tt hos
losg been the Departiment’s position that Congress, by virtue of this exception,
hag manifested a elear intent that Federal law enforeement nuthorities not beeome
involved in domestic relations dispuies. Nevertheless, our assistanes through the
use of the Fugitive Felon Act {18 pU.S.C. 1073) is often reguested where the chiid
suakehing violates a state felony provision. The Fugitive Telon Act prohibits
interstate flight to avoid prosecution and was enacted as o means of bringing
Federal investigative resources to bear in the losution of fugitives. In recognition
of the intent implicit in the parental exception to the kidnaping statute, it is our

olicy to refrain from involvement in child snntehing cnses through wse of the
Pugitive Felon Act. _
seasionally, exceptions are made to this poley where there is clear and con.
vineing evidence that the child is in serious danger of bodily harm as a resuld
of the mental sondition or acute behavicral patterns of the abducting parent.
The United States Atlorneys hove been Instructed to consult with the Crimingl
Division before issuing complaints in oll child snatehing cases. Re%ﬁﬁsm for
assistancs that in the judgment of the Uniterl Btates Attorney srguably rmerit
an exception to our genersl policy of non-lntervention and inelude the necessary
statutory elements of interstate Sight snd an underlying felouy charge are ro.
viewed by altorneys in the Crimipal Division. If an exception Is warmnnted, o
complaint and warmont of arrest are suthorized and an investigotion is eoneluted
by the FBI,

H.R. 1290 employs both civil and criminal approsches to the ehild snatehing
problem. The civil portions pereeptively recognize thot current lnw in many states
encourages a parent whe does not have custody to znateh the ehild from the parent
who does and take the child to snother state o relitlpate the enstody lssue in o new
forum. This kind of “forum-shopping” is possible bocanss child custody orders sre
subject to modificntion to conform with changes in clroumstaness, Consequently,
o court deciding o custody case is not, us o Federal constitutionsl requirement
of the Full Frith and Credif Clause, bound by o decree by a vourh of another state
even where the oction Involves the spme partles. The second state will often award
custody to the parent within its jurisdiction, thershy rewnrding the de fuclo
physical custodian nobwithstapding the existense of an order or decree of a conrt
in another siate to the contrury. N

{Ope method to eliminnte this ineenilve for ebild spatching s the Uniform
Child Custody Jurisdletlon Act {TDCCJA), The Act, which must be enncted by
each state, establishes stapdarde for chooslug the most approprists forum to de-
termine enstody and reguires that opee the Jurlsdictionn] tests are met—usually
by the “the *home stoie” of the child—other signatory states must defer to the
apprepriate forum and gocperate with its exermise of jurlsdistion. The Aet slgo
provides that out-of-state custody deerees be recognized and enforeed. Ta date
same 39 siates have sdopled the UCCTA, . .

Section 3 of H.R. 1260 would ndd o new saetion, 17884 to Title 28 of the United
States Code. In essenes this provision woukd Impose on states o Federal duty,
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ander enumerited standerds derived from the TICCTA, to give [ull fuith and credit
o the enstody deernes of other states. Such lagislation would, In effset, amount o
Federnl pdoption of key provisions of the TWOCTA for all states and would elime
inste the inesntive for one parent to remove a minor child to another jurisdietion.
We believe that Congress’ power under the Commerce Clause could sustein
such legislition upon o properly substentinted resord.

The heart of the plan is contalned in proposed subsection 1738A{a) whieh
provides that the authorities of every stale shall enforce, and shall nof modify
any child eustody determinetion mede sonsistently with the provisions ¢of the bill
¥or a custody determinstion o be consistent with the provision of the section,
ons of fve[actors, such as the state thet entered the initisl costedy determination
being the home sinte of the child, must ooour.

Se, once o parent geis o cusiody determination in his or her [aver in the home
state, other states shall enforee and shell not modify the decree, The only minar
exception, where another stute may modify the decree, is H the gourt of the state
that entersd the deerse no longer has jurisdiction or has jurisdiction or has de-
clined to exervise it §0 modify the decree. .

Section 4 of the bill would amend Title 42 to expand the authorized uges of th
Parent Lowntor Bervice (PLE) of the Department of Henlth and Homan Services
{HHS). The PLS hne ageess to the records of other Federsl ngencies including the
Social Beewrity Administration and the Interna! Bevenue Serviee but under cur:
rent law pan oply use thess infortantion rescurees to locate sn sbsent parent for
purposes of enforeing support obligntions. Section 4 eiminntes the requirement of
a support shligation and allows the PLS to receive and transmit information cone
cerning the whersabouls of eny ahssnt parent or chdld for purpesss of enforeing
a child castedy determination or for enforcing the pmpgsedp parecinl kidnapping
seetion. The list of parsons who are authorized {0 obiain information from the
Service on the looation of missing prrends or children is expanded 4o inelade state
authorities having a duty to enforce child cystody determinations, stafe courts
having jurisdiction to muke child oustody determinations, any parent or legal
guardian of an sbsent child who seelis the child to moke or enforee a eustody
determination, and agents of the United Btates who have a duty to investigote a
viclstion of the proposed new eriminal statote,

1 uaderstand thet HHS and the Administraéion ore opposed to the sxpansion
of the FPLE in the manner proposed In Section 4 of the bill, However, whether ar
net the Commitiee deeides to brosden the mission of the FPLS for ua¢ in parental
abduetion cases, we urge that the Committee give the civil provisions of the bili
an oppertunity to prove their effectivences as o deterrent before enacting eriminal
sanctions.

The Dessrtment of Justice fully supports all of the elvil provisions of H.R.
129G, As 1 previously mentinned thess provisons will reduace the Meentive for
child snatching by etiminnting “forum-shopplng’’ and will ensure that custody
ordars are consistent with the rights and interests of the child and each parent.
Moreover, the approach taken by the bill will leave domestic relations litigation
to the stote gourts, whieh, through years of experiense, have developed the ox-
pertise and jurispradence to hoandie it. -

We linve consistently and vigorously epposed the Federal eriminalization of
eonduet involving the restraint of o minor child by his or ber parent and we are
oppesed to the eriminnl provizions, SBeetion 5, of H.R. 1280, The denomination
of this conduet ax eriminnl vepresents an entirely new, and in our view whelly
ingpproprisie, involvement of the Federal criminal justioe system in the ares of
domestic relations, We believe that the oivil portions of the bill are o sound and
gonstructive approaeh to the problem of c¢hild snatehing, They should be given
&n opportunity to demonsitate their effectiveness before the vonduet which they
address is made & Federsl orime.

The wording of Section § itgelf points up the difficulty of o “eriminal” appruach
to this problem. While the lunguage reflects changes supgested by the Depart-
ment of Justice when considering similar bills in the past, and represents & com-
mandaide offort to minimize 3?‘13‘?'1 involvement, I would Yle to point ont some

eots of the bill thot make b an Invesbigative sod prosecutorial nighlnars,

Miret, the bill provides in proposed Bection 1203{f) of Title 18 that it is an
abzolute defense to o prosecudlon if the abdueting purson returns the ehild up-
harmed nob Inter than thirty doys after the issusnce of & warrant, {We pssume
thiz refers io the issuanes of & I%%derai warrant.)

This previcion requires agents to hove the wisdom of Seolemon. Suppose an
agent, nrmed with o valid arrest waorrant, locmies the nbducting porent under
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eircumsiances indisating the parent is returning the child, therehy establishing
an azbsclule defense to prosecution. Bhould the agent atrest the parent thus
bringing te baar the whole eriminal proeess of fingerprinting, setting of bond ane
the like or should he simply hold the warrant and do nothing? What if the parent
then ehanges his mind snd flees again? By the same token, one ean imagine how
difficult it would be for n United States Attorney to prosecute suceessfully o
parent wha returns the child on the thicty-first day but be forced to decling to
prossctite the perent who returns the child on the 20th day.

Seconrl, proposed Section 1203(a) provides that it is an offense to eoncenl or
restrain the child “without good enuse.” That reguirsment can be expected to
presect & very real dilemyma for a United States Altorney’s offiee and the FBI
when faced with o request to begin an investigation, Supposs 2 parent renporis
that 1 child wag snntehed bacause of o disagreement between the bwo separnfed
prrents over proper medienl treatment or edueation or religious upbringing of
the child, Is the FBI supposed to beeome involved in weighing confileting points
ef view or spinions in these sreas? Also, as anyone [smilinr with the child snateh-
ing problem iz aware, the abdueting parent will likely clnim that he spatehed the
ghild precisely because of the behavior potierns, life style, or living arrangements
of the custodial porent which the abducting parent sonsidered detrimental to the
child. Thus the elemeant of "without good eause” can be expected to be vigorously
litigated in most prosceutions. One can imagine the unattractiveness of airing
the “dirty linen’’ of a divoreed couple’s life in o eriminal trisl as the parent on
trial tries to show that the custodial parent was such an evil person that the taking
was for good ecause,

Third, while proposed Bection 1208(h) contnins a definition of '*restrain,’
there is no definition of “eoneenl.” The definition of restroln—to restriet the
moverment of the child without the consent of the custodinl parent so as to inter-
fere with the ehild’s lihorty by removing him from his home orschaol or confirming
him or moving him abotb--is itself not very slear.

Fgr example, the shducking gmmnt may be expected to ¢laim thot the child’s
Hberty was enhanced, nob interfered with, by removing him from the home of the
gustodial parent or that the sustodial porvent consented to the removal of the
child. The lack of o definition for “concenl” and the wording of the defnition of
fregtrain’ will Liely coose probilems for the FBI when asled to begin an investi-
gation and of sourse the questions of whether the ehild was coneenled or restroined
in violption of the statute will be vigorously litigated at trinl. For example, an
abducting parent eharged with *concenling” his child may try to prove that the
ehild lived openly in the abdueting parent’s home and the vietim parent just did
not bother to come looking, which might be also offered ns evidence of the vietim
parent’s lack of concern for the child indieating that the taking was not without
good cause.

Finplly, nsset fortl in HLR, 1200, proposed new subsections 1203(n) and 1203(5)
of Title 18 provide for a crininal ponaity for restraint or congesling of o child that
iz in violation of o custody determinstion antitled io enforesment under the civil
provisions of this act; or Is In viclntion of “a velid written agreement between the
child’s paronts, hetween the ehild's foster parents, betwean the child’s guardians;
or between agents of such persons;” or Iz in violation of a custody or visitation
right arising from “oparental or guardias relationship o the ehild.” As pminimam,
the roforemee io o valid written costody agreement and the parent-child or

unrdian-child relationship should be eliminatad and eviminal spnotions should be
hased solely on & custody determination made by o state court.

To nllow written custotly agreenents and the parent-child relationship te give
rise t0 & evbninal sanetion for one who vestrains 2 child in violation thereof would
create a number of serlous problems, 1 would sequire Federal anthorities to defer
mine rights of costody, ond the validity of custody agreements without the benefit
of prior civil court rulings in the sases. It would place Federal suthorities, in some
enses, in o crosstive between conflicting charges of Federal crime by botl sponses
and conflipting orders of two o more states, [t wonld actnally snvourage parents
0 snatoh their ebildren bafore Htigation, by oferiug prrents who were suceessfal
in sneh o tactic the prospect that Federal eriminal suthorities would then enforee
the new siafus guo. Conseguently, b is recommended that i, controry fo our
obisctions, the Committes is In laver of erimingl provisions that propuosed sgb-
sectiens 1203{a) {2}, 1208{a) (3), 120501 {2}, and 1203{L) {3} be deleted. Delstion
of that language does pot deny the nid of the Federsl eriminal outhorities, It
merely requires that a claimant establish his right in a civll court of the sppropriate
state belore asking for help from the Federal criminal systen,


http:child.ll
http:cause.lI

84

Even leaving the eriminsl provisious as operative only when the potentisl
defendant’s netions in restraining or concealing the child violate a custody or
visitatipn Tight nrising from & eustody delenmination entitled to enforcement
under the civil provisions of section thres of the LIl cun cnnse problems nnd zerves
to show the difienliy in nny solublon to the problem lavolving eriminal sanetions,

Determining whether o custody right is entitled to snforeement under proposed
section 17384 of Title 28 reguires s prelfiminary investigstion by the FBI into the
facts snd efreumstonees surrounding the issunuce of the custody deeres ps well as o
legal determination s to whether the caostody right fs entitlsd to enforcement
before o full Investigntion is aven begun. If the parent is found, the same factors
have $o be eonsidered when deciding whether to prosecute. These lagal iSsues may
be exceedingly complax and, Indesd, may be the subjeet of litigation in one or
more state evil gourts ob the very times when the FBI is faced with a request to
investignte and the United States Attorney is considering eriminal proseeution.

In addition to these tremendous prosecutorisl problems, prosseusion for vie-
iations of the Aet would ordinarily require the testimony of the vietim ehild
testifying ngainst o parent nud thereby exacerbating the smotional trauma for all
pathies in these cnses.

Anyons who eonsiders this sensitive problem has at the center of his thoughts tha
safety and welfare of the child whe s often cought between the well-intentioned
but eompeting olaims of his porents, Sending the FBI to locats and arrest o parent
mey, in the ease of an emotionally distraught parent, esrry the potential for
violenoe nnd, eonseguently, donger to the ehild. .

Criminslisntion would place o severs sbrain on the resources of $he FBI and the
nited States Atborney. Although the bill delays Federnl investipative mvolive-
ment for sizty deys after both the filing of o report with loenl Inw enforeement
suthoritiss and o request for ossistonce of the state porent locater service. We
would nevertheless anticipate being called upon to enter p signifionnt number of
eises.

Investigntions and prosecutions would necessarily divert precious resourees
from othgr aress snch as white eollar erime, public corruption, and organized
erime that hoave traditionally been und should remain the focus of Federal low
enforcement elfarts,

That coneludes my formal statement and I would be plensed to answer any
guesiions from the subecommittee. ]

Sraremest or ExsovTivE AssisTant Dirscror Frawmem M. Muosew, Ja.

I ?F}frﬁﬂiﬂ%& tivs opportunity to set forth o the members of this Subcommittes,
the I'Bl’s views on the proposed Poreninl Xidoapiong Prevention Act, nod I am
pleased to provide you with whatever assistanee I ean In developing an effective
appronch {0 what is a sipnificant problem. Before pddressing specific aspeots of the
legislotive proposal 1 would Hke to outline briefly the Buresu's current Involve-
menti in parental kidnoping coses. Where stole legislatures have spasted felony
eustody violation statotes and loeal authorities request our assistanee, the Federal
Unlpwiul Fiight Act, Titls 18, United States Code {UB(), Beetion 1073, pravides
for FBI eoiry Inte interstaie parendanl kidnaping oases. Heflecting the Congres-
sionnl inlent expressed by the parentsl exeeption in the FPedernl Kiduaping Aot
Title 18, UBC, Section 1201(a), the Burean enters these cases only when the
child is iIn physieal dunper and authorization hos been obtained from the Depart-
ment of Jastiee (DO,
¢ procedures, of course, limit our Involvement to o small pereentage of the

nm‘a(;r eases, and I share your coneern over the enrrent chootie mituation 1 which
¢hil cust{&rj‘lfg' eari be repeatediy litiznated, beeause of chanpged cirewmstioneess that
affeqt the ghild’s welfare. Often, gzu‘ents with oustody rights are left to their own
devices In attempting to locate their abseonding ex-spouses and their children.

In an atiempt fo address this problem, Beetion Three of the Bill reguires states
to give full faith and credit to eustody decrses of other statas, and ean be expacted
to greatly improve the current situsation of forum. shopping snd multiple litigation
of child eustody. The soncern which T shore with vou over the eurrent situation
leads me to support Seetion Three of the Bill.

Bection Four exfaends the authority of the Parent Locator Service (PLS) which
has proven its ability to locate pavents who are delingoent in their child support
payments. The Bl would empower PLE to sondaet extensive records searches
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for the parent who violates a sustody decree, thus providiug a most vsluable
serviee to the lawfnl custodisl perent,

1 urge, howewver, that you ascertain the effect that l;msﬁ&ge of Beatinng Thres and
TFour, will have on the present problem befors establishipg Pederal eriminal eapg-
tions in this field. This legislation would involve the Pederal povernment's law
enforeement apparatns in domestie relationships before it is determined the
problem canntit he remedied by the elvil mensures proposed in this Bill, as well
as, the criminal sanetions state legislotures may choose to establsh, T Lelleve
possible alternotives should be explored thoroughly before resorting to Pederal
eriminalization because of various reosong.

Criminnlizotion will inerease the potential for violent confrontation and emo-
tional traumn, if not phiysieal danper to the child. We know an nrrest situation is
more lilkely to produee violent nnd perhops armed resistance than is a olvil recovery
praceeding. Although no resistanee may oseur, the sight of o parent being hand-
cuffed, searched, and led awny for inenrceration by FBI Agents, could ereate
severe and lasting emotional traumn to the child,

Another eoncern with regard to the eriminalization portion of this legisintion
is the fact that it mnlkes eriminality depend npon jssues which are the subjeet of
civil Htigation. In faet, Federnl sourts sitting in criminal eases would be foreed to
decide issyes which may also be in Htipatation befors state courts,

Under this statute, a Federal court Is required to decide in eriminal proceedings,
whether the custody order alleged to hove been viclated is entitled to enforcement
under Seetion 17384 of Title 28, TSC. Since the legislation reguires deference by
one state court to another state court only when the original determination of
custody is made in a maaner consistent with the provisions of T7384&, it enn
regsonsbly be expected that, In a number of cases, litigation raising that issue
among othiers will be eommenced in a second state. Tivil proeeadings provide a
more cppropriate forum for this determinsdien thae de crimine! proeeediags.
Parther, Fadernl oriminal litigetion of this issue represents sn insfBelent use of
precious expertise which state courts have in family law. Finally, sueh procedures
may resuld in precisely the muliiple Htigation of custody issues that this Bill seeks
0 nvoid; ehildren would be subjected to the traumatic exparience of testifying
sgoinst their parents in both eivil and crimingl proceedings.

Of more direet concern fo Federnl law enforeement is thet, in determining
whether o predicale exists for o Federal investipation under the Bill as writéen,
investigntors and proseeutors may be eolled upon to determine such issues ns
whether jurizdietional requirements were met in the preceding civil netions;
whether the ehild is “restreined” within the meaning of the statute; whether the
custady order Is entisled to enforcement under Section 1738A of Title 28, UUBC;
whether the child is coneealed or restroined without “good sause’ within the
mesning of the statute; whoether “ressonable notiee and opportunity to be heurd”
was given to the slleged viclator of the original eustody order; and whether be-
enuse of “mizstreatment’ or “abuse’ or threats of “mistreatment” or “abuse™ an
gm&rg&my existed which justified a court In teking jurisdiction. These are matters
best determined by a court, in on adversary forum, preferably In civil proceed.
ings, but serainly not by law enforpement officisls.

Another eriminalization issue thot should be addressed is the cost of enforee-
ment, An FBI Bpecinl Agent is an expensiva resource. Should Congress make
poarental kidnapiog and deniol of visitation Federnl crimes, and the ¥BI becomaes
the investigative agency, a substantisl munber of additionnl Agents will be needed
to handle these misdemeanor violations. Given the disparste estimates of such
oesurrences, the precise number of pdditions!l Agent workyears is diffienit to
endeulats, but if the Americsn Bor Associstion estimate of 100,000 cases per
annum is rensonably scourste, snd assuminog optimistienlly that 959 of the
enses will be detorred or resolved by eivil ?meaa{i'mgs er by the Parent Loentor
Bervice, the FBI would be faced with 5,000 iddnaping cases each year. Presumably
the ensier cases will howve bsen resolved, leaviog the FRBI with the 5,000 most
diffiuit investigations, .

Our experience in fupitive-type investigations leads us to expect that approxi-
mukely 160 additional Agents wounld be neasded, as well oz, additional supsrvisory
and support personnel 10 investigate 5,000 parental lidnaping matters. Operationnl
expense would be grently inoressed.

n disoussing the issue of FBI resources, I should explain the FBI's quality
enss coneept. Factors such as the inerensed c%Pubility of local and siate law en-
foremnent agencies have led to o decresse of FBI investigntive activity in tradi-
tional areas such ns banlk robberies, property erimes, and fugitive investigations.
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FBI ciforts have been foeused on cases requiring gronkeyr investigative sophisting-
ton and cases having a greater tmpact on the comruanity at lnrge, sueh ns foveign
counter-inielligence, organized erime, and finaneind crime. Thiz policy hos been
encouraged by both Congress and the Deparlment of Justice. We guestion whether
it is perhaps anpmalous for the FBI to rothice our investigative effort in hank
robheries and at the same time assume responsibility for a misdermeanor involving
esgentially o domestie problem.

In conclusion, we recognize the existence of o serions problem which we expeot,
will be substontially nllevinted by the full faith and credit portion of this legis-
lation and we will continne to provide whatever nssistones we can in these motters.
The services of the FBI will remnin available to local anthorities throngh néiliza.
tion of the unlawiul Flight Statute is appropriste cases; through the sorviees of
the FBI Laboratory, the Identifieation Divizmen, and National Crime Information
Center coruputer setwork; and through training afforded o laenl inw enforcement
oficors v the fold and at the FBI Academy.

We will enforce o the best of our ability {consistent with other lovestigative
rlemnands nad svailable resonrees), whatever Iaws are cnocied. 1o consideration of
the prolilens of erbniapHzation, we encourape vou o pive the oivil portion of the
Bill an opportunity to impact upon the pavental kidnaping probilem, and we
eneourage vou io explore the fensibility of other ¢ivil messures before interiecting
the Feders! eriminnl law enforeement apparatus inke ihese stluations. Thaok you
again for this oppoviuaily, and T will be glad to respond o gquostons.

TESTIMONY OT MARK RICHARD, DEPUTY ASSBISTANT ATTORNEY
GENEEAL, CRIMINAL DIVISION, U.S. DEFARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
ACCOMPANIED BY: LARREY LITPE, CHIEF, GENERAL LITIGATION
ARD LEGAL ADVICE SECTION, CRIMINAL DIVIEION, U.S. DEPART-
MENT 0F JUSTICE; FRANCIS MULLEN, JR,, EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT
DIRECTOR, FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION, U.5. DEPART-
MENT OF JUSTICE; ARD LOUIS B. HAYS, DEPUTY DIRECTOR,
OFFICE OF CHILD SUPPORT ENTFTORCEMENT, DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH AWND HUWAW RESQURCES

Mr. Cowvers, Would you identified, yoursell sir?

Mr, Lypeg. Yes, My name is Larry Lappe. I am Chiel of the General
Litigntion nnd Tegal Adviee Seetion of the Justice Department's
Criminal Division,

Mr. Clonveas. Weleome before the subcommittes,

Mr. Laeer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

Mr. Rregarp, Mr. Chalrmon, thank you for the opportunity to
%rﬂ%nt to this committee the views of the Departinent of Justice on

-R. 1290 relating to child snatching,

My nmme is Mark Richard. I wm Deputy Assistont Attorney
General in the Criminal Division of the Department of Justice. On my
immedinte left is Mr. Fropels Mullen, Jr., Executive Assistant Divee-
tor of the FBL. My, Mullen’s responsibilities include the Criminal
Tpvestigative Division, whieh is that pamt of the FBI that would be
affectod by the bill before the comumittes,

On my far left is Mr. Hays, Deputy Director, Oflice of Support
Tnforcement of HIIS, who will be ui?le to discuss the Wederal Parent
Locator Servica, ]

Rather thanread the entire prepared statement, Mr. Chairman, and
i the interest of brevity, if it 18 agreesble, I would like to briefly sum-
niirize niy written testimony.

My, Cloxvens. By all means.
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My, Ricuarn, Let me begin by stating that tbe Department of
Justice shaves the committes's concerns about the prablem of child
suabehing. The issue, ns we see it, i3 to deline the proper role of the
Federol Government in addressing this serious problem and 2ugment-
ing the eflorts of the States.

Under existing Iaw, the involvement of the Depurtment of Jusiice
in responding to child-snatching cases is limited to the oceasional use
of the Fugitave Felon Act. In recognition of the congressionnl intent
imphicit in the perental exception of the kidnopping statute that Federal
law-enforcement authorities not become involved in domestic relation
disputes, it s our policy te use the Fugilive Felon Act only wheve theve
is eleny evidenece that the child is in serious danger of bodily hazm as o
result of the mentnl condifion or acute behavieral patterns of the
. sbdueting pavent.

H.R. 1290 amploys both civil and eriminal approaches to the child-
snatching problem. The bill will impose on the States o Federal duty,
nnder enmeraied stondards derived Trom the Uniform Child Custody
Jurisdiction Aet, to give full faith and credit to the custody decrees of
other States, .

This would in effect mount to Faderal adoption of key provisions
of the UBSJA for all States for purposes of inferstate custody cases,
thereby elipinating the ineentive for o parent to remove & minor child
to another Jurisdiction shopping for o sympathetic forum and rvedueing
the existence of conflicting custody determinations in different States.

We believa that Congress power to legislate under the cornmerce
clavse could sustain this legislation, The bill also expands the anthor-
ized uses of the Parent Locator Service to peymit its information
resources to be utilized in the enforcement of child custody determmi-
nations and for enforcing the proposed parental kidoaping section.

Tu our view, Mr. Chairman, eriminalization of this conduct is an
inappropiiate and unwarranted extension of the Federsl criminasl
justice system into the sensitive ares of domestic relutions, an aren
which has traditionslly been within the exclusive province of the
States,

On the other hand, the civil provizsions of this bill are u sound and
constructive approach o the serious problem of child snatching and
should be given an opportunity to demonstrate thenr effectiveness
before the conduet they address is also made o Federal crime.

Let me summarize onr objections to the eriminal portions of the
bill. Hirst, the bill would eriminalize the conduet of o parent who has
resivnined or concenled his child in violation of the civil provisions of
the bill, ov In violation of & valid written custody agreement, or in
violasion of a pavent-child relotionship. At a minimoem, the reference
;riola célstody agreement and the porent-child relationship should be

sleted,

Allowing cusbody agreements and the parvent-child relationship by
itself to give rise to 8 criminal sanction would requive the Federal
authorities to determine the vahdity of custody sgresments without
benefit of court rulings, and moy actuslly encourage child snntching,
becnuse a parent who iz successtul in such an effort would have cus-
tody by reason of the parent-child relntionship, and the other parent
would be faced with the prospect that Federal criminal anthorities
would then enforce the new custedy arrangement.
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Consequently, it is recommended that if, contrary to our sugges-
tions, the commitiee is in favor of criminal provisions, that proposed
subsections 1203 {(a) (2}, (b)(2), (1){3) be deleted.

Second, proposed sections 1203 () and (b) provide that it is an
offense to conceal or restrain the child without good cnuse. That
requirement can be expected to present a very real dilernme for the
U.8, Attorneys Office and the FBI when faced with the request to
begin an invesbigation.

On many oecasions, o purent reports thet a child is snatched becouse
of o disngreement between the two separated parents over the proper
medical treatment, education, or religious upbringing of the child.
The FBI may be asked to weigh conflicting points of view or opinions
in these areas.

Also, the abducting parent will likely c¢laim thot he snatcbed the
¢hild precisely because of the behoviorn! patterns, lifestyles, or living
arrangements of the custodial parent which the abducting parent
considersd defrimental to the child.

Thus, the element of “without good couse” can be expected to be
vigorously litigated in most prosecutions.

Third, while proposed section 1205(h) confains a definition of
“pestrain,” there 1s no definition of the term “conceal.” The definition
of “restrain,” “to restrict the movement of the child without the
eonsent of the custodisl parent so us to interfere with the child’s
liberty by removing him or her from the home, or school, or confining
the child or moving nbout with the child,” is iiself not very clear.

For exumple, the sbducting parent may be expected fo claim thit
the child’s liberty was in fact enhanced, not mterfersd with, by
removing him or her from the home of the custodinl parent; or thak
the custodial porent consented to the removal of the child.

The lack of n definition for “concesl,” nnd the wording of the
definition of “restrain,” wili likely cause problems for the FBI when
asked to begin an investigation, and of course the questions of whather
the child was concealed or restrained in violotion of the statute will
be vigorously litigated at trial.

For axample, an shducting porent charged with concenling his
or her child may try o prove that the child lived openly in the ab-
ducting parent’s home, and thab the victim-parent just did not hother
to come looking—which might be also offered as evidence of the
victim-parent’s g{{;k of concern for the child, indicating thot the
taking was not without pood cause.

Fourth, in o commendable sffort to minimize FBI involvement,
the proposed section 1203(f) of the bill provides that it is an nbselute
defense to & prosescution if the nbdueting person returns the child
nphormed not lnter thon 30 days ofter the msusnce of the warrant.

‘We gssumes, incidentally, that this yefers to the issuance of a Federal
worranf. This allows on ofter-the-fnct setion by the defendant to in
effact fully excuse an oct otherwise made criminal. This provision
alse requires agents to hove the wisdom of Solomon.

Asg dyou previcusly pointed out, Mr. Chabyraaen, suppose an agent,
armed with o valid arrest warrant, locates the abducting parent under
circumstances indienting that the porent is returming the child,
thereby establishing an wbsolute defense to the prosecution. The
agent must immedintely decide whether to arvest, thus bringing fo
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besr the whole eriminal process, or 0 hold the wearrant, or to do
nothing, '

Taking the latter course of pction may of eourse result in further
flight of the abducting parent, if there is a change of heart sbout
returning the child.

By the some token, one can imagine how difficult it would be
for s U5, attorney to prosecute suceessfully o parent who returns
the child on the 31st day, but bs foreed to decline to prosecute the
purent who returns the ehild on the 20th day.

Finally, eriminalization would in faet place o severe strain on the
vesources of the FBI ond the U.S. attorneys. Investigotion and
prosecution would divert scaree resources from areas like white
collar erime, public corruption, and orgsnized erime that have been
and should remsin the fovus of Federsl low enforcement efforts,

We would suhmat, Mr. Chalrman, that in view of the limited
date available concerning the full dimensions of the problem, that
the appropriate course of setion would be to implement the civil
pspects end give them sn opportunity to impact on the problem
before we embark on Federal eriminalization.

That coneludes my summary, My, Chairman. [ believe My, Hays
nlso has o prepared statement which you may wish to hear befors
posing questions.

Thank you.

Mr. Conyers. Did the FBI wish to make nny comment?

Mr. Moruen, Mr. Chairman, I did have o statement prepared, but
it parallels Mr. Richaord’s and I would like to enter it into the record, if
%_Imay. But again, it would be repetitious, so we should go on to Mr.

ays.

Mr. Coxvens. Without objection, so ordered.

Mr. Hays?

Mr. Havs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chalrmnan, members of the Subcommittee on Crime, I am
Louis B. Hays, Deputy Director of the OHice of Child Support
Enforcement. I apprecinte the o %@I‘fei}ﬁiﬁy to be here today to provide
the administration’s views on Ef . 120073 impaet on the Department
of Health and Humuan Services.

The administration is supportive of measures to deter parental
kidnaping and to locate children already kidnaped by o parent
which would help to prevent psychologicel and physical harm to both
the children and the aggrieved parent.

However, we do object to making the Federal Parent Location Ser-
vice availobie to locate the children who have been taken in violation of
the custody decree. The Federal Parent Locator Servics's records are
obtained—as deseribed later in my testimony, from tax filings and
social security records. To extend the use of tax record information
where no substantinl Federal interest has yet been demonstrated would
be inconsistent with congressionnl and administration policies to
protect most strictly the privacy of taxpoyers and information supplied
m their reburps.

We are also concerned by the bill’s potentinl for diffusing the
mission of the child support ugencies. To adequately deseribe these
misgivings, I would like to take a moment to discuss the child support
program nnd the principles upon which it is based.
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The program is & Federal-State effort to locate absent parents, to
astablish paternity of the children, and to insure that absent parents
rovide support payments for their children. This effort is sssentinlly
oensed on collecting child snpport to reimburse welfore expenditores,
reducing the welfare casolosd and keeping marginally indigent families
off the welfore rolls. The program is sncﬁee?’gﬁg. One of the major
ressons for its success is the single goal—enforcement of suppori-—
ap%}-renﬁ to all those participating in its administration.

Ve believe that requiring child support mgencies, mony of whom
are already insufficiently staffed for optimum productivity, to assume
ndditional responsibilities and caseload would disrupt the adminis-
fration of the child support program and prevent it from reaching
its full potential.

If the subcommities should pursue the use of the Foderal Porent
Locator Bervice, we would moke the following recommendations:

Assistance from the State child support ngencies should be confined
to using the State Parent Locator Service for refarral of requests for
nddress mformation fo the Federal PLS in the sume manner that
they carrvently submit requests in child support cases,

The nse of the State Parent Locator Service should be Hmited solsly
to local Jow enforcement officials. Under such o provision, local law
enforcement officials, nfter having received o veport of parsntal kid-
uupin%, would ba the coordinntors of the senrch effort and would
use all respurces nvailable fo them, including a request to the State

This approach would allow the officials who are nitempting to deal
with violations of Stnte custody lnws to nccess the SPLS, instend of
puthing the burden on the parent.

‘We would also point out that the bill dJoes not crente a duty on the
part of the State ngencies operating the State PLS to accept location
raquests in prrentel Kdnoping cases. Neither does it suthorize Stotes
to charge fees for costs mecwred in nccepting and processing these
requests, or in senrching records for o child or the individun]l who
took the child in violution of the custody order.

Further, considerntion should be given to financing the costs that
would be icurred if the Federal PLS is made available. The main
sources of addresses available to the Federal Parent Locator Service
ara the records of the Social Security Adminstration and the Internal
Revenue Service. Both these agepcies pow have onnual reporting
requirements.

he Social Security Administration hopes to complete recording
chunges of address contained in the employer’s wage report covering
1978 m July 1980, and for 1979 by Junuary 1981. The IHS reeords
are npdated by the September following the April personn] income tox
filing dendline of every year. An immedinte request to the Federal
Porent Locator Service for location of o recently kiduaped child might
therefore prove unfruitful.

The foregoing comments are technical in nature wnd should not be
construed as detracting from our opposition te the proposed expansion
of the functions of the Federal Parent Locator Service.

Thank vou.

Mr. Cowvyers. Thank you, gentlamen.



81

Mr. Hays, let us try to understand the Parent Locator Service. My
sensitive aniennae suggest that if you could recover the cost and be
carelul of privacy invasions, that the Department might go along with
b

Mr. Havs, We nre concerned, foremaost, sbout the privacy imipli-
calions of exiending the use of Foderal income tax returns which are,
I might add, the foundation of the Federal Parent Locator Service,
our most valuable soures of information,

We are concerned about costs, but I think as much or more than
costs, we are concerned about the impact that would have on the
child support program becnuse of the resources that that could droin
away from the larger program,

Mr. Conyerg. That brings into direct discussion the arguments
that have been presented in front of you. Is it more important to
collect bread from absconding Iatheys, or to track dewn lddoaped
children?

1 menn, that is o basic policy question. Il seems to me rather une
settling to have it answered thot we would prefer to collect money
thon prevent the kidnaping.

My, Hays, My, Chairman, if I might sugpest, as well, there is 2
further consideration that has not really been discussed here today.
That is, the adeguacy, as opposed to the propriety of using the Fed-
sral Porent Locator Service, or the Stoaie Porent Locntor Service. These
systems work admirably for locating absent parents who have o
child support obligation. They are heavily reliunt upon automated
computer searches, either of Federol records or State records. At
the loesl level, they are highly dependent upon telephone investi-
gation procedures. There Is o minimum of traditional held lnvestiga-
tlon work done ot any level of the <hild support program. What 1
nm suggesting s two things:

First, while this system may be good for locating child support
obligors, who typically do not attempt to conceal themselves, it mny
not be partienisrly suecessful in locating people who are aticmpting
to conceal themselves. Somebody who is attempting te conceal him-
self may not be found in o computer check of records. _

Similarly, in sdditien, the other problem is one of timeliness. I a
child is kidnaped today, going to the Fedeval Parent Loentor Service
tomorrow, will be of no use becmuse of the way in which Federal
records are updated and maintained. So I think tbose questions go
perhaps heyond the propriety and question the basic adequocy of
trying to use one system for another purpose.

Mr. Cowvens. Let me ask this of our Justice Department witness:
In my mind, | have divided this problem into that of searching for
parents and abdueted children before there has been court proceed-
ings as oue mejor aren. Lt seems to me that we are tryipg to find o
set of remedies to make that search more effective.

Then I see another problem having developed about how, where
there is a ecourt procedure, we can, through the existing Uniform
Child Custedy and Jurisdiction Act, persuade courts nol to allow
forum shopping. It seems to me that o court that would allow a parent
who hos sbdusted o child to come in to contesi another court’s pro-
geegﬁ:ﬂg is clearly encournging that process to go on in all the several

tates,
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It seems to me that if we could move to eliminate that-and I
think I see a remedy there—and then on the other hand move to
reduce the number of ahsconding cnses that occur before proceedings,
we have two really quite entirely different problems that could, if
solutions were reached for both of them, address this whole uren
without rushing to the criminalizing processes ond perhaps to o
locator system tisﬁt while it seems like o pood ides might break down
and be quite unproductive in the process. I would like to elicit your
reaction.

Mr. Ricuarp. I sgree with your analysis, Mr. Chairman. 1 would
point out that, without being a domestic relations expert myself, I
gither that these suits filed in the second jurisdiction are predicsted
on nlleged changes in circumstances, all of those situntions thot the
petitioner will charncterize as *for good cause,” and on that basis
seek to invoke the jurisdiction of the second State.

That is part of the dilemma which we are faced with when we permit
such phrases as “with good conse,”’ *without poed conse,” as bemg the
triggering events for any criminalization approach.

Mr. Lappe?

Mr. Lapps. T have nothing ta ndd to that,

Mr. Convmrs, Mr. Hyde?

Mr, Hypz. Mr. Richard, lol us assume in a divorce cose that the
wife is awnrded the car, and the hushand steals the car and tokes it fo
another State. The FBI would have no problem getting into that case,
would thay?

Mr. Morsen. Under our——

Mr. Hype. I asked Mr. Richard, but the FBI raised its hand.
[Langhter.]

Mr. Moroen. Yes, we would.

Mr. Hyor. You would have s problem?

Mr. Moruen. Yes; we no longer investigute single car theft eases,
one suspectfone car, dus fo ia%& lack of resourses, Congressman.
We just—

Mr. Hynr. How many curs would have to be token before your
interest would ba peaked?

Mr. Murren. The type of ease we get interested in would be what
we call a 1ing case. We would have at least, say, five curs, perhaps up
to hundreds and even thousunds of cars, an organized criminal effort
mvolved, interstate transportation, resale, or whatever, of cars.

Mr. HynEe. Now, you heard the testimony of these two ladies about
how they spent $28,000 to $30,000 staking out ploces and that sort
of thing. I o child were snatched by on ex-husband, it seems it would
eart&iu'fy be useful if you could use o moil cover, becouse clinnces
are that members of the fomily would be contocted somewhere slong
the line, Under existing law, vou could not do that, could you?

Mr. Myrien. We could not, and even under existing law in most
erimingl coses where we can, we do not. ' We use the muml cover as n
vory Iast vesori, and normally only m nationul security type oases.
The sama can be said of o wiretap. That would be a last resort when
all other mvestigntion has foiled.

Mr, Hypze. Even where the child is with an ex-spouse whois s {h‘ﬂg
addict or an alecoholic, and is » psychologically disturbed person, Go
forbid you should bug anybody’s phones? Is that it?
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Mr. MupiEn. That is bosically correct. We just do not use the
technique.

Mr, HypE. And you do not watch the mail, because the spouse
might write his parents, and her parents, and let them know where
he 1s? You do not do that, either?

Mr. Munrew. There are other considerations, Mr. Congressmon.

Mr. Hypz. What other considerations?

Mr. MuLLeErN. An intrusive investigotive technigue and we can
normally, in this type of o cnse, if the FBI were involved it would
uot toke o mail cover or o telephone tap to locate the individuud,
T thinlk it would be much essier than that,

Mr. Hyou. Weall, then, let us get the FBI involved in these things.
If you have the munpower

Mr. Mursen, We do not have the manpowsr. That is the problem.

Mr. Hypz. If you had the manpower, authorized by the Congress.

Mr. Mowrew. For each 5,000 coses, we estimote it would take
between 160 and 205 agents at o cost of $4.5 to $7.5 million. The
TBI is in o mode b this time where we are getting out of cases of
lesser pricrity such as escnped Federal prisouers where we hove
turned over the investigations to the 1.3, marshals in order to con-
centrate on organized crima.

Mr. Hyoe. Abscam, and things like that, are much more interesting,
I am sure. [Loughter.]

Mr. Myurien. I am prohibited from discussing that case, M.
Congressman. I will have to stay off of that. [Loughter.]

In the unlawiul flight program, for instance, we currently have over
4,600 unfowful flight investigntions underway. Most of these involve
murderers, rapists, robbers, and so forth, We think that is where we
should concentrate on the Individuals who are of the most danger to
the community as a whole,

Mr. Hyozs. How about kideapers? Do you have any active kid-
noping cases?

. Munrex . We have hod approximately 2,800 total investigntive
matters concerning kidnaping during fiscal yeer 1979,

Mr. Hypm. An% you view “kKidnaping” as o serivus offense, 1
take 1t?

Mr. Murion. That is correct; we do. )

Mr. Hype. But if the abducted person is taken by an emetionaliy
disturbed parent, somehow that is of lesser significance than if 1t
Is done for money?

Mr. Muziew, If it is o parental kidnoping ond there is an_emo-
tionally disturbed parent, we have entered mto some of those Inves-
tigations, We are not unmindful of the problem, and we would like
to help, But we can only do so where there is this serlous concern
about the well-being of the child. o

Mr. Hypg, Let me ask you this: What would you think of amending
this hill to trigger FBI involvement if probable couse could be
shown that denger would or does exist for the child?

In other words, perhaps not every domestic controversy would
involve the FBI, but if the kidnaper were a dangerous person or
could be dangerous to the child

Mr. MuLren. I see o danger here of every parent coming to the
FBI indicnting that there is o danger.
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Mr. Hypm., What if the complainant had to prove probable cause
before o magistrute, {or instance, thot the spouse had a violent and
ungovernahle temper, smoshed up the house——that sort of thing.

Mr, Myrren, That is something that can be considerad; yes.

Mr. Hype, It would narrow it down.

Mr, Murrer. You would need o threshold level to renlly indicate
there is o danger to the child.

My, Hype. Right. However, you did get into the one cnse we
heard testimony on this afternoon, where that was shown.

Mr. Muiven, That is correct. We have only 18 of these types of
CNSes a%lpmsent under the unlawful flight statute.

My, Hyp®s. That is o policy decision you make; is it not?

Mr, MurLaN. A policy decision of the FBI and the Department of
Justice; ves, sir.

Mr, Hypn. I know OMB has a lot to say about how effective our
low enforcement is in terms of personnel and resources available, but
thet is not your problem.

Mr. Mureer. But T ean ses the current struebure of this particular
hill, the ciiminal aspect, the eriminalization, would be a very, very
difficult thing to enforea.

Mr. Hroe, I agree with you, to some extent.

Mr. Muinen. As I see it it is more like using the FBI as a club.
i g;?u don't bring them back, we will-——o

Ar. Hyps. I agree with you. As much as I want to suppart the bill
as it is drafted—and I om o cosponsor—it might present significant
problams in terms of resourees. But, if we narrowed it down to those
cnses where probable cause of dangsr to the child was found by o
maugistrate, could you ncecept that?

Mr. Murren. It would depend upon the threshold level as to what
would constitute “danger.” Because you would have every parent
coming in ond saying-——

Mz, Hype. Well, we would need your help, then, in drawing that
longuage so it covers only the serlous cases. Muaybe we can draft
such an amendment.

Mr. Muruern. That is something we should think about and con-
sider. I would be happy to work with tha staff on semething like that.

Mr. Hype. Thank yon.

Mr. Ricnanp. Congressman, may I just add that thot 5 o much
harder standard, the one you are suggesting, than the ons currently
employed by the Department of Justice in deciding which cazes to get
the FBI involved in.

Mr. Hypp. Which standard do you use now?

Mr. Ricunann. I would say more in terms of “clenr and convineing
evidence,” which in our judgment suggests an immediate risk of danger
to the child.

Mr. Hype. Rather than “probable cause?”

Mr. Ricsarp. I do not think we demand o probable ¢ause showing
in the informoetion we ore seeking in order to make our decision.

Mr. Hype, I would be very happy to accept “clenr snd convineing
em&er;’;e of donger.” You say that is a lesser standard then “probable
enuse?”’

Mr. Ricsarp, Well, I mean, you are suggesting & very formalisfic
appronch for poing before 1 judicial officer to munke this determination.
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I would imagine thet thet slone would require some investigation in
order to determine preeisely the nature of the evidence to support the
contention or the petition. Moreover, involvement of the judiciary in
nn essentially prosecutive deierminafion would raise all sorts of
problems.

We now operate ab o much loss formnl system.

M. Hype. But, under that system, you are limited to about 15 or
16 enses ench yvenr, and God help those who ure not within that group.
I would Iike us to consider o remedy where a parent could go to o
mogistrate and sny, “My spouse has this record; or the child has thig
gonlition, and we nead the Federal Governmenti to help us.”

The magistrate could look at thot evidence, could ask for more and
have the Justice Department come In to make o presentation, before
he made & final judgment.

Mr. Convens. Would the gentlemon yield?

Mr. Hyoe. Yes.

Mr. Conyens. Why could they not do that in the State court whers
these matters nre much more fwmiliar, and have the Uniform Child
Custody Act operative so that it could be enforced by the States?

Mr., Hyor, Wall, if the Uniform Act is indeed in eflect 1n ihat
State, that would be fine snd 1 would welcome that selution. I am
assuming however, that there is no soeh help to be had and that the
parent has gone from the sheriff’s department, to the eity polics, and
elsewhere, with no results, as is often the case. Private eves promise
magic for $100,000, and she does not know where to go.

Mr. Cowyzers, Well, these terms might be more precisely incorpo-
rated inte the Uniform Child Custody Act—

Mr. Hyps. Perhops.

Mr. Convirs [continuing]. So that we could avoid apother legal
procedure. That was my thought in trying to suggest that to the
gentleman.

Mr. Hype. I think there is work to be done on the bill, and T think
we can improve it. T certainly hope we ean. T do not want to abandon
o promising solution to o very serions prohlem.

Mr. Conyprs 1 thank you, gentlemen.

Mr. Gudger?

Mr. Gupger. Just two or three very brief questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Mullen, as T undersiand it, I believe you testified that you had
a2 specific number on averoge sases that you have had pnder unlawiul
flight o avoid prosecution. What was that number? I do not recall it.

r. MurLen. UFAP, we hove approximately 4,000 unlawful flight
coses pending at this time.

Mr. Gupeer. And you also testified that those generally dealt with
major feleny offenses?

Mr. Mouriex. Thot is correct.

Mr. Gupeer. And in most instanees, those were State law violations
where you are securing a defendant?

Mr, Morien. In all cases,

Mr. Guoagn, They ere all State flight cases. They may be flight
imprisopment, or they inight be flights to avoid prosseution.

Mr. Murogw, Unlawful flight to avoid confinement is yet another
section of the statuie,

Mr. Guperr. How many of those do you have?
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Mr. Muruew, ¥ do not have that figure with me,

Mr. Gupeer. Well, all right, sir. Let’s get wilh the uplawlel flight
to avold prosecution situabion. Now when yeou find the man whe has
fled say from North Carolina and you find him in Oregon, do you
then return him under your warrant? Or does he stand extradition
proteedings there?

Mr. Muwtesy., Extradition proceediogs. To obtain an unlawful
flight warrant, o crime commitied msssé%{; a felony under the lnws
of the State. The Biate must agree to extradite wherever the individ-
usl is loceted. Third, you musi bave the positive evidence of inter-
state Hight.

Now the unlawful flight statute is only used to locate. Adthough
there are eriminal provisions, I know of no case where there hos aver
been prosecution. The Faderal warrant is always dismissed.

Mr. GGunezr. That was the next question I was going to ask. You
are really lending the power and anthority of the FBI and the Federsl
gyatem to locaie someone who has Bed from the State after commitéing
a felony within thaot State——

Mr. Mvrugy. That s correct, :

Mr. Grosen [continuing]. To aveld prosecution by that State. And
when vou have loentad and mearcernted thot mdividual in his State
of nsylum, you then notify the State from whieh he absconded and
they will proceed with the extradifion. You are through with the
matter, wnd you do not prosecute the uninwful flight to oveid
prosgcution,

Mr. Murren, Thot is correct. The U8, sttorney will normall
go before the magistrate ond ask thet the warrant be dismissed.

Mr. Gupeer. All right. Now, then, you say that quite o number of
these pases pre cases invelving robbery, for instance? Armed robbery?

Mr, MurLen. These would be armed vobbery; that is correct.

Mr, Gunesr. All right. Let us say that we have arms used in the
kidnaping of & child in violation of the State law, after custody has
been awarded, and in vielotion of Btate statute. Under the State
statute this is made, say, o 20-year felony. Would you act in that
situation? .

My, Murrer. We would. We wonld consult with the U.8. sttorpey,
but to me that would constitute danger to the child, and perhaps
we would be sble to obtain o warrant—ognin with the agreement of
the U5, attorney, alter which he would consult with the Department
of Justice——if firearms are used in the asbduction of the child?

Mr, Guporr. Yes. That is what | am asking.

Mr. Murrer. To me, that would appear to be endangering the
child, and we could possibly act in those cases.

Mr. Gupesr. All right, Let us soy that instead of n Arearm, we
had some other weapon, a kuife or a bayonset or semething of this
EsR A S

My, Muornan. Bure, That indientes the——

Mr. Guneer [eonfinuing], Which indieated a mentally unbalaneed
person.

Mr. Muries, Or a propensity for vielenee; certainly, yes. That
would be o consideration in obtaining unlawful flight process.
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Mr. Goooerz. So there, too, would be o situation where there wus
danger te the ehild and you ars moving fe arrest thel danger, or Lo
supress that danger.

Mr. Muruen. That is corTect,

My. Gopesr. So you can see, I take 1t then, that there is a justi-
fication for your using this process where there is manifestion that
there is some dumger to the child’s either physieal or emotional
well-being?

Mr. Muinen, Not the “emotional” as well as the physical well-
being of the ebild. It would be hard to determine what would constitnte
the “erctional.”

My, Guoepr. Well, let us say where there is an emotional parent
who has seized the child and seized the child under violent
chrcumst snces,

Mr. Morimn, This would be a consideration if the parent abdueting
the ehild had 2 background of mental problems, that would be o
consideration as to whether un unlawlul fight processing would be
authorized.

Mr. Gupeer. So yvou ore inclined to think thot there could be
an appropriate, or there is an appropriate exercise for your jurisdietion
under unluwiul flight now; and that i we could define it more specii-
leally ond perhaps extend it o [ittle further %o where we were being
o little rnore protective than perhaps your policy decisions now, we
would not be aeting in eontradietion to the present?

Mr. Mviren., To more carelully define what would constitute
“danger” to the child? Is that what you sre saying?

Mr. GuosER. Yes,

Mr. Morex. Thoet might be more helpful, wlong the lines of what
Congressman Hyde

Mr. Convrers, May T ask my colleague: Ave you suggesting that
perhaps by changing the “flight to avold proseeution,” we mizht be
able to get at the problem of the dongerous child snateher? Ur are
you suggesting thot maybe under the existing law, without changs,
policy interpretation could affect that?

Agsuming that your thought i valid?

Mr. Guoeer. I am suggesting both, Mr. Chairman. Really, 1 think
I have expressed it in both forms to My, Mullen. I think he has com-
mented on both contexts.

Mr. Conyens. What is the resction of the Department on that?

My, Muruen. Whnt we would be doing, Mr. Chairman, is {ormaliz-
ing what constitutes "danger” to the child. T would not see any prob-
lem with that. It would require some stalf work and discussion to see
where westood.

Mr. Convyris. I am bending Mr. Hyde's proposal 2 litile out of
shope. Suppose, as o policy decision, they met and said, after re&déz}ﬁ
the testimony here todny, that we do worry about this problem an
we have intervened in certain cases; let us raisa it to & poliey level and
save 535 men and women, innumerable staff, printings of heavings,
and witnesses, to nccomplish this same thing. Let's just say, “We'll
do 1t Is thot beyond the renlm of possibility in the bureaucracy?
[Laughtar.]

Assurming that your thonght is valid?

Mr. Muruen., Nothing is beyond the vealm of possibility, Mr.
Chairman. [Loughter.]
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Mr. Conysrs. Almost everything seems Lo be.

Mr. Mupren. We are doing it. But if the committee and the staff
workers have some suggestions as to hiow we can further expand tlis,
we would be more than plensed to tallk with them.

Mr. Ricmarn. Mr. Chairmuan, let me add, though, that there is a
danger, by trying to articulate the specific factors which would con-
stitute “danger,” that you inevitably end up exeluding some that you
may want to wltimately consider, given unusual cireuinstances, so
that you would went to retain a certain amount of fexibility and not
get boxed in by your own standards.

_ My, Conypes. | am emphasizing flexibility, so I would not want o
kst of 12 and then leave out 27 others. As long os it was elear that there
was o policy in which danger would be an element in triggering the
operntion of the FBI, it seems to me that renlly, slong with the other
possibilities that have been suggested in the ecourse of these hearings,
we might be moving forward in a very important way.

Mr. Rrcmarp. That policy is already articulated in the U.B. Attor-
ney’'s Manuoal as being o policy of the Department of Justice.

Mr. Guoveer. Mr. Chairman, might I ask one more question?

My. Cowvuns, Certainly.

My, Guopges. I would like to ask the mambers of this panel collec-
tively: You heard me question certain lay wilnesses enrlier today as to
whether or not they saw meaps whereby Parent Loeator Services
might be snbanced—whether in the range of trying to locate purents
for support purposes or for prosecution purposes—along the lines here
infimated.

Do you see any way in which locator services in the situsfion in
which the FBI is not mvelved, and vet in which the purent whe has
custody is frying to locnte the other spouse and child, where anything
could be done to beef up this iype of serviee to get methods of locnting
o parent which are net now available to the Parent Locator Service
and not now wvallable to interstate processes?

Mr. Myuriex. T cannot think of any particular “super locator
sarvice.” We do hove the Nationsl Crime Information Center, and if
a State has u fugitive felony warrant the identity of that individual can
be entered into NCIC so if he or zhe are ever stopped or investigated
there wounld be o computerized record that would be relayed back to the
originating department giving the location of the individusl. But I can~
not think of anything beyond that. We would access certain records
on the computer system. I know the identity of no particular system
in addition to that momtained by HHS.

Muork?

Mr. Rrcaarn. Mr. Gudger, no essy solution comes to mind to the
problem. Y do not know the technical prohlems why there should be
sueh o log tire with the Porent Locator Service in getting information
more eurrent. I am nol familiar with the technieal nspeet of it, and no
ensy solution comes to mind for improving our capacity to identafy and
locate individuals around the couniry. We do not, nor in oy judgment
should we, have natienal identity eards, or similar devices which
:_ficilita,ﬁe loeating people. I mean, the social tradeoffs sre enormous in
this area.

Mr. Cowyens. Well, I thank you for the exchange, and we appreci-
ate the Government’s position here. 1 hope you will follow along with
us as we work toward remedtes,
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I thank all of you for appearing before us.

Mr. Ricwano. Thopk vou.

Mr. Murrey. Thank youn.

Mr. Convers. We have one final witness from the American Bar
Association whom we want to give a full heaving: D, Doris Jonns
Freed, chairperson of the fimily law section and & member of numersus
organizations that have been working on demestic relations and
mutrimonisl matters. We will incorporate vour corefully prepaved
stotement and we Invite you to make any concluding observations
ﬁfbnu{; rny of the testimony that you have heard in the course of ihe

Y.
[The complete statemnent of Ms. Freed follows:

Srarmmexe or Dowmis Jowas Fneep, CuampersoN, Cosmrrres on Cusroby,
Anp Covneie MEMEER, SEeTiow o8 Faminy Law, oN BEHALF 0F 1HE AMERICAN
Ban Asscoramoy :

Mr. Chairman and Membera of the Subeommitéee: I am Doris Jonss Treed,
proetiving attorney from New York City where 85 perceni of my practiee is
devoted tofamily law. T am a membar of the Councll of the Family Low Scetion of
the American Bar Assosintion, 1 am alsg Cheirperson of the Jectiow’s Custody
Committes and Chairperson of its Committes on Resenreh und Statistics. T appenr
hefore you teday ab the request of the ABA’s President, Leoanard Janofsky, fo
inform you of the Associntion's views on legislsiion to reduee the muuber of
episodes of porental kidnapping.

Over the pust mumber of vears, the Assesintion and the members of ihe Family
Law Section have heen vitally eoncernsd with the ever growing problem of enild
snateling and its harminl effect on the snatehed ohild.

On August 10, 1977, the Assosiation’s House of Delegates adopled n ressiuiion
approviag in prinelple the propesition that interstate ehild stesling by one porent
frem the sustodicl parent I8 a serious problem for which fmproved federsd law
enforecemant is needed and requesting the ABA's Section of Family Low o seudy
metheds of Improved enforcement and o report #s findings o the Touse of
Delegates.

In Aunpgust, 1978, the House of Delegates adopted fve resolutions aiwed st
rechueing the aumber of eplsodes of child snatching, These five resolutions are
attached g8 “Appendix A

The five resolutions adopted by the House of Delegntes wers part of o pavkaze
of six recommeadabions that were submitted to the ADA House by the Family
Luyw Section to remedy the problem of child snatehing,

By a standing vote of 79 to 80 the House declined to spprove o sixth recon-
mendation of the Beetion, This recommendation was to support enncbment of
feders] eriminal legislation making the wrongful removal of o child from o parent
entitled o custody to nnother state or country n misdemennor.

The Family Law Section had, over a period of several months, studied aof
aspeets of the problem of ehild snatching and the legal ramificetions therecf prior
to maling its recommendastions to the ABA House.

The five resolutions adopted by the ABA recognize the need for n somprehensive
approaah io the problem of ehild snatehing, an approsch evideneed also in three
of the bills under considerution by your subsommittee, R, 1200, 1. K. 3654 and
H.R. 7281, as well as by the ohild seatching provisions of 8. 1742, the proposzed
gf;inféréxéé Code legislatios, as reperted by Senate Judisiary Commitbee on Januory

. N

“Child snatehing” refers to the shducetion of a child from the parent with legal
eustody by the parent without lsgal custody. Tmplicit s also the wrongful retention
of o oliild hy a non-sustodial parent after the pxpivation of a visitation period. This
practice hins been increasing in vohone over the last deeade, most likely as a direst
resalt of the Bltering down of the knowledpe that by removing the ehild to a now
state it might well menn 2 “new ball game’ for the partieipants, giving the non-
eustodial prrent a second hite of the apple as applied to custody awards, All too
frequenily, the state of the ohild’s new loeation hug held a de nevo heoring (o
insure itsell that the ehild’s best interests are heing cnred for}, regardiess of the
expense or emotional efeet on all coneerned. Consequently, this frequently has
cauged the ehild and the parents ko vemain in an uneertoin Hifgation stafus for
geveral venrs.
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Aspording to secial service officials, befween 25,000 and 100,008 child snaiching
ingidents oceur each yesr, (Ses Remarks of Congressman Willlam F. Walsh,
Congressional Reeord, July 13, 1078, E 3730}, Tho ABA believes the time has
eome o take sction o surb this problem.

The Family Law Bention of the ABA views the sensitive and emotionsl probe
lems of ehild custody lif;i%ﬁti{}ﬁ to be the most pressing problems faced by lawyers
in the family law ares. Major concerns in this aren are the issues of parental ehild
suatehing and similar unlawiul practices. The Seetion has given priority statos
t0 the chiid snatehing evil in the seleetion of mattars in need of knmediote attern-
tion.

Ta p lorge extent, o solution for these coses, involving courts of two states, is
provided by the Uniform Child Custody Jurisdietion Aet whieh generally specifies
that one state will respect custody arders worked ont in other stafss, This Uniform
Chitd Custody Jurisdietion At (hereinafter referrad to as the ULO.C.JA. or the
Aet}, was promulgatsd by the Commissioners on Unfform Stnte Lows in 1968,
atd ndopted by the Amerioon Bar Associntion in that same venr. However, at
firgt thers was Iittle netion taken by the states with repard o the ULC.CJ A In
fnet, until three years apo, the pumber of states which had adopted the UL.C.C.JAL
was only nine. Today about forty-dour sioles hove enacled the At into law, Thoss
jurisdictions whieh had not done so 2z of June 18, 1980 are, according to our
best information: 1} Massnehusotts, 2} New Meaxien, 3] Oklahoma, 4) South
Coroling, 5] West Virginia, 6) Texns, which appears 16 have looalized it, and the
thres Amsrican jurisdictions of the District of Columbia, Puerte Rico and the
Virgin Islands. Sinec the Act is not o reciproeal one it is incumbent on a1l adopiing
states to follow it even thouph the other state coneerntd has not sdopted the Act.
Although hopefully the Aet will eventually be adopted nationwide, the eoneerns
of ehildren are too presshye to swait this ultlmate goal

Sdditionally, the U.C.C.JA. lsell is not a cure-all for the evils invelved in
ehild spstehing, and other necessary mensures as coniained in the ABA resolu-
tions must be undaerbaken.

Of the five ABA Rasclutions, Resolution No. 111, which approved the child
snatebing provisions set forth i 8. 1437, the “Criminsl Code Heform Act of
1978, as poassed by the U8, Bennte on January 30, 1978, i mest relevant to our
disgussion of H.R. 1200, H. 1. 3854 and H.R. 7281

A review of the provisions contained in these three bills reveals that they con-
tadn ehild snatehing provisions that are snbstantislly the seme as the child saatch-
ing portions of 8. 1437, the “Oriminal Code Reform Act of 1878," oz passed hy
the U.8. SBenate op January 30, 1878, and as approved in Resolution No. IIT by
the Associntion's House of Delegates, Most of the differcoces between them and
5. 1437 nre mere elarificntions.

We note seme minor differences, For example, under § 1624 of 8, 1437, o persen
s guilty of an offepze if he Intentionally restrains his ehild in visiation of 2 child
custody determinntion entitled to enforcement under the full foith and gredit
provigions, n valid written agreement between the child's parents, or the relotion-
ship of parent and child {absent n sustody order or written agresmoni). This
language is contained In H.R. 1200 apd ELR. 3834 Additionnlly, section 5 of
H.R. 7281, states that whoever resirains s child is violation of snother parson’s
right of custody aristng from n custody delerminniion entitied to enforcement
is guflty of an offenss. This change was made to onsure that those acting 58 agonts
for the abdueting parent can also be held eriminally respoasibile.

In principle, shersfore, the eriminsl and civil provisions of S, 1437 and H.R,
1290, HR, 3654 and HM.R. 7201 are the same and thus the ABA supports, in
principle, and encournges passage of legislation sueh as this.

. We especinlly approve of the comprehensive approgsch to the problem of ehild
snatehing contnined fn these three bills.

The A hps no pesition on HLR. 131 whicls woulkd merely create a ledsral
erime of ehild spatebing unlimited by eriteria of child custody jurisdistion. The
ABA hns reoognized In its resclutfons sdopted Augnst 1978 that federsl orimi-
nalization of child snatching should, iF it is o be rational and effective, ba coupled
with aivil messures.

We approve of the fuof that HLR. 12580, H.H. 3854 and H.R. 7291 are aimed ot
encournging o parcot who has snatehoed n ebild to veturn the child to the porent
in lawiul eustody as opposced to being aimed ab punishing the parent who has
snatehed his or her child. While the legislation makes it o misdemeancr to viclate
a valitd custody determination, it crentes o defense to prosecution where o de-
fendant returns the child unhormed to the other parent withia 30 days after an
arrest warrant has been issued.
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As stated by SBsnator Wallop in an artiele entitled “Chiidren of ID¥voree and
HBeparation: Pawns in the Child-Saatebhing Game,” published in Trial, May 1979,
PP- 34 ab p. 37, this type of legislation “is offercd a8 o comprehensive solution to
the child snatshing problem, The eivil and criminal provisions combine to il o
vold in existing lows which will greatly sssist in reducing a2 pwmber of child-
snatching episodes in America . . . ¥

In oddition to Resolution Ne. 111, three of the ABA’s other resolutions on the
subject aro encompassed by H R, 1200, H R, 3654 and H. R, 7281,

The substance of ABA Hesclution No. I, that the legislatures of the various
stabes which have not yet adopted the T.C.C.J A be encouraged to dn so at the
enrliest opporbunity, i= clearly set forth throughout the three hills.

The adoption of legislation by the United States Congress to accord Full
Faith and Credit 10 the shild custody apd visitation devrees of sach state, as
stated I the ABA Hesclutios No. I, 15 clearly set forth in § 1738A of these bills
entitied *'Full Faith and Credit 3o Child Custody Determinatians.”

Alzo, ABA Resolubion No. IV, to amend ithe jurisdiction of Federal and State
Loentor Serviecs, o as to expand their existing responsibitities to inelude loeating
parents who take, restroin or cengeazl thelr children, is eclearly mandated by
these hills.

It iz my opinion that this type of legislation, when enacted into low, will go
far in providing the eomprehensive solution sought by all of us In our elforis to
eradieats the pervasive and existing evils of child snatehing. Due to the growing
ineidenes of divorces {tow over gne willion 4 year) and the ever neressing num-
pers of shildren invelved is those divorses, the child-snaiching epidemic must
be stamped out. Perhaps new solulions will be dovised to cope with the devastating
resuits of farndly breakdown in she form of £ 1) adoption of slterpaiives to the adver-
sary systems of child eustody determinsiions; and 2} new forms of eustody arrange-
ments sush as shored custody. These solutions may sventually cause some of the
pavents who would not otherwise do 5o to lose meentive to snabel $heir children.
However, favorable agtion on this proposed legislation is urgently needed now.

‘We note that the child-snatehing provisions of H.R. 6915, the proposed Criminal
Code legislation eurreutly being marked up by the House Judiciary Committee, is
consistent with Resolution IT of the ABA. Weo snpport its addition to the Code.

In eonsiusion, the ABA commends you for addressing yourssives 5o this wide-
sprend nebionwide problem. We urge ensetment of legisigtion such ns TLI. 1360,
H.R. 36854 nnd H.R. 7201 o hei;}lpraveﬁt ehild snatehing,

On bahnlf of the Asscelation, 1 thank the Chalrman and the Bubsormmiiise
for permidting us bo present thess views.

APPENDIX A

ResoLveol of Tes House or DSLEGATEE oF THE AMERICAN Bar
ABBOCTATION

ADUFFED AVGUST, 1978
i

Be il Resolred, That the Ameriean Bar Assceintion encoursges the legislatures
of the varicus states whieh have not yet adopted the Uniform Child Custedy
Jurisdiction Act to do so af the earticst opportunity.

II

Be It Besolved, That the Ameriean Bar Assoeiation urges the Congress of the
Tnited States to ensct legizslation which would require the conrts of the states
to peeord Inll faith ond credit to the ¢hild custody and visitation deeress of sach
stote, pursusnt to Article IV, Bection 1, of the Uniied Biates Constituilou.

III

Be 1t Rezelyed, That the Americon Bar Assoeintion supporis the shild snatehing
provigions set forth in 8. 1437, the “Criminsl Cods Reform Act of 1978, as
passed by the TLS, Senate on January 30, 16978,
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Be It Eeselved, That the Ameriean Bar Assccirtion recommends thal upon
aceurrenee of & snotehing of a child, and n request for nssistones and relief by the
evstodial parent from whom said ghild was removed, the Department of Health,
Bdueation and Welfare, the State Department, the Justice Depariteent, and any
other federal and/or state ageneies who can provide immediate sssistance, make
their existing resources available to such parent, snd provide such nssistunce as is
svailable for the location and apprehension of the child,

v

Be It Reaolved, That the American Bur Association urges the United Stotes
Congress, in tresties, and the State lzgislatures, in statutss, to take approprinte
mensures to provide in extrodition treaties and statutes thut the removal of o
ehild from a custodinl parent, in violation of an existing court deoves, to another
stote or ecuntry, he eonstrasd as ap extraditabls act.

TESTIHONY OF DR. DORIS JONAS FREED, ESQ., MEMBER OF THE
COUNCIL OF THE FAMILY LAW SECTION, AMERICANW BAR ASS0-
CIATION, AND CHAIRPERSON, CUSTODY COMMITTEE AND (OM-
MITTEE OK RESEARCH AND STATISTICS

Dr. Feeep. Thank you, My, Chairman, and members of the sub-
commities.

Briefly, I want to make ene correction. My name is Dioris Jonas
Freed, and | nm a practicing attorney from New York City, where
95 percent of my practice is devoted to family law. I am a member of
the council, not *‘chairman” of the Foumily Law Section of the Amen-
con Bar Association, and I am also chairman as you suld of the sec-
tion's custody committee, snd chairperson of its committee on
resenrch and statistics.

Mr. Coxvyers. Well, we will be delighted to maoke all of those numer-
ous corrections.

Dr. Freep. Sir, I appear before you todoy at the request of the
American Bar Assodation’s president, Leonard Janofsky, to inform
you of the American Bar Association’s views on legislation to reduce
the number of episodes of parental kidraping.

My, Coxyzrs, Aye they for, or agoinst?

Dr. Frezmn. I have the five resolutions adopted by the Americon
Bar Associntion appended to my written testimony, sir, so I will not
repeat them., Generally, they ore in favor of the civil provisions of
these various bills which we have been diseussing today——such as
H.R. 1280 and its companion bill H. K. 3654, and H. K. 7291; 05 well
us the child snatching provisions of 8. 1722, the proposed Criminal
Code legislation ss reported by the Senate Judiciary Committee on
January 17, 1980,

Today, about 44 States, secording to my best information, sir, have
adopted the Uniform Child Custody Jurisdietion Act; and only 6 have
not done so, such as Massochusetts, New Mexico, Oklshoma, Seouth
Carolina, West Virginia, and Texss, which appears to have merely
loenhized i0; and the three American jurisdictions of the District of
Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands.

Additionnlly, though, the stand of the American Bar Associntion js,
as T hove stated In my written statement, that the Uniform Child
Custody Jurisdiction Act itsell is not o cure~all for all the evils or all
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the instances of child snafching, and other nccessary measures as
contained in the ABA resolutions must be underfaken. And as, sir,
contaimed in H. I, 1290, 3654, 7201, and 5. 1722,

These criminal and civil provisions are similar to those adopted in
thevesolutions of the American Bar Assecintion, snd thus the American
Bar Associption supports in principle and encourages passage of
legislntion such as this.

We especially approve the comprehensive approach to the problem
of child snatching contained in these four bills, We also approve of
the fact that the lezislation is aimed at encoursging o parent who hus
snatched s child to return the child to the porent in lowful custody,
s opposed to heing almed ot punishing sueh parent who has snatched
his or her child.

The adeption of legislation by the U.8. Congress to nfford full
faith and credit to the child custody and visitation decrees of pach
State, the adoption of the provisions giving foll faith and credit to
child custody snd visitation provisions, the sdoption of the resclution

ertaining to the Parent Localor Service, as well us the other matters
gigsussed hare todey, are iIn my opinton and that of the American
Bar Associstion the type of legislation which when enacted into low
will go far in providing the comprehensive solution sought by all
of us in our afforls te erndicate child snatching.

Now due to the growing incidence—nobody hos mentioned this,
1 do not think, todsy-—of divorees, now over 1 million a vear, and
the ever-incressing numbers of children invelved in such divorees,
the child snatching epidemic must be stamped out 88 soon ws possible.

In condusion, sir, the ABA commends you for nddressing your-
selves to this widespread, nationwide problem. We urge enactment
of legislation such as TLR. 1290, FLR. 3654, and HLR. 7291

However, T must emphaosize that we are of the opinion, and the
ABA. is of the opinion, that the civil provisions in themselves are not
enough of o deterrent; that we must also bave o criminal provision
like the one in ¥I.R. 1200 in order te be an effective deterrent.

Now I have listened very carefully to all the testimony which has
been presented today, and to the incisive questions presented by all
of you gentlemen. There are o fow matters I would like fo clear up.

%he question has been rnised: Wall, what if, before any child cus-
tody determoination hos been made by a State courh, one parent
decides, “Well, Tl probably get an unfovorable determination, so
I'll just lenve the State with the child.”

Now the Uniform Child Custody Jurisdiction Act provides as
follows: There remuins jurisdiction in the home State of the child—
which is the State where the child has lived with its purent or parents
for 6 or mora months. That jurisdiction remains for 6 months after
the e¢hild 1= taken out of the State.

Therefore, there is the option—and this is my personal point of
view snd has nothing te do with the Amerienn Bar Association; I
wunted to make that clear—what I do with my clients is' Immediately
when @ ehild snotehing oceurs, I ge to court and obtain a decree
giving may client, the parent left behind, custody. There is jurisdiction
within the ambit of all the provisions of the U;;:zifarm Child Clustody
Jurisdiction Aet to do such a thing. Now thai was one snswer. I
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think we have bandiad this around enough. That is the answer fo
that problem.

Now we tulk about danger to the child. As I am sures all you gentle-
men know, today the uniformly accepted definition of “child nbuse®
coneerns not cnly physieal abuse but emeotional or mental harm to the
child. On January 30, in the Sepate henvings on 8. 105, there were
people who testifiad to the faet that out of every 10 ehild snatchings,
]E;S, %1: 7dcsf the children token were never seen again by the parent left

ehind.

There was also an abundance of testimony, as the record will show
that when the parent was fortunate enough—the parent whose ehild
bad been taken--when the parent was fortunate enough to get the
cliild back after o period of 6 menths, & year, 2, or even 3 years, the
child hnd suffered merndicable tranme which took the form of might-
marves, which toolk the fovm of the necessity of the child bemg for
years perhaps under the care of psychologists and psychiatrists.
I do not think there is much question that thizs child snatching,
althongh perpetrated by a loving parent—subjectively o “loving
parent”—beeause he or she (and mostly he, beenuse up-to-date
mothers have baen fnvored 1n child custedy deferminsiions), T do
nob think there iz much guestion that however loving the parent may
be, the cbjective results to the child ore venlly appalling, and that
they do come within the definition of “ehild abuse.”

1 think, Mr. Iiyde, that thot will perhaps give o partiod answer to
the problems that you have posed.

Tt seems to me that the deterrent of o criminal sanction is com-
pletely essentinl, in addition to the civil measnres which have been
proposed today in all these various very excellent measures of which
the American Bar Associntion approves,

Now in the {faw States—there are 38 Btates, T believe, which luve
so-called ‘“‘penal provisions” agninst whatever they call o “child
snatching,”” “ehild abduetion,” “enstodial mterference’—of nll those
38 States, I believe in only 12 or 15 are such provisions really effectunl.
In other words, they do not hove real teeth, nnd m most cases they nre
mere misdemeanors.

Now, I want to answer your suggestion nhout extradition, which is
one thing of course in resolution l\i}, 5 which the American Bar Asso-
ciation has gone on record in favor of.

We all know that it is very difficult to obiain exiredition for any-
thing except & serious felony. We heor the same arguments sbout the
cost, and so on. If a combinntion of the civil provisions containad In
these hills and the criminal provisions contained in the bills would be
enacted into Inw, no longer would lawyers be compeslled to answer o

arent’s question of “Well, will I be in contravention of any criminal
aw if 1 toke the child?”, and albeil reluctently (sssuming it is o State
which hes no penal provision against such snatehing, or o State which
hos very wenk penal provisions), “"Well, of course you will be in civil
contempt of the court order, but it is very improbuble that you will be
commitiing o erime.”

I thank you gentlemen for the opportunity to express the views of
the Ameriean Bar Association, and for me to express o few of my per-
sonaol views. Iopefully, similar legislotion to what has been proposed
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today will be enacted and enacted soon. I do not think that we hove
too much time to waste.

Thuenk you very much.

Mr. Covvenrs. Thank you, very much.

Gentlemen, rre there questions?

Mr. Hyor. I just have one question. I agree with everything you
have soid, end I appreciate the enthusizsm and emphssis you have
given to the subject. My problem is, however, if what you say is true,
thet every child snatehing invelves injury or danger to the child—and
it may wel! be—that may ereate a problem with the ¥BI, because they
do not currently have the resources to handle the estimated 25,000 to
100,000 cases each yeur. So, perhaps we should try to get them info
the act on the most egregious enses, then gradually work them down
to the others.

Dr. Frzen. Mr, Hyde, T have thought o lot about this. T think what
we are trying to do is not punish, but to reduce the incidence of child
snatehing, I think that, were there real deterrents such as would he
provided by these bills, plus the fear of crimingl prosecution—ijust the
fear—we might haove not only o reduced incidence of child snatching,
but perhaps, en thinking it over, the parent who had snatched the
child—unless such parent were reully trrationnl, and meny of them
are, as has been smid here today; there is nothing for crealing irra-
tionality like family preblems——-o

Mr. Hype, You see that in probate o lot.

Mr. Frugen, Yes. [L&zzgi’zter.? .

I beheve, however, that the deterrent sffect would be such that—I1
have somoething more to say on this—but it would not face the FBI
or the Parent Loontor Service with such s terrible problem. However!
I do believe, i the taxpayers in this country were asked, “Do you
think it is more importent to go in pursuit of a burglar? Or do you
think it iz more important to collect money?’ I think that was raised,
exhaustively, todoy. “Or would you objeet to being taxed more to
save the hves of hundreds and hundreds of thousands of children?”

If wae say, sir, that the children ave the future of the United States—
and we certainly hear that; at least it 1s given lip service—then, 1s any
sost too mueh to pay for even saving, even, let us say if it is 25,000
children a yeer. This has heen going on since 1970 in any event, and
is going to be on the incrense as 1 see it with the divorce rates still on
the ascendency-—do you think the cost would really be of vital 1m-
gormnce to the poeketbook nerve of the nverage citizen? Becaunse 1

o not.

I have one more thing to say, if I have not overstepped my fime.
Have I, sit?

Mr. Hvor. That is up to the chairman, who is most indulgent. 1I
he would grant o little moere time, I just want to say that I think
you, and the choirman, and Mr. Gudger, and certainly the staff and
wyself, ngree that every year should he the Year of the Child. Right?

Dr. Frezp. Mr. Conyers, moy I add that perhaps the real root of
the troubls does lie 1 the adjudication of ehild custody determinations
in the adyersary setbing. Perhaps, as we have been trying to do for
many years, if we can find a fuirer, better way of satislying both
parents in custody determinations so that fathers will not be told
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immediately by their lawyers, as they sre not being told snymore,
“You do not have a chance; do not try,” so that they can be told,
“Well, maybe o shoaring of custody will be o good iden’~—hecsuse 1
hove never seen a safisfied parent, satisfied with the custody decision,
want to snatch his or her child. 1 believe perhaps that is the next
thing we should work on.

Mr. Cownyers. 1 think you ars quite right.

Mr. Gudger, do you have gquestions of the witness?

Mr. Gunger I want to be certain that I comprehended the position
of the Americon Bar Assoeiation on criminel sopetions for child
snatching or child kidnaping in the frame of reference we hove here.

Is it the bar sssociation’s present position that it does support
criminal sonctions of o Federal noture?

Dr. ¥reep. I would like to read you the position of the nssocintion——
this is resolution 111 appended to my written testimony:

Be 4t resolved, That the American Bar Associntion supports the child sna,tc:hinﬁ
provisions set forth in 8. 1437, the Criminal Code Reform Act of 1978, as passed
by the T7.3. Senate on fanuary 30, 1978.

Now, sir, these bills, HLR. 1290, and F.R. 3654, de not only talk
ahout child custody determinations. They tatk abont all three. It is.
only H.R. 7201 which limits itsell to child custody determinations.
The criminnhzation of child snatching whieh is supported by the
Americen Bar Assosiation does have all three items lisi;eé). :

There was one other thing I would like to elarify. All the civil
provisions are nimed af ehildren of 18 or under. The criminal provi-
sion slone &= aimed af 14 years or under. So that will answer some of the
things that were roised about would o child of 18 or 16, et cetern.

Mr. Gupaen. And of course you have made it quite elear, I think,
by vour testimony and by the resolutions thot you have offeved hors,
that the full use of Federal programs which would assist in loenting
the ohseonding parent and the shild, that you would support thot?

Dy, Fuurp. Vory definitely, sir. Tha giving of {ull laith and credii,
for which there is nmple copstitutional fundament in both the com-
merce clanse and in the Tull faith and eredit clouse, and the use of the
Federal Parent Liocotor Service, the urging and the posh for the enact-
ment of the TCCJA in those Siates and the three jurisdictions which
Iiove not yet enncted it, and the use of the Parent Locator Service,
in sddition to the criminal sanctions in H.R. 1280 we feel thal it is
absolutely essentinl te hove, perhops for detervent purposes only,
and we do not overburden the FBI—Henven forbul. [Laughter.]

But in ony event, that is the stand of the American Bar Association.

Mr. Guognzr. Let me get my final question in, and that will be it.

That would npply to every situation with respect to nn nbsconding
parent who tokes o child, whether he takes it after o court deores,
whether he tokes it after o consent or contractual relationship has
developed?

Dr. Freep. And a written agreement.

Mr. Guocen. Or whether he tokes it out of the Staie where the child
has vesided for & months?

Dr. Freep. Six months or more.
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Mr. Coryers. Well, we want to thank you, Dr. Freed. You are o
most appropriate witness to conclude the hearings with for todwy.
Thank you lor staying for this.

The subcommittee stands in adjournment.

[Whereupon, at 4:43 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]






APPENDIX

SrareMeNT oF Du. Marist Mereas, Lyon, Praves

1 wish to thank the House Sub-Committee on Crime for inviting me to attend
their hearings on the subjest of porental kidnaping on June 24, 1680. The siaie.
ments made by the witnesses—portieularly that of Doris Jonas Freed, whose
practical experienes in family law and sustody dispules was clearly demonstrated
in her presentation—and the attention given to the subject by the commites
lmﬁm&sed e greatly.

eenlse my prineipal goal ss o physician i to promote health through pre-
vention, which necessarily must begin in uter], I am copcerned siwonys with the
physienl and psyehologienl henlth of ehildren. Most of those with whom I have
sontoel, suffering from malnutrition and poverty, need pever fear kidaaping,
by a stronger or a relative. 341l it doss not eseape me that kidnaping truly is a
grime against o child, an sssault Insldicusly ond intimately vielent as rape, To
eondone it because the vietims connob articulate their exquisite agonies or fear
reprisal from an adult in whose vindictive hands they rany be thrust again at any
moment by ke will of God or man is In fizelf o crime. It Is inoredible that the law,
stlll permits, even suecurages one human being to infict 4his injury on anclher
outrageous that it should do so in the nowe of love. Again I ask myself, what ie the
funetion of Iow in America: to firoteet the innoeent, the helpless, the weak, or to
promote the interest of the pownreful,

The simplest remiedy to perestal kidnoping which Congress has ot hoand, ond
onc which would simultanecusly and uneguivosably offitm that o child iz aot
clhsttel, but truly » unique individual, with inalienahle rights protested by low and
man, would be to eliminate the phrase whish specifically excludes parents from the
Fadernl Kidaaping Aet’s operstion.

Since I've not bad an opporiunity to rend the propesed resoluticns {H.R. 131,
1260, 3654, 7281 or B, 1722 I do not know what advantages they may have over
the simple remedy, or i, in fact, Congress has & natyrsl aversion to simple solutions.
Huowaver I suspogt thas the two major impediments to criminalization of parestal
Iidnaping are (1) the lendenoy of meny elected representatives to regard thetr
own ehildren os propersy, and {2) o reluctance to nceept that the passions, temp-
tations, and drives which move individuals to criminal nctivity exist among
these compmwnly believed immune by virtue of their soelo-sconomis level.

Howaver, I would like to emphasize that this is precisely the soclo-economic
groug in which the deterrent vnfﬁm of eriminal arrest, charges, ond gooviction has
prentest volue. Criminslizotion would mean that a nop-custodisl relative, no
matier how highly motivated, would have inereased difSeuléy in finding aceom-
phees. The deterrent, effect may be expected o spill over to pravent both divecldy
and indirectly parental abduetion of those children not yet under the shelierof a
eustody detsrmination: directly, again because those asked to scllaborate in
the piek-up or subsequent eencerlment of o child for their own protection will be
ensouraged to determine if & eustody docree does exist; indirectly, hecouse the
fa{:g thai kidnaping harms the child will bave been given official sunction and
uredenes.

¥r, Mullen, in partisnlar, emphasized repentedly the filness of the stake sourss
for moldng eustody determinations. I too belleve that matters ofecting the welfare
of children ean hest be settled by the courtz with most oceess to the child's
antegadents. But | would enecurage civil resolution by the expedient of defining
idaapning:

When a court order establishing custody of o minor ehild has been issued
and o child is held more thau 24 hosrs without posting o written notification
of the child’s whereabouts to the Jegul custodinn or the eourt of jurisdietion,
the ineident shall be termed Xidnaping,.

{109)
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Presumably the court, on the basis of the child's ape and hsalth, conversations
with the ehild il possible, records from post investigations, and allegntions or
documented evidence in $hoe letter of notifieation cnn deeids within threc dayvs
whether the ehild's best interests can be served by noti.fyﬁig the legal custodinn
of the ehild’s address (presumahly the cusiedian was notified immedintely that the
child’s whereabouls woere knoewn), amd order & sew hearing, request retwn of the
ehild, assign an attorney from eithsr community fo represent the ehild, or utilize
pny other measure or combineion of measures svaflable in that siste for the
proteetion of he shild. However, the immedinte deeislon as to whether ¢he shild’s
interosts can best be served by resolution in a eivil or erivninal court is the responsi-
bility of the person whe has physieal but not legal custody of the child. (I3 is to
be regrattad that we do not lnow if Solomon awarded visitation to the femszic who
cinimed she would rother have her aBaged ehild cut in two then see it whele and
healthy in the nrms of another.)

Obyviously I'm less generous than the American Bor Associstion with the
timo given an abducting parent io decide whether fo be seen as o lnw-respecter
motivited by sincere interest in a child's welfare or s Inw-bropker willing $o subject
¢ child to ths nncerbaiaties of o {ngitive’s life and a potentisily dramatie confron-
tation with authorities of the federal coforecment sgency. But Um acutcly awnre
that a ehild's vulnerability to lrreversible damaege of goul, mind, and body s so
much greater than an adult's, A month ean be » lifetime, if not eternity. Perhaps
24 howrs Is gven too genmerous: in an infent the enfive céurse of the untrested end
relatively common bronchopneunonia from the first syniptem to death may bo
eovered in a few hours. How easlly an adult precceupied with problems of Hight
osnd conessiment ond inssneitive to the needs of the child-—and only scimeone
insensitive to the needs of children eould kidnap a child—eculd postpone too long
gseeking medienl atiention. And dhe often hidden, but just as often permanent,
gpiritual harm must be assumed to inereased with the passage of time. Thus, forall
eoncerned, generosity and S}‘mpnthy to aa sbducting relofive ean best he withheld
until the child is seetire in his familinr environment, Fuith that judges in eriminal
eourts are capoable boeth of apprecinting the full range of fectors operative in
porental kidnapping and of acting generously may be assumed from such items
a5 that reported in the Washington Post on July 4, 1980: o judge suspended the
sentenpe of 15 years imposed on the persom vonvicted of kdnaping Walter O, Tee
on the first day of his life. If someone’s freedom is to be restricted, i someone’s
soul Is to be erushed under the exesedingly slow, snd sometimes shained or
spiked, wheels of justiee, if someone’s future is to he compromised bessuse of
adults’ negligence, or igroronee, or srrogance before the law, let it be someone
other than o child. .

I have ssled my daughters to deseribe for the commities their feelings as
viotims, snd in o sense continying vietims, of & parentol kidonapping over 8 yoars
ago, Though they eut through the web of Inirigne which stretehed half way
seross the continent and back slmost » decede in #ime by spontancously running
away from their abductors within minutes of their diseovery of miy whereabouts,
the snoateh feam, whieh included offieinls of the United Blates Departsaent of
State and Justice end foreign hmmigrotion agents, puillodined their ehildhood.
When what they needed most to support them during resevery from $he injuriss
of the eross-culturnl snaish and o senseless, vonecessnrily long and harassing
custody Investipntion—in whieh their interests and well-being patently were
snerificed to those of any and everyone elsg—-was to return ko their home, back
to the familiar language, order, friends, school, climate, pets, we found the border
closed to us. Eight vears ngo the federnl nfficinls of nefther country would ancept
responsibility for that deeision, much less for support of the snateh lbscl, Todny
both povernments meintein thot nmone of if occurred, {het my douphters and 1
finagined it all

As background to my doughter’s stories T ean offer the [ollowing:

In Janumy 1064, just after we celebrated the first birthday of our youngest
daughter Ann with o eake baked by Busen, then four by virtue of her birth just
4 days before the adoption of the Internationsl Charter for Children’s Ripghts,
the children’s father, with o great show of arroeganee moved down o the living
room couek. Shorfly therenfier, with n ﬁ;ren.ter show of How-Abused-I-Awm, the
youngest teaured professor Oberlin College hsd ever lisd “moved oul of the
house—rented in antieipation thot he would sueeced eventunlly in getting me to
%m?t a divoree—if he couldn’t pet me committed or talk me into Rilling myself
ITRL.
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A few months loter, I[z%ﬁliy separated and supported by 2 grant obtained on
the busis of o peper 1 had written for him—according to James Tobin the best
he'd written until that timeleft Ohio and did not return to take up residence
again until Septermber 1965. By that time he was married to one of the young
women with whom he had co-habited apenly for more thon o year, in Oberlin
and plsewhere, and of whom he'd brageed often to me. Presumably she's the one
wheo deliberately remnined in his bed until S8usan and Anp arrived for a day's
visit, even though we had just oy deliberately avrived, in order to aveid sueh
nesidents, an hour late, {One of his favorite expressioss after he beeame o {afher
was, “If my davghiers are still virgios when theyr're 18, T'I! pay someone to sleep
with them". Few adults would recognize imimediately his attitude and exhibitionist
behaviour was essentially a reacticn and protest to the exeessive sexual repression
of his own ehildhnod nnd yeuth, How could his daughters 2t puberty evalunte
such views and examples?)

The divoree agrepment approved by the court in its deeree in July 1865 gave
me full custody of the children with the right to establish residence in any state
ar couniry. Visitation was not clearly defined becnuse he was not interested.
1% was the children—or rather the lime and energy they requirsd of me—which
had been primarily responsible for his Interest in divoree. However, it should be
noted that his own parents had divorced when he was 3. He weas in the almost
exclusive care of his grandmother and mother until the age of 6 He relates that
at that Hime his own [other suceessfully took custody by refusing to let him returo
at the end of a Christmas visit to his mother's residence in Holland, His mother,
anything but the traditions], indulgent, child-adoring grandmeother in 1960,
may not have tried very hard to retrieve a sen already nnder psyehintrvic care
after evietion from o Dubteh nursery school for an attempt to seigsar out the eves
of o Hitle girk, And o worsan who as & Dutch eitizen had the ingepuity, courngs,
and loyalty to cross the German-Duteh border repestedly in the 10305 in the
service of her fellow Jews would not have been essy to dupe. Ab the same Hine,
in 18436 in Germany, who would have advocabed that the interests of o child
from a wellrecognized Jewish fomily, even » wealthy and influentinl one, would
be beiter served i Berlin than in z{msterﬁ%am? At any rate, in the custody of o
Prussinn aristocrat, caricaturally long on theory and short on practices, he waa
destingd {o spend fli& Yfe in n series of boarding schosols, in America after 1937,
Apparently no sitempt was made to assigt his mother during the holeenust, but
she survived. Eventually she got io Americn and found her son--a student at
Bwarthmore College.

Thus, my husband's ehildbosd had not prepared bim emotionally or gxperi-
entially for either marriage cr parenthood. It did prepare him—superbly—to
be a parental I;idn&pger when of Christmas time in 1971, the 35th anniversary of
his own abduction, 118, consuls set the stoge. At that time, for some unknown
reason, when foreign immigration ofeials detained me beeause I did not have on
my person sufBslent dooumentation to prove my admittedly unusual story-—even
the dean of my medical school did not know that is government provided a
few scholarships for [oreign students, U.S. consuls refused to help me rejoin my
children untit the documentation could be ohtained (or to assist the children to
rejoin me), I eould not even vommunicats to the girls the nature of the problem;
then aged § nnd 12 they eosily could have picked up within hours SUppGrﬁng,
i not definitive documentation. Subseguently, the consul, “with his blessings,”
gave the children to their father and his still-harren second wife. Apperentiy he
urged $hat T be deported (2 “eriminal’’ besause of o viclation of & diverce decree)
and that none of the three of us be permitted to return to our home o the country
where we had spent nenrrly all of the previous 6 years. Understandably, even the
wife of the president faored to intercede, though when I fizst approached her she
promised thot we could go bome within 2 weeks—in Iront of t.v. comarss and
perhops 100 citizens of both countries,

The three of us pre stili treumatized. We don’t even know why it happened:
thelr fathers sceond wife sllegedly lefd him because he doesn’t Eke, or wanti,
ehildron. But I think that if parental kidnapping bad been recognized as the crime
it 15, it would not have happened.

{We spent most of the summer of 1572 sitting on the border, in duily snticipo-
tion of ¢ return home, At that time Susan wrote & letier to the president’s wife.
I tronslated it to Enplish and she seat it to the American asmbassader. I'm in-
cluding a copy of thot now, in appreciation that she may not be ready to gpesk
out against thiskind of crime now, or ever.)
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SraresENt oF SewaTor Marcowm Wanoor

Mr. Chairman, over & million children every vear are touehed by gdivoree or
geparntion, Adjusting to this new family situntion is not easy {or many youngsters.
It is virtually impossible {or the tens of thousands of children who [all Vietim
te child-sontehing, the restraint or coneealment of a child fron one poarent by
the other parent. Cengress has turned its attention to this desruptive, abumive
conduct becsuse of i5s damaging effect on ehildren and beesuse of the Inherent
difficultizs states have in resclving the multistate conflicts that so often ensue.
T thonk yeu for convening this hewring nnd for the opportunity $o share some
of my ohservationa on child-snatehing, I might add that it is encouraging to me
as the sponsor of 8, 185, the Senate version of the Porentnl Kidoapping %’rwenw
tion Act, and to parents and children across this country who have long awsited
federsl pction, that you have scheduled this hearing with time enough remaining
in the 86th Congress to ast on this importané legislation.

3, 145 and its companion measures, H.H. 1200, TI.R. 3654, H.R. 6815, and
H.R. 7457 are, essentinlly, child wellare hills, They are desigued to assist states
in the enfarcement of their child custody laws, to nssist parents in the location
of their nhducted children, ond o punish psrents whe, without regard to the
safety and emotional well-being of thetr children, and in viclation of enforceable
custody or visitation rights of the sther parent, deny these children access io, or
sommunication with, thelr ather parent.

Although there are countless vorintiors on what hes besn described by the
American Bar Associstion ns on ‘evil’ practice, certoin common elements exist,
Witnesses in the Semste hemrings in Japupry 1980 and April 1979 outlined the
following cemmon denominniors:

The child is susceptible to the whims of both parents. Indeed, there are many
viotim-fnthers who nre guick to dispel the notion ihat opmly women suffer the
trauma of losing » ehild o child-snatehing. In ench ense, the child is denisd necess
in one parent by the unilpteral netions and eforts of the other parent. Contrary
t¢ what one mipht suspeet, love for the child is seldom the motivation for the
sngatehing. Instend, revenge and i1l will towerd the estronped spouse or the desire
to use the child as an instrument of reconcilistion are among the seHish reasons
that prompt parents to become child snotchers. :

Childl znntehiogs ceoyr both before nnd after the granting of eustody ordery
defining the custodial and visitation rights of the two parents. In the pre-decree
situation, some ecourt-shopping parents fee to ancther stste in order 46 obiain o
more fovornble deeree. After o deeres hos been issysd, whot often beging as n
routine visit pursuant o that deeree is trausformed inte & ehild-snatehing by the
non-custodial parent whe extends the visit for an indefinite period at an undig-
closed loeation,

Although some abducting parents notify the "left-behind’’ parent of their
whereabouls, many others go underground with hopes of evading the legol or
physical reuch of the pursuing parent. In this concealment situntion, s parent
saéera extrome emotional angnish in trying to cope with sll of the unserininties
of uot konowing whers and how the ehild is. Tremendons frustration ensues in
the overt child-snabehing case when the left-behind parent seeks to enfores his or
her eustodial or vizitation rights in the s5iate In which the shild is found, Many
parents eveninally lose respect for the law after finding that the abdyetor-parent
may be rewarded with plhysical, if not legal, custody.

Tor the children vietimized by smatchings, the resulting psychological (and
sometimes physieal}l harm eannot be overgstimatad. Child psyehologists raport
that ehild-snatching Induces fear, guilt, and anger in children, and causss severe,
irrevarsible, and irreparable psychological harm in many enses. Indeed, beeause
of its insidious effects on children, chiid-snatehing hns been characterized gs 2
form of shild abuse.

We have said thot ¢hild abase in any form is, ns o matter of ontional policy,
intolerable. 3. 105 and ifs companion measures define {or the first thme o federal
response o the child-snatching, child nbuse problem which, in combination with
state and lees! initintives in this area, will ge a long way toward reducing, if not
climinnting, child snatehing.

While mony states hove token legislative steps to prevent child-sastehings
through the enactment of criminel statutes and through the adopiion of the
Uniform Child Custedy Jurisdiction Aet, ihe suceess rote local officials have in
intrastote cases plummets in the ense of interstate or international snotehings. The
Igws and procedures in place in n state to losate missing persons, to prosecuic
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snatehing porents and, to o lesser extent, o try custody eases, are frustrated by
the removal of the child frem within the state’s borders.

The pending federal bills respect the traditions! role of the statss in intrastats
eases, and at the same time, they nchknowledge and aeeept an sppropriate role for
the federal government in complieated interstate snd internatignal cases. Im-
purtantly, ihe legislation anpounces o federal duty fo protect children from the
traumatizing experience of being abducted and an equally important respopsi-
bility fo facilitate the prompt return of the child to a seeurs and stable home.

8. 105 consists of three interrelated ond interdepsndent paris. The first hey
seetion requires stote courts to enforec and not medifly the custady and visitation
deerees of the states thint bave adopted the jurizdictional guidelines of the Uniform
Chiid Custody Jurisdietion Act, [UCCIA)., Embodied In this bill are linited
%x&%);%ms 1o this general rule, and these exesptions are likewise to be found in the

The UCCTA was promulgated in 1968 by the National Conference of Com-
missioners on Uniform State Laws in response to the jurisdiction problems in
interstate custodly coses which breed child-snatchings. The prefatory note to the
Uniform Ast explains that the oot wos written to remedy the intolerable state of
affairs where self-help and the rule of Yseize-and-run” prevail rather thar the
orderly processes of the Inw:

“Underlying the ontive Aet Is the idea that to aveid the jurisdictionol confliets
and easnfusions which have done serious harm to innurmerable ehildren, o sourt In
one state st assume major responsibility to deternnine who is to have costady of
o purticular ghild; thot this court must reach out for the help of gourts In other
states in order to arvive sf s fully informed judgment which trenscends state lines
and considers all claimaonts, residents snd nonresidents, on an eqgual basis apd from
the standpoint of the wellare of the ehild. If this ean be achieved, it will be less
importont which court exereises jurisdiction but that eourts of the severnl states
invahfgi} a¢h in partnership to bring nhout the best possible solutien for a child’s
future,

To bring a fair mensure of interstate stability to custody awards, the Uniform
Act limits eustody jurisdietion fo the stote where the ehild hns his home or where
there are olher significant contoets with the child and his family. It provides for
the recognition sl enforcement of cut-of-stabe custody decress In many instaness,
Jurisdiction to modifly decrees of other states is lmited by giving 2 jurisdictional
preference o the prior court. Access to 4 court miny be denied to petitioners whe
haveenguged in child-snatehing or other similar practices.

Beeause the Uniform Act is a reciprocal act ond may be freely adopted or
rejected by the siates, its effestiveness In interstate eusiody cases depends upon its
adopbion throughout the country. After 2 comparatively slow start, 43 states bave
now gnaeted the Un¥orm Act and one other has adopted the jurisdictional stand-
ardsof the Aet,

The full faith and eredit provision of 5. 105 provides protestion to the left-
behind parent in both the pre- and post-degree snatehing situation. If o sn&t{zhing
geeurs hefore o court determination of custody has been made, the “home state”
jurisdictional base permits the left-behind porent o petition the court for a
eustody detsrmination within six montha of a saatehing, even though the child is
no longer in the stande, Onee an order has been izsued, it 1s entitled to be recognized
and enforeed without modifieation by sister states, whether it is 8 temperary or
permanent order. During the six-month period in whiell the home stote fias juris-
dietion, it i kighly unlikely felthouph not inpossible, as in the sase of emergency
furisdiction) that any other state would have jurisdietion to ast ¥ n custody case
mmvolving the sontehed child. If, on the other hand, a custody determination is
already i foree at the time of the snotehing, the stoate to which the oiidld is taken
wonld not s 2 general rule have Jurisdietion to modify the existing decree; further,
the state would defer back to the original eourt to make any adiustments.

8, 105 does nok require the states to sdopt the TCCJA. It will, hewever, scrve
as 1 signifcant nducement to the 7 stotes ond $he District of Columbia that
have not vet ndopted the uniform low o do so. Their eustody and visitation
desrees would then be entitled to recognition by sister stafes. (The ¥ non-enacting
states are Massaehusetts, New Mexico, Oklahoma, Sputh Carolina, West Virginia,
Vermant and Texas.)

The most important immediate result of this provision will be the eradiestion
of the haven state in whish an abdustor-parent may find refupe. Even those
states will be required 1o snforse the desress of other states that have adopted
the UCLOJA, or whose pourts have acted consistently with its terms. This will
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rernove one of the incentives parends mow have for fleeing to other stntes in
searsh of & receplive forum. Additionally, beesuse hoth eustody and visitation
rightz are entitled to protsction, the incentive spime parvents hove {or snotohing
their childrenethe frustration of visitation righis—will be significantly reduced.

Assuming that sll of the states adopt the UCCTA, this statute will retain {la
ugelulness in those cases in which a court might ignore the state law but would
be hard pressed to ignors both the sinte and fsderal lnw, Also, the combined
affect of the lnws should aceelerats the process by which courts sround the
epuptry interpret and apply the law uniformiy. Finally, a5 pointed out by Pro-
{essor Hrigitte Bodenheimer in an article entitled “The International Kidnapping
of Children: The United 8States Approach” (84 Family Law Quarterly, Volume
XI, Number 1, Spring 1977}: .

“Onee the principle of adherence to prior custody judgments Is established
nationwide, this will have a salutory effect on the treatment scoorded to foreign
jndgments ns well”

With the enoetment of this section of 8. 145, Congress will have aesomplished
what the Bupreme Court on numerous ocorsions hins fofled to do—it will have
established a rule of reason in maliistete ehild-custody conflicts modeled upon
the child sustody lnw now in effect In the vast majority of the stotes. (To date,
the Supreme Cpurt has not interpreted the Full Taith and Credit Clause of the
Constitution {Article IV, Section 1) to require states to give full faith and credit
recognition to custody deerces entered by o court of another stete in an setion
invoiving the some partles. Halvey v. Halvey, Kovaes v. Hraws, Ford v. Ford, The
Uniforms Child Custody Jurisdietion Aot was adapted in responss to the ehpes in
child custody litigations left unresolved by these decisions.)

The second major provision of 8. 105 males available the state and federal
parent loeator serviees for purposes of loenting snatched children and their ab-
seonding parents. The parent loestor service wos set up as part of the Child
Support I‘E}f{}:ﬂemcnt Program to find parents who default on their child support
payments, to establish poternity and to collect ehild sunport. This amendment
expands the existing responsibiliby of the PLS fo include locating children and
parents who take, restrain, or conceal thelr ehiliren,

Fareut locator services have been established in all 50 stotes, four territories as
well 05 in the feders! government. Since it began operating in 1976, over 1.1
million parents have been loented and over $2.6 billion colleeted! In 1978, child
support eollactions increased by 27 percent to more than $1.3 bLillion. Based on
its huge suecess in loeating poarents in child support suses, the PLS should prave
£ be equally effective in child sustody and parental kidvuapping eases. This pro-
vision will promole eooperation mmong the states and the federal government in
loeating parents who snateh their ehildren. Onee the children have been found,
jegnl procecdings and other appropriate steps ean be taken to effect the return
of the child to the place from which he or she was taken. This type of assistance
will remove an enormous fnoncial burden from the shoulders of parents who
typically spend thousands of dollars trying to loeate their ehildren, E

The third major section of the bill 4dds a new Scetion 1203 4o Title 18 of the
.8, Code, entitled “‘Porentnl donapping,”” in erder to close the leophole in the
existing fecleral kidpapping low, 18 'Ki_.C‘ 1201, which excludes parents from its
purview, The bill would make it o feders! misdemeanor for 8 parent or his or her
apent to rastrain or congent a child in viclatine of a custedy or visitation decres
entitled to enforeement uader the frst section of the bill. Restraint of 5 child in
viciation of the statnte would be pusishable by s smaximmmn of 30 doys bnprison-
meni, or by a maximum fine of $10,000, or both. Coneeslment of » ¢hild, the more
serious offense, Is punishable by o maximum fine of § moenths imprisonment, or
& maximurn fine of 310,000, or both,

Heservations sbout federal eriminalizntion of ¢hild restraint and concenlment
have been expressed by a number of commentators ou the theory that ehild.
snatching is o “fomily matter’’, not ¢ exime. It is important o point out that there
i5 growing precedent for eriminalizing perental kidnapping, Thirty-eight states
have enncted feiony stetutes eovering this conduet. Thess statutes range in kind
from gustodinl interfersnce to unlawfol imprisorment 4o parenfol lkidnapping.
Creating a feders] misdemeanor effense is thus in step with the legislative policy
judgments being made st the stnte level now that attenticn has been focused on
theohild-soatehing problem. In eddidion, forelgn coundries have nlse passsd national
parentel kodnapping eriminal statutes. For example, our neighbor to the north,
Canada, has established a firm anti-abduction policy which is reflected in its
eriminal laws. Daspite the foet that o majority of states now have cthninal lows
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against childestesling, stotes fuce very difficult hurdles in enforcing their laws
orze the suspest has fled the state. The proposed fadersd misdemennor offense
which makes nndferm the prohibition oo child-stesling, should provide greater
deterrence to ihe would-be snateher sinee it can be coforced throughout the
country nnkike the onalogous state ennetments.

The eriminal provision in 8. 105 covers the typieal child-snatehing coase In
which one purent talkes o ehild in violation of a custody decree sy retains a child
beyond the lawful visitation period. Under the full foith snd eradit provision, the
jeft-behind parent in the pre-decrse snatebing ease may obtain n enstody deter-
mination in the home stole withie 8 months from the dote of the abduction. If
the restraint andfor conceslment continues for the specified periods of time, the
abductor-parent would be subject to proseention. Private detectives, friends, or
relatives who help restrain or conceal the child in disregard of an enforcenble
decree are also subject to proseaution under this section,

Neither the Federst Burean of Investigation {FBI} nor the federal courts wili
become arbiters of custody disputes under the bill, Hefors federol eximinal jyris-
dietion coulll come into play, the corsplaipant-parent would be required to havern
eustody or visitation decree entitled to spforcement In cecordance with this law,
This imposss an affirmutive obligntion on the leit-Dohind parent in the pre-
cleeree situation to promptly petition the court for a deeree, A femporary order
entererd on an ex-parte basis on behalf of the left-bebind porent would suffice 1o
aetivate the protections of the criminal law provided the notice provisions aze
osomplied with.

Should the statute {ail Lo prevent snatehings, which is its primery purpose, it
nevertheless eneocuropes the parent whoe has snatched the child to return the ¢hild
to the persos entitied to custody or visitation. 14 secomplishes this remiit (o) by
cresting a ddefense to prosseudlon where a defendant returns the ohild unhsarmed
within 30 days after an arrest warrant has been issued, and (5) by instructing the
court to be lenient in sentencing n defendont who returns the ehild unharmed,
although too lzte to take advantage of the 30-day defense. Hetribution of ihe
a;)duﬁlgtglr-pareaz ie, therefore, dlearly secondary to the safe and prompd return of
the ehild,

There are other arens in which surrent federal peliey fails Lo deter and may even
promote child-stealing, areas io urgent nsed of reassessment by Congress. For
example, not only doos the federnl kidoopping statute exempt parents From
prosecution, but under an accomplize sheory, it may nise abselve an apgent of the
parent from eriminal lianhility. For example, the deiective who is poid handsomely
i gngineer ihs abduoetion may eseape erimingl Hability even when foree is used.
Feefion 1201{} should be amended to make elear that it does not eever agents or
acomplicss of a parent.

The Fegitive Telan Aet, 18 TLB.C. 1073, which prohibits interstate flight te
avold prosecution of o stete felony charge, has proven from both a legal and pras.
tiead standpoint o be ineffective in refwrnisg child-suatebing purents fo the stais
whose laws have been violated.

The Tederal Government iz authorized by the see-eslled “Unlawful Fhight to
Avoid Prosseubion'’ statute to investigate eases arising under State low in which
the slieged povent has ted from the State. Although prosecution could be brought
by the Federgl Government, as a rule this doss not oceur, lnstead, the Tederal
é}avemment defers to the States for proseeytion of the Siate viclotions under

tate jnw.

Currently, the Justice Department has identified parenial kidnapping cases
for separate and very sparing treatment without $F&¥.§iﬁc legislative mandate to
do so. Ag embedied in the U.8, Attormey's Manusl, iitle 9 {Criminal Division],
no eomplaint wilh be nuthorized in coses eharging o parent with kidnapping ov
enticing paway o minor ehfid without the express prior spproval of the Criminal
Division, and then only in rare instances,

Parental kidrepping is one of the enly, if not the only, ofense for which the
Justice Department bas imposed an additional set of eriterin for issuance of 2
YUTAP" warrsnt. A parent must show that the child is in imminent danger of
physieal harm. Emotional inhury does not suffice, )

HNot only is thiz contrary to our child abuse poliey which covers both physizal
25 well as psychologienl abuse, but i% aiso imposes s virteally insurmountable
burden on the left-Lehind parent who typieally does not evern know whers the
child is, let alone what condition he s In.

For all istents and purposes, under current departmenial polisy 14 is next to
pmpossible to obisin o warrant, There hove been 2 hancdful of parents who have
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obtained warrants, leaving others wondering whether the Justice Depnriment
does ip fact dispense justice mn afair, impartis! and equitable maoner.

I firmly believe the Department of Justics poliey of selective intervention under
the UUFAP statute in child-stealing ¢ases must be changed. The imminent harm
test must gither be dropped or exponded to inelude emotional and psychological
injury to the child. My preference is definitely the former.

I recantly offered un amendmant to the Department of Justiee Authorization
Bl for fisesl yenr 1981 which sarmarked up to 1,000,000 from the FBI's funds
for mesuingiul enforeeinent of the Fugitive Felon Aet in child-snntehing cazes.
This smendwment possed the Benale as part of B. 2377, In the ease of parental kid-
nappings which arg dsemed by Stats law o be felonies and which Involve the
grossing of Biate lings, the amendment makes clear that the Federal Government
does, as & matter of poliey, have o real and direct interest in assisting States in
returning alleged felons so that they ean Le broeught to justice under Stats lnw,

Thirty-eight stotes have felony statubes for interstnte child kidnappings, To
deny ihese Htpies ths valushle investigative abilities of the PBI is fo thwart
State policy, which certainly should not, and must not be, our national poliey.

By nvestignting parenial kidnapping cases srising under Stpte criminpl law,
the Federsl Government would wot be involving itself in domestic relptions
controversiss, Hather, the FBI would be sssisting State criminal nuthorities in
enforcing State laws by helping in the location and return of the abductor-parent.
If this has the setondary effect of facilitating disposition of the related civil custody
proceeding, then this should be viewed as o desirable byprodust, but not the
end in itaeff.

The Senats having acted, it 18 now up to the House to examine the need for
TBI intervention under the Fugitive Felon Statute in parental kidnappiong cases
nud to take setion fo thot end.

In the interpationel arenn, U.B. criminal extradition treaties refleet n nationnl
policy of indifference to porentnl kidnappings and stand as invitation to inter-
notionnl ohductions, The federal government routinely denies extradition requests
from forgign governments for violations of ‘their child-stealing lnwu, nnd refuses
assistones to 1.5, citizens and state governors whe seek to have individunls
extradited for violations of custody laws,

The U.B. pnssport policy provides only limited deterrence to internationnl
child-spntchings., Passports will be denied ot the porent’s request if the parent
presents a copy of o eéourt order awarding him or her custody, or o copy of an
order restraining the removal of the child from the state or the enpuniry. Aithough
applitations executed in the United States can bie denied on the basis of an order
issued by n court of nny state, under existing regulations applications executed
abroad can be denied only upon presentation of an order issued by a court of the
country in which the sapplicatior is made. This forces the parent in the United

- Btatss t0 go {0 court in the forsign country o obtain o vaild deeree in that country,

o time-comsuming, costly, ond emptional process. With respect to passport
revocations, under a recently revised rule, the U.B, Department of Biote will
revoke a pasaport In 4 child custody situation ooly #f the hearer of the J)M or
is subject to & court order stemming from o ¢rimingl felony matter, Under thess
cireminstaness, the device of passport revocadion will do very Uttle {o prevent
most abductng parents from leaving the country with the ahild.

Both our exiradition and passport policies should be resxnamined in light of our
national objective of deterring internationsal enntchings and In returning phductor
parenis Lo the country seeking their extradition.

‘While we here in Congress are considering this child-snatching legislation, the.
Speeinl Commission on Child Abductions of the Hague Conference on Private
International Law is in the final stage of dralfting a Convention on the Civil
Aspeets of Internntional Child Abductions. The purpose of that convention is
to prevent child abductions by putting would-be abductors on nolice that their
removal of & ehild to o foreign country, or thalr wrongiul retention of o ehild
abroad, will result in the promps return of the ¢hild $o the sountry from which
he was removed. This will restore the siatus guo thaot existed before the child-
snotehing oceurred so that the spatcher iz not reworded for his or her octions.
The next and possibly final deafting session will take plage this fall in the Hague,
after which the convention will be svoiloble for signature. The United States
is one of tweniy-three gountries participating in the convention.

If the pending faderal legislation s snacted, the T8, will have suscesded In
the year 1980 in malking substantis] ioresds into {he child-snatching problem,
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If we fail to act, we will have disappointed thousands of parents and igoored
countless children who may well suffer long-asting emctionn! sonsequences
from cur neglect. .

The welfzre wnd wellbeing of innumernble shildren is at stake. We have o
duty to protect them from the trawmatizing experience of belng saatehed and
to see to it that they nre restored as gquickly ns possible to a secure home en-
virapment. If we in Congress can sstablish n strosg national poliey against child-
snatckzing,] we will have perfermed an iportant leadership role. The winners
will be children, parents and society at lorge.

T will eonclude my remarks by offering to assist you in whatever way I can
in your considerstion of the Parental Xidnaping Prevention Act.

SrareMENT oF B Caritonen’s Riowrs Commrrees, Diviston V (TriMinalt axp
Twprvipvat Rrowrs), Digrriot of Contsla Ban

The Children’s Hights Committee of the D.C. Bor was formed esrlier this year
to address the speeinl problems facing children, The members of the committes
are attorneys who represent ehildren as individual clionte, reprasent the interesis
of children ﬁarou%h public interast groups, or ctherwise have a partieular nterest
in effects of owr legol system on children, Qur goal is to promote, protect and
defend the rights of children. We ore partieularly concerned for those children
who are not residing in physically and emotionally sesure home environments
buils upon mutunsl love and respeet between the ehildren and their parents. We
recognize the efforts of this subeommitiee to prevent ehild sneatching os o major
gonfribution {0 future security of some of these children.

Many concerned individuals and expert organizations have already informed
this subeommitize of the magnitude of this problem, The media hove reported
many trapedies resulting from ehdld snatehing, We believe that every child who
is spatehed, even if he is not subjected to physieally dangerous conditions, suffers
substantinl and poseibly permonent harm,

Wea faver conpressional action, within the framework of the Constitution,
to prevent such harm. Coniinuing reports of child spatehing demonstrate the
inability of stote lemislobures nnd courts to prevent such acts. A state's power is
limited by its physical borders. Only through federnl legisiation can we promote
the rights of children and proteet the integrity of state court custody deseisions.

PULL FAITH AND CREDIT

Section 8{a) of this bill requires full faith and credit to be given to child custody
dacisions under corbain cireumstaness. This propogal is fully in sccordance with
the Constitution. The Constitution self requires the states to give full faith snd
aredit to the judieial proceedings of sister states.’ Congress is given the power to
anforee this clause through legisletion, In 179¢ the first Congress mandated that
judgments should receive the same faith and credit in aoy court in the couniry
a3 they would receive “by Inw or usage in the eourts of the state from which they
are tnken. . . "2 _

The framers reslized that this elause limited the rights that the stotes would
have enjoyed as independent natious. However, the clause was necessary for the
ereatic;n of & federal system, to create one nallon out of seversl independent
atates,

The full faith pud credit cloose does limit the shility (formerly the right) of s
state to relitipate issues previously sdjudicated In another stote, as would this
bill.t But the elause also inersases the effectiveness of those stade court desisions
whith are properly rendersd, as would this bill, by precluding disgruntled litignnis
from seeling o diferent deeision from seelting s different state court?

£ Art, TV, Seciian 1. “Fuli fnith nnd ercdlt absll bs given lo sech Gtste 1o tho poklic scts, recerds, and
judieinl proscedings of ayery ofhar Stata, And the Cenpross iy by general Inws prescrib the manner in
which sch acts, reeerds and froziedings shall be proved, and the effect thersel” For o briad legisletlve
history of this uinzz:se, seo Juelizon, “Fall Telth sod Credit—The Lowyver's Clanse of the Constltulion™
4§z%ﬁ%n§}§:a E;ﬂz};g RoviewI, 15 (LM45),

» Seg Johson v, Muelbarper, 340 U.B. 581, 364 (1951} Sherrer v. Shorrer, 834 1.8, 339, 255 (048): Mitwandes
Eeunty v, While C’aunl!% 208 U8, 968, Va7,

& Buitan v, Leif, 312 U 8B, 402, 407 (1959),

3 Ikind v. Bych, 83 Cal, Reptr. 448, 154 (19a7)..
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When o couse of acotion arises within a stote, the full izith nnd eredit clause
hos ne effent on that state's jurisdictional, procedural or substantive powers.
Only when a party attemptes to enforce thnt desision in the courts of another
state does the clawse take effert. If the Grst state lncked jurisdiection, the judgment
need not he enforeed.t Expressed differeptly, the clause "leaves epch sinte with
power over s own courts but binds litigants whersver they may be in the Nadion,
by prigr orders of sther sourts with jurlsdiction.”?

This bill would bave sn anslagous effect, A custody disputsz srising within o
state would be resclved by the courts of that siate ax provided for in sinte law.
Any appeal, collnteral aitock, or nitempt to relitigate the seme issues within that
state would be controiled by stote law, Howaver, il a prrty attempted to change
sostody of the same child in another state, § 1738A would take eifect. If the condi-
tions of subsections {e), (d) and {e) were met i rendering the dseisicn, thes It
must be enforeed withaut modification.

We believe that this proposal will furiber implement the intent of the framers of
ilhie Constitution who drafted and ratified the foll faith snd eredit clause while
{ully respecting the inherent right of each state to regulate its internol afairs. The
states should recognize that § 1738A is & guardisn of the intepgrity of their court's
desisions,

PARENTAL RINNARPING

The full faith and credit provisions of 1hiz bill will protect 2 child from multiple,
incousistent enstody desicions. The Parent Loentor Service will assist in finding o
suntehed child. ‘We helieve that these two provisions will remove some of the
advantoges to be mined by child snatehing, thus deferring parents from commit-
ting such acks, However, there slso will be parents who will eontinue %o snateh
their children. These parents will not seek modification of custody through the
courts, While some of these parents may be fraceable through the Parent Loeator
Serviee, they con nvoid servies of proeess. Such o parent can move from stofe to
state, or aven leave the country, 1o avoid eivil enforcentent of the ariginal custody
decizion. The case histories previcusly disclosed o Congress and widely publieized
by ths media, demonstrate thet & fow parents nre not seeking n lagal advantage.
Rather, they arve attempting to resglve the dispute unilaterslly withont the nssist-
anes of puy eourt. Besause this motlvation for ghild snoiching would contings to
exist after the sdoption of § 17584 and extension of the power of the Parent
Lovotor Service, we support eriminal penaltizs for child snatchers. Only through
the elussifieation of ehild snatehing 68 a2 erime ean wo deter zome ardent snatchers
and provide the meons to reuanite with their custodial parents these few children
who eontinue {0 be suatehed.

The primary purpose of this legislation should be the prevention of child snasch-
Ing and the consequent harm o s victims. At the spme time, the pepalty imposed
on the offending paront should not be so exesssive or inflexible 0s 1o prevent
voluntary surrender, The right of eseh state to enforce its own lows within its own
harders must be respected, Finally, the rescurces of the federsl government should
be used os cofficiently ns possible. Section 1203 corefully balmnces all of those
interests.

The penaitias imposed under § 1203 {&} and {b) sre substontially lower than
those Imposed on kidnappers. SBeelion 1203{0) (3), providing an afirmative
clefense if the child is returned unharmed within a certnin time, will epcoursge
parents to surrender the child volantarily. Subsection (g) will likewise sneourage
surrepder 1o obizin a veduced penalty., These provisions provide the eriminal
penalties necessary for deterrence, but are light ond ﬁem%le snough to allow
voluntary surrender. Beenuss of the affimuntive defense provided and the elassi-
fication as o misdemeanor, we believe that even those parenis who have spatched
childven will be abie to reenter or eontinue in the work fores,

The states sre proteeted by this provision in two ways, First, the F.B.1, ennnat
bevoma involved during the first sixty days. During that time, local authorities
may investipnte the ease, seek tha assistonee of the TFederal Parent Locator

Bervice, and ptiempt interstate enforcement of the origingl custody decision or

. Siz% Wiltinona v. Noréa Caroling, 335 U5, 806 {1146) olting tho eprly cose of TAompson v, Whimon, 18 Wall
ESY e

Y rekneon . MMuelherger, 340 T.B. ot 535, Hes nlss Fome Fosnrones o, v, Dick, 281 T.8, 3 ophclding
zontraciual Hmitations, shorter thun thoso inspased by siote inw, on £ length of thise withls which t6 sue
on insurance slefms, Ths Court found thoat this wns o Wmitstion on the Ndgents, rot tbe sintes, consfstomt
with the Fourissth Amendment: )
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extrodition withowt the interference {or assistance} of the federal government.,
After sixty dnys, the states will have the asgistance of the F.B.I in enforcing
previcus eustody deerees. Such federal imvelvement will greatly inerease the
effiescy of the state conrt judgment. It is not 2 usurpation of stotes’ righis as it
dees not modify the stales’ sriminol code or judicial power is any woy.

The Federal Perent Loeator Bervice shoyld be an efiieisnt and eflective tool for
the location of many snatching parents. 15 should reclues the demuands placed on
the F.B.1. by this legislation. If the F.B.1, dees beeome involved, useful informa-
tion will be provided by the P.L.B.

The idea of the F.I.I, arresting parecis Is not plessant. However, this Lill
erzates o thorough, detafled plan to prevent ehild snobehing. Bvery legitimate
motivation for child snatehing is removed, Kven after o parent lws snotehed o
ehild, he is completely abaolved if he returns the ehild ynharined within Ehirty
davs. Before the FLB.LL enters the ease, the other parent and the home stote will
have spent two months abtempting (o Iocate the offender, In some instaness the
non-ofiending parent will kave traveled to several states or hived atborneys in
severnl states to attempt civil enforcement. A porent who sucsassfully defeats
these efforts probably wiil not surrender 1o the home state without F.B.I. involve-
mant, The F.B.I. should become involved only as o last resort. However, in those
{aw cases where all other efforts have failed, the T, B.L involvemant is imperative
for the safe return and protection of the ohild.

The F.B.L's duties in these cases, ns in others, will be to investigate federal
erimes aad errest the offendors. The ILB.L will not have the antheriby to usurp o
staie eourt’s power to make or modify custedy decisions. The fsdern] eriminal
eourts will similarly enforee the federal eriminal sections of this hill but have no
authority over the underlying state eourt custody decision.

In conelusion, we urge the guick paszsage of this or similar legislation. After
enreful review, we find no constitutional infirmities. The rights of the states are
protested nad eshanced by each provision. The eriminal provisions are strictly
vonstructed to apply only in the most extreme cases. The penalifes sre relatively
minor and are mitigated by the sofe return of the child, This legisintion should
lead io increased effectiveness of state sourts and a desresse bn the number of
children snatched.
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Bob Wesigate

Hrit Seifad jighsy

AHNOLD MELLER was oas happy
prppa this Father's Day.

{i was the Hrat ane In five years
whun he ke for sure hts son Mo-
son was alive and well. “We hod &
qulst family ceichration and & was
a great doyl™ he comentad Slon

in ousz, 19724, Moason snd His
muther  #oply  disoppeared. The
Millars were separated. Arneld ro-
maned In Wastdarton, DO, st had
weelcend viillation righis, M wile
Yooy had zustody of thelr san and
they Hved i Maryland, Cine Friday
wvening Hst June when Arnold went
o plele up FHason, both mother and
san were gone, .

§ihe most olher parenls n steller
cirtairnsfores, Miller was franti=. Ha
spent e than $13.000 In his leart-
rending, vrseerassful search, recciv.
iny Hilfa responze to Bie plesd for
help from the police, the FEL fhe
Justice Departinent, and oibses,

Aftey fwoamdaqhall years, Htler
sealizedl, “f'vz been putting myssIt
irst and my son geend, | koose my
former wile well vsogh lo know
hie's gutting food, clothing, shelmr
and that be's In sehael { fave co
doubt that he amsd | will get fogelber
n the lulers wism be's older™

Sa he chimeted mest of Hs ens
gray i Bls job ag A spsteens amalyst
Jor e Poiist Service and hnis o
ganiting & <lesriaghouse of nforma-
ton on paresdal kidaappiugs, Chi-
dren's Righes, Ins ORI X3 170
Stepal, MW, Wachingles:, B4
L CHI abo provides peraosal
counseling, 2 “Lind An-Bar” o hot
link phene service where new vize
stitns war la%k sunr thelr srublems
with veterans, sayd activelp lnkbles
tor betier siate and fedesal angi-
childsnaiching hoas (SINGLE BPag.
ENT, Sept I9FGL I mow has 47
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chaptees, 23 ot Hnes and S0
members n 31 staes znd I indla
An addiiceal 4,083 persens receive
LEFs rowslolter, TQur Srearssi fle-
srce . .. Oor Chitdrers,

This spring Millec’s story was toid
agaln i PECIPLE magashe, A fors-
er nelghbor of mother and son rece
ognlzed the boy's Beeevearotd plo
tuem, zallad Miller and told Bm day
werg Huing Ie Mow York Ziale under
anolfer sorae. They hied lived In five
slates gince 1974,

He didn't wasie any tes, Hoe was
shle fo fmterest the digileguished

. GETEATE
TR, B SRR DI
VeABMINGTIN D #ohas
HZ-E23-2650

be foroed to go oul of Susiness for
lack of {unds.

in Juse Miler wos scheduled fo
diseyss the Thild Custody and Al
duttion Preveution Act of 1979 (S
105 at the PWP bid-Adaniic He-
ylonal Conference In Memsssas, VA
Oher pinel membets wire da 32
Ms. Pas Holl, leghlailve nsststant 10
Sen. Malcoln Wallap (R, WYL the
bill's sponsor; Ms Szewart Oneglis,
dirpeter o the Justlon Departrants
Tozit Force on Sex Discrlsinaiion!
and Charles Biddison, president of
Male Eguaiity Now (MEML

farnily law atiorney, Professar Henry
H. Foster, Jr., of Mew Yock Lidver-
sity, in Bie case, and they sblained
2 writ of fmbros cerpus. Masan's
mother way ordered o Srisg him o
& emergency Custody hzaring s &
cowrk near Bie simall Orhodor Jaw-
ish cosrmuenizy whure By llved.

Alrald that Toby might grab Ma-
son and fue agaln before the conrt
dale, Miller toole the arder 2 the
teerd rablE of the seminll peshiea
where Moshe—as Mason was hnown
there——tais  allending tlazx  They
had a wiry emotisral reunion,

Later, st the first tourt hoselnn,
BiBer gl four dape’ visitotios, Dho
Ing other court appearapees, b wag
glven pasmissiom w have Masan vislt
Him In Washimgion for part of the
Passouzr holidoys, to eall Mason
three toes a weely 10 ser Mason an
Sunday everiss i New Yeols, and
o have Mo come @ Washington
hice, whils courtoderst home
studies were condutied prier o ad-
dittanal heaings In June,

Despite bis porsomal viciory, M.
er, now 5, s’y giving up his figh
Inr effcefive laws 1o Ralp wipn oul
childstealing, Huweves, TR whicth
soligy sofely on cooicibnlens, may

Thts billl—and 2 shnfar one by
Hep, Cherles B Bennett ©3, FLL HR
1850—may e the most Imporkant
pleces of federal leglsfailon afect
Ing single porenis s yeer. Why?

Altennh  befween 25283 and
100500 children aee smatched o
Ridden from one parent by annther
every year, there are no really effecs
e loeal, state, Tederal, or tmtermas
fonal lows lo porovest such sos, In
mosi ctaten, thild-sratchisg is 2 mis-
demeanor, and It only sppling whern -
strniene tahas o child [rom 3 parest
wh has Leen awarded sustody. Tn
only sy stoles—plargiand, Callfor-
wa, lows, Wyoming, Florids, aod
Gezergia, CBL sayswsls such an a1
a felosy, where o parend cen S
exiratditesd from anolher stale for the
ofivnse, In atiusd pracilce, fow hove
heen In lact, bowh federal angd slale
agpneies use he farental sxclsion (o
she Lindbergh Act as an ezguse not
1o pet nvcleed on the stale, national,
prdd mernationat level, The FRI has
always been very reluciant o inler-
venz—even I a shafe szee x fogh
tive felop warrant-—exgept when U
can b proven the health @nd safety
ol ¢ ediif ara treatensd and when
public/pellical grassura & Intense.

g



Sematimes aven ks iype of pros.
sure doesn't keip. Ssean Downer of
Van Moys, OA base't been as luchy
&s Arnald Miller In 1978, her thess
yournslers wora nuver returned after
thadr cowlordersed visit o hor e
tuisbrand, in Mew Yerh, Apporenlly
he rammerled, fmdtaind bis asssls,
ermd Bed s Oragdd with the kids
Bitier over her agroament do the
wisi, shote then she has continually
asked, “Why wes § s shustd 1o obey
Wi a3

Dalegate dsmies Hergen, Offce of
Farzign Laigation, Cwil Divisian, Tiae
pariment of Justice, said the 1L
stends Tor “the immedinie setum of
e child, Perisd, Lat tha touns of
the couniry from where lhe child
was ahddected sobve who was eight
wnd wha was wrong” Ha sfded
ey, Yl was dectded that erimingt
charges agalnsl a parent ure oot {he
answirr pod that axiradition of the
parent is no assurapeze of gelling e
ehild back™

&6 Children are pulled back and
forth three, four, even half o dozen
times, as parenis rush from state to
siale to get custody... 93

Diowmer clalmed, ot an Aprd child.
shaiching hearmy In Los Aageles,
shal she has spent almost & guoricr
of a milllon delars trying to gel ker
childrir back and that, despite Tn-
wnse Congressional pressure, the
Biate Dapartinent would nol sy 2
Cefformy exradishe: erder against
her axhushand iz brisg Slm {and the
kids) back from Srezil, sven with an
nlicged ayresrvent by the Brazhisn
smbassatior (o honor e order. She,
war, formed 2 pelfmal  pressure
group—espeetally active on the West
Coasl—and bss  nfluepced  Cali-
{onia and fecdinsd jegislailon.

The State Deperimest snys 3t tan
®alp anly by daying b= jssuanes of
a winine's passperd, i 2 parens warns
the Deparimen shat e child might
he fedma ma of ihe country withowt
permission, The paren? then st
et & courl wier prehibiting the
puazport Issun nie,

Twe LS dedegetes attended the
Fagus Tonferee on Private lnler-
national Law, i twesweck negolink
g session on lernatioanal child-
sapfthing wiihs roprsianiativas (rom
23 nationy. Bauically, it s hopued
shal by 1980 Gere will by o Intep
rational ealy 1o facllilsle wishation
«f chiidron behween paronts Rving In
wfferent gmoricies, help tocote abe
dueled childran, and asuist In (heir
FeRIG.

Hergen Invited PP members 1o
send bim thele ddows s2 that he will
be hetier abla io represent the LR
thaing  trealy-dradling sesslons s
Hovemnber, Wile him al dyr sbhove
offam, Washingior, 228 20530

Even the Supreme Coort b ro-
fused 16 interfese I four custody
cases imveiviog chitdsnalching  For
wxample, B 1997, Justive Witliars €,
Desglas sald I a castaly deeres &
medifable in he st of arlgin, It
wiiay be frendy changed by the courls
of ather satok, Bad In 1977 the bigh
zour? refused 10 hear a casy where
a ymnthier sntched her Bveyesr-okd
san from Mew Jersey before cus
todly wox awardsd. The father was

" awarded custads by thal stals In ber

asbksence, bt bwo woeks later Flor
ida gave custody o hor

Why should there be ony childs
=nalching ot oE7

LLE, Distrist Couwrt Judge Mominee
Porinta M. Wald, when she waes as-
stant altorney general for fpaisia-
e aflairs, weefe Mep Poler W
Roding, dr., £, M, chairman of ke
Heuse  dadiciary  Qurmmities, e
oL Individudls whidare unspooed-
ful for whn expett i be unsuccess.
ful} in a lchild custeedyl gotfon I aue
slale, will aitempd do evade that
seale’s Jurisdiction by taling the chid
1o snather slte end relitigeiing the
eustady lssun, The sefond niate will

riten nwyilth cuslody fa the paresl
within s jurisdiclion, fhareby s
cauraging 'cliid-snaiehing’ by re-
warding the 2 jeslo plysical sos
Wellon, notudtheiarding Lhe exislznce
of an urder or detree o the cen-
vy :

And with the {sdeeal Caverament
enfloreing pagineat of courl-orderad
alimpsy sk <hild support, and goors
spipions divided on ting alimomyf
cild suppord 10 vishiation  ighis,
some nonecusistial pacenis decide
they are hedng shsoriminated againg,
wraby thatr Rids and run.

Too often, parapis with custody
who have had (heir chifdren stofen
have resarted o "gustedialb vigilan-
tes" like Eogese Austin of Foley,
MO, mnd Hil! Ralsion of Cuba, WY,
fo condunl reverse smoaiches, Chi.
dren have been pulled back and
{onth three, four or even o ball doges
limes a5 prrenis resh Fom stale 1o
state iz et zusledy. Aad as delec
fvseallomney-eourt costs rise i this
fipobwar, the parenls betwms more
bitlar fowards one anatker, and the
chlldren sofler gorious  ametienal
scars, or wven physical Infury or
dralls

Thiriy-one slates had paszed the
Untiorm Clild Custendy Jurisdiclion
Act {UCCIAT a3 of & Tew months
agn, and B wos pending In nipe
more. Howsver, Californla asttomey
Lawrence H. Swtier, retired chair-
man of the ARA Family Law Sec-
tion, hes testified that signlng sleles
hawe med oeed il proviclons, have
meatf #f narzewly or lnlecpreml iy
wrangly Im malden rleterminationg,
or have lgnared ouiofalate arders
colirely, A 19 siates il have pot
stared 3, maling  thare  polendial
chifdsaatching havens.

Miler, while mpparting L0CIA,
believes Il has 5 somber of Maws:

s {dne, B dozs naf address child-
suplehing, but covers only cusiody.

» Twa, ks providlons epsly onfy
when a cuslody sleeres exisly, sad
mary thn 0% of all snsichings oee
o bejore & decree has been ised,
Until then both parents are assuerssd
fz have equad custody, and—even ¥
ame parent has Bed a custody puti-
tign—cither ¢an 1ske off wihf the
kikls wiihout brealing the lave
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© haw,

= Flroe, & courl hon we woy of
fmowing il sspther state minhi al
ready have awarded soslody o the
elhir parent, unless it s so Infeemed
hy the parend applying for custody
. . . whick iz not lifeely,

+ Four, no prowsibn Iy made In
UCCHS o forete and return o
snofched child, arsd Bliller sikiges
that woly sbaat 10% zve ever found
walil He was one of zhe luclry
paronta

> Fre, UCCHA 15 daly 2 made-l
blli {drafted by the National Confer
enre of Commissionaes on Uniform
Stnte Laws & 1988 w discourage
eaurt-shoppleg) and suggests “refu-
gee'lstatis tan hecp Bl oplions In
assarae lusisdiction aver rasm—a ol
does nat reguize theos ta “U L. give
i Falth-and-gradil™ 4o sustody de-
crges randorad by sislor slale courts.
Each state s fm = pedojst 3 own
arsien. P

Bimtiar iedaml
prar, spossorel by Bep. Dinnald ¥d-
wertds (3., €AL lormer Fep John
Moz and Srn. Gearge $ MoGovern
(B, 58 nuined Hifle Interzst ard
feffed o pats bogesse 1 allogwdiy
way unenforceable, vague, .'mai ln-
fringed on slates’ viohis. .

Heanett’s originat 1973 Lt dldnl
pess hetense 1t was fop strong It
merely struck the ®parental excop.
tian® thasse frarn the Lindbergh Szt
His firsi revision was oo weak; it
srmanded the Act to Include 2 punish.
tent of phly & SLOGD fine ofd up to
a yesor In fall Nelther LIl would
havee applizd when zisindy had ret
bcmn avarded, and the FBI did not
oo . ward io fel Intp the child-
pxsitection bustesss™ onpg efficksl tes.
tifeel, Many Congrasgrnen slss b
lieved it would be Bard to comeict
ony parent of Kidnapping under hat
“What ey would conviel &
toving pargst for taling bis ar her
ow child®, tey questioned.

Bussel’s bill may have 2 leagh
time i {he House amgein thig yeses
It was referrsdd to the Cring sube
cramymilten, chalred By Rep, John
Conmyers (T, ¥ who s dgad sou
againgt eny federal parental kidnsp.
plrg fow el who has refused o
held Gny ormore heerisgs stnce the
one helel s 1979 on the same sub-

mbstatlan  Jast

124

el and o the Poblic Assistante
siticommsdilne, bevause of e peo-
posed expansion of Bw Faderal Far-
ent Logaker Syslem (FFLEL Al pras.
ent thexe are ao plans to discuss the
iesue In any hearings thay that eom-
mifies may hase oo Soris? Security
Issues. e addition, the Criminal Jus
tice ssbeommliles, whish met B
May 1o 9o over changes it wanls &
the Uriminad Qode, made no de.
tision whether or nor i bring up
ehild saai:hﬁng % an adcf;mn Lo ih:
endn,

Huwaver, Senator Wallop sold ks
revised bl 1 wae firsl prasentad o

child gapport. The third seclice would
i Bt o Mederal misdeavanor for
“any parent, relative ac other porson
e, privain deleclive, Briend, or
other yeloiival Lo, . i wnalch aod
trangpot a chlid across slate lines [n
viplation of a cesindy delermination
entitfed ta Lol fotshandoredit® wn-
ey the kaw,

1t atso eresies two sew fadaral
offensey: restralning o child Geder |
14} without good swse Tor mmre
{lhars 33 days, punisheble by us to 30
days [mprispastient andfor o fng of
wp 1o SIRD0D and censesling a child
withaut food cause {or more than

5@'&?&53@; s bill won’t prevent child-

“snoiching ... it will encourage the

parent fo come out o;f’ hiding... 9 %

the 9% Cnngrem. ;:Msmi i'hc Senw
e but $ed In the Meusel contiatos
chingits sinmesied by e Justice
Einpartment, by witnesses af a House

. hearing gt year on hig oeiginad bl

and by sthers corcermned wilh ihe
prohlers. He feels % bes a beiler
chare of passage.  Villap . hes
sirong hipariises supporl, with 16
cersponsars Jorlieding Sen, Edwerd
M. Hesnady (D, M), whose dude
clary Ceszmitiee hos responsibil?y
For rovisteg the L8, Crirdnel Code,
wihery the chilbanpiching provislons
world go. The acitsal headngs may
be heid by the Crivairsd Liows sb-
comnlitzs, heades by Sea Joscph
R Bider, Jn D, DEL ¥ e can be
persuaded to hold them.

Senator Walics s explaingd that
& 305 would ameod the ULE, Code
o reguire stale esuely to Mgive ol
felthamdaredll 0 tusisdy decraes
eervfored By sigler slale <ouris™ e

swhan It bs in ibs besl intecests of (ho-

child {o do s, snder the Erowisions
of the 3 The sscondeand per-
haps mest conlroversisl seclinmes
woultl amend the Sorial Securiy Acl
to widen the vse of FPLS # include
"locating parents who take, restraln,
or coaceal thelr shdldrea” The FPLS
was st up 0 bad porents—malnly
shose whase chiltres are on welloes
—awho selfuse @ pog Tourt-ardurad

weven days, punishable by o fait terrs
of up 1o &% wonths endfor & fing ol
up o SI,003

By adopling the "home stle™ pra-
vicien of LIA, Wallap asseris
‘one of the major, ltentlves for
ehild-sastehing wAll bs ohminated”
Tha “heme sfat & the one whees
the ¢hfd has Hved continuousdy for
she wsaths prior i e start of a
cugiedy case, The home stale also
wauld refals Jsdsdicion fy malte o
il custody orders for sl months
alter e child's depapture.

Wallap's new il alse enuld eliml-
nata some F31 and Jestize Nepart.
wenl epposition: one, by postponing
the FBI's wniry Inlo a case walil 69
das aller tocal pobce, siate and
{rderat PLS have bewn unsucnessinl
In locasing the wmissing parent snd
e, By apl requirdng fedornl cosrds
r hecome the arbiiers of cus-
tody dispuies, either, Bt Miller be.
Beugs Wallop's Bl 15 Aawed in tha,
o persen could be found guilly of
elilld-s=atching 1N e resiralns or con- -
ceals o ehild, o violalisn of any pen
ton's custedy or visitatton rights,
ouly wlin o walid custoly ool
extsis, He said Benseit's B atsn
tovers instanges when a soparstion
afgreement exlsts, and—if there Eao
custarly detrer or feparation agree-

thec CIBLOSNATCHING, p 14)
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CHILDSNATCHING

wefrom g 1

ment 5t all—when the solstionsbip
betwgen’ {he parent and chifd, or
guardian ar ward, Is viclated, (ORI
wanls "all wictims ol chifdwnalei-
Ing” 1o be eligble for asslstonte oae
der fhe luw, rot fost o chid fortye
psie to have been undor & emurt
_order gt the fme of susk an att,

Eves hts biY won't “prevent™ child-
snatehing,  Wallep coutions How-
ever, 1t il gaeourage e snalehing
parent i oo ool of hitheg and
relum the chid in bve ways: ¥Plest,
B fraates » Wefense fo prosecition
wheett a defendant rehurns the child
unhzrmed to the othar parent within
30 dnys alter an arrest warent kas
been lssued. Sscond 8 Inslricts {ka
court tn be fafen® In sentendng A

dofemdnnt who retums the child’

anhmmnedwdint too lete tor fuke
advaniagn ol the defepea® Wel
iop staled, Sen, Wallop will ade
deess PWP Alanks convention this
tranib, A -

{03 Anuales Pralsiot Atlomey Jobn
¥, Van de Hamp has tedlifed that
S dptnrrent value of this legisds-
o, By view, s undermined” by
#he Iday provistoe, which leads “lo
the. shorbt-tuess, unaihorivid Taling
af children, A abductlng parent can
go scobfres weder {the proposed)
federal dow, ¥ tha ohild §s rebuened
withiz 38 days". He alic recom-
yaemdfed that the FE2 enter the cose
ammedivtely—ar witie 7 deys—
when there wes evidende o fedaral
orimi had Been  comttied—ig.,
when sisis #nes o Infermneticna!
booedesizs hed bean crossed—and,
when no fodorl orime exisisd, oftor
20 days “The GDday reculrersent Iz
Hhely ta reswll I an exiremely stale
trfal* he amphasized,

e Kamp #ls i sot happy with
the Wll's prosision thit porents must
notily focal pelics, and request heip
from stale and federal PLS, within
%3 dops of the alleged sfsducitfon.
“The presumed purposa of this sec-
tan is b snwre the exchmsilon of
local rempdies, Howevar, the strin-
gent time rogdrements may shrply

125

Yead? us Bagk W further oltempls a2
‘seif-help’,” or childsssiching. He
rougramanded a longer me porlod

-l B doys 1o o year,

Crlticksrn alse vies voleed that par-
ental kidmapping as defined In e
propased Jegisalion weidd oulp -
ply o shildren 18 years e wmler,
The foll faith-anid-coodit portion, and
e ute of e FPLA, waonld couer
kids 1o 18. Wallop's office sald thal
st snaiched children ase bebveoh
thres: and seven and thal byt age 14
it I5 psmersd that the child should
B able i tun away feoms fhe abduo-
tor, or ut feost to telephons soene.
onw,

Opponents to e current Wallop-
Fannett lenlstation are hacd io fisd,
sceonding to Tedr stolls nnd that of
Ban, Alan Tronslon {D, CA), 2 oo-
spmosor, Last year, the House Sib.
eomeitiee on Crimingl Justiee heid
Beerings  which “produted  “bver-
whelining  postilve  curminent” on
Whillog's amandment, compared to
the 1904 distoureging hearings iy
the Crime sd<ammities, Jo Apl,
Sere Crapston’s Thild end Hiesan
Pevadopment suboommittes fon
dutied n onesdoy hearfom In Los
Angeles, with aguafly pashive com.
ment, ‘The Ameriean Bar Assocls.
tion, which Brst opposed such bills,
hiss endorsid Wallop's entlre amend-
mant, The Justce Department
which was eoncerned abot faderal
intervertfon In fomlly  arpocents,
yray have chenged some of He ole
jretions. Bt the FDI faces » budgst
ol this yeoar, Extn responsiuifies
withaut extra funds could not set
meich support. Apd ol pressiime 2
Justier Department spodmsmen had
wot relvrmed six calfs sseds by BIN-
HLE PARENT 1o lears Tta present
position 60 e lssue

John pleCabe, legishbve directar,
Natlanat Conlarante of Commisslen:
ots on Lilform Siata Laves, seid
Wallop's amenchnent  apprars o
smemt most of his growp's ohjeclons
i pravious bllis s e uwe of the
Federa? hidnapplng stabse

Prof, figetie M. Bodenhelmer of
e nlemrsity of Callfonis law
Schpad, sae al the chifel deafloes of
UCCIA sad one of the U5 dele-

Aiies to the Hague Conference on
Private Inlemationd Lawst finvoluing
child-snalching), sl zupports fhe
foislatlon. She sl 02 the learian
skt 1k Yeome to the condeston Sia
o trimizal delerrent bs adtostory sad
that 2 thvalvemest f the FOI 65 .
asreasary” Prolessar Bodesheimer
also satd pussage of His Lill would
{acilitate sppemval of the inkerns-
tiona! fresty ment poar

Curlensly, three orgasizations with
Washinglon Jenllathve officas, whicly
g mighk Smaglne swauid have strong
standy on the bssus da nol plan to
bacl--0r  oppoce-—iiz bitlst The
Amerizen Civil Liberdios Unlon, Chils
Welfare Loagtee ol Amerins, sead Ma-
tional Assotiation of Spolel Wealtees,
Wa naver were abla to gat & state.
ment from 1he Matlonal Orgamienilon
for Women; a smoltstman novar ve.
tumed cur cefninad cafl angd whan we
calied back, we vare ahwoys put on
Mmu:!‘li‘ -

Somen of the fathers' righis. greapy
are aguinst suth leglilation &4 being
Yant-fathar s dispuise” Mals Equal-
Ly Now B4EN), which clals 3000
members & Margdend alane, says |
“doesnt-fool with state or feders!

. leglslation; we're nol rich. Wa pee
fur 1o wark I Ngaban” Powsesr,
& spokedman sald the Wallop and
Fennelt bills “are sfother kind of
anti-male logiststien being possed
vallp-nllly, This faw wold nover be
enforced ageinst women Tt would
be fost v against men, a5k overy
olher few pasted which |5 sdpposed
e help both men and women ™

The bitl wotdd be effective fin.
madlnlely upan B pamage by Cone
gress and sigeb: by the Presldent
Wallops siaff has Imtecpreted iz

| lanpage to cover puiichings thet

oy hevn pecurred precs ngo—if the
trspans conlinues afler the Bl be-
zomes low, However, the stalf has
recommendied  msre  sprelfit Jao-
guage an this fmiedion,
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Bemg Smdfjm iy o dvatt of an e
ternstiom, b t, om child abdvetion. I’szmm
jresentatives ;}E Pa.:ent_a Sithead: Partnez s

it mamazm ‘i the Spacial fommission on
thild Akchaiions oF “The Hage thalerence mth&!
Netherlamfs, nft&:‘ tovermsent-level n.g::uu—-
Lions ab the 24tk euadvenniad of The Hagwe
OonFererice iy Ealy it'tz esipeoted 4 Final
treaty will bergublioned. "Ik will oo fsto,
efferh okt sixty days witer three nm:irx‘:rm

Stmhau:g, mm E?w par:l:: a.lm» “saﬁ:s iy
s»"n.:zt vigitating rights hobueen ks -
;uﬂ c}ﬁ_ldmn lixm:g m &a{:mmt: muntrmﬁ. .

It Y mliziwmhmg far ransc’:{
nor extradificon to and fxm formign ocountries.
It also wendd ot be rebwactive, and somight.
nok be of ony egal help to the 253 saves hwow
‘active dn U5, wourts in which perenis ave,
seddng the retors of thels childeen frim 0.
wrerveas: © {The 384 figwre i hroken dom to
3125, Daopz and Canada; B6, fabin Areriea; o
* 44, Kear Fasty 13, Africa; amet 2, Far Fast.™
In add3itien, rf‘.umng the firsl Fad weshe of
foJanuary, 196G, an additiosnd eight coses weve
reroricd ko thildren's Rights, Inc., 2 Sashe
" ingtomy DL .‘L?Lfcmutu:!n BORIXTER an m;mﬁi
kiumpphiq }

- mmr anes Berges the fowe &
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Parewrs Wrrnour Pantxess, Ixa,
Washinglon, 1.0, June 30, 1850,
Hon. Joun Cowyene, Jr.,
U5, Howse of Representalives,
Washinglon, DLC.

Deikr Mr. Convens: Enclosed please find the testimony of Patricin McRobert,
Internstional Director of Parents Without Paripers, and that of Archilnld
Eecleston, Logal Counsel for Parents Without Purtners, both in fovor of HLR.
1284, The Parental Kidnspping Bill, We respectiully request that both be eatered
into the record of the henring on the Porental Kidnapping Bill held Juse 24, 1980,

Weo regret Lhat we were not able to offer oral testimony in favor of the bill, but
hope thab the Subcommitiee moembers will consider the testbooay provided, aad
reqlize the urgent need for the passage of HUR. 12860, Thoenk you for hoanoring
this request, snd if PWP can be of any further service, plense de not hesitate to
contact us.

Sincerely,
Vircinta L. Magrmin,
Exeeutive Diveclor.

Braremint or Patriora McRoserT, InvERNATIONAL DhREcTOR, Pagexts
WITHOUT PARTNERS, I¥G.

‘Thanlk you for the apportunity to speak on LR, 1280, the Porental Kidnepping
Prevention Aet.

My nams s Pairicia McHobert, International Dirvector, Zone F, Forenis
Without Partners, Ine. T am p fourth geade teacher in the Park Hill R—5 School
Distript locstesd in the subwbs of apsas City, Missourl, :

On Seplember 26, 1079, in my fourth grude classtoom, 1 experienced & child
enatehing incident, ’

Christine Mongs, age 9 vecrs, Hved with her father and grendperents in Kansas:
City, Missouri, Christine’s parents were separated In July 1477, while liviag -in
Leeshurg, Florida ond subssguently divoreed in July 1978, .

Prior to the divoree in July 1977, Christine wos send to Kansas City, Missouri,
to live with her grandperents. The judge made Christine & word of the court
with the custedinl decision “open™ and sbated that this decision wonld be made
when she retitrned to Florida.

I talked with Mr. Mongs on Jasuary 22, 1970, and he reloyed to me that
Charisting's mother has since heen awarded lemporary custody of her subsequent
to her return.

Christive hod had infrequent contagt with her moether wham she had not seen
for § years. Her grandmother sensed her nervonsness on that morning last Sep-
tember 28, as she answerzd the phone quicldy and hurried to meet the school buys.

She rods the bus to school—then quickly ran to join her mother who wos waiting
with p ear to toke them to Ronsns City International Airport for the return irip
{o Florida

I wns wutinsly toking the daily atlendence when the students told me of
Christine's disappearance. It was o feeling of fear that quickly saw me go to the
giim:iprﬂ’s offiee to have our school sseretory el $he Isther end grandparents

y principl summmoned the police who were gquick @ respond.

Within 3} minutes the father, grandoerenis and police found Christine and her
mather at the Kansas Clly Internationsl Airport waitlag for o Qight to Florids.

Mr. Muongs fﬁiﬁﬁ&d to me that the Kansas City {Missouri) Police told him
that there was nothing they cowdd do unisss an altercation oceurred mnd ab such
tirme, inth purents would be arrester] and Christine maode o ward of the Platde
County, Missouri Court. .

He did aot wish this to happen—thus he waits silently hoping his daughter will
degide {0 return to Misseuri to lve with him, :

The Florida court’s indecisiveness in gronting ‘‘open oustody” enabled the
absent parent to suceessfully spateh o child with ne legal recourse.

Thers are 22 children in my fourth grade classroom. Nine ehildren {41 percent)
five with heir nuslesy family. Bix students (27 percent) are miembers of a meon-
strusted fanilty. Seven (32 i)ercant;} Hive in o singlé parent family home.

During this school vear I have. observed the trauma nnd enyieties sxperiedced
by thess children as they continue to shuffe between parents.

The children. of divorce.in my room expressed fear and apprehension s they
were congerned for Chyistine's saféty, Beveral of them verbahzed.td me how they
would: reget should this happen o them end asked me what sheould they do?
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It is unforturate thaet chilkiren becoms pawns between the parents thus creating
senrs they will enrry their Yfetiine. The smotional traume was und is prevalent
with ehildren who are “prospeetives” to be snatched by their shsent parents. It is
most unfortunate that they must ive in fear of sueh frightening incldents while
trying to be a ohitd nnd cope with their daily lives,

4 1 geel we need to penalize these parents who easnot abide by the eourt's
SEIZIONE.

The child's feelings should be considered. Reciprocity nmong states should
help to stabilize the ebhild eustody issue and discourage those parents who seem
unble to sbide by the sourt's decision,

T wege vou to make 8. 105 o Inw in order $o better protect the children of divores
from these traumatic experiences.

Thonk you.

SraTement oF Arcpraaip Doonesron 111, Leaar Coywssn, Panewts Wirnour
Parrrens, Ino,

My name iz Archibald Becleston. I am counsel for Parents Without Partners,
Ine. and a senior pariner in the law firm of Decleston and Seidler loeated In
Raitimore, Marvland,

Purents Without Partners, Is a non-profit, charitable, educational organization
ecomprised of approximately 187,000 members, all of whom are single porents. On
behalf of Parents Without Partners, and 45 an atterney with an extensive family
inw procties, 1 appreciaie the opportunity to address this subcommittee and {o
lend our suppert to Congressmaon Bennett's Parental Kidnepping Bili, .1, 1290,
“Child Snaiehing™ is horribly damaging emotionaily to those children subjseted to
this troumadie fet and guite often physieally damaging, The muagnitude of the
phenomenen is, T suspect, much greﬁter than many people beligve, The Libra
of Congress estimates $het more than 26,000 child snatehings ozour annuaily. Pri-
vate groups who monitor ehild snatghings estimate thet as many as 168,000
incidents oecur annually.

- The Uniforsm Child Castody Jurisdiction Act, which is now the law in most of
our stotes, s & step in the right direction, but obviously insyfficient to resolve the
problem. As someone who is fomilior with child snatching, hoth as legal sounsel
for the largest single parent organization in the world nnd as o practiving atiorney
invalved in a number of these cnses, I have been netively interested in all Jsgislution
congerning cbild snatehing.

With the incressed cecurance of diverze in our eountiry, the problem is an ever
increasing one. In o domestic case my offiee handled, T witnassed the unfortunate
spectaele of o 6yenr-old boy being hospitalized with bleeding uleers as n result of
his being spaiehed boek and forth between warring parents. Multiply this eplsode
thousaads upon thousands of times enoh year and you will hzve an approximation
of the severity of this horrendous, national sogial problem.

In order te give the subeominitier nn iden of the rowdblocks apd {rustrations
enecuntered by & parent whose ahild has been taken, T would like to cover some of
the more salient peints of o vopy of & letter T received recently from o mobher in
South Dakota requesting belp. Her ¢hild, n boy of B years of age, wos spending &
regular 2-day visitution perfod with his father which commenced on May 25, 1579
and ended Moy 27, 1976, On May 28, 1970 when the child wus not returned, his
mother frentically condacted relatives of her ex-bBushand in Nevadn, Californis,
and Colerade. They had not heard from her ex-husband at that time. On further
perzonal investigntion she found that he had quit bis job, moved from his apoart-
ment and eaneelled his phone service—oll on May 25, 1979; the day he left with
their son. Os May 29, the mother contacted her aliorney to determine what steps
ceuld be token. She was informed by her nttormey that he eouldd not be of uny
nesistance and that she must solicit the assistanes of the state outhoritics. She
then proveeded i contaet the State's Attorney’s Office where she was advised
that they would “losk into it.” They gave her very little ensouragement, stating
that is was strietly a oivil esse. On June 5, 1979, she filed s missing person report
with the Sherifi’s office aad with the Department of Soeial Services and Child
Custody Agenoy. In early June, on her own, she sent ¢hange of address cards to
her ex-hushand’s oreditors hoping she might trace his wherenbouts in that fashion,
She did Snally troce her ex-hishand os for as Utah aud forwarded that information
to the Btates nttorney in South Dalioka.
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On June 27, she wrate the Governor and was informed that this matter wos not
uader his guthority, The Governor forwarded & copy of her lefter to the State
Attorney Genersl. A letter from the Attorney General advised her that he, too,
was upnble to help and he lorwarded s ecpy of her Jetter to the County Siate's
Attorney. The mother then contacied her 10,8, Senator who replied and isformed
her that his staff had contncted boih the FPederal Bureau of Investipation and the
SBouth Daketa Division of Criminal Investigation. On July 19, she again contacted
the Stabe’s Attorney to inguire what eould be done. He supgested that she contact
her Tocal State Senaior regarding siate legisiation. She was then advised by an
attorney of o Bouth Dakota Jaw which had been passed in July 1, 1979 regarding
ehild snatehing, Bhe was subsequently advised that the law did not apply to her
sinee it was passed on July 1, 1879 and her son wos taken on May 25, 1078, 1n
addition, becnuse the low wos applicable only In situations involving non-custodial
parents who take or entioe away their unpmarried minor children from the custodial
parent without prior consent, she was advised that it would not apply to her case
because her ex-hushand merely failed o return the ohild aflter prior eonsent.

On Aupgust 17, the distrought mother, on her own, contooted the schools in the
area in the belief that they might have received reguests for her son’s school
retords from other schools, Bhe eontacted her son’s doetor in the event that ks
henlth reeords had boen requestad. Bhe contacted the Register of Deads in Rapid
City and Pierre in the svent they recelved reguests for her son’s birth certifients,
believing that these might be reqguired if ber son were enrolled in o new school

On August 21, 1070, agaiu on her own, she completed snd mailed 483 “reward
posters” offering $1,000.00 rewnrd for information regarding her son. She sent these
to people involved in her ex-hushand’s vsual cecupation, elementary schools,
unions, State Departments of Bdueation, sherifTs offices and police departments
in 2ll sareas where Tier ex-husband had relatives,

On Augost 28, 1979, the Las Vepns Police Department contaeted the Rapid
City, South Dakota Police Departiment and the Pennington County Sheriff’s
Offiee to determine if there was o warrant issued for the ex-husband. They had
received a poster from a sehool and were investigating, When they were informed
by the Sheriff that there was not » warrant issued, they advised that there was
nathing they could do. Her local Stote’s Attorney told her he would “continue
eheeking into the matter.”

On Augnst 29, she received a telephone call (rom a woman who worked in Las
Vegas with her ex-husband, and who way interested in the reward, The mother
onge sgain conthetod the Sherifi’s Office and the Stote's Attorney's Office for help,
Bhe was informed that nothing could be done and it was up to her to “steal” her
son back. The following morning the mother and her brother Rew to Las Vegas
only to learn that her ex~hushand hod seen o poster that day and had loft the aresn,
possibly for Calffornia.

Un September 4, 1979 she eontsetad o Judge In South Dokota and asked that a
warrant bo issued for her ex-husband for conteropt of sourt on the hasis thai her
ex-husband had been enjoined prier to the May 258th visitation from removing
the ohild from the State of South Dakota. The judge sdvised ber that beonnse her
ex;lhﬂ§§3and was out of the state that he conld ondy fzsue an “homediate custody
order, :

Omn September §, 18979 the mother prepared and mailed sn additional 2560 posters
to California. On Sepiember 18, 1979 o eall was recsived from o woman in Cali-
fornin who advised the mother that her ex-hushand had been staying with her,
wos carrying # gun and using bard drugs. 8he was advised that her son was
Hemotfonally disturbed and negleeted, totally withdrawn, would not play with
wther children and sits and starss as though he i hollow.” The mother apain
vontacted sll of the authorities, the Siate’s Atbtorney, the Bheriff, the Police
Tlepartment, the Departinent of Social SBervices and the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation as well ns the loeal Judpe. Apuin, she repeived the same spswers,
“sorry, there s nothing we can do.”

T quote for you the last parspraph of that mother's Istier:

Ythe snger and frustration from being bounced around snd told Y¥sorey,” over and
over again are nothing eompared to the very real pain, anguish sud torment that I
feel withont my S{EB.%‘I} is an agony thiat is tearing me to picces. I have obtained
saother 540 posters and I will start spain. Someday, somewhere T am poing to
find my son and have him home agafn. T will wever quit. 1 have had to work two
jubs for the past three months to pay for attorney’s fess, posters, and wasted
trips out of state. Perhaps by keeping so complétely busy I might just keap Irom
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going insang, Thonks for listening to my story. 1 connot truly understand thot any
human being should have to go through such a nightmare when proper legislation
could serve to surb and correct shild snatching.”?

She ceoneludes by ashing for help and seeking lepislation so thst nll children
everywhere in single parent houscholds may live normal, decent lives without
these troumastizing experiences,

The facts in thiz case are not atypical, but represent cases which are sceurring
cloily in our sourtry. For myself, for Perents Without Partners, the organization
T represent, and for all parents and ehildven who hove been subjected to the
briinlizing and degmding act of ehild snatching, I esrnestly request yvour mest
serious consideration and suppoert for the passape of this lmportant legisiation,

it is incomcelvnble that anyone who hns been witness to the terrible trouman
inflicted wpon our children by child snateching soidd fnil to setively support the
ensstment of House BI 1290 and stiempt to holt this praetice. Without the
gz_xssnge of House Bill 1290, there simply is no effactive delerrent, ot sither the

tate or Federal level, to prevent parents pursaing custody by child snatching
withouvt fasr of punishment.

Thank you

StareMeERT of Russein M. Coouns, Associate Paoressow, Law Scroor,
Rurasrs Untversrry, Casmn, N.J

A INTRONDGCTION

Mr, Chairman, my nome is Russell M. Coombs. 1 teneh in $he low school of
Rut%frs University in Comden, New Jersey. My tenching duties include n sourse
on Children and the Law, and nseminar on Child Custody and Visitation Problems
Involving More Than One Btote, I also pm 1 Vice-Chairman of the Committes
on Custady of the A B.A's Pumily Law Section.

My remarks todey sre not, however, offered as representing the views of any
organizstion or any individual other than myself.

he main thrust of my testimony is to support the enactment of appropriate
federnl legislation designed to prevent and control interstate restraint of shildren
in vielation of rights of custody nnd visitation,

The staff of your subcommittee hns suggested that I feel free to discuss not
only HLR. 1280, the priscipal House bill reloting to what iz salled “child-snatch-
ing,” but also the various other pending bills that are relevant to shat subject.

As for as 1 hove besn able to determine, there have bsen introduced in the
current Congress eleven bills related to child-snatching. The bills are of three
kinds: varintions of the so-called “Wallop Proposal,” bills that merely make
chitd-snatehing o federal erime, and bills to give federal eourts jurisdiction to
enforee certain custody decrecs.

B, YARIATIONE OF THE WALLGP PROPOSAL! 6. 105 AND 1722 AWD LR, 1200, 3084, 6015,
7281, AND 74T

1. Bockpround of the Wallap Proposal

The bills that are most comprehensive and have the broadest base of support
are voriations of the “Wallop Propessl,” a set of interrslated mensures passed
by the Benate in the 05th Congress ns part of o bill to revise the federal eriminal
code.! The Semnte-pussed mensures ewn, with soms stmplifiestion, be summaorized
a8 followy:

First, they would have required states, with certpin exesptions, to euforce
gad to refrain from modifying sustody or visitstion deeisions of other stotes
muode consistently with jurisdictional oriteric modeled largely on those of the
Usniform Child Custody Jurisdietion Aet (herginaffer UCOCTAY?

Sevond, they would have expanded the funotions of the existing foderal Parent
Loentor Service {hereinafter PLS) to include the location of parents hiding their
children in violation of custody or visitation rights under orders entiiled to inter-
siate enfpreement.?

1 5.1437, 04kh Cong., 18t Sess., 124 Cong, Bec. B458-503 (dally nd. Jaxn, 25 1978}, 5860 {dolly cd, Jun, 30, 1078
kerelnolier riksdas B.3437].

3T, § 1244 doropased 26 ULR.CL § 1784

31d. § 144 {progosed wpendments roneerning BB
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Third, they would hove made it g federal misderhennor for parents intentionally
to restrain their children in violation of custody or visitotion rights arising from
sueh orders, [rom valid written agreements, or, in the absence of such courtt erders
of agreements, {rom parent-ehild rejationshipa In addition, they would hove
stoted Congressional findinge concerning the need and justifieation for snch
legislation s

1 sathugiastically support prompt enselment of the Wallop Propessl. If the
problem knewn as Uehild-snatehing,” ond the relsted problems that srize from
child custody disputes invoelving more than one stnie or notion, are to be brought
under control, it is essential that suitable federal logislation be ensoted. The Wallop
Proposnl is unigue among the varipus proposals made over the years for Oongres~
sional action in the soundness of its coneeption, in the scope of its trestment of the
federa! aspeets of this problem, and in the respeet it ghows for the proper division
of roles between state nnd federnl goverements nnd bebween civgi and criminal
gppronehes 1o the problem.

¥ views on many of the basie issues presonted by the Wailop Proposal have
been set forih elsewhore ® I shall therefore confine this purtinn of my statement to
a discussion of ihe differences nmong the versione of that proposal that appesr in
the various peadiag billa,

2. Pending rriminal code bills

In the current Congress a eriminol cods bill, 8. 1722, was reported favorably by
the Senote Judiclary Committes oe January 17, 1880.7 The bill includes a revised
version of the Wallop Proposal,® Senate foor sonsiderntion of 8. 1722 may oceur
later this month,

As you hoow, Mr. Cheirman, the parent commitése of your subcommittee,
the House Judicisry Commdttes, currently is marking up o crimingl cods bill,
H.B, 6815.% This bill coniains provisions for interstabe recognition of decress
and cxpansivn of the PLS ¥ but, unlike the Sepate bill, would state no findings
on ihis subjent and would oreate no federsl criminsl offense of child-snntehiang,

These Senate pnd Bouwse eriminal eode bills ars of speeind interest for two
ressons. The first reason is £het they bave reached the relatively advanced singes
of provessing in both Houses deseribod above and may have sybstantial ehanees
of enactment, The other bills on the subjeet of child-suntehing so far are, a5 1
shall expleiz in discussing them below,t receiving [or less [avorable and ex-
peditious {reatment by the Congress, so their prospects for enactment seem less
promising. Sceond, ithe child-snatching provisions of these Senate und House
eotde bills best reflect the proeess of study and refirement to which the Wallop
Proposal hes been subjscted from February of 1978 to the present. The pending
code bills aonbain a few substantinl improvements over the 1878 version of the
Wallop Proposal.® At the spme time, these bills preserve the terms of the 1878
version in ssveral respects ns to which unwise ekanges have been jncorporated
in certain of the other pending bills.?

@ 8. 1785 —The Senate code hill coniains all four busie elemanis of the Wallop
Proposal: findings, a requirement that states enfores snd not modify obher strfes’
decrecs mnde consistently with specified jurisdietional eriterin, expapsion of the
PLS, and erention of a federal misdemesnnor.

1, § 101 (proposed 38 U.5.C, § 1824,

210, § 14

s Fearing: on 8.103 Belorn the Bebeoyymn, on Child and Human Development ef the Senote Corm, o
Labor sad Human Heseurcess and the Subtomm, o6 Criminal Justice of the S8ennie Comm, on the Judisiary,
38R Cong., 0 Je3s. {(Jan. 50, 1950 [hereinnlter cited as 1560 Bonnte Parentst Kidnapping Eoeardngl; Beform
of tha Fedesal Crivadenl Laws: Hearings on 8.1722 and 8.1729 Belore the Senote Comm, on the Judislury,
06tk Cong., 183 Sew. I6Z7T-87, 10830-74 (3070) {hereinnfter ¢ited as 1978 Henate Code Hearinps]; Coombs,
“ibe Bnatotind Child s Halfway Homs In Congress,” 11 Fasm L.G 407, 421 (1078 [hereinafter cited na
T Eeniched” Ohildl,

* %, Rep. N W0-559, 3580 Cong., 1 Hess, (1085).

s Tel, At 559-8Y, 1233-85; 5.1722, Bitk Oangz., %1 Sess, § 01 (prapossd 18 U.5.C, 51624, § 120 fpropased 28
178,00 8 17384 ) and § 171 {findines sngd propoied amendments concarning TLSY [berdsmfee efted ar 517221

$ T{, 8, Gotn, Wit Cong,, M Sess,, 196 Cong, Ree, HI0G (Guily ed. Mar. 26, 1080) [hersinafier elied ps H.H,
6913]. This hill wns Intredaced by Congressman Dirinan, chairman of the SBubeommitiee on Criminal Jastics
#f the Ceimiliee on ihs Jadielary, snd by foor of the seven other members of shat subcommnitice, s o resuit
;1( t?;le gmmsive wark by the subcommities for o period of muny snontbz in 1970 and 1950 an crimiosl tede
opisiation,

1014, 5716,

¥ Hes pp, 10, 15, 16indra.

2 Zee pp, A7 Infra.

13 oo pp, W15 lafes,
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A major improvament in the current Benate code bill over the one pnssed by
the Benate in 1978 is that ths provision delaying iis effective date has besn made
imnpplicabie to the civil child-snatehing provisions. ™

5. 1722 otherwizse mokes o substaniive chooge in the PLS provisions of the
1678 Benate code bill. The only significent recent development coneerning those
provisions is the nction of the Deparbment of Health, Eduention ond Welfnre in
stating of o Senate henripg this yesr that it opposes the PLS mensure eontained
in the Wallop Proposal.® The representatives of HEW mentioned privacy con-
cerng and the sconomie cost of exponsion of the PLS, but appeored. unable to
expluin why those factors require deletion of the PLS provision from the Wallop
Proposal but would not justify termination of the existing PLS funetion of enfore-
ing support obligntions. Neither was the swilness able 4o respond effectively to n
scathing criticism of his position by Sennter Wollop during the hesring. My own
opinion 2 that the department’s virtuzlly unsupported reluctance should not be
considercd 5 sufcient resson not to enaect this portion of the Waliop Proposal.

In the provisions reguiring stales o cnforce other sbnles’ decress, 5. 1782
deletes exeeptions that would bave permiited & state in effect to veverse snother
state’s decree whenever it ﬁﬁﬁi‘zéée}“ﬁ; the deeres to be based primarily on "ounish-
ment of 4 contestont” rather than on “the best Inferests of the ehlld,” ¥ and
whenever it oonsidersd the dserse inconsistent with iz own “stropg publie
poley.t’ ¥ These exceplions have received foreelul oridicism frowm the Justies
Department,’® & representative of the Commissioners on Uniform Btate Lawsg,t®
and obhers.® Among the varfous ressons given for deletion of ops or both of the
exceptions were that the exceptions would wesken ths effectivensss of the legis-
Iation, showed tnsuflieient regard for the proper relationships nmong states and
between the federal government and the states, and were inconsistent with ths
terms and thrust of the UCCIAR The reasons for elimination of the syeentions
are, when annlyzed in detail, so ecgent that they heve lsd to deletion of hoth
exeeptiops in svery pending bill, snd to Professor Brigitte Bodenheimer's wikth-
drawal of her suggestion of o noarrowed exception for “punitive’ deerees.® In
thisﬂlrrffpect 8, 1722 i much hnproved over thie 1978 version of the Wallop Pro-

osal®
P The provisions requiring Interstute enforcement of decrees hove besn revised
also by the addition of a new subsection * modeled on TOCJA section 6(a) and
desipned to prevent s state from exereising jurisdiction in a provesding rommenced
daring the pepdoncy of a prosceding in another siabe consistent with the juris.
dictional standards of the aet®™ This change in the proposal, though lsss wital
than that discussed just above, is likewise an Improvement.

The other major change Is found in the criminal provisions. The Justive De-
partment, while sxpressing opposition to the federal criminallantion of child-
spptching, proposed and explained this changs as follows: ¥

“+ * * The revision Hmits the criminal provision to restraint in vielation of ap
arder entitied to enforeement under proposed 28 U.S.C 17384, by deleting two

M B,372% wos In this respest amended in cammities nt Lo author's sugzestion, 1874 Senats Code Heuring®
85 10637, Tho thirby-month delny provided for ihe stfective date of that Bl consenusnily is inapplicabla {o
tha eivil provisions on child-soatohing, which wouid tuks efiect itumsdintely on engetment of tho bill, 8, 1722
& 184{n3 (11 In contrast, tha version of the Wallap i?mgnsai passed by fho Honate in 30978 wonld bave taksn
affsat somma twenty-four monibs affer ity ennotmend. B, 1437 § 330 Tha other pending bills ambedying tha
Waltnn Propesad tranl this issse varfousiy. The eorrent Houss cods DI provides withoul sxception fora
deloy in its effective dote until ke fourtl: Tanunry Grst thet scanrs after (s enasbment. BLR. 6215 £ 801 The
hitls tiat wouid ensasl, the Wallop Propesal s leglstaifon geporede from echininal peds reforn, gee notes 1348
infra, contabn no provisions sofieerning thelr effective dates and would therdore become efective opoa
enpetment,

15 1080 Senade Parental Kidpapping Hearing (testimony ol Louis 8, Hoys),

e @, 1437 § 124A, proposed 28 U.8.0C. § 1738A.(n) (1),

19 ¥, proposed § 17884 (8) ().

1% 1078 Bennte Code Henrings bt 10530, 10632-33 n.1,

¥ Leglelation to Revise and Hecodify Federal Criminal Lows: Hearings Bofore the Babeotrun. on Criminal
Justive of the Houss Comsn, on e Judiciary, 95th Cong., st and 2d Sessions 2617-20 (1977-78) (staternent of
John M. McCnbe, Legislative Director, Notionnd Conderence of Comnrissioners on Unilorin Btote Laws)
{burainetier eiied as 1677-78 Houss Code Hearings), - ]

% oo o, i, at 1048, 101715 {tegtimeny sod statement of Bamens Powsll}, 2562-63 (stntement of Prol.
Brigitte Bod enheimer), 2800 istetement of Congressmaa Johin . Mo

4 Bpo, o.4g., vitws oitad hofes i8-MGmipra,

% Hes Parenisl Ridnopping [sie), 1079 Hearing Bafore the Subcoman, oo Chfld nnd Homno Developmont
althe Bonnle Conum, on Labor and Humen Hessiress, 36th Cew ., 5t Bos, 48, B3, 11 (100} thereinnfber ciled
13 1§75 Banote Porental Lianspping Hearingl; 1077-75 House Code Henriaps ol asfn.

3 Bes 1080 Henats Pareninl Hldaspping Hearing (prepaved statemsat of Wallace 7. Mivnise ned Nuney
Hisstand sh -1,

$B.I7224 190 (oropnsed 23 V8.0 § 1783A (Y.

i Sgs 1970 Honse Coge Hesringe nt 10030-31 “Bnstahed” Gl nd 421

# 1979 Bennte Cods Hesrlngs st 16631,
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alternative sources of rights capable of eriminal vielation, o ‘valid’ written sustady
agregment and o ‘right of custody [sie] or visitation arising from * * ¥ the rela-
tionship of parent and child, or guardian and ward * * *®

“The deleted language would have ereated a number of serious problems. It
would have reguired federal authorities to determine righte of custody, the best
interests of ghildren, and the validity of custedy agreements without the hepsfit
of prior civil court rulings In the pases. It would bave permitied o vindictive
parent to Trypass his state ¢ivil and erimingl remedies in favor of the more harsh
and less constructive federnl eriminal sanetion. It would have ineressed the
number of cases invelving federal autheriiies, by preveniing siate authorities
from sereendng out groundless slaims. It would bave placed federn] suthaorities, in
some eases, in a erossfire between conflieting obarges of federal erime by both
spouses pud conflicting orders of two or more states, 158 would netually have
gnouiiraged parents to saatch their childres before Htigetion, by offering parents
wha were suceessful in such o tactic the prospect that federal eriminal authorities
weould then enforce the new status quo. It would have created the snomalous
situation that some state court orders that were not entitled even to civil enforee-
ment by other states would receive eriminal enforeement by the federal govern
ment, and this * * * [in] an area of law where stute responsibility is primary
and practically exclusive,

“Om the other hand, deletion of that langnage does not deny the aid of the
federal ariminal anthorities; rather, it merely reguires that o elaimant establish
kis right in o ecivil courl of the apprepriate stote befors invoking the feders!
eriminal role. Since a temporary order satlsfactory [sicl for that purpose esn be
abtained expeditiously under the proposal, deletion of this langunge does not
substantinlly weaken the erimina! provision.”

This change clearly improves the eriminal provision, snd bas been endorzed in
testimony on siniilar lepislation. ¥

While furiher study of the policy of the Wallop Proposal has led to those refine-
ments of its provisions, further anslysis of the constitutionsl basls for Conpres-
sional power to enaect sugh provisions has been undertaken as well. The Justice
Department has concluded that on o properly substantiated record the Commeree
Clause *® eould sustain lexislation sucl as proposed in section 1738A, 29 and Wallaee
Mlynice, Director of the Juvenile Justice Olinic of the Georgetown University
Law Center, has stated that Qungress has power under ihe Commerce Clause as
well as the Tull Taith and Credit Clovse ™ o enact the various elements of the
Wallop Proposal. # In addition, the findinps inelyded in 8. 1722 contain langunge 2
desipned to invoke the power of Congress under section five of the Fourteenth
Amendment to enpgt legislation ecforcing due progess rights.®

b, H.IE, §245.~—The provisions of the House gode bill on interstate recognition
of decrees and on the PLE are {dentiesl in snbstanes to those of 8. 1722, exeept
thot their affective dote would be delnyed by some three years.3 The House Lill
omits, however, findings that with varyisg lanpuage sre found in every uviher
version of the Wallop Proposal and ithat, ¥ enscted, might aid an affirmative
determination of the eonstitulionality of the legisintion. Furthermore, the House
bill contains no eriminnl provisions simed speeifioally ntb ehild-snatehing.®

The guestion whether federsl ehild-snatehing leglslation should include o erim-
inal cifense s o controversinl one. The Interest of the lay publie, which is Intense
and, understandably, rather emotionsl, is focused on federal eriminsl messwres
almost to the exclusion of other provigions® There are, apparently, aspects of the

= Zes, B, 1950 Benale Parents! Bidnanpiog Hearing {peopared statement of W, Miynles nng N, Hin
Sté'zﬁ?%}. Egéxt se¢ 3d. (prapared statoment af Chlidres’s Bights, Tne). Bes generally “Snmntehed™ Child al
42520, 5.

B {05 Donst.est 1,58, 2L 5 : _
Gﬁ lﬁﬁ%seﬂnta TParesial Widoepeing Hearing (praporsd statement of Ponl Michel, Acting Depsty Attorney

snaral),

3 8. Const.art IV, § 1.

& 168 Benata Forental Kidonpping Hearing {prepored slotement of W, Miyncic cad N, Hiestond, and
letter of Feb. 15, 1980, fram W. Mlyngie Lo Beantor Tharles MeC, Mathiss, Ir.).

a5, 1782 § 111(nl{t.

3L, Const, amtend XIV, 85 1, & of, Ratner, * Chitd Onstody in o Federnl Syglem, '’ 62 kjel, L. Rev. 79§,
827 n, 163 (I004) (suggesting doe proeess clouse hasls for lederal legislation mlting excreiso of stinte costody
jurisdietion over nonvesidents),

# Bnp note 1 supra.

a5 Bot see HoK., 6015 § 101 {proposed 18 T.8.CL §§ 2321-29) (porents come withio cortaln prohibillons of
Lid nspping sndagseavaied erilonl restraint).

# Bee, n.g., 1080 Spoole Parentol Kidnu{) g Heering {(prepared statement of Horold H. Miltseh ot 6, thak
of Virmiola . Burt 0t 3-8, and that of Children's Rights, Ine, ot 2-16).
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problem of child-snatehing to the solution of which o grant of federsl eriminal
Jurisdiction would maoke ¢ sipnificant sonteibution, particularly by empowering the
F.B.I to find parents whom the PLE eonnot loceie®

There are also, bowever, subatantial bases for the opposition of the Justice
Department and the misgivings of other observers ¥ conearning the fedsral erim-
inalization of such parentsl conduct. It is reasonably feored that some vindictive
parents will attempt to abuse the federal criminal jurisdistion 30 that the appli-
cation of eriminal progedures and senetions to parents may do psycholegicn] or
cconomic harm to nffected children,'® and that in view of the high inetdenee of
child-snatehing the resourges of the fadersl eriminal justice system will undaly be
diverted from activities, such ns coptrol of organized crime and public gorrustion,
in which the feders! criminal role is even more vital¥ In any event thers seems
to be a reeognition, nmeng professional if not among lny observers, that any
feclernl erimingl provisicn shonld be reserved for sxeeptionsl cases and even then
apphied typically as o loenting deviee rather than a punitive cne The potentinl
vaine of the eriminal provisions s so much less than that of the provisions for
interstate resognition of decrees thet the issue of eriminalization, for sll $he strong
vpinions it provokes, should be considered seeondary.

3, Wallop Proposal bills sepurate from eréminal code legislation

One Senate hill, 8, 1054 and thres House bills, H.R. 1200,4 3654,% and 7201 4
would enset gl four basie elements of the Wallep Proposal as legislation separate
fromw comprehensive erimins! sode legislotion. H.R. 7291 is identical to 5. 105.
H.H. 1260 and 3654 differ somewlat from 8, 108, Al Inur bills difer from the
versions of the Wallops Proposal foundd in the currsnt nod previous eriminal eode
bills. Yot snother House Hill, H.R. 7457,% has baen introduced se recenily that
I have not seen o copy of it, but I assume it is & version of the Wallop Proposal
1t was introduced by Congresswoman Bouguerd and referred jointly to the Com-
mittees on the Jadiciary and Wioys and Means,

a. 8. 105 and H R, 7851 ~8, 108 was infroduced by Benntor Wallop and cur-
rently is cosponsored Dy at least 25 Senators. Uipon its introdustion in January of
1878 it wis referred 1o the Criminal Justize Subecommittes of the Judicinryy Come
mittee, In April of 1978 o hearing on the bill, ehaired by Senator Cransion, was
held by the Child and Human Development Subsommittee of the Labor and
Human Resourees Commitiee, dospite tﬁe laekr of o referrnl to that committes 8
Then in January of this yeor a speond hearing, chaired {his time hy Senstor
Mathios, was held jointly by thot subeommittee nnd the Criminal Justica Sub-
committee.? However, the chairman of the Criminal Justice Subsemmittee,
Senntor Biden, hos declined a request of several Senators to sehedule a subeom-
mittee markup of the bl S8enator Biden has given the progress of similar legislo-
tion in the eriminal eode bills ug the reason for inaction on 8. 105, and in any event
ssoms to have displayed no great inferest in the enangimoent of federal ¢hild-
snatohing legisintion. The likelihood that 3. 105 will be processed to Senate passage
must, thersfore, be eonsidered slight.

H.H. 7291, the House bill identical to 8. 105, was introdured by Congressmnan
Mathins on Muy 7, 1980, and referred jointly to the Committees on the ir:iii«ziury
and on Ways and Maans,

¥ Sz id. (prepored statament of Sera M. Kesgas as 53, But yoe " Snatehed’’ Child a8 41517 (prodicting that
Wallop Proposst ivil provisions will, by preventing ehild-snokehing snd giviag vitolity to stats seacilons,
proatly rednes bhe ineldenee of enses reqniring federsd invalvementd.

N ’; Sue'}, e.g., 4.3 1970 Benato Pareotal Ridsapping Hearing ot 53-55 iprepared statemeil of Prefessor Boden-
eimngr}.

% Epe, 8., 1980 Senate Parentsl Midnopping Heoring {propored stuternest of Walluco J. Mlyniee ond
Nanoy Hiestand a§ 30113, )

# Spp, g, Y Bemished®™ COhild ol 216-17, Bodeabelmer, Y'Progress Under the Uniferm Child Custody
Furisdiction S0t and Remuining Preblams: Punitive Desrees, Joint £ osfody, ond Excessive Madifications,”
66 Catil, L, Hav, 578, U7-88 {177} Istier froma Alan A. Parker, Assistant Atiorney Qenernd, U,8, Daport-
meat of Fusiive, fo Copgressman Peter W, Rodioo, Jr.ab ) [Fab. 19, 380} (citing *potentinl for violanee pnd,
penssquently, daneer tnthechiid” au ¥.5 L arrest of parent} [hereinalter clied os Porkar lettor).

# Ben, e, 1080 Sennte Parental Kldnapping Hearing (prepared statesnent of Panl Michel, Aeting Dapuly
Atiamoy Genesad, 184100,

o Ben, eag,, 1588 Benale Poarentel Kldnanping Henrlng etioe of Peb, 15, 1880, fram Wallace J, Mlynieo Lo
Sennior Matiizs st i, 6-7). Beogenesally i, {?{epared stateinest of Bussel M, Cocrebs a4 20315

13, 105, 58k Copp,, 15t Soss, 325 f}nn&. eo, B37E {daily ed. Jon, 230, 1% Jherelnpfier cited ns 5. 183},
. 2;3 }EL R. 1200, Bith Cong,, 158 Bess., 193 Cong. Res. H227 (daily ed. Jon 24, 1974 {Loreinalter efted aa H.H,
# R, 30654, Bith Oung., s Besy,, 125 Cong: Ree. 12204 (doily ed, Apc 23, 15970,

o R, 7201, 86tk Cenp., 2d Sess., 128 Cenp. Ree. HA%80 {daily od. Moy 7, 1080),

T H. R, 7457, 36th Cong., 2d Sess,, 126 Copg, Ree H4320 {dally ed, Moy 20, 16803,

& 1670 Benate Paronta] Ejdnspping Hearing.

# 1R Benata Parantal K}r&m%-%ag Hearing,

# Letter from Benater Joseph Biden, Jr., te Senster Muleolm Wallap {Apr. 28, 1680).
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Some of the differences between S. 105 (and the identical House bill, II.IL. 7291)
and the version of the Wallop Propesal found in 8. 1722 are signifiennt, but none
are fundamental.

Most impoertantly, the provisions on interstate recognition of decrees in S. 105
are identical in substance to those in 8. 1722, and difler only in purely technical
maiters of dralting.

The same is true of the PLS provisions, except that 5. 105 specifies that the
PLS can be used to locate a parent not only to enforee a custody order itself but
also to enforce the federal erimninal prohibition against interstote violation of such
an order.5! This added language is unnecessary, since any use of the PLS to enforce
the eriminal prohibition will necessarily be useful also in enforeing the underlying
civil decree.

To the findings that originally were part of the Wallop Proposal, S, 105 adds a
statement of six “general purposes’’ of the act.® The stated purposes all relate to
interstate aspects of custody maotters so, whether or not they contribute sub-
stantially to the hill, they do not appear to detract from it. The same eannot be
s:nd of S. 105’s other substantial addition to the proposal. 1t is o declaration that

“in furtherauce of the purposes of section 1738A . State courts are encouraged”’
to afford priority to eustody cases and to award travel expenses, attorneys’ fees,
costs of private investigations, and other expenses in certain kinds of custody
cases.® The provision would apply to intrastate os well as interstate cases. It eould
well be considered an unnecessary and inappropriate intrusion, though a precatory
oneg, inte matters that should remain guestions of state law and policy.

It is in the eriminal provisions thot S. 105 makes the greatest number of changes
in the Wallop Proposal. Agnin in this part of the bill, however, the changes are not
fundamental, Apart from a number of obviouely technicni changes of mere drafts-
manship,® tlere are certain changes that might appear substantive but actually
are not. S. 105’s definitions of key terms and its requirements for federal eriminal
jurisdiction are more precisely tailored to the child-snatching offense than is
possible for those elements of 5. 1722, since in the code bill the snme definitions and
requirements haove application also to offenses other than child-snatching.®®

Nevertheless, in substanee the definitions and jurisdictional reach of 8. 105's
and 8. 1722's ¢riminal provisions are virtually identical. Likewise, the difference
between S. 105°s 60 days % and 5. 1722’s 24 hours,” os the periods of restraint of a
vietim nfter which the existence of federal investigative jurisdiction iz presumed,
iz imsignificant since both bills preclude the exercise of such jurisdiction for 60
duys 8 Similarly, 8. 105's requirement that any sentencing guidelines for this
offense ‘‘shall include a reductien” i the penalty where the defendaut returns
the ehild unharmed® merely clarifies, rather than changes, the thrust of S, 1722's
requirement that the body promulgating such guidelines “‘consider the effect”
the return of the child should have on the sentence,t®

One real difference between the criminal provisions of the two bills is that, in
8.105, proposed section 1203 of title 18 includes a paragraph commanding that
“the State parent locator service shall promptly seek the nssistance of the Iederal
Parent Locstor Service * * * ' in locating a parent and child.® Although it is
indeed desirnble for state locator services o tuke such action, it appears innppro-
priate to include such mandatory instructions to =taie agenecies in this new section
of title 18 of the United States Code. Another sipnificant difference is that the
criminal provisions in 8.105 would tale effect upon enaciment.®

8.105 makes three other changes in the criminal pr0v1=10n that are significant.
TFirst, it set= the maximum fine at $10,000 rather than 8.1722's $25,000.

Second the eriminal prehibition of child-snatching in 8.1722 upphes only o a
““parent or gnardion,”’® since in the code bill general offenses of aggravaied erimi-

o g, 10.-:§ fl(l) (6.

ald.§2

271d.§ ﬂ(c)

H Compere, eg,, 5,103 § 5, propesed 18 U.5,C. §1203(a) (' . . . wheever mtnntlnnully restmlns & child
. « . shall be'" pumshed) with 8. 1722 § 1, proposed 18 U.5.C. §lﬁ"1(u) (**o person i8 guilty . . . If , . . ho
lntentionally restrains the child . ",

B Qe 5.1722 81, pro CPus&d 1BUS.C. §5 111, 1621-24, 1625(0).
3,105 § 5, propased 48 U.8,C, § 1203(e) (2 )

MR 17228 1 proposed 18 U.5,C. § 1625{(c).

88,1058 5, pmpused 18 1,5.0. 8 1203(;.:)(3}, 5,1722§ 1, proposed 18 T7.8.C. § 1624(c}.
8 8,105 § 5, proposed 18 U.B.C. §

S5, 1722 § 125 propeesd 28 U.B.C § m}

o B.1055 5, propused B U.B.C.§ 10.3(g)(°)

o oo nota 1l SEpra.

8 B.1722 § 1, proposed 18 T1.5.C. § 1024(n).
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nal restraint ond oriminal Testraint spply o all others.® The offense in 8.105, on
the other hand, can be committed by anyone having a relationship to the ehild of
‘relatives b%f blood or marringe, guardians, foster parents, and agents of such
persons.'’" Sinee only o “parent’’ is expressly exeluded from the terms of the
exisbing federal kidnapping low,” the effect would be to plaee o non-parent who
cories within the terms of 8.105 in violstion of both statutes. This would have the
adveminge of giving the federal nuthorities o less harsh tool than the Lindbhergh
law to use pgoinst such as grandparvents, and the disadvantage of making such
ofienders liable to prosscution and punishment under either or hoth of the stalutes.

The third apd final significant difference between the eriminal provisions of 5,
105 and 8, 1722 relates to the provisions both bills male for eases In whieh the
parent ag[ﬁi&vmi by an offense falls to report it for more than 80 doys, and for
enses In which the offender reburns the child uphoarmed within 30 deys nfter issu-
anee of o warrant for his asrrest. B, 105 treats either of those piveunisigncas as o
fdefense,” ¥ and 8. 1722 trests either as a “‘bar to prosecution.” # The latter
treatment is more appropripte bgenuss, as the Senate Judiginry Committee has
recognized, ., . the eriteria for their application and the purposes of their ecreation
are more copsistent with their determination before rather than at €ripl.’” o2

b H.R. 129G and 365,.—H.R. 1290 was introduced in Janunry 1979 hy Con-
gressrian Bennett, and the identieal H.E. 3654 was iniroduced in April 1679
by Congressman Corman. As you kaow, Mr. Chalrman, both bills were referred
inintly fo vour sabcommitiee ond to the Public Assistance and Unemployment
Compensation Subcommittes of the Ways and Means Commitiee.

The bills are ideptiped in substance to 3. 105, excopt that there are major
differences In the eriminal provisions, The most eruciol one &a that the Houge bills
reinatate the diseredited eriminal eoverage of viclations of sustody and visitation
rights that arise from “valid” w:Hten agreements or even from the mere “pavenial
or gnardinn relationsiin’” whether or not thosze rights hove been roeognized by a
stote eivil court before their federal eriminal saforcement is undertoken.™ For
reasons identified above?t this exponsion of the cerimingl prohibition {ails to
strengthen it but would crente grave problems of interpretation and applieation
of the stabuie, would unduly subordinate stote and eivil low ond authorities to
federal and eriminal tnes, would encourage vindietiveness hetwesn parents and
endanger the interests of children, and would etherwise subvert the sound goals
and polieies of this legisintion.

Q. BILLS THAT MERELY CRIMINALIEE CEILD-SNATOHING! HR. 131 AND 1532

Two House bills would simply make child-snatehing s federal orime, HLR, 181 2
wos intreduced by Congressmon Bemnett, and H.B, 13027 by Congressman
Sowyer. Doth bills were referred to the Judiciary Commitiee, where no action on
them has ceowrred. HOR. 131 would amend the Lindbergh law ® by deleting the
exception for parents and providing that the mpximum penalty for 2 parent who
violates the statute with respeet to his minor child is o 51,000 {ine and Imprison-
inent for one yenr. Bimilarty, FLER. 1302 would add tuv the Lindbergh law a pro-
vision nuthorizing up to one year in.prison and g $1,000 fine for a first offense,
and double thai [or & subsequent offense, when & parent not entitled to custedy
taltes his child or induces or persundes the ehild to lenve the other parent,

Ix the very session when the House of Delsgntes of the American Bar Associn-
tion endorsed the Wallop Proposal, whieh of sourse contained provisions to make
child-snatehing o federal offense, if defeated a gg‘g?{ma} ¥ia support enactment of
feders! eriminal legisletion making the wrongfol removal of & child from » parent
entitied to ecustody to another state or couniry o mmisdemeanor.” ¥ That ackion
of the ABA showed lis recognition that fedaral eriminalizntion of chiidwsaa;tehim%
must, if it is to be rational and effective, be coupled with the applieation of aiv

T4, proposed 18 T8, 61, §5 1692, 1625, 1625(R).

#5105 b 5, proposed 18 U,0.00 § 12084), (h).

w18 11,8.0, § 12014a) (1076),

8, 105§ 5, proposed 18 T8, 0, § 120800),

o8, 17228 1, proposed 18 17.8.C, § 1624(b).

W B Rop, No, Bi-A453, 906k Cone., 20 Sess. 586 {19507 2ee 1080 Bannte Poreninl Kidnopping Hearlog (ettor
of Fab. 15, 1988, from Wallaco J. Miyvnies to Benator Muobhiss ot 125,

s Eop, LR, PR 8 5, proposed 18 19.8.00 5 1203(0) {3}, {3},

%t Ses pp. 7 SUDIE.

L HLUE. 131, 2060 Qonp., 188 Soss,, 125 Cong, Ree, H1 {doilyod, fan. 18, 1890),

PR, 1502, 05th Cong., 15 Sess., 125 Cong, Heo, M3 (dativ o, Jon. 53, [670),

%13 U803, 5 180 (3800,

= AD A Buznmary of Aotion of the Honse of Dalegstes 25 (Ang. 5-4, 1678},
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measures sueh as those in the Wallep Proposal, Otherwige, the results would be
the mischief described shove in eonnection with H. R, 1260° propesal o erimi-
nalize violatiens of unadjudicated parental rights,™ az well as &Cﬁﬂiﬁeﬁ&l prablems
resulting from the absenee of evan that bill's relative specifieity, Under ILR, 131,
for example, the federn! criminshity of o parent’s lrsnsporting of his child would
depend on whether he was considered to hove seted “unlawfully.” Tnder H.R.
1302, the issues would include whether the aceused was Yentitied to vustody® gnd
whether the other parent was “legally entitled fo the return’ of the child. Those
concepts gre, in the absence of federal ¢ivil standords such as those of proposed
section 17384 of title 28, virtually incopable of rational and consistent appheation.

&. BILLE T JIVE FEDERAL GISTIMOT (OURTE JURISDICTION TG ENPORCE STATE
CUSTODY DECEEES 1N INTEKSTATE CASBES! H.L. 838 AND 172

The other two bills pending In the 96th Congress are HUR, 325 7 and H.RB, 7729
They were introduced by Congressmen Fish aod Vander Jagt, respectively, and
referred to the Bubsommitice on Adminisirative Law and Governmental Relstions
of the Judiciwry Committee. No hearings or other proeessing of the hill has
ooourred.

The central provisions of these ideniical bills would give federal district courts
jurisdiction “of any court action brought by a parent or legal guardian of a child
for enforesment of o custody order against s parent of the ehild whe, in contra-
vention of the terms of the custody order, has faken the child to a Btate other than
the State in which the custody order was Issusd.”

The Justice Departiment has stoled that it “strongly opposels]’ such legislation
and has offered cogent reasoens {or ifs opposition®®

First, Congress may lack the gonstitutions! power to enaet soeh a bill, As far
a8 diversily of ¢ifizenship {8 soneerned, the bills are not limited to cases invelving
“Citizens,” mineh less *Cisizens of different States’ 8 Neither do the bills apprar
t0 kovoke the jurlsdistion of Tederal courts over Tederal questions. ™ These bills do
not, as do the eivil child-snatching provisious of the criminal eode bills, purport
ter exerd Congreasional power under o distinet eonstitutional provision such as the
Full Faith and Credit igl&uae"-‘ in sueh o way a8 to create a federal guestion, state
litigation eomcerning which ean lead {6 revisw by the Unifed Stnies Supreme
Court.® Instesd, H.R. 325 and 772 simply attermnpi o give the federal district
pourts jurisdietion o enforee certain siate deerees without regurd io the existence
of a [edera] queestion. Their constitutionality appears ab best doubtful

The Justice Department has noted also that such an act would ingresse the
warldoad of foderal courts in which “the increasing pressure of criminal prosecu-
tions has resulted, in many Federal distriets, in extensive delays in iinportani
eriminal proceeditigs. Furthermore, . . . the state courts have developed an
expertise in domestie relations matters which iz totally lacking in the Federal
oolrts ' e

Apart from those coneerns of the Jusiige Depariment, it must be observed
that these bills would nod limit this new jurisdistion of federal distrigh sourts to
orders made copsistently with any specified griterin of personal or suhject matter
jurisdiction, The laek of such limitations would mean that federsl ecourts either
would snioree all sustody orders indiseriminately, or would have to select and
apply some roles of jurisdietional, procedural or substantive law to govern their
decisions to enfores some ordess and not others,

I the fedsral sourts pursued the latter gourse they might, for example, altompt
o decline enfercement of orders unless they were enforceable interstate under the
lows of the states invelved in the cases. However, the variations in the applieation
of such jaws even wmong UOCOTA states, 0 and the continued existence in non.

3 Eravp 14-15 SERTR. ‘

iﬂa . 525, otk Cong,, 1st Bass,, 128 Cong. Hee. H158 {dolly =l Inn. 18, 1970} [boreinalior cited s H.K.
i

™ LR, 372, 95tk Cong., 188 Segs., 125 Cong, Ree, H178 (daily od. Jon. 18, 1975},
=g, H, &, 125 proposed 28 U500 § 13830y (1),

i FarkeristioralB,

i: I{é.& Const.orl, [T, § 2.

4 77,8, Const. art. TV, § 1. Sce ganerolly pp. ¥-8 supra.
b Bea 28 L8,0, §1257(3),
8 Parker latioratz,
A Ben 1676 Semate Parental ﬁ“jt‘ﬁmy};ﬁn§ Hearing at 37-38 (ABA testimony s to varinilons el EFTOT3
o interpreiation nad spplicstion st VOOTAL .
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VOCTA states of looser siondards for jurisdiction and intersisle enforcement,
mesn that uniformity in the exercise of this federal jurisdiction could not be
expected unless the federal tourts in effect “enncted™ the very kinds of uniform
jurisdietional standards thnot are omitted by the bills themselves. Such judivial
application of the proposed statute could well be considered inconsistent with its
terms. In ooy event it weutid work o major and inspproprinte shange in the rels-
Honships between federnl legislative prd judicial roles, ped between federal and
state roles in the fisld of domestic ralntions. Those problems nre compounded by
the fafiure of these bills to preshude federsl courts from undertoking the olesrly
inoppropriste tnsk of developing n federnl substontive low of custody 0 bhe
applied in selective “enforcement’” of custody orders.

e former eourse, thoi of indiseriminate federal enforcement of all custody
orders without regard to their Jurisdictionel, provedural or substantive propriety,
would be n} least equaily inischievous. Child-snatehing nod forum-shopping before
any custedy order hind been made would be encoursged, sinse the parent whe
obtained the Srsb deeree eould secure its federnl enforepment whether or not the
order was entitled to enforeement jn other state courts. 85 Bince states from Hme to
time makes conflicting orders for the custody of a particelar child,® indiseriminnte
federal enflorcament of oll orders could result in conBlieting decress of enforcement
by varipus fedarsl district courts,

These twe House hills are, for thess reasong, fundarsentally unsound in their

eoncepticn,
B, CONQLUBION

For those reasons, Mr. Chairman, I conclude that the best child-snsiching
legisintion now pending is found in the SBenate code bill. I support the enncimenst of
any of the pending bills inesrporating the Wallop Proposal, exeept that T consider
it essential that H R. 1280 and 36854 be pmonded to delete from their criminal
provisions the goverage of mere ngreements and familial relutionships, I oppose
ihe enactment of H.R. 131, 325, 772 and 1302,

I am grateful for your inlerest in receiving these comments, Mr. Chairman, and
I applaad your work on $his importent legisintion. If T can be of any further
sarvics to you or your staff, I hops you will feel fres to call upon me ot any time,

Farns Cwoncw, Vi, June 28, 1950,

Hox, Jonn Convees,
Rayburn House Office Building,
Washington, D.€),

Dear Conerpssman Coxnvens: Thank you for the hesring you held ou Juse
24, 19680 comeerning the Svatching snd Concealment of Children in eustody
disputes. I hope the Judiciary Committee will aet favorably npon HB. 1280 or
some similar legisiation after having heard what is happening o our shildren.

To that sud % have enclesed o written stotement sings time did not permit my
appearavice before She committse. I hope this stotement will be sutered into ths
Congressional Record and that my personal plight will be heard to further indients
the need for some Federal Jegislntion to proteot individuols from the selfish
interests of our provineis! Joen] eourts when children nre taken across state lines
for perspaal gain. This bickering befween states and the ingbility of the state
courts to resolve the issues in the “Best Interests of the Childran’ is, as I mention
in my statement, devastating. Our interssts are not to make divoree and custody
an issue of the Federal Courts but we do nesd o higher forum to resolve gonflicts
between stotes. It Is wroug that anyone hos been made to suffor what I, and thou-
sands of ethers, have been made to sulfer. I Is even inore wrong o allow the preseut
system to conginue,

Agnin, T thonk you aod members of the Judisiary Committee for your considera-
tion ond citeoiion to this problem and I hope that my children will not be dis-

criminated agoainst as { hove beexn.

Sincerely,
Doxawe B, Cuevencesn.

S, o e, Mugy, Gen, Laws Ann, ok, 258, § 20 (Wast Bupp, 16580,

801, Y Braiched”” Child st 413 n. 2 fdlseassing shaiinr flaw in diferent bis in 05tk Coveeosy). .

Y% Ben. ez, Buird v, Buird, 374 S0, % 60 (Fia. App. 19783 Fen: v, Svhwartre, 305 T. 20 1086 {Moni. 1079},
vort. deaied, 100 8. Ct. 1015 {1988).
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Faruzes Groves Cowezavro Wit TR “Bast InTenssTs or Ovn Omnonsn™
Uworr Our Present Lesan Systes, sy Dowmany E. Crevessen, Rerse-
senmng- Fartapas Usvrss vor Egusn Raorrs anpg LS. Divoscs Reronm

FATBERS GROUPE CONCERNED WITH B 150

Io the interest of this hearing and the groups which T reprecent, T fesl it neosssary
{0 recount my personal history in regards Lo the sahject Bl While my case Is not
entirely an everyday happening in custody struggles, parts of my siruggle happen
with alsrming frequency in the legal jungle that exists. There are cases where 4
parent must first be feund in order to cause bim {or her) to faece up to their parental
oblipations of both s financinl and suppertative nature. Unfortunately there aren
graat many onses where the Courts find the “*best interssts of the children” 1o be of
unly & fisesd noture. The present system including the Federal Poarent Locstor
Service, appenrs to be unfalrly bissed towards mothers and then almost exelusively
their financial interests., Wherr these binses do not exist, the license is gronted, in
the absence of HB, 1200, to simply cross a state line and seelk o more favorable
jurisdiction.

Mugch has been said for the ‘fairness’ of the loonl state courts and their ability
in many cases to cross stote lnes, my own experiences refute these sayings. Onee
the states, where there s mors than one involved, start bickering over the children
the legnl expenses hecome almost beyond belief, at lenst for the fathers, Thers
s presently a0 higher Court or forum to attend to these confiicts hetween states.
Even with the Uniform Child Custody Jurisdiction Ast, which 40 states now have,
the mothers are more often thap not rewarded with sustody and substantind child
suppert for “stenling their ehildren™ and eseaping to o "huven state”. It js ex-
tremely bard for o Inther %o poin custody of his ehildren in every ztate, Even
shpuld the father “win' sustody In one state, the mother need only “snateh” the
children nnd eross 5 state line o gaio s conflicting custedy order in another stnte
and more of ten then not she will alse prevent any form of visitation between the
fother and his children. This has bappened fo me.

“My own thildren, then aped 5 rmcF 7, ware ahbruptly removed from thair school
and my anre on November 1, 1978, by my then wife and the mother of my children.
I have not ssen them since, even though I was awarded “first” custody of them
under Case Number J708-1 and J706-1 in the Commonwealth of Virginia where
we weore then living, The State of Washington subsequently chose to award enstody
to my ex-wife by entering o conflieting order, Equity Number D110731, granting
eustody to the mother and restraining mse frem even sesing my childran. This
eonflicting custody order in the Stote of Washington was ascomplished with that
Court's full knowledge of the Virginin cusiody order. I hnd notified ihe loonl
Courd in the Seattle, Washington sren of my Virginia custody order because |
hod renson te believe my ax-wife would seek hoven there to eommence her shop-
ping for more favorable jurisdietion.

-As T had expeeted, this woman did sesk lier better lot before theWashington
eonris. I discovered, nearly n month after the foet on December 20, 1078, thot
the order was signeti in the State of Washington granting the mother eustody on
November 21, 1978 within hours after she had arrived in the State ard with
that eourts full knowledge of the previcus Virginia proceedings. At my request
and &t my expense, the jurisdietion of the Washington court was eontested before
the Washington Supreme Court through Moreh of 10749, To my dismay the
Washington Supreme Court found that the mere physical presensce of the children,
and n “superior system of justice i Washington” warranted jurisdietion in
that state.

It was over & mouth befors I was In any woy informed of even the genern]
whereabouts of my heloves children after shey were removed from the sanstity of
my care and the Commonwenlth of ‘v’irgiﬁia, Even with o valid Virginia custody
order awarding me custody of my ¢hildren and granting me Child Support sHl
outstanding, [ was unable to use the services of this Feders! Parant Locator SBerviee,
beeanse “1 did not have physieal possesgion of my children”, There was no help,
slthough Lielp was soliciied, from any lonal, state or federal apgency, Becausc of &
history of Child Abuse and Negleet on the park of my ex-wife I was also concernoed
for the physical well-being of my children, Becauss this wus 5 so-called domestic
dispute all ageneles chose not b0 et Involved”’, T was forsed to engage the services
of o Private Investigator o an sticmpt (¢ find my ehdldren. To date my eforés
to estnblish contact with my ehildren hisve been to no avail, other thoan to line the
pockets of pumerous atborneys and Private Investigators with many theusands of
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dollars, nearly $#30,000 to date and still spending. This is maney that my ehildren
will never see.

It is somewhat ensier for o woman to hide behind unlisted telephone numbers
and to keep moving thon it Is for 2 male with his frequently demanding professional
ﬁbii%atiﬁris. It is interesting, in léght of my own experiences, that over 39 percent
of the gnses pursued by she Federal Porent Loentor Servies are against males.
Especially interesting sinee men nre now winning some 10 pereent of the custody
BHE SN

It almost appears that our Federsl government is diseriminsting betwezn the
sexes in their support of “domestie digputes”. This is not to say the problem is
one which confronis only the male of the spacies. Ohild-Bnatehing and Child eone
cenhment Is noeomplished by both sexes, the domage Is often more pupitive sgaiost
the futher beeauss the mother usnally still comes back ond vollects Child Support
for the children she stole and this petion is condoned by the Federsl agencies in
the absenee of HB. 1250. The use of children in this demeaning monner to hurt
t;w pther parent is wrong regardless of the sex of the patent who perpetuastes
the aot.

Intsrestingly enough, I have been paying Child Bupport to the Virginia court
sinve Junuary 1980. These moneys are then, 1 suppose, forwarded oo to my ex-
wife. My ex-wife reguested the eourt collset the money since she confinues to
refuse to divulge the whereghouts of my ehildren. Here I am paying Child Bupportt
for ehillren whom I have not seen now for 21 months and presently have no hope
for any legal right to see my children. The Uniform Reciproesl BEoforeement of
5@;}}%{}5‘% Act between all statse provides for eclieeting child support from the
father' and all “his"” assets are nt peril. There is no provision in this uniform
set for merely collecting ¢hild suppeort from a parent, it is Iathers only. NMeither
is there noy provision in this uniform act 3o alow the "father” to see the children
who ks is obligated to saz}%mrt., vet.

It hios beer maode simple for my ex-wife to herass me with numerous Court
engngements, ench of which hns cost me dearly both emotionnlly and Bnancinily,
under the Tniform Reelprocal Enforcement of Support Aet which nlso provides
for the “free” services of the Commonwealth Attorney to “protect the interests
of the mother”, Bven should T be so fortunate as to be granted visitotion privileges
with my children, their having been removed to a plece 5o far away malkes any
menningful eontagt both expensive and In all ways diffiegdt. B, 1290 would
have helped to prevend all shis but i s much too Iate for this to be of any h&lg
to my children. I love my children very mush and would like 4o see HB. 120
ia&seﬁ to prevent other children from being used and shused as my own have

£ET.

Basienlly this waman whom I married and loved has eleaned me oub. At the end
of the marriage, T was left with no home, no gutomaobile, no money, ingredihle
debts and, most important, with no children, Bven if my onse were uncommon,
it should pot be allowed o happen. This woman warned me that she would clesn
me out, but I belisved, Cﬁuﬂ}é wrongly it turns out, that justiee woukd prevsil
pnd I even expected, foolishly, to find some compnssion and feirness in the system.
I personnlly koow of coses which have drug on {and on) much longer than iy case
has to date and I know of eases for more extreme and bizatr thoen mine, This hos
been o reeount of whit hos happencd to me and what is happening te my children
and what will go on happening Lntil we get some federal legislation such as HB.
1290 which wi%l protect our children’s right to at lesst Liberty and the Pursult
of Happiness if not to Life iteelf,

1 understand why some states encournge jurisdietion shopping, the Child
Support money will be spent in their state, and there s always the possibility of
ripping off the Federal Government for Ald to Dependent Children or one of the
ather “pork barrels’” available, but it shoyld not be so. Usfortunstely maony
loeal Judges feel that the mother is the weaker sex and they need the hsip of
the system. Abandoned mothers do need the help of the system os do abandoned
fathers, howaver, the mother who Hees across the sountry with stolen children
iz hardly abandoned. No one, sspecially the ehildren involved, should be sbused
by the system, whatever the system, ond everyome should be able tn seek n fair
forum when the controversy is between two states who are involved in fighting
aver the spoils of the system.

Custody disputes should always be left ab the lovsl of the local courts until
4 state line is erossed nnd the Iscal courts o longer have jurisdietion over the
persons involved. The dispute then heopmes one hetwsen the stsies, and the
individual{s), especially the children, need nnd deserve the protection of the
Federal courts. The problem of Child Snatehing Iz prevalent beesuse there {8
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no protection until Federal legisiation is passed and o significanl penalty is
attached to commission of the scf.

After n few days, or 2] months, or 7 years, or more go by with ne sontnet with
ones children, and in the absence of HB. 1200, the choles besomes one of seeepting
monthly Child Support obligations without visitation or a re-snatech. We prefer
HAE.1290. The Feceral Parent Locotor Service will not even attempt to assist
with loceting parents or children unless one has physieal possession regardless
of custody orders. Perhaps the name of the Federal Parent Lecstor Service
should be changed to the Federal Collection Ageney for Women und Mothers to
be Used Apgainst Fathers Ouly. The present sexist and rewarding system (if you
arg the right sex) whieh has been developed under the suspices of the Federol
CGiovernment is devastating. The tremendous finaneial posts which are ineurred
by parents, especinlly men, in a sustody dispute make custody dispuges o rieh
mar’s gams and even then it is so often devasiating and futile, HB. 1280 will
npt eliminate all inequities in the system, but i will make the mere crossing
of n state Hne less atbractive to those who seek more fzvorable jurisdiction.

We are confronted and sonfounded by a system we did net create nnd hopefully
which we will {sce only onee in o lifetime. Our clildren must Hve with the son-
sequences. Many will attest to the uofairness of the present system, nnd most
of us whe have confronted the system are appualled by the smotional sbuse besped
upon our children who are so {requently used as mere pawns for selfish gain. We
have seen 1() stetes pass the Uniform Child Custody Jurisdietion Aok in the last
2 yenrs, including Virginia ond Washington, The Uniform Child Custedy Juris-
dietion Aot has had little impact becouse the disputs is still between two diffsrent
stabes and there i no higher forum to resolve the dispute. I personally am very
tempied fo re-snateh espeeinlly sinee i only costs $2,000 i have my children re-
snatehed ond thare is no law ogainst it ones T cross the state line. However,
hiove so for refused the tempiation. I om often reminded of the Biblical wisdom
of Bulomon and prefer to be like the real parent {mother in that particular case)
who did have the best interests of the child when she deferred to the pretensded
mother £6 save the child. Please hslp me to not re-snatch my children and souse
them still gmore horm. You esn help me by mnoking Child-Snatehing an ilegal
act,

We imgplore this August body to act favorably upon H3,1290 with grest haste.
Our children should have the right fo have contaet with both parents, ghould
their sravels tals them across sinte lines, Beate courts obviously cannot or will
not reselve this situational eonflict betwesn themselves in the best interests of
the children. Since our state eourts have fafled s0 miserpbly we degparately
need the license 1o appen! to o higher and hopelully fairer forum when the states
fe;lc;lédcc:mpelled to bicker between themselves and saerifice the very lives of our
ehildren.

[————

Beruesns PRYCHIATHIC ARSOCIATES,
Bethosde, Md., July 8, 1980,

Sreven RAIICEH;
Counsel, House Subconunilles on Crime,
Cannorn Houss O fice Buiiding, Woshinglon, D.C,

Dear Mn. Ramxey: Engiosed is the {estimony you reguested on HUR. 1230
1 sineerely appreciate having had the opportunity to present my opinions. Although
they are my opinions, I strongly suspect that they sre views that wonld be sup-
parted by mauy of my psychintric collengues, If yon have any gquestiong, or if I
can gver be of any further assistanee to you, please do not hesitats to gontact me.

Respectiuily,
Lez H. Hauer, M.D.

Becanomva H.B. 1296, Taz Parpyran Koparring Prevestion Act, by LEE
M. Hatszn, M.D.,

STMMANY

The lidnapping of & child from the custody of one parent by the other parent is
an extremely destructive aet whieh causes significant emotional trauma, to both
the child and the parent who loses physieal sustody of that ehild, Currently, thers
is nefther effsetive legal recourse to prevent this ocourrence, nar is there any
generally effective way for the parent who loses custody of a ehild to regnin that
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child if the kidnapping parent leaves the stote. H.R. 1290 efectively addresses.
this issue and shonld be enacted ns federal legislation. Bome suggestions are made
which hopefully would improve the effectiveness of the statuie. The efiect on
those children who might otherwize have been kidnupped will be to sllow them to
mature in & stable environment os opposed to having to suffer the effects of being
uprogted from their surrcundings and having te face the loss of ene parent.

The issue of child kidnapping or child-snatching, is s significant one, Every
venr, thousands of parents suifer the loss of their children, frequently never to
see them again. Even though the child is iaken by the other parent, the effects
on thot child, are nonstheless, quite destructive to hisfker heshhy emotional
growth. It is my shn to familinrise you with some of the aspects of this issue,
foeusing on the emotionsal conscguences. Hopefully, the effect of my presentation
will be tu convines you of the need for passage of the BHl before you in order to
make sueh an act n ¢rime, and thus, hopefully, prevernt mony of these kidnappings
from ever oceurring.

My boekground is that of s child, ndoleseent and forensie psychistrist, The last
of these terms reflect the faet that I spesialize in those aspects of psychistry thot
interface with the law. Primarily, T am in private practice. I am also a Clinical
Assistant Professor of Psychintry at Georgetown University, in Washington, 13.C.
I am actlve in nationo] payehistric organizations, generally devoting my time to
vorious lapal sspects of psyehinizy. In addition, I have givern lectures to boih
mental hesith personnel and legal professionals on various aspests of psychiatry
and chid psyehistry as i$ relates {o the legnl system.

In forming my opinions for this poper, I have relied on my personsl experiongs
ard knowledpe as well as readin have done in the area. I have diseussed the
topie with others in both the legal and mental health professions. Also, I have read
mueh of the testimony which was given before the Senate Subecommittes on Orime
on 5, 105, the compeanion Bl o HUR. 1290.

The problem of child kidnopping 1s a prevalent one, Unfortunately, the exnet
frequency with which this act sccurs sarnot be preeisely docsumented. Estimates
vary from 25,000 to 120,000 cases per year, It szems likely that the frequency will
continue to incrense without some action being taken to prevent since the number
of divorees Is inoreosing every yesr and the act of child kidnapping sceurs as one
of the results of the divoree provess,

We connot know the effect the kidnapping has on many of the children sinee
only approximabely one-third of them are ever found and reunited with the
originad eustodinl parents. However, by looking at those ¢hildren who are teturned
it Js clegr that the trauma they have suffered has had o profound pﬁ?{‘.‘hOIQgECﬁE
glfect. Albhough the specific symptoms vary with the age and personality of the
children, slinost invariably they return as roubled yvoungsters. Morecver, they
hove relatively little in the woay of any mabure understanding of what hns hoppened
to them since the average age of children who are abducted is between thres and
SeVen yoars,

The children are not the only ones who suffer, The parents who lose children
pﬁ" o high price emotionally ns well, suffering numereus painful emotions. Not
only is the emotional gost high, but the fimuneial one is exarbitant as well, Statis-
ties from ong organization indicate that it is not ungommen for parents to spend
upwards of $10,000 & year in their seareh for thelr children,

In looking nt the effeets on children of being kidnapped by a parent, one must
keep in mind that in mony weys, kidnapping by o prrent is similar to kidnapping
by anyone else. The event oeeurs suddenly snd sometimes in a violent manner,
The children are taken, without any natice whatsqever, from the environment
that is familiar to them, Left bghind are the other paremt, the home they ore
familinr with, all of their belongings, and il of their friends, The only thing thot
remains fomilise 30 them ix the parents who are toking them. However, it is diffi-
oult for ehildren to feel comfortable and seeure with these parents, given the
manner in which they have been brought together. Moreover, it is difficult, if not
impossible, for them to leel secure with these purents when they ars told things
such ns the “fnet” that the prior eustodial parents hate them and that they must
now liz about their name nnd whers they sre from. .

Thus, the children are uprocied, and ons of (he t?zén{gs thay need most for their
smotiongl growth, Le. stahility of their environmental caretoker, is taken nway.
Beeguse of this Ioss, the ehildren may bseome fesrful, snxious, depressed and
withdraw into themselves, They have diffieulbies relating to others which makes
the formation of new peer relotionships diffieutt. This Erobl&m is pompliosted

by the fact thas there may be frequent moves, ps the kidnapping parent hops
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around the country, or even the world, to avoid detection. This repeated moving
from place to ploee further impairs children’s ability to regain any sense of
stahility in their environment and thus inhibits their maturation. The move or
moves may couse them to be unable to integrate into new settings. One manifesto-~
tion of this may well be marked difficulties in concentiation in sehool, such that
they fall behind academically as well as emotionally.

In addition, children often see themselves ns being the cause of difficulties
between the two parents. This being the case, it would seem reasonable to assume
that they will also see themselves as having caused the kidnapping. They may
perceive it ns a means of punishment for some ‘bad” behavier on tbeir part,
although obviously they cannot know what it mighi be. Not only do they blame
themselves, but they may well blame the previous custodial parent as well, for
deserting them, or for not preventing tbe act. Their feelings toward the previous
custodialTparent may be furtber twisted by the comments of the kidnapping
parent. (The term “previous custodial parent’” is meant to imply only physical
custody and not necessarily legal custody, since, in a number of these cases, no
formal determination of custody -has heen made in a court of law.)

The parent who loses a child in this manner suffers emotionally as well. The
feelings of despair and anguish are intense. There is anger and guilt. The parent
may well blame himself for what happened. The parent will grieve for the lost
child mueh us if the child had died. However, there is unlikely to be nny resolution
of the grieving process since the parent must believe that the child has not died,
and will someday be recovered. This likelihood that the child is still alive gives the
parent hope, but also interferes with putting the issue aside to go on with life. Asa
result, o parent may be consumed by the need to get the child hack, All other
aspects of life become secondary in importance as he/she searches month after
month, year after year. At times, the tosk may seem so hopeless, that depression
selts in. This may be to such an extent that psyehiatric care is sought for some
relief.

Clearly, the undesirable affeets noted above on both parent and child should be
avoided if at all possible, The enactment of o statute to prevent, or at lenst
diminish, the frequency of child kidnapping would nccomplish this end. Therefore,
it is my opinion that H.R. 1290 shouldpbe passed.

The Bill, as it now stands, represents & significant step in correcting the prob-
lem. However, I would suggest some revisions that might further improve its
effectiveness, First of all, on page 12 of the Bill, in 1203 (b), o person must restrain
a child ‘*without good cause for more than 30 days” before being subject to a
fine and/or imprisonment. This waiting period is excessive. Even though the child
is restrained, but not concenled, the emotional stress which the child suers will
still be significant, Although the child is with one parent, that parent may not be
emotionally available to that child to meet his or her needs. The kidnaping
parent, even with the best of motives, will be quite wrapped up in what he or she
has done, wrestling with what course to pursue. Thus, this is & time of marked
stress to that parent and, as such, he or she will be less available to meet the needs
of the ehilc. In addition, there is evidence that frequently a parent does not
kidnap a child to benefit the child, but rather to hurt the other parent, In this
case, the primary interest will not be in meeting the child’s emotional needs.
Given this situation, and the young age of the children who are token, 30 days
away from their natural home is an excessively long time. Therefore, I would
suggest that the time frame be decreased from 30 days to 7 days.

Secondly, I would suggest that the phrase ‘“without good cause’” contained in
Sections 1203 (o) and (b) either be eliminated or narrowly defined. The rationale
for this is that most parents who kidnap o child will be able to offer some cpinion
that they had “good cause'” and thus goave them an unnecessary defense to their
aetions.

Thirdly, the term “ehild’” as used in Section 1203 is defined as ‘‘a person of not
more than fourteen years of age.’”” T wonld suggest that the age be roised to include
any person less than eighteen years of age.

glext, T would suggest that Section 1203(f) (2) (regording defense to prosecution
if the child is returned unharmed within 30 d 2ys) he deleted. The act of kidnapping
a ehild in and of itself is o tremendously destructive one. The longer the child is.
away from its primar{v parent, the worse the effect, but a kidnapping of any
duration is traumatic. Therefore, to allow the perpetrator to esenpe punishment is
antithetical to the purpose of the Bill. Also, by leaving in this provision, a parent
can easily tzke the child for visitation, and keep the child up to 29 days heyond
the agreed upon time without there being any legal consequence. Clearly, to have
such an act occur repeatedly, would not be in the best interests of the child.
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Furthermore, this provision doss not seem helpfal sines it would be almost im-
pessible to return e child “unhbarmed” after involving I:zim{hez in o kidpapping,
ue o the nature of the act, the ohild will almost certainly suffer some sort of

gsgnhz}lagicni harm. To delate the word “unhurmed” from the Bill would not be
elpful sinee one would wart to be able fo proseeuis n parent who returns 2 ghilel

within u speeified period of time, but has infiisted physisal or smotions] karm on
that ehild

Finally, the author sugpests that considerntion be given io adding onother
penalty thot could be imposed on a parent whe violates the sbnbute, ie. the
termingtion of all perental rights previously due that porent. Any purent whe
is truly interested in hig/her child would geriainly not want to risk losing all
further rights of custedy and/or visitetion. Also, if loss of parental rights were
& possible penalty, and it were Imposed, repeat !kieinappings might woll he pre-
vented, This is becouse many of the kidnappings cogor by not returning 2 child
from s visitation. If no visitation were granted to the parent, this opportunity
for taking the zhild would be eliminoted. :

One agditional item seems relevast in popsideration of this statute, Attention
will need o0 be given to the method by which a child is resovered, should this Bill
hecome law, & violent or tumultucus “snatehing” back, even if it osours at the
hands of approprinte nuthorities, moy ziso be extremely upsetting to the child.
Thus, some sord of rensonsble and gentle systers will need to be provided for
the return of the ehild to $he previous sustodial parent.

In summmary, the act of child-snatching i3 one whish has o devastating effect,
oot only on tne child who is token, but on the parent who is left behind empty-
handed. Federal legistation is needed to olleviate the problem. The Uniform
Child Cestody Jurisdiction Act {JCCJA) goes o long way towoard allevinting
the probiem. However, it is not suflicient since not oll of the stotes heve enncted
iﬁ;ﬂ dherefﬁre, there are still havens where o parent pould flee with a kidnapped
ehild.

I approvinte having had the opportunity to give inpuf on this Bill, 1§ s my
singgre hope that you have found the information helpful.

o











